eGovernment in Saudi Arabia: an investigation from information architecture perspective

by

Abdulrahman ALASEM

Department of Computer and Information Sciences

Submitted in accordance with the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Abstract:

These days, the term of eGovernment is widely used in almost all countries around the world to describe the use of information communication technology in the public sector. In fact, the eGovernment phenomenon has been seen as a tool that can help government to increase transparency, improve government services and save government finance, especially in the light of the global financial crisis. Yet, the percentage of successful eGovernment initiatives globally is low, in particular in developing countries. Several reasons have been identified in several areas including: ICT Infrastructure, political, social and organisational that can lead to a total or partial failure. Moreover, the concept of eGovernment is to provide government information and services online, therefore, the information architecture of eGovernment websites is significant and need to be addressed in order to insure the success of the eGovernment project. In fact, information architecture issues are affected by several non-technical barriers and addressing them in the context of the country would be the best way.

In developing countries, in particular Arab countries, the most prevalent factors causing the failure of eGovernment initiatives have been linked to the non-technical and technical website design issues as these countries have inexperienced on large ICT projects, and the fact that their awareness of website design issues is inadequate, as seen in the available Arabic literature in general and in relation to government websites design in particular. Therefore, the present study has strived to investigate eGovernment in Saudi Arabia from information architecture perspectives to provide a clear picture of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia, with reference to the country-specific factors that need to be considered when developing government websites.

Acknowledgements:

In the name of Allah, the most Compassionate, the most Merciful

I would like to thank my supervisor, Alan Poulter, for his enlightenment and support and valuable advice. Special thanks go to my parents for their continuous support. I also want to thank my wife Amany and my children (Nasser, Sarah and Yesser) for their unlimited and unconditional support during my study. Also, thanks for my brothers and sisters (Abdullah, Abdulmajeed, Khalid, Abdulaziz, Saad, Ohud and Gawaher) for their great support.

List of abbreviations:

AGIMO	Australian Government Information Management Office		
ALECSO	Arab League Education, Culture and Social Organisation		
ASIST	American Society of Information Science and Technology		
BBC	British Broadcasting Corporation		
CCG	Cooperation Council for the Arab States of the Gulf		
CDOSI			
CEC			
CEN	EUROPEAN COMMITTEE FOR STANDARDIZATION		
CIM			
CITC	Communication and Information Technology Commission		
COI	Central Office of Information		
ESCWA	Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia		
EU	European Commission		
FICCI	Federation of Indian Chambers of Commerce and Industry		
GAO	United States General Accounting Office		
GIPL	Global Internet Policy Initiative		
IA	Information Architecture		
ICO	Information Commissioner's Office		
ICT	Information Communication Technology		
ICT	Information and Communication Technologies		
IDA	Interchange of Data between Administrations Programme		
IDABC			
	Businesses and Citizens		
IS	Information System		
IT	Information Technology		
KAUST	King Abdullah University of Science and Technology		
MICT	Ministry of Communication and Information Technology		
MOCI	Ministry of Commerce and Industries		
MOEP	Ministry of Economic and Planning		
MOFA			
MOHE			
MOHE			
NAA			
NAO			
NZSSC			
OECD			
OeE	Office of the e-Envoy		
OMB	Office of Management and Budget		
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme		
UNESA	United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs		
UNESCO			
WSIS	World Summit on the Information Society		
WUIER	Waseda University Institute of e-Government		

Publications arising from thesis:

Alasem, A.(2009) 'An overview of eGovernment metadata standards and initiatives based on Dublin Core', *Electronic Journal of eGovernment*, 7 (1), pp. 1-10.

Alasem, A. (2009). Towards a common Gulf Co-operation Council eGovernment metadata standard. In *Proceedings of the 13th International Business Information Management Association Conference*. Marrakech. 9 - 10 November, pp.669-674.

Abstract:ii
Acknowledgements:iii
List of abbreviations: iv
Chapter 1 Introduction 1
1.1 Research Background 1
1.2 Research Problem Statement 4
1.3 Research Objectives
1.4 Research Questions
1.5 Research Outcomes
1.6 Significance of the Research
1.7 Research Methodology
1.8 Thesis Limitations
1.9 Thesis Structure
Chapter 2 Fundamental of eGovernment 12
2.1 Definition of eGovernment
2.2 eGovernment Application Types
2.2.1 Government to Citizen (G2C)
2.2.2 Government to Business (G2B)
2.2.3 Government to Government (G2G) 17
2.3 e Government Stage model
2.4 Benefits of eGovernment
2.5 eGovernment implementation critical issues
2.6 Assessment and Monitoring of eGovernment
2.7 Summary
Chapter 3 Literature Review
3.1 Non-technical barriers
3.1.1 Culture
3.1.2 Access and Skills (digital divide)

Table of Contents

3.1.3 Users trust	
3.1.4 Leadership support and management issues	
3.1.5 Availability of human resources	
3.1.6 Marketing	
3.2 Technical website design issues	
3.2.1 Information architecture versus usability	39
3.2.2 Metadata	
3.2.2.1 Metadata development	45
3.2.2.2 Controlled vocabularies	47
3.2.3 Organisation system	53
3.2.4 Supplemental findability tools	54
3.2.5 Web content accessibility	55
3.2.6 Content availability	56
3.3 Summary	60
Chapter 4 Saudi Arabia Background	61
4.1 Overview of Saudi Arabia	61
4.1.1 Geography and Regions	62
4.1.2 Population and Demographics	62
4.1.3 Political System	64
4.1.4 Economy	65
4.1.5 Culture	66
4.2 ICT Sector in Saudi Arabia	67
4.2.1 2007 NCITP Vision and Strategy	69
4.2.2 The country's e-readiness	
4.2.3 Overview of the Current ICT Situation	
4.2.4 Internet usage in Saudi Arabia	75
4.3 Legislation pertaining to online transactions and copyright law	
4.4 Electronic initiatives	
4.4.1 eLearning	77
4.4.2 eCommerce	

	4.4.3 ICT Awareness and Digital Arabic Content	80
	4.4.4 eGovernment	80
	4.4.4.1 eGovernment Readiness Ranking	81
	4.5 Saudi Arabia government websites stages	82
	4.6 Critical issues in eGovernment in Saudi Arabia	83
	4.6.1 Culture	83
	4.6.2 Digital divide	85
	4.6.3 User trust	86
	4.6.4 Leadership support and management issues	87
	4.6.5 Skilled IT staff	88
	4.6.6 Marketing	89
	4.6.7 Technical web design	89
	4.7 Summary	90
(Chapter 5 Research Design and Methodology	91
	5.1 Research design	91
	5.2 Selection of the research design	92
	5.3 Data collection methodologies	94
	5.3.1 Questionnaires	94
	5.3.1.1 Piloting the questionnaire	97
	5.3.1.2 Questionnaire sampling	97
	5.3.2 Interviews	100
	5.3.2.1 Interview sampling techniques	102
	5.3.3 Documents	103
	5.3.4 Assessment of official government websites	105
	5.3.4.1 A note on methodology	106
	5.4 Data analysis strategies	108
	5.4.1 Quantitative data analysis strategies	109
	5.4.2 Qualitative data analysis strategies	110
	5.5 Ethical considerations	. 111
	5.6 Summary	. 111

Chapter 6 Data Analysis and Presentation	112
6.1 The questionnaire	112
6.1.1 Participants' profiles	113
6.1.2 eGovernment use	118
6.1.3 Factors affecting the use of government websites	121
6.1.4 Non-technical eGovernment barriers	124
6.2 Government website evaluation	126
6.2.1 Examples of the changes to Saudi government websites	126
6.2.2 Website evaluation checklist	129
6.2.2.1 Web categories	131
6.2.2.2 Privacy policy statement	132
6.2.2.3 Accessibility	132
6.2.2.4 Multiple languages	133
6.2.2.5 Internal search system	134
6.2.2.6 Use of metadata	135
6.2.2.7 Website organisation methods	138
6.2.2.8 FAQs	139
6.2.2.9 Sitemap	140
6.2.2.10 The use of external links	140
6.3 Analysis of interviews	142
6.3.1 Lack of skilled IT staff	142
6.3.2 Lack of communication between Yesser and government agencies	144
6.3.3 High rate of ICT illiteracy in the government agencies	145
6.3.4 Resistance to change	146
6.3.5 Cultural and social issues	147
6.3.6 Technical website design issues	147
6.4 Document analysis	149
6.4.1 Lack of skilled IT staff	149
6.4.2 Lack of appropriate laws and legislation	150
6.4.3 Resistance to change	151

6.4.4 Ineffective postal services	
6.4.5 Bureaucracy	151
6.4.6 Lack of marketing and lack of studies in the area of eGovernment.	
6.5 Summary	
Chapter 7 Discussion	
7.1 Characteristic of eGovernment users	
7.2 eGovernment in Saudi Arabia: Non-technical critical barriers	156
7.2.1 Political theme	
7.2.2 Social theme	
7.2.3 Organisational theme	
7.3 Technical websites design	
7.3.1 Availability of government content	
7.3.2 Web content accessibility	168
7.3.3 Information findability	
7.4 Summary	
Chapter 8 Elements to be Considered when designing Saudi Government	t Website
Chapter 8 Elements to be Considered when designing Saudi Governmen	
	173
	173
8.1 Introduction	173 173 174
8.1 Introduction8.2 Users' perspective	173 173 174 174
 8.1 Introduction 8.2 Users' perspective 8.2.1 Web download speed 	
 8.1 Introduction	 173 173 174 174 174 174 177
 8.1 Introduction	 173 173 174 174 174 174 177 178
 8.1 Introduction	173 173 174 174 174 174 174 174 174 174 174 174 174 174 174 175 177 178 178
 8.1 Introduction	173 173 174 174 174 174 174 174 175 176 178 179
 8.1 Introduction	173 173 174 174 174 174 174 174 175 176 177 178 179 181
 8.1 Introduction 8.2 Users' perspective 8.2.1 Web download speed 8.2.2 Users' skills 8.2.3 Users' trust on the Internet 8.3 Web content perspective 8.3.1 Content availability 8.3.2 Content accessibility 8.4 Findability 	173 173 174 174 174 174 174 174 174 174 174 175 176 177 178 179 181 181
 8.1 Introduction 8.2 Users' perspective 8.2.1 Web download speed 8.2.2 Users' skills 8.2.3 Users' trust on the Internet 8.3 Web content perspective 8.3.1 Content availability 8.3.2 Content accessibility 8.4 Findability 8.4.1 Metadata 	173 173 174 174 174 174 174 174 175 176 177 178 179 181 181 184

9.1 An Overview of the Study	187
9.2 Research findings	189
9.3 Research outcome	191
9.4 Suggestion for future research	192
9.5 Researcher experience	193
9.6 Final Note	194
9.7 Summary	194
References	195
Appendix A : Directgov FOI Email	229
Appendix B : The questionnaire	230
Appendix C : A formal supported letter from the Ministry of Commerce and	
Industry	236
-	
Appendix D : Interview questions	
Appendix D : Interview questions Appendix E : A formal supported letter from the Department of Information	237
Appendix D : Interview questions Appendix E : A formal supported letter from the Department of Information Studies at AMISIU	237 238
Industry Appendix D : Interview questions Appendix E : A formal supported letter from the Department of Information Studies at AMISIU Appendix F : Riyadh Newspaper Documents Appendix G : Web Site Reviewed	237 238 239
Appendix D : Interview questions Appendix E : A formal supported letter from the Department of Information Studies at AMISIU Appendix F : Riyadh Newspaper Documents	237 238 239 242
Appendix D : Interview questions Appendix E : A formal supported letter from the Department of Information Studies at AMISIU Appendix F : Riyadh Newspaper Documents Appendix G : Web Site Reviewed	237 238 239 242 243
Appendix D : Interview questions Appendix E : A formal supported letter from the Department of Information Studies at AMISIU Appendix F : Riyadh Newspaper Documents Appendix G : Web Site Reviewed Appendix H : Raw data	237 238 239 242 243 259
Appendix D : Interview questions	237 238 239 242 243 259 262
Appendix D : Interview questions	237 238 239 242 243 259 262

List of Figures

Figure 1-1: Thesis Structure
Figure 2-1: The use of information technology in the public sector
Figure 2-2: The eGovernment Stages
Figure 2-3: Drivers, Reasons and Benefit of eGovernment
Figure 3-1: The basic anatomy of a search system 42
Figure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZ Metadata 50
Figure 3-3: UK and New Zealand government portal metadata
Figure 3-4: Top level of GCL, LGCL and IPSV 52
Figure 3-5: Glasgow City Council's website
Figure 3-6: directgov's feedback facility
Figure 4-1: Saudi Arabia's regions
Figure 4-2: Population Grouped by Age (2008)
Figure 4-3: Saudi National Population 15 years and over, by education level (2008) 64
Figure 4-4: Percentages of illiteracy in the Saudi's thirteen regions
Figure 4-5: Timeline of major ICT developments and telecom sector reform
Figure 4-6: Fixed telephone, mobile phone and the Internet evolution between 2001 and
2009
Figure 5-1: The Research Structure
Figure 5-2: Questionnaire Structure
Figure 5-3: Example of some of the chart used in this study 110
Figure 5-3: Example of some of the chart used in this study110Figure 5-4: example of table used in web evaluation110
Figure 5-4: example of table used in web evaluation 110
Figure 5-4: example of table used in web evaluation
Figure 5-4: example of table used in web evaluation110Figure 6-1: Age groups of participants114Figure 6-2: Education level of participants115
Figure 5-4: example of table used in web evaluation110Figure 6-1: Age groups of participants114Figure 6-2: Education level of participants115Figure 6-3: Monthly income level of participants115
Figure 5-4: example of table used in web evaluation110Figure 6-1: Age groups of participants114Figure 6-2: Education level of participants115Figure 6-3: Monthly income level of participants115Figure 6-4: eGovernment services used by participants118

Figure 0-0. Top two factors affecting using government websites against education revers
Figure 6-9: Top five eGovernment non-technical barriers against age groups 125
Figure 6-10: Top five eGovernment non-technical barriers against education level 125
Figure 6-11: In 2008, the Ministry of Labor's homepage was simple; in 2010, it was more
organised with richer content and more available of eService
Figure 6-12: In 2008, the Ministry of Higher Education's homepage was basic with little
content available; in 2010, it was rich in content and offered more eServices 128
Figure 6-13: Kinds of information in these websites in 2008 and 2010
Figure 6-14: Ministry of Interior Metadata Homepage 2010 135
Figure 6-15: Ministry of Foreign Affairs Homepage 2010
Figure 6-16: Ministry of Health Homepage 2010137
Figure 6-17: Ministry of Social Affairs' Homepage 2010
Figure 6-18: Department of Zakat and Income Tax Homepage 2010
Figure 6-19: Department of Zakat and Income Tax New Registration 2010 138
Figure 6-20: In 2008, the Saudi General Organisation for Social Insurance's homepage
was simple; in 2010 it was organised by audience, topic, and task
Figure 6-21: The Ministry of Commerce and Industry's related links page 141
Figure 7-1: eGovernment user profile156
Figure 7-2: Non-Technical Barriers
Figure 8-1: General Organisation for Social Insurance website
Figure 8-2: Ministry of Civil Service's Job Portal
Figure 8-3: Contact US at the Saudi Technical and Vocational Training Corporation 177
Figure 8-4: Riyadh Traffic Department website
Figure 8-5: WCAG1: level A 180
Figure 8-6: Example of metadata

Figure 6-8: Top two factors affecting using government websites against education levels

List of Tables

Table 3-1: General axis of government website evaluation	
Table 3-2: Simple DC metadata elements	
Table 3-3: A summary compiled from government website design guidelines	58
Table 4-1: General NCITP objectives and specific objectives	
Table 4-2: Saudi Arabia E-readiness	
Table 4-3:Number of Universities and Colleges Offering Computing Courses	74
Table 4-4:eGovernment Readiness Reports 2003, 2004, 2005, 2008, and 2010	
Table 5-1:Interview Participants by Site	103
Table 5-2: Web evaluation checklist	107
Table 6-1:Categories of participants according to responses to Q2	113
Table 6-2: Frequency distribution of all participants according to dependent vari	ables
(Internet literacy and eGovernment awareness and use)	116
Table 6-3: Factors affecting Internet use	117
Table 6-4: How easy to find government information and services	120
Table 6-5: Factors affecting eGovernment users when looking for government	
information and services	121
Table 6-6:Non-technical eGovernment barriers	124
Table 6-7:Web evaluation checklist	129
Table 6-8:Web categories	131
Table 6-9:Privacy policy statement	132
Table 6-10:WCAG1 level A results	133
Table 6-11:Multiple languages	133
Table 6-12:Search system	
Table 6-13:Metadata	135
Table 6-14:Websites organisation methods	138
Table 6-15:FAQs	139
Table 6-16:Sitemap	

Table 6-17: Frequency of eGovernment non-technical barriers	149
Table 6-18:Frequency of eGovernment Barriers	152

Introduction

1.1 Research Background

The term 'eGovernment' was first used officially in 1993 by the US National Performance Review, and the actual beginning of this concept was with a campaign in the United States by Al Gore in the late 1990s. He declared that by 2003, almost all US government services would be online. Four factors were direct facilitators in making this movement: advances in the Internet's infrastructure, the integration of technologies, the convergence of media and an increase in Internet users and other Internet applications usage. Around the year 2000, the term eGovernment came into use in several developed countries around the world (e.g., UK, France and Germany). At this time, many countries were embarking on eGovernment initiatives to take advantage of the developments of information and communication technology (Silva, 2006; OnTheIssues, 2000; Cellary and Strykowski, 2009 and Hung, 2006).

eGovernment is defined as 'the use of technology to enhance the access to and delivery of government services to benefit citizens, business partners and employees' (Silcock, 2001, p.88). It is a recent innovation and seen as a natural result of the development of Information and Communication Technology, which has been used in many sectors, especially business (known as eCommerce), and which has been among the most popular activities on the Internet to improve services provided to customers and to reach a broader range of the population (Shih at el., 2002). For this reason, the business sector was the first sector to invest in technology, and the public sector trailed behind for a while. However, in the last few years, the public sector has become aware of the importance of technology and been more eager to invest in technology; for instance, in the United Kingdom, £675 million was made available for the establishment of an eGovernment initiative (OeE, 2003).

eGovernment can play a significant role in increasing transparency, reducing administrative barriers, improving service delivery, improving civil service performance, and empowering and saving government finances (Bhatnagar, 2004). Certainly, in light of the global financial crisis, the financial benefits of eGovernment are tangibly significant. For example, in the United States, state governments are saving up to 70% by moving services online; in Alaska, the cost of vehicle registration has dropped from \$7.75 per vehicle to only \$0.91 on account of using an online system (Atallab, 2001). Moreover, citizens are saving money by using eGovernment services. In Australia, a 2003 study conducted by the AGIMO shows that 45% of the people surveyed confirmed that they had saved money by using eGovernment services (e.g., indirect cost, such as travelling expense). According to the 2010 United Nations' eGovernment projects. These projects have benefited from the development of ICT and improved the countries' economies and the lives of their citizens (UNESA, 2005 and 2010).

Sound eGovernment is universally accepted as good, but the most worrisome thing that has been reported in the literature is that more than 60% of eGovernment initiatives around the world fail to meet their overall objective due to a number of non-technical and technical website design issues (Gartner, 2002, cited in Shetty, 2003 and Shetty, 2003). Therefore, the emergence of these soft issues has encouraged many researchers to study and examine these barriers at different levels. Cultural, social and political issues, the digital divide, trust, availability of human resources, leadership support, marketing and workplace issues have all been discussed as non-technical barriers in the developed world, where the concept of eGovernment was born. For example, the Breaking Barriers to eGovernment in Europe project identified seven keys barriers to European eGovernment, including: leadership failures, financial inhibitors, digital divide and choices, poor coordination, workplace and organisational inflexibility, lack of trust and poor technical design (EC, 2007a).

Moreover, although developed countries have a long history of experience in website design and electronic content management as many of the electronic initiatives (e.g., eCommerce, digital libraries and eLearning) have developed in those countries, the issues of technical web design, including government websites usability, accessibility and information architecture, have been studies in depth under the topic of technical website design issues in order to identify the best practice in government website design. This is because eGovernment is something unique in terms of its objectives and in terms of the number of people involved either as a providers or users. These soft issues have been seen as crucial to the success of eGovernment projects in those countries. Therefore, it has been recommended that they should be given as much attention as technical issues, for in many cases, these issues have been directly linked to the success of eGovernment projects. Furthermore, many researchers, experts and organisations see these issues as barriers that might obstruct the adoption of eGovernment projects, or at least limit the use of available electronic government services (Ebrahim and Irani, 2005; Dam et al., 2005; Leitner and Kreuzeder, 2005; Schwester, 2009; Dada, 2006 and Ndou, 2004).

This shows that the failure of eGovernment projects, even in developed countries, is not due to technical barriers alone, as these countries are classified as advanced nations in terms of ICT infrastructure and the use of technology. Instead, they face some kind of non-technical and technical web design failures. Potentially, eGovernment is more than using technology; it is about reform in all aspects of life. In developing countries, including the Arab countries, there is a great desire to catch up with advanced nations in the area of eGovernment. However, many studies show that because of serious problems in both areas of non-technical and technical website design, developing countries face many challenges in the development of eGovernment initiatives as well as severe limitations in the use of existing eGovernment services (Pons, 2004; Kostopoulos, 2004; Salem, 2006 and Elsheikh and Cullen, 2008). Yet, there is no study that has brought these two areas into a single study for better understanding of the eGovernment phenomenon as the ultimate goal of eGovernment is to make government information and services easy to access and easy to use over the Internet. The majority of available studies on eGovernment implementation in Saudi Arab generally focus on one aspect of eGovernment implementation, eGovernment adoption from the perspective of government agencies, which primarily includes the availability of trained staff and public

sector culture and structure. Also, the few studies that have addressed government website design focus mainly on content accessibility or the maturity of Saudi government websites (Alhazani, 2008; Alatoi, 2009 and Buraggy, 2010). Therefore, this study attempts to bridge the gap between the two areas of non-technical barriers and technical website design and show how they are interrelated and need to be treated in a significant way in order to ensure that the money being spent on eGovernment will actually achieve the overall project objectives, which is to make the access and use of government resources easy, convenient, and readily available to all.

1.2 Research Problem Statement

Saudi Arabia is a developing country, and there are several factors that enable Saudi Arabia to be at the top of the growing regional computer and IT market in the Middle East. According to AMEinfo (2009), Saudi Arabia currently classifies as the biggest IT market in the Middle East, with a huge government investment on ICT projects. In addition, the ESCWA (2003) classified Saudi Arabia as one of the countries with the youngest population in the world. However, the high rate of eGovernment projects that fail in developing countries, as only 15% of eGovernment projects are successful (Heeks, 2003). Several studies indicate that, firstly, every country has its own characteristics in terms of cultural, social and political issues, as well as the availability of human and financial resources, Internet technology infrastructure and usage. Davison et al., (2000) argued that developed countries including countries in Western Europe, North America as well as a few more in East and South East Asia and Australasia significantly surpassed developing countries in terms of technology use for several reasons, including the lack of human and financial resources and incompatibilities between cultures and technologies. Also, the UNDP report on Arab Knowledge (2009, p.159) argued that 'despite the importance of the ICT infrastructure, cognitive and behavioural factors such as user skills, political will, and the commitment of leaders in the relevant administrations have more influence on eGovernment initiatives'. Secondly, the cost of failure is massive, not only with regards to monetary investments, but also many other factors. Heeks (2003) lists six categories of eGovernment failure cost: direct financial costs (e.g., money spent

on equipment and training programmes) and indirect financial costs including time and effort. Additionally, there is opportunity cost, which refers to the money spent on eGovernment that could have been better spent in other ways, and there are political costs, such as the loss of image for individuals, organisations and nations involved in failure. Beneficiary costs are represented in the loss of benefits that could have been brought by a successful implementation of eGovernment. Finally, there are future costs; for instance, the increased barrier for future eGovernment projects.

These two factors of the high rate of eGovernment failure in developing countries, and the causes of the failure, are the motives for this research. This study primarily attempts to investigate and explore non-technical barriers and technical web design issues in Saudi Arabia as these two have been identified as reasons for the failure of eGovernment initiatives in particular in developing countries. Moreover, these two areas are interrelated; for example, in order to develop a government website, issues such as government agencies' requirements and capacities need to be considered (e.g., availability of qualified staff and availability of legislations). On the other hand, knowing the society, such as cultural and social issues and the digital divide, is fundamental to understanding the users of eGovernment in the country, as well as their needs to designing government website based on their needs and expectations. This study, hence, does not intend to go into technical issues regarding the implementation of an eGovernment system or into how to design a specific government website.

1.3 Research Objectives

This study primarily aims to explore the key non-technical barriers that effect eGovernment adoption and diffusion, as well as the government technical website design issues in order to help eGovernment team to understand these issues effectively. From the overall aim of this project, a set of objectives has been established:

• Investigate the fundamental concept of eGovernment, as well as the reasons and motivations for eGovernment adoption globally;

- Review the experiences of developed and developing countries to identify the key barriers in relation to eGovernment adoption from Information Architecture perspective;
- Review the experiences of developed countries in relation to eGovernment websites' design;
- Study and explore the current government websites from an Information Architecture perspective.

1.4 Research Questions

In order to meet the study objectives, the research aims to answer the following questions:

- What are the major non-technical barriers that face eGovernment initiatives globally and in reference to Saudi Arabia?
- What are the core functions of government websites that encourage users to use them globally and in reference to Saudi Arabia?
- How Saudi government websites being developed/redeveloped over time?
- What elements need to be considered when developing Saudi government website?

1.5 Research Outcomes

As previously mentioned, this study aims to address the non-technical barriers that can hinder the development of eGovernment, as well as the technical website design of government websites in Saudi Arabia. Based on the available literature on these areas, which often relies on other people's experiences, especially those from countries classified as the best in terms of eGovernment services, analysis of major non-technical barriers and technical website design issues that face eGovernment will be studied within the context of Saudi Arabian eGovernment. The study attempts to achieve the following outcomes:

- Identification of eGovernment expected user characteristics;
- Identification of the major non-technical barriers and their relation to Information Architecture to uptake eGovernment in Saudi Arabia;
- Identification of the major technical website design issues within Saudi Arabia government websites;
- Identification of the elements that need to be considered when developing government websites with a focus on metadata development.

1.6 Significance of the Research

The importance of this study lies in its attempt to add significant input to knowledge by shedding light on the importance of understanding the fundamental concept of eGovernment compared to other IT projects and also the understanding of non-technical barriers to the success of eGovernment projects, as well as the technical website design of government websites. Firstly, it is going to identify the major non-technical barriers that face the eGovernment initiatives globally and then within Saudi Arabia, which have not yet received much in depth study. Secondly, it is going to give an in-depth analysis of the Saudi government websites from an information architecture perspective, as the issues of technical website design cannot be discussed without a background in issues including the availability of qualified staff within government agencies, the availability of legislation that directs government agencies on specific areas related to website design.

This study is unique because it looks for the development of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia and tries to put all components of eGovernment together for the better understanding of how eGovernment should be reviewed. It aims to help eGovernment in Saudi Arabia to be more likely to succeed and to make government information and services easy to find and easy to use. The results of this study will directly help project teams as they reconsider the major barriers, that they might have not noticed previously. Moreover, the private sector can also benefit from this research because it faces similar problems. Finally, it is believed that other developing countries in particular Arabic countries can get benefit from the study as Arab countries share similarity (Kostopoulos, 2004; Busaidy and Weerakkody, 2009 and Pons, 2004). Therefore, knowing these key issues would be significant.

1.7 Research Methodology

eGovernment is a new area of knowledge and the research method in the area of eGovernment has not yet matured. In addition, descriptive studies are dominant in much of the studies in this field with a focus on technical issues. Although there are some studies which address eGovernment in Saudi Arabia, most of these studies address eGovernment implementation from technological and organisational perspectives, as most of these studies stem from information system research. However, eGovernment differs from the traditional information system discipline. Therefore, because of the nature of this study, the use of different research methods is required. Hence, so as to cover all the study components, a mixed research design that is comprised of quantitative and qualitative methodologies was adopted. The strategy used in this study can be classified under the concurrent triangulation strategy when the researcher use two or more different research methods in attempt to confirm, explain and corroborate finding within a single study.

Firstly, an evaluation of government websites was conducted in two rounds, in 2008 and 2010. This was used to identify the current situation of Saudi government websites and to see what Saudi government websites were being developed in those two years. An instrument was developed after investigating the government website design literature in particular publications published by offices responsible for eGovernment in developed countries including the US, UK, New Zealand and Australia. The object of this investigation was to identify the core function of government websites, with much attention being placed on the use of metadata and controlled vocabularies in government websites for description purposes. On the other hand, a questionnaire survey was designed and developed to be distributed to expected users in Saudi Arabia only. This is

because there is a dearth of studies on eGovernment users in the country, so with the aim of this present study it was essential to identify the expected eGovernment users in order to make sure that people participate in this study are most likely to be eGovernment users. The questionnaire aimed to create a profile of eGovernment users and their opinion regarding the use of government website and the non-technical barriers as well. Simistructure interview and documents analysis were used to refine, elaborate and compare the finding of the questionnaire regarding non-technical barriers.

1.8 Thesis Limitations

This study has a limited scope in terms of the areas where the questionnaires were distributed, where the interviews with key official staff took place and when the government websites were checked.

- Subject limits: The study cannot go into back-end regarding the implementation of an eGovernment system, such as databases standardized and the development of privacy and security technology tools.
- Geographical limits: The study's questionnaire was distributed in Riyadh, the capital city of Saudi Arabia, and was completed only by male Saudi nationals (more details are provided in the research design chapter). Also, the official staff interviews took place only in Riyadh because the targeted official staff are in that city.
- Temporal limits: The forty government websites were checked twice for the same objective; the first round study was the period of 10-30 March 2008, and the second round study was in 10-30 March 2010.

1.9 Thesis Structure

The thesis is divided into nine chapters, in order to meet the stated objectives and to cover all problems dealt in the present study. These chapters are:

• Chapter Two: Fundamentals of eGovernment:

The purpose of this chapter is to identify and highlight the fundamental concepts of eGovernment using a conceptual framework to analyse in detail the relevant concepts, such as how eGovernment is defined, its applications and stages and how it becomes a value-adding force. This chapter also briefly addresses eGovernment implementation. Also, assessment and monitoring eGovernment locally and globally are addressed.

• Chapter three: Literature Review

This chapter is divided into two sections; a section that identifies the major nontechnical barriers that have been reported in the literature which can lead to eGovernment completely or partial failure and a section that discusses government website design.

• Chapter four: Saudi Arabia's Background

This chapter presents a number of facts about Saudi Arabia, followed by a discussion of the current Saudi situation related to information communication technology, including electronic projects introduced and a presentation of the eGovernment initiative introduced in 2005.

• Chapter five: Research Method

This chapter provides greater detail about the research plan, the process method used, data collection and the data analysis techniques used in the study.

• Chapter Six: Data Analysis

This chapter presents the results of the questionnaire, interviews, Saudi government website evaluations and document analyses.

• Chapter Seven: Discussion

In this chapter the findings of the study are discussed alongside chapters two, three and four for better understanding of major issues facing eGovernment in Saudi Arabia in both areas of non-technical and technical website design.

- _____
 - Chapter Eight: Elements to be considered when designing Saudi government website

This chapter addresses the general issues that need to be considered when planning to develop or re-developing the Saudi government websites.

• Chapter Nine: Conclusion and Recommendations

The discussions in each chapter will be summarized here. The goal and the objective of this study are accomplished in this chapter by highlighting its main findings, listing the major. The conclusion also includes a list of themes requiring further study and suggestions of topics that can be replicated in other geographical settings.





Fundamentals of eGovernment

This chapter seeks to highlight and identify the fundamental concepts of eGovernment, including its definition, applications types and stages. This is followed by an enumeration of the benefits of eGovernment for all involved stakeholders. Then a general view of eGovernment implementation is presented to show the fundamental requirements. The last section of this chapter addresses monitoring and assessing eGovernment projects nationally and globally.

2.1 Definition of eGovernment

There are disagreements on the precise definition of eGovernment, as it means different things to different people. This is because of the different perspectives held by experts, organisations and governments about what eGovernment actually is. This could be due to the fact addressed by AL-Busaidy and Weerakkody (2009) that eGovernment is generally defined according to the context and the study objective. For example, while some have defined eGovernment in a few words that purely focus on technological aspects, others like Ndou (2004) believed that eGovernment should be defined broadly in order to develop a well-set and effective strategy. However, even with the differences in defining eGovernment, there is a consensus about the core functions of the term and, this section will flow out of that consensus of thought.

Morison (2002, p.6) defines eGovernment as the process that 'involves using the power of information and communication technology to help transform the accessibility, quality and cost-effectiveness of public services and to help to revitalize the relationship between citizens and government through improved consultation and participation in governance'. Silcock (2001, p.1) defines eGovernment as 'the use of technology to enhance the access to and delivery of government services to benefit citizens, business partners and employees'. Gordon (2002) defines eGovernment as 'the use of ICT to improve the process of government'. According to the United Nations, eGovernment is 'utilizing the Internet and the World-Wide-Web for delivering government information and services to citizens' (Torres et al., 2005, p. 218). The AGIMO (2003) gives another definition for eGovernment that is 'the process of transforming government, so that the use of the Internet and electronic processes are central to the way government operates. The EC ([no date]) defined eGovernment as 'using the tools and systems made possible by Information and Communication Technologies (ICTs) to provide better public services to citizens and businesses'. Finally, the UK government defines eGovernment 'as the exploitation of the power of the ICT to help transform the accessibility, equality and cost-effectiveness of public services and to help revitalize the relationship between customers and citizens and the public bodies who work on their behalf' (Cabinet Office, 2000).

As can be seen, these definitions reflect the definition of eGovernment from different perspectives, including experts, nations, and international organisations. Based on the above functional definitions, and on what has been written in the area of eGovernment, it can be summarised that the core concept of eGovernment is the use of Information Communication Technology to improve the government's performance for better public services that can be accessed online. Moreover, there are three areas of knowledge that can be found within these definitions: 1) an information communication technology perspective, represented by the use of computer networks etc; 2) a management perspective, represented by the processes of transforming government functions into electronic formats so as to support information sharing; and 3) an information organisation perspective, represented by the accessing and delivery of government information and services. By considering these areas, eGovernment can be defined as a future of government where information and communication technology (ICTs) is used in conjunction with a reformation of public sector processes in a way that ultimately makes government information and services easy to access and easy to use electronically for all stakeholders to achieve social and economic objectives. Here, ease of access and ease of use have been included to reflect the main objective of establishing eGovernment projects as information technologies that have already for some time been used in the public sector. It should also be noted that the main goal of eGovernment is to make government

information and services available for stakeholders to access online. Basically, the best example to distinguish these two primary functions of eGovernment is to consider the difference between e-business and eCommerce. Although these two terms are sometimes used interchangeably, there is a difference between them. While e-business refers to the utilization of technologies to improve internal business performance, eCommerce refers to online buying and selling activities, and is therefore seen as an output of e-business (Andam, 2003 and Chaffey, 2008). These two functions can also be seen in eGovernment. For example, Bhatnagar (2004) sees the term of eGovernment as equivalent to eCommerce as these two terms are related to online activities. So what about the equivalent term of e-business? In the literature, the term of e-administration could be the equivalent term to e-business, which refers to automation of the internal process of the public sector processes (Heeks, 2001). To some extant this is true because information technology has been used in the public sector since 1950s, but the use of the term of eGovernment as addressed earlier in Chapter One started when government information and services become available online in the 1990s. For example, according to Chan et al., (2008) in Singapore technology has been utilized to improve the government's internal operations by automating the work process since 1980s, however, by 1999, as a result of the emergence of the Internet, the Singapore eGovernment action plan was developed and approved in 2000, and by 2003 most of government services could be accessed online.

Also, by looking to the eGovernment stages (section 2.3) it is clear that there is near agreement that the first stage of eGovernment is the publishing of government information on the Internet, which means that before government information and services go online the term of eGovernment cannot exist even if there have been some government services have been provided before the Internet was introduced, such as Interactive Voice Response System (IVRS) services. Melitski (2006) clarifies the differences between the use of information technology (IT), information system (IS) and information communication technology (ICT) in the public sector; he reveals that (IS) is a border area that includes IT, which represents 'people, procedures, inputs, outputs, and processing all working together to produce accurate and timely information' (O'Leary

and Williams, 1989, cited in Melitski, 2006, p.770). He did not mention the use of ICT directly, but he indicates that the maturation of the World Wide Web has encouraged the movement to what is called eGovernment where government information and services can be accessed over the Internet. This is why some researchers believe that eGovernment is more than just using information technology. It is about communication, which is the component that had been added to the term of information technology in 1997 by Dennis Stevenson to reflect the interactive nature of the Internet (Kelly, 2000). Therefore, In the United Nation's global eGovernment survey (section 4.4.4.1) the percentage of Internet users, mobile phone users and fixed phone users under Telecom Index category are used to assess the eGovernment maturity. This is also why some believe that the lack of a succinct definition of eGovernment has contributed to the failure of eGovernment projects in many countries (Lisa 2004; OECD, 2003 and Alotaibi, 2006). The following figure shows the history of the use of information technology in the public sector, based on what has been reported in the literature.



Figure 2-1: The use of information technology in the public sector

2.2 eGovernment Application Types

eGovernment definitions effectively divide the application of eGovernment into four types, according to their activities: Government to Citizens (G2C), Government to Business (G2B), Government to Employee (G2E) and Government to Government (G2G), as noted by Pascual (2003). However, since the G2E can be considered a subset

of G2G, various researchers have excluded it from eGovernment applications (Seifert, 2003; Mahmood, 2009 and Almarabeh and Abuali, 2010).

2.2.1 Government to Citizen (G2C)

G2C is classified as one of the most significant applications of eGovernment. The concept is rooted in providing access to government information and services through multiple channels. In the G2C application, the system is designed around making electronic transactions with the government possible, such as paying taxes, renewing a passport or applying for benefits. There are two ways associated with this application in terms of providing government services and information. Offering government services within one government agency through their website, and in more advanced applications, an electronic portal is developed as a starting point for a one-stop eGovernment agencies in one place.

The motivation behind this application can be classified into two categories. Firstly, the Internet has become the most popular social, educational and commercial communication channel in the world, so introducing this application will inevitably engage people, especially younger people. Second, there is an economic motive for both the providers of the services and the users; as mentioned earlier in Chapter One, electronic transactions can save both governments and users both money and time (Seifert, 2003).

2.2.2 Government to Business (G2B)

Government to business is the second major application of eGovernment. The aim of this application is primarily to build a system that is designed to deal with business electronically, such as the development of e-procurement systems, so that the government can conduct online transactions with national and international businesses. Moreover, G2B is intended to provide up-to-date government information for local and foreign companies to attract investments. For example, Kassim and Hussin (2009) reveal that e-procurement is one of the most significant G2B applications that aim at reducing operational cost and improving the efficiency of the procurement cycle. According to the

CEC European e-Procurement Action Plan (EC, 2004, p.3), 'if online procurement is generalised, it can save governments up to 5% on expenditures and up 50 to 80% on transaction costs for both buyers and suppliers'. Moreover, as stated in Chapter One, the business is the most popular activity on the Internet. Therefore, the government to business application is as useful as the government to citizens application, and has therefore been given just as much attention as G2C.

2.2.3 Government to Government (G2G)

The government to government application is the backbone of the eGovernment system, and G2C and G2B can be seen as the outcome of G2G's internal interaction and cooperation, and thus G2G could therefore be called e-administration (Siau and Long, 2005). Also, G2G can be seen from another side, the side of interaction and cooperation between different levels of government within a country where more than one government exists. For instance, the U.S. system has three levels of government: federal, state and local governments. Also, G2G can be on a supranational level, yet this application is still in an early stage of development, and there are several G2G projects currently being undertaken. For example, the European Commission, which was formed in 1999, has an action plan of introducing eGovernment (Schweighofer, 2003). The vision statement of the programme states:

'In the European Union's internal market, people are able to move freely – either for work or for private reasons – and consequently they have to be able to deal with public services outside their home country more and more. If eGovernment services are to provide significant added value to citizens and business, then it is crucial that different government bodies, both within a country and in different EU Member States, are able to share information easily and co-operate in serving citizens'. (EC, 2009).

2.3 e Government Stage model

Although there are several eGovernment stages models proposed by either organisations or individual experts (InfoDEV, 2002; Layne and Lee, 2001; Belanger and Hiller, 2006; Deloitte Research, 2000, UNESA, 2003; Mahmood, 2009), as models for eGovernment adoption, they generally share many characteristics under different names with strengths and weaknesses for each model (Siau and Long, 2005). Layne and Lee (2001) reveal that these models help the public administrators to get a clear picture of the stages of implementation of eGovernment. Also, these stages are based on the level of interaction between the government and the beneficiary of the system. Here, the model proposed by Gartner's four-stage model is discussed as it has been used by several governments to measure their situations, such as in New Zealand and Australia.



Figure 2-2: The eGovernment Stages

Stage I: *Presence*. Government agencies are involved in creating their own websites to post information about themselves, such as contact information, services, policies, regulations, reports and so forth. There are certain recommendations in this stage presented by infoDEV (2002) to assist the government in marketing their services and encouraging the public to use them including posting valuable information for the public,

information that they really need in their daily lives. It is insufficient for government agencies to simply post their information and services on the Internet. Issues regarding technical website design including accessibility, usability and findability should be taken into consideration to ensure easy access and use of available information.

Stage II: *Interaction*. In this stage two-way communication between the government and users is available, starting with basic government services, such as sending email, filling e-forms and providing feedback forms that allow users to submit comments (infoDEV, 2002). Soon, downloadable forms and audio and video capabilities will also be provided for relevant public information (UNESA, 2005). The recommendations present by infoDEV (2002) for this stage includes informing web users about the outcome of their online comments and queries and encouraging citizens to take part in the design and development process of government website.

Stage III: *Transaction*. This is the beginning of the complex stages of providing eGovernment services, as this stage allows two-way interaction between citizens and the government. In this stage, website users can perform full transactions with the government transactions such as paying taxes or applying for identity cards and birth certificates. 'This stage presents government on the Internet as an active respondent' (Signore et al., 2005, p.4).

Stage IV: *Transformation*. This is where all government processes and operations are carried out in an electronic environment. Databases across different functional areas will communicate with each other and, ideally, share information obtained to propagate through all government functions (Signore et al., 2005).

2.4 Benefits of eGovernment

eGovernment applications seem to have a great potential for all the three stakeholders concerned, people, businesses and governments. This is evident in terms of the nations where the eGovernment process has been launched and is, by and large, showing signs of progress (Reffat, 2004; Misra, 2006; OMB, 2002; West, 2008; Cabinet Office, 2000 and

Pascual, 2003). eGovernment, thus, show a tendency to save users' time and effort by providing them with access to services and information 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. Consequently, there is no doubt that a great deal of attention has been paid to establishing eGovernment projects around the world. The general broad benefits, and some may call it reasons, of eGovernment implantation that have been addressed in the literature focus on four aspects: social (e.g., equality and quality), economic (users and providers), political (trust and participant) and managerial (transparency and simplifies of process). The following section outlines how eGovernment can be a significant contributor to these aspects.

As far as citizens are concerned, eGovernment tends to change people's lives and their relationship with the government. eGovernment offers unprecedented opportunities to access government information and services 365 days per year, with a wide range of delivery options (e.g., digital TV, the Internet and mobile phone). These convenient channels of delivering services directly and indirectly affect many aspects of citizens' lives. For example, socially, eGovernment provides the same opportunities for all groups to access government resources and reap the benefits of 24/7 availability. This can result in the provision of high quality services for all citizens, and can enable them to participate in developing future government services.

However, this opportunity, as mentioned previously, can only be realised through a strong plan that considers all related issues (technical, non-technical and technical website design). This is described briefly in Section 2.5 and in greater depth in Chapter Three. These efforts ensure that citizens with disabilities and other groups, such as those with low levels of education and income, are not left behind. On the economic side, as addressed before in Chapter One using government eServices save people money. Also, Gordon (2002) believes that the growth of the eGovernment market will help to create new job opportunities in the private sector. Regarding the value for businesses and commercial service providers, eGovernment information and services help companies conduct their business far more effectively, expeditiously and with greater transparency. It gives businesses a more 'convenient and transparent way of doing business with [the]

government through e-procurement, with better control over movement of goods through online monitoring' (Misra, 2006, p.4).

Regarding government itself, although the term 'benefits' may not be entirely appropriate when speaking of governments, there are many reasons why eGovernment projects are needed. The iDABC (2005) outlined seven reasons why eGovernment is needed for the European Union: improved quality of information and information supply, reduction of process time, reduction of administrative burdens, cost reduction, improved service level, increased efficiency and increased customer satisfaction. The same source provides several examples of the benefits of eGovernment. For example, in the financial arena, 10% of all operating costs can be saved when 45% of the population uses government electronic services. Also, up to 5% of all operating costs can be saved if online procurement is generalized. Nationally, Evans (2003) indicates that in the United Kingdom, if 90% of car drivers used electronic services to pay their road taxes, there would be administrative cost savings of 25%. The same sources also discussed the risks associated with available government online services not being used, or being used by fewer people than expected, noting that such a situation would raise the cost of the service. The following figure shows the drivers, reasons and benefits of eGovernment summarised from the available literature on eGovernment.

Drivers	Reasons	Benefits
- Advances in the Internet's infrastructure	Political	- Trust and participation
- Integration of technologies	Economic	- Save cost of providers and users
- Convergence of media		
- Increase in Internet users and other Internet applications	Social	- Equality and quality
usage	Managerial	- Transparency and simplifies of process
	J	

Figure 2-3: Drivers, Reasons and Benefit of eGovernment
2.5 eGovernment implementation critical issues

An eGovernment project requires a great deal of work and a firm, broader strategy and clear vision to ensure success. infoDEV (2002, p.5) argued that 'the success of eGovernment requires fundamental changes in how the government works and how people view the ways in which the government helps them'. Thus, there are three essential pillars for the success of eGovernment that have been reported in the literature on the eGovernment implementation, two of them have been addressed in the previous quote, which are the government and the people, and the third pillar is something that contacts both of them Information and Communication Technologies. Each of these pillars include sub pillars in the form of studies that have been conducted to provide a better understanding of the eGovernment phenomenon. The following section outlines the major principles in the area of eGovernment implementation.

Firstly, there is the government's desire to establish eGovernment. This is not an easy decision, as it involves radical changes in the government structure and in the relationship between the government and its citizens, as well as businesses (Lowery, [no date]). Therefore, the decisions for establishing eGovernment are generally either made or supported by the highest authorities in the country. This can be clearly seen in several examples, such as the UK, USA, and even in developing countries, such as Saudi Arabia. This could be called the role of political leadership support, which, as OECD (2003,p.5) claims, 'makes eGovernment a priority and guides transformation by putting it in a broader context'. Lau (2003) bears witness to the significant role that political leadership in Mexico plays in supporting the implementation of eGovernment. The same source also reveals that it is vital for the administrative leadership at all levels to transfer their vision into action plans by setting strategies and managing the change.

Moreover, the ability of the government to invest in technology requires investing a large amount of money, as seen in several developed countries. For example, In the United States, according to the eGovernment Strategy, the federal government spent \$48 billion on Information Technology in 2002 with the aim of simplifying the delivery of government services to US citizens (OMB, 2002). It has been argued that advance in ICTs infrastructure is linked directly with the fast growth of eGovernment projects globally (Ifinedo, 2007 and Mahmood, 2009). Moreover, a part of the investment is the ability of the government to attract skilled staff as such eGovernment initiative requires a huge number of skilled staff in several areas, such as the area of information technology and management. Finally, the ability to design user-centric services which are usually built around four key concepts: flexibility, accessibility, quality and security (IDA, 2004).

Secondly, there are the people who will not only use such government services, but who will also support and promote such initiatives, and in many cases, it is clear that in theory eGovernment initiatives around the world place people first when introducing their eGovernment initiatives (EC, 2007b; NZSSC, 2006 and Cabinet Office, 2000). Encouraging people to use government electronic services, however, is not an easy job. Several examples even in developed countries show that people sometimes prefer to interact with government in the traditional ways for cultural or other reasons. For example, in the UK British people like to interact by phone or face to face, and they think that money being spent on eGovernment should be invested to improve these services (BBC, 2002). Here, the role of government to encourage people to use eGovernment services is needed. Reffat (2004, p.1) reveals that 'successful eGovernment should be able to attract citizens who are already connected online; move people online who are not already there'. As can be seen here there are two kinds of people (Have and Have-Nots). Kostopoulos (2004, p.5) in his example clarifies the issue with people who are Have Nots, he states that 'when a government builds a superhighway, soon after its completion the motorists flood it; it is because they have a car and know how to drive. However, when a government builds its eGovernment superhighway, the question yet stands as to whether or not the citizens will use it. Of course, this relates to the digital divide, which exists not only between nations, but which also can be found within a country.

Then again, moving people who 'Have' requires considering related issues that can stand in the way of adopting eGovernment services; for example, technical website design can be seen as a reason for not using eGovernment. Maurer (2006) points out that if a system is difficult to use, users will react to it in one of several ways. The first reaction is that they will not use it at all, the second being that they will carry out their tasks elsewhere. Thirdly, they might use the eGovernment service as little as possible, or they will need more time and support to learn how to use it. This point is shared by Margetts (2006) as she believes that in the UK, in order increase the users of eGovernment who are already connected to the Internet, the government should improve the quality of their online services.

2.6 Assessment and Monitoring of eGovernment

An introduction to the concept of eGovernment necessitates an understanding of eGovernment assessment and monitoring. The assessment and monitoring of an eGovernment project is important for eGovernment policy makers to ensure that the money being spent on the project provides commensurate value. It is also needed in order to identify successful eGovernment projects and success factors for replication and scaling up, and so as to identify why projects fail and the reasons for failure, so that they may be avoided in the future (Bhatnagar, 2000).

Globally speaking, monitoring the movement of eGovernment projects around the world gives a clear picture of what is going on in the world, not only in terms of using technology (the digital divide) and the availability human and financial resources, but also because this includes political, economic and social issues. Monitoring also facilitates comparisons between nations and regions. For example, since 2003, the top 20 countries in the UNESA eGovernment survey have been from a single category, the developed world (industrially, economically and technologically, speaking). However, in 2010, Bahrain, which is a member of The Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC), has made a significant improvement, from 42nd place in 2008 to 13th place in the 2010 in the United Nations eGovernment survey. To clarify, other GCC countries, including Kuwait, Saudi Arabia, Qatar and the United Arab Emirates, are among the richest countries in the world, yet they are still behind Bahrain by more than 35 places. Therefore, the question must be asked, why is this so? What are the differences in terms of society, politics, availability of

IT staff and leadership support and so forth? The most obvious issue, at least in Arab societies, is that, in the last few years, Bahrain has witnessed a political reform. This can be seen as an argument that Arab countries should follow and strengthen their principles of democracy and transparency (UNDP, 2006).

2.7 Summary

Overall, there is great hope associated with the emergence of eGovernment programmes, but it is still too early to state conclusively whether this is merely wishful thinking or a reality. This chapter has reviewed the fundamentals of eGovernment in order to highlight the background and concepts in the field of eGovernment in general. Several issues also need to be discussed in more detail, specifically issues that relate to the areas of nontechnical and technical web design, which is the focus of this study.

Literature Review

This chapter presents the background of major barriers to eGovernment implementation and the related findings of previous studies. It is structured around two main themes: 1) non-technical barriers, including culture, trust, leadership support, and IT skilled staff; and 2) technical website design issues of government websites, including issues such as web accessibility, content availability and findability.

3.1 Non-technical barriers

There is no doubt that on account of the continuing development of ICT, and primarily the advent of the Internet, the world has changed dramatically in the last few years. Since the mid-1990s, this phenomenon has created a fertile area for academic studies. Tan and Teo (1998) surveyed 500 business organisations in Singapore to identify the major factors influencing the adoption or non-use of the Internet within these organisations. Their findings revealed that the main reason given for not adopting the Internet at that time was concern with staff issues, mainly the fear of employees wasting time by surfing the Internet instead of performing their organisational duties.

However, today the Internet is used in almost all modern governments and private organisations around the world. Furthermore, the technology acceptance models, which were developed first in the 1980s to see how individuals come to except and use of new technology, such as the Technology Acceptance Model (TAM) and the Theory of Planned Behaviour (TPB) (Venkatesh et al., 2003) have been adopted and new models have been developed based on these models to see how individuals come to except and use the Internet in various domains. In general these models are designed to answer the questions of 'how and why' individuals adopt new information communication technology' (Venkatesh et al., 2003,p. 427). Several factors have been identified either as an intention to use a new technology or as a hindrance to the use of new technology. For

example, Wangpipatwong et al., (2008) adopted the Technology Acceptance Model (TAM) alongside a computer self-efficacy factor, which refers to the ability of individual to use computers to finalize task in order to understand factors that influencing the citizens to use government website. Their results show that the three factors: perceived usefulness which is refers to the degree in which a person believed that using a particular system would enhance job performance, perceived ease of use which refers to the extent to which a person believed that using a technology will be free of effort and computer self-efficacy significantly influence citizen's continued intention to use eGovernment.

The term 'eGovernment barriers' has been used to describe the 'characteristics-either real or perceived-of the legal, social, technological or institutional context which work against developing eGovernment. These barriers are identified as such because they either impede demand, by acting as a disincentive or obstacle for users to engage with eGovernment services, or because they impede supply, by acting as a disincentive or obstacle for public sector organisations to provide eGovernment services' (EC, 2007a, p.3). The term has been used to describe three areas within the eGovernment domain: 1) technical areas such as ICT infrastructure, which refers to the basic requirements for establishing eGovernment services such as hardware and software; 2) non-technical areas related to cultural and social issues, trust, staff and leadership support and marketing (Henari and Mahboob, 2008; Li, 2003 and Chen et al., 2006); and 3) technical website design issues including usability, accessibility, and information architecture. In the area of eGovernment it has been argued that addressing non-technical barriers and technical web design issues is vital and should therefore be addressed as part of the eGovernment plan and given as much attention as technical issues.

This review of eGovernment literature was carried out in order to identify the key nontechnical barriers that have been part of the success of eGovernment initiatives. There is almost general agreement on these barriers. Furthermore, these barriers overlap each other, and this can be clearly seen in many cases. For instance, change in public sector culture cannot be discussed in isolation from gaining the support of high level decisionmakers to overcome this issue; Schwester (2009) has called this the 'stop and go' of the eGovernment implementation process. Also, these barriers vary from country to country, especially between the developed and developing world. Chen et al. (2006) identify five main differences between developed and developing countries when addressing eGovernment, difference including history and culture, availability of technical staff, infrastructure, citizens and government officers. The following subsections address the most frequently identified non-technical barriers in the literature.

3.1.1 Culture

The Cambridge Advanced Learner's Dictionary, (2010) defines culture as 'the way of life, especially the general customs and beliefs, of a particular group of people at a particular time'. In many studies, issues such as the digital divide have been addressed as a cultural issue (Carter and Weerakkody, 2008; Evans and Yen, 2005 and Vassilalkis et al., 2005). This may not be entirely accurate, since the digital divide along with culture are all subcategories of eGovernment non-technical adoption barriers, and thus placing them under one category may lead to the failure of addressing these barriers in an effective manner. For example, the digital divide can be caused by cultural issues, but it is not fundamentally an issue of culture as it can be broken by learning and practice. Therefore, culture should be reviewed with the general customs and beliefs of the country in full view. In the area of eGovernment, for example, the Oxford Internet Survey (2009) shows that the usage of eGovernment online services 'interactions' in the UK is low compared to other online activities; for example, the percentage of Internet users who paid for government taxes, fines and services was 6% in 2005 and 20% in 2009 compared to the 74% and 80% who were buying products in 2005 and 2009 (Dutton at el., 2009). Likewise, in New Zealand 70% of those surveyed on eGovernment use prefer to use traditional methods in person, by letter or by phone to contact their government (Gauld et al., 2010). Also, in Japan only 13% of the population used eGovernment services in 2006 (Nyaboga and Mwaura, 2006).

Regionally, according to Lassnig and Markus (2003), about 51% of the European population feels that government electronic services on the Internet are not as safe as traditional methods and the usage of eGovernment services in general is low. All the

above facts reflect the influence of culture on the adoption of eGovernment in developed countries where there is a ubiquitous use of technology. What about developing countries where there are high rates of illiteracy and a low e-literacy rate with additional specific cultural and social characteristics? For example, Yasin and Yavas (2007) reveal that oral communication is the favorite communication channel among Arabs, so face to face and phone interaction are the preferred methods. They provide an example of electronic bank services in Jordan where people prefer to visit the bank instead of using their available electronic service to complete a transaction. AL-Safi and Weerakhody (2009) found that social attitudes had a significant impact on the use of the electronic services provided by the government of Qatar. Similarly, Alawadhi and Morris (2009) identified 'Wasta', an Arabic word that refers to two things 'who you are' and 'who you know' in relation to getting things done quickly, easily and even contrary to the system, as a primary factor that affects the use of eGovernment services in Kuwait.

It seems to be that, since contacting government in traditional methods has been seen as a social life habit people have practiced for a while, switching to using eGovernment could need more time. This can be seen clearly, since from the 1990s to this day, the most popular activity on the Internet has been online shopping. Even though online shopping provides multiple options for the shopper, including the ability to compare prices and to buy products at lower prices, there are still social reasons, such as social interaction and the shopping experience, that have maintained the practice of traditional shopping (Ngoen, 2010 and Margetts, 2006). Lokken (2003, p. 131, cited in Ngoen, 2010) believes that the 'traditional retail shopping will not be reduced or replaced by online shopping in the future'.

So how long it will take for people to change their view of eGovernment services? It is too early to answer this question, for many of the eGovernment initiatives around the world have relatively short histories of about seven years. It is useful at this point to clarify that studies related to culture and social issues should be developed within the country context, or at least within countries that are markedly similar as comparison between a country in the developed world with a country in the developing world, especially when addressing culture and social issues, is not significant (Chen et al., 2006); developed countries have long histories of democracy and more transparent government rules and policies, and this has reflected on their citizens and national cultures.

3.1.2 Access and Skills

According to Carter and Weerakkody (2008, p.476), the digital divide refers to the 'difference between those who have Internet access and computer skills and those who do not'. It is a result of the rapid development of information and communication technology, as well as global telecommunication networks such as the Internet (Sukkar, 2004). The term 'digital divide' was first used in the 1990s to describe a split between those with access to personal computing and the Internet and those without access (Rebecca et al., 2004).

At first it was solely concerned with the availability of the ICT infrastructure between countries (mainly between developed and developing countries); this is now called the 'global digital divide'. Later the term 'digital divide' has been used to address the situation within one country, for example, between urban and rural. Another development of the term is called the 'social class digital divide', reflecting the differences in personal computing and Internet use between men and women and high income and low-income earners. For example, in the UK, men, students, highly educated and high-income earners were found to be more likely to use the Internet than women, retirees, disabled, less educated individuals, and low-income earners (Dutton and Helsper, 2007). In the US, ethnicity has been identified as a major marker of the social class digital divide, especially regarding eGovernment adoption (Carter and Weerakkody, 2008).

Another development of the concept of digital divide is called 'skills divide' which refers to the ability to use the Internet as a tool for pursuing a better life (Belanger and Carter, 2006, cited in Carter and Weerakkody, 2008 and Camacho 2006). This point is shared by Riley (2004), who revealed that in its current context, the digital divide is caused by more than a lack of access to new technologies. In the eGovernment domain, the digital divide is more than having access to the Internet, but it is also the ability to use available government electronic services. The example provided in section 2.5 highlighted this issue by stating that citizens will use eGovernment services if they firstly have access to the Internet and secondly possess the skills they need in order to use the available services. Bélanger and Carter (2009) argued that four areas can be founded under the concept of skills divide, including computer experience, general Internet use, online

purchases and online information search.

Although the digital divide exists in developed countries, primarily as a social class digital divide between rich and poor, man and women, this is not equally comparable to the situation in the rest of the world. For example, in the Arab world, the digital divide cannot be addressed without first considering the rate of literacy. According to the ALECSO report of 2006: in six Arab countries the rate of literacy is less than 50%; in nine countries, it is between 60% and 80%, which includes Saudi Arabia at 78.8%; and in seven countries the literacy rate is more than 80%. Moreover, there is a lack of studies in the area of Internet literacy, but the available statistics show that only 18.9% of the Arab population uses the Internet, of which 26% are in the GCC countries (Internet World Stats, 2010). In terms of using technology, these statistics indicate that there are substantial differences between Arab countries. Four out the six Arabian Gulf countries (Saudi Arabia, Qatar, Kuwait and United Arab Emirates) are among the richest Arabic countries, and are the top Arab countries in terms of using the Internet (Aladwani, 2003). However, as shown in section 4.2.4 a low usage of the Internet was found across all regions in Saudi Arabia, and in some regions the Internet usage did not exceed 4% of the population. The digital divide was addressed by several studies on eGovernment in Arab countries as either a challenge or a reason for the failure of the eGovernment project in those countries (Salem, 2006; Elsheikh and Cullen, 2008; Gharibi and Anan, 2008 and Alomari, 2006).

3.1.3 Users trust

Privacy and security are always discussed together under the name of user trust which is addressed in the literature as a technical barrier. Also, as non-technical barriers mainly

users believe in government privacy practice and government website security (AL-Sobhi and Weerakkody, 2009). AL-Busaidy and Weerakkody (2009, p.380) reveals that 'trust refers to the user's belief in security and privacy in using electronic transactions via an official government website'.

In the eGovernment context privacy 'refers to the credible government protection of the personal information of citizens' (Lebech, 2003, p.4). Similarly, the GIPL (2003) reveals that in the context of eGovernment and eCommerce, the right to privacy is the right to control the use of personal information that is disclosed to others. On the other hand, website security refers to protecting government website from external attack and misuse. Ebrahim and Irani (2005) identified several kinds of eGovernment security threats including hackers, intruders, Viruses, Worms, and Trojans. Several reasons for committing electronic crime were identified by Interpol: financial reasons ranked highest at 66%, followed by political reasons at 17%; research access at 7%; damaging others at 5%; and revenge at 4% (Interpol, 2005, cited in Alqasim and Alhmdan 2008). eGovernment websites began to be attacked by hackers soon after they came online. For example, since 1999 about 694 government websites within the 'gov.uk' domain have been attacked (Zone-h website, 2010).

Much has been written on users' belief in privacy and security, as they have been classified among the greatest eGovernment barriers (Lebech, 2003; Cullen, 2009; GIPL, 2003; Lau, 2003 and Regan, 2008). A study conducted in 2007 by the AGIMO on Australians' use and satisfaction with eGovernment services indicated that government agencies can encourage up to 6% of Internet users to use the available government electronic services by considering privacy issues and having visible privacy statements. Also, Taylor Nelson Sofres (2001) in their annual global report on online eGovernment found that 23% of eGovernment users felt unsafe concerning providing personal information, and this increased to 25% in 2003. The concern about privacy is subject to not only individuals but also businesses. For example, 21% of Small and Medium Sized Enterprises (SMEs) in the UK were most concerned about privacy, and 28% were concerned about security when conducting transactions with the government through

electronic means (Adeshara et al., 2004). The result of these studies supports Culnan and Armstrong (1999, cite in Carter and McBride, 2010, p. 11), who believed that 'citizens are more likely to disclose personal information once they have been informed of the agency's privacy practices.'

These studies show the significance of these issues among eGovernment users in countries that have long histories of practicing privacy since the 1960s and early 1970s (McMenemy et al., 2007). Thus, the Data Protection Act has been adopted across many developed countries across the world. For example, in the UK the Data Protection Act of 1998 was approved to repeal the Data Protection Act of 1984 and the Access to Personal Files Act 1987. It has eight principles covering manual and automatic processes of personal data, which are based on three concepts: purpose of collecting personal data, fairness to be collected for legitimate purposes and transparency the right of users to have which data collected (McMenemy et al., 2007 and ICO, 2007). Interestingly, in some parts of the world the privacy concept is seen as a Western concept (Cullen, 2009). This could be true as this part of the world has a long history of democracy and has several pieces of legislation that have been approved accordingly.

However, many people around the world do not share this same history of democracy, and yet they now share many things in common with Western societies, and thus several concepts that which were born in developed countries have become global concepts as a result of the development of ICT and the advent of the Internet, and this includes the privacy concept. What was previously of no concern in several developing countries has become a necessity. Hussein (2006), in his study on eGovernment in Jordan, indicated that there is a concern among citizens about privacy, because the government collects a large amount of personal information about its citizens, which could be used inappropriately. In Bahrain, Henari and Mahboob (2008) found that 82% of Bahraini residents who did not participate in eCommerce, refrained from doing so due to non-technical barriers including privacy issue. Shalhoub (2006) revealed that only 49 out of 183 company websites surveyed in the GCC countries had a privacy statement.

3.1.4 Leadership support and management issues

Strong leadership at different levels and a clear vision have been identified as critical factors for the successful implementation of eGovernment initiatives (Kerby, 2005; Ndou, 2004; Leitner and Kreuzeder, 2005; Bjorn and Fathul, 2008 and Jellinek et al., 2005). Parks (2005) argued that most of the obstacles to eGovernment adoption are non-technological, and he included the lack of leadership support as one of these obstacles. Moreover, it is believed that the availability of skilled leaders is linked directly to the success of eGovernment initiatives. For example, on the European scene, leadership failures were identified among the seven barriers to the development of eGovernment (EU, 2007a). At the political level, as mentioned before in Chapter Two, the decision of moving online is usually made or supported by high authorities (Rotthier, 2004). However, as eGovernment projects are huge, complex and involve more than one constituent during the implementation, it requires a skilled leadership to facilitate and promote the implementation of a successful eGovernment project, which is described by Evangelidis et al., (2002) as a person who has a mixture of ICT and managerial skills:

'When an IT expert with little or no business management experience is placed in a leading managerial position of a huge eGovernment project, there may be an increased possibility of the risk of failure. Equally, someone with business and project management skills alone with no background in ICT may not be the appropriate person to head or lead an ICT or an eGovernment project' (p.398).

According to Hai and Thanh (2008) since the 1990s, developed countries felt the need for skilled leadership in order to ensure the success of their electronic projects in the public sector; hence, the Government Chief Information Officer (GCIO) position was created to manage the use of technology in the public sector in an effective manner. This is something like what has been done in the private sector, as the position of GCIO was derived from the idea of the Chief Information Officer (CIO) position in the private sector. In the US the GCIO has become mandatory in all government agencies. The same resource reveals that the differences between developed and developing countries in

GCIO practice is that the GCIO position in developed countries was created as a result of the development of the use of ICT in the public sector, which is not the case in developing countries where this position, in many cases, was created at the same time that government electronic projects were introduced.

The role of leaders in the public sectors identified by John Higgins, who is the Director General of Intellect Technology Association, the leading trade association in the UK, is to achieve organisation policies at minimum cost and risk, and facilitate the fastest delivery of benefits (Computing, 2008). Management issues, such as resistance to change, are big challenges that need a skilled leader to manage the change and minimize the risk of change. Resistance to change, has been described as a 'natural and normal response to change because change often involves going from the known to the unknown' (Bovey and Hede, 2001). Salem (2006) reveals that Arabic countries are inexperienced in managing large ICT projects, as the development and use of ICT in business, as well as government, is still at an early stage. Thus, they are, in general, facing the common challenges related to eGovernment implementation, including the lack of top management leadership support.

3.1.5 Availability of human resources

Electronic government projects are usually large and complex, and their implementation requires a large number of skilled staff within the public sector. The availability of human resources is described by Sutanta et al., (2010) as the heart of any organisation. Indeed, upon taking into account the intense competition between the public and private sectors to attract skilled people, it is quickly evident that such competition can seriously affect the expansion of government electronic projects. OECD (2001) reveals that the reasons for the reluctance of skilled IT people to work in the public sector include low wages and the lack of incentives. Based on the fact that skilled personnel tend to find working in the private sector more attractive, the lack of skilled staff in the public sector has been viewed as a hidden threat to the implementation of government electronic projects (Evangelidis et al., 2002; Ndou, 2004 and Thanh, 2008).

Attracting skilled IT staff is a significant concern for decision-makers. For example, in the UK, by 1993 £500 million was being spent annually to attract IT skilled staff (Margetts, 2006). Similarly, in the US the demand for IT staff is growing dramatically over the years, and the need for computer system analysts, engineers, and scientists was expected to double between 1998 and 2008 (GAO, 2001). According to the same source, the increasing number of government projects outsourced to the private sector increased the competition between the public and private sectors for skilled IT employees.

If countries that have a long history of using technology in almost all areas of life (e.g., education, healthcare, business), countries that have a reputable education systems, and maybe most importantly, countries that are the birthplaces of most of these technologies still suffer seriously from the lack of available skilled staff in the public sector, what about other countries that have just begun to use information communication technology? What about developing countries? Whether due to the competition between private and public sectors or the inability to provide a sufficient number of skilled staff due to the fact that government electronic projects are large, the fact remains that the issue of the lack of skilled staff has been identified in the literature as the biggest challenge to implementing eGovernment in developing countries (Altawil, [no date]; Kostopoulos, 2004; Elsheikh and Cullen, 2008 and AL-Busaidy and Weerakkody, 2009). For example, with the low numbers of skilled IT workers, Arab countries are not excluded from private sector competition. Salem (2006) described the migration of skilled IT staff in the Arab world from the public sector to the private sector as a 'brain drain'. Also, almost all government agencies suffer from low IT literacy (Alhaidan, 2009 and Alarishi, 2008).

3.1.6 Marketing

Marketing is defined as 'the process of planning and executing the conception, pricing, promotion and distribution of ideas, goods, and services to create exchanges that satisfy individual (customer) and organisational objectives' (Burnett, 1998, cited in AGIMO, 2004a, p.3). The marketing of government electronic services is seen as an essential element to insure that users are aware of the electronic services being developed, as well as to ensure their user satisfaction (Owei et al., 2006 and WUIER, 2009). In the

eGovernment domain, marketing usually refers to marketing government eServices, which is different from marketing goods and marketing services of other sectors since government agencies are non-profit organisations, and because users from other sectors can select from more than one service provider; government online services, however, are provided in many cases by one provider (Adrian, 2005; AGIMO, 2004a; CIM, 2009 and Reffat, 2004). As can be seen, there are two areas of government eServices marketing that must be addressed; one can be discussed under non-technical barriers, which is increasing awareness of the government eServices being developed, while the second is related to users satisfaction, that is something to do with website design, such as the eServices design.

Regarding increasing the awareness of government electronic services, several recommendations have been proposed, including the use of media (e.g., local newspapers, road shows and television). Raising public awareness also can be achieved by organising events and exhibitions (Owei et al., 2006). For example, the UK government's digital service for people in England and Wales website, 'Directgov', has used the media to raise awareness of available government services that can be accessed through the Directgov website. For example, the Directgov website utilised £1 million for TV ads in 2010 (Hawkins, 2009). According to an email from Directgov FOI team (2011), the number of visitors had increased from 211,472,281 in 2009 to 319,876,091 in 2010. Moreover, about 73% of the web visitors between December 2009 and the end of January 2010 recalled the Directgov advert (Appendix A). Similarly, in Singapore, road shows and media have been used by the government to increase the awareness of government services. Also, in order to encourage people to use electronic government services in Singapore citizens pay less fees by using eServices, for example, \$50 instead of \$60 when applying for a passport (Chan et al., 2008).

3.2 Technical website design issues

The previous section addressed non-technical barriers that have been seen in the literature as reasons for the wholesale, or at least partial, failure of eGovernment projects. Here, technical website design issues are discussed as these issues are crucial to all Internet applications and become more important in the area of eGovernment, as government websites aim at equality of access to government websites. In another words, government websites should be developed in effective ways that helps Internet users find and use available government resources more easily while also encouraging people who are not connected to the Internet to get online. Clearly, government websites have been studied and evaluated from several perspectives, including the availability of content, the availability of online services, web design and so forth. The following table [extracted from Panopoulou al et., (2008)] shows the general axis of five studies in government website evaluation.

Axis	Garcia et al.	Smith	Holzer and	Henriksson	West
	(2005)	(2001)	Kim	et al.	(2007)
			(2005)	(2006)	
Content	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Navigation	√	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Public outreach	√	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Accessibility	√	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Privacy and security	✓	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Online services		\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Citizen participation			\checkmark	\checkmark	

Table 3-1: General axis of government website evaluation

In website design, information architecture, usability and accessibility are discussed as components of eGovernment technical website design. However, the overlap among these components, especially between usability and information architecture, make it quite difficult to distinguish them. For example, Barker (2005) viewed usability as a broad concept and information architecture as more specific, whereas Lash (2002) argued that usability is a subset of information architecture. The latter view is shared by Kennedy (2007), who believes that information management (IM), experience design (XD), user

experience (UX), information design (ID), usability engineering (UE), interaction design (IxD), and human computer interaction (HCI) are all facets of information architecture.

3.2.1 Information architecture versus usability

Information architecture (IA), as a field of knowledge, is as new as the first book entitled 'Information Architecture', published in 1996 by Richard Saul. In 2000, ASIST organised the first information architecture conference. In Europe, information architecture, as a subject for conferences and workshops, began in 2003, when an online information conference took place in London (Gilchrist and Mahon, 2004 and White, 2004). Therefore, there is no single definition of IA, and it is still growing as a field. While several definitions are available in the literature, all of them generally share the same concepts of focusing on information findability, accessibility and management (Batley, 2007 and Morville and Rosenfeld, 2006). Some IA definitions are the following:

'The combination of organisation, labelling, search, and navigation system within web site and intranets' (Morville and Rosenfeld, 2006, p.4)

'Term used to describe the structure of a system, i.e. the way information is grouped, the navigation methods and terminology used within the system' (Barker, 2005, p.1).

'Structuring and organising information on websites to assist people to achieve their information needs' (AGIMO, 2004b, p.3)

Usability is identified as:

'The extent to which a product can be used by specified users to achieve specified goals with effectiveness, efficiency and satisfaction in specified context of use' (ISO 92411-11, cited in Maurer, 2006, p.1).

'A quality attribute that assesses how easy user interfaces are to use. These attributes include:

- Learnability: How easy is it for users to accomplish basic tasks the first time they encounter the design?
- *Efficiency: Once users have learned the design, how quickly can they perform tasks?*
- *Memorability: When users return to the design after a period of not using it, how easily can they re-establish proficiency?*
- Errors: How many errors do users make, how severe are these errors, and how easily can they recover from the errors?
- Satisfaction: How pleasant is it to use the design?' (Nielsen, [no date]).

The above definitions make it difficult to distinguish concepts. However, the IA literature reveals that these definitions share similar concepts of system design to help users find and use available information and services (Nielsen, 2000; Batley, 2007; Preece, 1993; Wodtke, 2002 and Morville and Rosenfeld, 2006). White (2005) clarifies this issue by noting that before 1997 or 1998 awareness of the term 'information architecture' was limited. Moreover, the aspect of information architecture typically addressed in the literature is the creation of metadata to be used for multiple purposes, including resource management, resources description, recourse discovery and interoperability (Gilchrist and Mahon, 2004).

It can be said that both usability and information architecture aim to help users find and use online information and services easily, and this can be seen clearly in the literature on how to develop a website while considering usability and information architecture; in this case, issues such as the aim of the site, knowing your audience and their needs, finding information and eServices design are commonly used in both area. Some may say usability is concerned with front function 'interface' and information architecture with back function, but by looking at the early publications on usability it can be seen that some addressed the use of metadata for discovery purposes (Bevan, 1998 and Nielsen, 2000). It does seem to be that the use of metadata for resource discovery was the main objective of addressing metadata in the usability literature, whereas in information architecture metadata is addressed with multiple functions including resources discovery. This could be a result of the emergence of the development of portals websites that were built based on the needs of various fields (e.g., digital libraries and education and government portals) to search and manage their collections. Liu (2004) reveals that in China, research about metadata started in 1997, motivated by the first national digital library project. Similarly, Quam (2004) sees the use of metadata and controlled vocabularies in government portals as a revolution that can make searching and navigating more comfortable for users. From the above discussion, it is now clearer that information architecture and usability can be seen as two sides of the same coin; they both aim at meeting the users' needs. Therefore, based on the above discussion and for the purpose of the study, information architecture is defined as a term that is used to describe steps and techniques that support information findability (within a website and through web-based search engines).

According to Morville (2005 p.4) findability is 'the degree to which a particular object is easy to discover or locate'. In general, searching and browsing are the basic two approaches used to locate information on the Internet (Batley, 2007). Section 3.2.2 discussed the use of metadata and controlled vocabularies as a back function to support findability in both searching and browsing on government websites. In searching, the search system is designed to search the metadata elements, which are in turn supported by controlled vocabularies for the subject's elements. In addition, an effective subject browsable category can be created to allow the users to follow links until they reach the specific information they need, as not all websites may need a search facility. On government websites it has been recommended that if the agency's website contains more than fifteen pages, the use of search facilities in government websites is needed (AGIMO, 2004d). The following figure shows the basic anatomy of a search system (Defense of Search, Semantic Studios, cited in Morville and Rosenfeld, 2006, p.150).



Figure 3-1: The basic anatomy of a search system

Increased findability through the interface design can be achieved through the use of effective navigation methods and organisation schemes, which Morville and Rosenfeld (2006) call an organisation system (section 3.2.3), and by the use of other supplemental findability tools (e.g., Frequently Asked Questions FAQs) (section 3.2.4). Web accessibility, which is addressed in this study as a component of technical website design is significant when addressing findability (section 3.2.5). In addition, the availability of content is another element that need to be considered not only for increasing findability but also to satisfy the government websites users (section 3.2.6). Interestingly, these components are seen a matter to increase information findability through web-based search, which is now could be the first place that Internet users turn to when searching for government information and services. For example, according to AGIMO ([no date]) only 15% of Australian eGovernment users access government websites by typing the URL of the site and 4% by following links from other websites. Similarly, in the UK about 48% of the Direct.gov visitors come from search engine websites (Alpha.gov, 2011). This is because these search engines provide tools such as query builders and spell checking. They also allow specific domain searches, and some countries have taken advantage of this feature. For example, the domain <u>www.newzealand.govt.nz</u> is driven by the Google search engine service. (Chau et al., 2007; Batley, 2007; Hwei and Smeltzer, 2000; Dawson and Hamilton, 2006; the New Zealand Government Portal, 2011, and AGIMO, 2004d). For example, 200 elements are used to decide on how important a website is, including the quality of the content, website structure and linking coming from other websites (Google, 2010). Hagans (2005) sees the accessibility of a website is a

matter in SEO; his opinion is to consider search engines as a user of the website. The only things that is not addressed in these components in order to increase findability through web search engines is the use of HTML title tag effectively as it the only HTML tag used by most of the search engines (Dawson and Hamilton, 2006).

3.2.2 Metadata

Popular definitions of metadata used in the literature are 'data about data' or 'information about information' (Robertson, 2008; Tambouris and Tarabanis, 2004 and Liu, 2001). More specifically, metadata is 'data about other data or objectives used to describe digitized and non-digitized resources located in a distributed system in a network environment' (Haynes, 2004, p.8). It is a new term representing an old concept that dates back to the 1960s, when the Machine Readable Cataloguing (MARC) was used for bibliographic records. At first, there was attempts to use library's cataloguing standard (MARC and Anglo-American Cataloguing Rules AACR2) to catalogue Internet resources, such as Building a Catalogue of Internet Resources projects introduced by Online Computer Library Center (OCLC) in 1994; however, due to the fact that the nature of websites, the use of traditional library tools is inefficient as creating records for electronic resources located in the Internet needs time and skilled staff taking into consideration the fast growth of Internet resources. Therefore, the motivation for introducing metadata was to organise electronic resources on the Internet by making it easy for creators to describe their work in such a way that it would be easily discovered by Internet users. This was a move away from the complex procedure of MARC and the detailed rules of Anglo-American Cataloguing Rules (AACR2) to a simple way of describing electronic resources. Several other metadata standards have been developed, for example, IEEE-Learning Object Metadata (LOM), a standard that was developed mainly to be used in education domain (Al-Khalifa and Davis, 2005; Nair and Jeevan, 2004; Strutt, 1997; EL-Sherbini and Klim, 2004; Fisher, 2004 and Mathes, 2004).

In the eGovernment domain, metadata is recognized as significant in building the government collection, as well as in helping users locate and retrieve government information and services more easily (Tambouris et al., 2007; Office of the e-Envoy,

2001; Quam, 2004 and AGIMO, 2004c). Moreover, the Dublin Core Initiative (DCI), which is the outcome of a 1995 joint workshop held in Dublin, USA by the Online Computer Library Center (OCLC) and the National Center of Supercomputing Applications (NCSA) is one of the most-widely used metadata standards in the area of eGovernment. Subsequently, there are many nationwide eGovernment metadata standards based simply on Dublin Core (DC), standards such as those in the UK, Australia, New Zealand, Canada, Ireland, France, Finland, Denmark, and the Netherlands. Moreover, a DC survey shows that most countries that have not adopted DC are in the process of establishing a nationwide standard based on ISO 15836:2003. (Dublin Core, [no date] and Sugimoto and Rollitt, 2005). Simple DC proposes a set of fifteen elements, which are shown in the table below.

Element	Definition		
Title	The name given to the resource.		
Subject	The topic of the content of the resource.		
Description	An account of the content of the resource.		
Туре	The nature or genre of the content of the resource.		
Source	A reference to a resource from which the present resource is derived.		
Relation	A reference to a related resource.		
Coverage	The extent or scope of the content of the resource.		
Creator	An entity primarily responsible for making the content of the		
	resource.		
Publisher	The entity responsible for making the resource available.		
Contributor	tor An entity responsible for contributing to the content of the		
	resource.		
Rights	Information about rights held in and over the resource.		
Date	Date associated with an event in the cycle of the resource.		
Format	The physical or digital manifestation of the resource.		
Identifier	An unambiguous reference to the resource within a given context.		
Language	Language(s) of the intellectual content of the resource		

 Table 3-2: Simple DC metadata elements

As mentioned previously, a number of nationwide eGovernment metadata standards (See Figure 3.2 and 3.3) were developed based on simple DC to be used across the public information system. For example, the UK eGovernment Metadata Standard (eGMS) was developed in 2001 to make government information easy to find and use as well as to

develop electronic records management with an additional six elements. In 2003, version 2.0 of the standard was published with an additional four elements, making a total of 25 elements, some of which are mandatory, conditional, recommended, and optional to use.

In the 2003 version, the only changes were refining the elements and including an encoding scheme for the metadata's elements (Coles, 2003; Powell, 2000; Cumming, 2001; Cabinet Office, 2006 and Cabinet Office, 2001). Similarly, Australian Government Locator Services (AGLS) and New Zealand Government Locator Services (NZGLS) were based on simple DC with an additional four elements to improve the usability, accessibility, and interoperability of government information and services through the provision of standardized web-based resource description (Wilson, 2002; Booth, 2002; Barham, 2002; NZSSC, 2005 and NAA, 2006).

In Arabic countries, although several electronic projects have been introduced in Arabic countries, particularly electronic government initiatives, not enough concern has been given to the development of nationwide eGovernment metadata standards for government resource description. Metadata has not become a major topic of interest within the Arabic literature. Most of the literature that is available merely serves as an introduction to metadata, discusses the benefits of using metadata or recounts the history of metadata with a focus on DC standards. (Ahmad, 2010; Alshowaish 2005; Alarabi, 2009; Zain, 2005). Additionally, the usage of metadata in Arabic websites is very low. For example, Mohamed (2006) examined 300 Arabic websites. Among these, only 1.4% had implemented metadata standards.

3.2.2.1 Metadata development

By reviewing the available literature, especially those publications published by government offices that are in charge of the development of eGovernment metadata standards in several countries, it is clear that the development of nationwide metadata went through more than one phase. It starts with the establishment of a metadata working group (MWG). The working group is designed in a way that encourages experts, private sector entities, government agencies and users to work together to determine the aims of

developing nationwide metadata that will be used across government agencies. This is exactly what was done in New Zealand; a group of 32 members, comprised of IT specialists, librarians, DC expert and mangers of government agencies were involved (Booth, 2002). The outcome of this phase will be a metadata process plan that identifies the aim of the metadata (e.g., resource discovery, sharing).

The next phase requires further studies in order to identify the requirements of government resource providers as well as user needs to determine what metadata elements are needed. Rothenberg et al. (2005), in their comprehensive study on designing a National Standard for Discovery Metadata for the Dutch government, stated that all related issues had been addressed, such as other projects related to metadata on the European level, the national level, the kind of government information and services already provided on Dutch government websites, encoding schemes used, readiness of government agencies and users' needs (e.g., citizens and businesses).

Evaluating existing international and national metadata is the third phase, as there are several metadata standards available. Metadata can, therefore, be built based entirely on international standards, as was done with the Ireland Government Metadata Standard (IGMS) without any additional elements, or with additional element, such as UK and Australia Government Locater Services. Also, it can be based on both national and international metadata standards, as what was done in New Zealand, where NZGLS is based their metadata system on DC and Australia Government Locater Services, also, new elements can be created that meet the countries needs.

Finally, the last phase is to define each metadata's element and identify the qualifiers for each element including the element refinements and encoding schemes to be used with each element. Also, at this point the condition of the elements (e.g., mandatory, conditional, recommended, and optional) must be determined. Additionally, which pages should have metadata must be decided. For example, In Australia, the government agency's website home page, pages that provide online service and government

publications should have a metadata (Tambouris, 2007; CEN, 2003; Rothenberg et al., 2005 and AGIMO, 2004c).

3.2.2.2 Controlled vocabularies

In the eGovernment area, the development of controlled vocabularies to be used within metadata elements is essential, especially since government websites get bigger and bigger in terms of their collection. Also, as addressed earlier, making government information and services easy to find without much knowledge on who is the provider of information and services is fundamental, and in order to achieve this aim, metadata should be supported by the use of controlled vocabularies.

A controlled vocabulary is a simple list that can take several forms; it can be synonym rings, taxonomies, authority files and thesaurus. The choice of what sort of controlled vocabularies to be used in a website is usually made based on several considerations, among these being the size of the website and the size of information resources. Also, the aim of using controlled vocabularies (e.g., searching, browsing), end users' needs and the availability of skilled staff who will do the job of tagging (Morville and Rosenfeld, 2006; Garshol, 2004 and Warner, 2004). According to Clarke (2004), in the UK, the first option was to develop a pan-government thesaurus to be used for indexing and tagging government resources; however, as using a thesaurus requires skilled and trained staff, the decision was changed to use a simple browsing tool mainly taxonomy instead of thesaurus.

Taxonomy refers to a subject tree that allows the users of a website to follow links until reaching the level that contains the information they are looking for (Batley, 2007; Saeed and Chaudhry 2002; Gilchrist 2004 and Woods 2004). Basically a taxonomy has top levels and sub-levels, and theoretically there is no limit to the number of levels (Woods, 2004). The traditional or sometimes called classic taxonomy has been described by Garshol (2004) as 'a subject-based classification that arranges the terms in the controlled vocabulary into a hierarchy without doing anything further'. As reported in the taxonomy literature, several objectives can be achieved by using a classic taxonomy, including

making browsing easier, improving search result, organising the content of the website providing keywords to be used with metadata's subject element and knowledge sharing 'interoperability'. (Ungar, 2004; Woods, 2004; Saeed and Chaudhry, 2002 and Gilchrist, 2004).

The general rules of building a taxonomy that have been addressed in the literature discuss several issues, such as the number of levels. For example, Woods (2004, p.13) points out that with too many levels 'the user becomes lost navigating down to the bottom level.' He furthermore identifies that: 'A narrow taxonomy also forces users to make a navigation decision with too little information and to have to work through too many layers before knowing if they are following the right path'. According to the same source 'the general consensus is that breadth taxonomy is better than depth as far as usability is concerned'. This view is shared by Batley (2007, p.84), who argues that 'the depth of the hierarchy should not exceed five levels'.

Moreover, the use of terminology should be understandable for both users and the member staff of the organisation. Furthermore, identify the approaches that will be used to build the taxonomy, such as top - down, down - top and middle out. The middle out approach has been recommended by Batley (2007) and Gilchrist (2003) as the best approach to developing a taxonomy, as it allows control over the number of levels that need to be created. The general sources that can be used to identify the topic, as well as to break it down, can be subject lists, related Internet websites, thesauri, taxonomies and classifications schemas. For example, several studies have been written that address the use of Dewey Decimal Classification (DDC), thesauri and taxonomies as means for building a taxonomy. For example, Saeed and Chaudhry (2002), in their paper titled 'Using Dewey Decimal Classification for building taxonomies for knowledge organisation', developed a taxonomy for computer science using the three main classes of computer science of DDC: 004 Computer Science, 005 Computer Programming and 006 Special Computer Methods and the IEEE web thesauri. Similarly, Wang et al., (2007) used DDC, three taxonomies and three thesauri to build a taxonomy for an information studies domain. The eGovernment domain uses almost the same process used to develop

a taxonomy for library digital collection or a websites for a specific field of knowledge. However, since a government taxonomy will be used to describe specific kinds of information resources, chiefly government information and services, it is expected to be less complex and easier to use. This is exactly what has been done in the UK when they planned to develop a controlled vocabulary to be used to describe government information and services as addressed earlier.

The UK stands as an ever-ready example. Ever since 2000, the development of controlled vocabularies to be used in tagging metadata's subject element in the UK was carried out by the metadata working group by developing the Government Category List (GCL). Completed in 2002, it is a taxonomy of about 375 preferred terms. Also, there is the Local Government Category List (LGCL), developed by the Local Authority Websites (LAWs) UK National Project in 2003. Finally, the Integrated Public Sector Vocabulary (IPSV) was formed from these three controlled vocabularies in 2005 with 3.000 preferred terms and 4.000 non-preferred terms, it has become mandatory that all government agencies should use at least one term of IPSV with information resources that are shared with citizens, businesses, and other public sectors (Cabinet Office, 2006; LAWs, 2004; Cabinet Office, 2009 and Cabinet Office, 2002).

The aim of developing these controlled vocabularies is to make it easier for users to find government information and services, as well as easier for managing government resources. Figure 3.4 shows the top level of GCL, LGCL and IPSV. In Australia, New Zealand, Ireland and other countries, controlled vocabularies have been similarly been developed to be used when describing government information and services.

Mandatory Conditional Recommended

Option

Creator "PS Creator "PST Function "FONZ Title Title Subject "SONZ Date W3C Format Identifier Title Mandatory: when adding an agency, service, or or offline document. Optional: when adding an agency, service, or or offline document. Optional: when adding an agency, service, or or offline document. Accessibility Mandatory publisher Type Mandatory: for online resources, otherwise recommended when available. publisher Type Source Identifier Mandatory: for document. Provemated when available. Aggregation Type Source Audience Mandatory: for document resources. Audience Rights Contributor Status Format Ianguage ISO 639-1 Description Relation Pormat Contributor Ianguage ISO 639-1 Mandate Digital Sig Preservation Right Coverage Source *ISO 639-1 *ISO 639-1 Disposal Format Coverage Source *ISO 639-1 *ISO 639-1 Disposal Format Coverage Source *ISO 7: Thesaurus and Function of New Zealand. *SON	UK		Ireland		New Zealand		
Title Subject *PST Subject SONZ Title Title Subject SONZ Date W3C Format Identifier Title Mandatory: when adding an agency, service, or offline document. Optional: when adding an online document. Accessibility Mandatory publisher Availability Mandatory: for online resources, otherwise recommended when available. publisher Type Identifier Type Mandatory: for document resources, otherwise recommended when available. Quereage ISO 639-1 Source Audience Mandatory: for document resources Aggregation Type Language ISO 639-1 Audience Audience Rights Contributor Status Format Language ISO 639-1 Description Relation Relation Format ISO 639-1 *USO 639-1 Digital Sig Preservation Right Coverage Source *ISO 639-1 Disposal Format Coverage Format Source *ISO 702: Thesaurus and Function of New Zealand. Format Figure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZ Source Source *IS	Creator		Creator		Creator		
DateW3C FormatIdentifierTitleMandatory: when adding an agency, service, or offline document. Optional: when adding an online document.AccessibilityMandatorypublisherTypeMandatory: for online resources, otherwise recommended when available.JublisherDateISO 8601IdentifierMandatory: for online resources, otherwise recommended when available.PublisherTypeISO 8601IdentifierMandatory: for online resources, otherwise recommended when available.CoverageDescription*IPSDTpublisherMandatory: for document resourcesAggregationTypeLanguageISO 639-1DateW3C FormatAudienceRightsContributorDateW3C FormatMandateContributorStatusFormatLanguageISO 639-1EarguageDigital SigPreservationRelationFormat*IPSV: Integrated Public Sector Vocabulary. * FONZ: Thesaurus and Function of New Zealand. * SOXE: Subject of New Zealand. * SOXE: Subject of New Zealand. * SOXE: Subject of New Zealand. * PSDT: Irish Public Service Document Type.FormatFigure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZSourceSource	Subject	*IPS	Subject	*PST	Function	*FONZ	
Accessibility Mandatory Identifier Type or offline document. Optional: when adding an online document. Identifier publisher Date ISO 8601 Identifier publisher Type Iso 8601 Identifier Mandatory: for online resources, otherwise Coverage Description *IPSDT publisher Mandatory: for document resources Language ISO 639-1 Source Audience Mandatory: for document resources Aggregation Type Ianguage ISO 639-1 Date W3C Format Audience Rights Contributor Mandate Ianguage ISO 639-1 Description Relation Relation Format Ianguage ISO 639-1 Digital Sig Preservation Right Coverage Format * IPSV: Integrated Public Sector Vocabulary. Format Coverage Format Coverage * SONZ: Subject of New Zealand. * SONZ: Subject of New Zealand. Figure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZ Source Source Note the service Document Type.	Title		Title		Subject	*SONZ	
Accessibility Mandatory publisher Type an online document. Identifier if applicable Date Availability Mandatory: for online resources, otherwise publisher Type ISO 8601 Identifier recommended when available. Coverage Type *IPSDT publisher Mandatory: for online resources, otherwise Language ISO 639-1 Source Audience Mandatory: for document resources Audience Rights Contributor Date W3C Format Audience Rights Contributor Ianguage ISO 639-1 Description Relation Relation *IPSV: Integrated Public Sector Vocabulary. Digital Sig Preservation Right Coverage Format Coverage Relation *SoNZ: Subject of New Zealand. Figure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZ Source Source	Date	W3C Format	Identifier		Title		
Identifier publisherDateAvailabilityMandatory: for online resources, otherwise recommended when available.DublisherTypeISO 8601IdentifierMandatory: for online resources, otherwise recommended when available.CoverageISO 639-1SourceAudienceMandatory: for document resourcesAggregationTypeLanguageISO 639-1DateW3C FormatAudienceRightsContributorDateW3C FormatContributorStatusFormatLanguageISO 639-1DescriptionRelationRelationContributor* IPSV: Integrated Public Sector Vocabulary. * FONZ: Thesaurus and Function of New Zealand. * SONZ: Subject of New Zealand. * SONZ: Subject of New Zealand. * PST: Public Service Document Type.FormatFigure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZSourceDisposalFigure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZSource	Accessibility		publisher		Туре		
publisherTypeISO 8601Identifierrecommended when available.CoverageDescription*IPSDTpublisherMandatory: for document resourcesLanguageISO 639-1SourceAudienceW3C FormatAudienceRightsContributorDateW3C FormatContributorStatusFormatLanguageISO 639-1DescriptionRelationRelationFormatContributorDigital SigPreservationRightCoverageFormatDisposalFigure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZSourceSourceDisital SigFigure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZSourceSource	Identifier	8	Date		Availability	Mandatory: for online resources, otherwise	
CoverageDescription*IPSDTpublisherMandatory: for document resourcesLanguageISO 639-1SourceAudienceMandatory: for document resourcesAggregationTypeLanguageISO 639-1DateW3C FormatAudienceRightsContributorMandateISO 639-1ISO 639-1ContributorStatusFormatLanguageISO 639-1DescriptionRelationRelationContributor*IPSV: Integrated Public Sector Vocabulary. * FONZ: Thesaurus and Function of New Zealand. * STS: Public Services Thesaurus. *IPSDT: Irish Public Service Document Type.DisposalFigure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZSourcePicitionFigure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZSource	publisher		Туре	ISO 8601	Identifier		
LanguageISO 639-1SourceAudienceAggregationTypeLanguageISO 639-1W3C FormatAudienceRightsContributorDateW3C FormatContributorStatusFormatLanguageISO 639-1DescriptionRelationRelationContributor* IPSV: Integrated Public Sector Vocabulary. * FONZ: Thesaurus and Function of New Zealand. * SONZ: Subject of New Zealand. * PST: Public Service Thesaurus. * IPSDT: Irish Public Service Document Type.DocationFigure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZSourceDis LiteDisitifSourceDistorSourceDisitifDistorFigure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZSource	Coverage			*IPSDT	publisher	Mandatory: for document resources	
AudienceRightsContributorMandateContributorStatusFormatLanguageISO 639-1DescriptionRelationRelationContributor* IPSV: Integrated Public Sector Vocabulary. * FONZ: Thesaurus and Function of New Zealand. * SONZ: Subject of New Zealand. * PST: Public Services Thesaurus. * IPSDT: Irish Public Service Document Type.DisposalFormatCoverageFormatFigure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZSourceDisposalFigure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZSource	Language	ISO 639-1	Source		Audience		
NumberNegresContributorStatusContributorISO 639-1DescriptionRelationRelationContributor* IPSV: Integrated Public Sector Vocabulary. * FONZ: Thesaurus and Function of New Zealand. * SONZ: Subject of New Zealand. * SONZ: Subject of New Zealand. * PST: Public Services Thesaurus. * IPSDT: Irish Public Service Document Type.DisposalFormatRelationDisposalFigure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZSourceDistorSourceDistorDistorSourceDistor	Aggregation	Туре	Language	ISO 639-1	Date	W3C Format	
Contributor Status Format Contributor * IPSV: Integrated Public Sector Vocabulary. Description Relation Relation Format Contributor * FONZ: Thesaurus and Function of New Zealand. Disposal Coverage Format Coverage Relation Format Coverage Relation * SONZ: Subject of New Zealand. Location Figure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZ Source Source	Audience	Rights	Contributor		Mandate		
Digital Sig Preservation Digital Sig Preservation Right Format Coverage Coverage Format Relation Location Figure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZ	Contributor	Status	Format		Language	ISO 639-1	
Digital Sig Preservation Right Format Zealand. Disposal Coverage Coverage Relation Format Relation Source Location Figure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZ Source	Description	Relation	Relation		Contributor		
Disposal Coverage Coverage *PST: Public Services Thesaurus. Format Relation *IPSDT: Irish Public Service Document Type. Location Figure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZ Source	Digital Sig	Preservation	Right		Format	Zealand.	
Format Relation Location Figure 3-2: Summery of UK, Irish and NZ	Disposal		Coverage		Coverage	*PST: Public Services Thesaurus.	
UK, Irish and NZ	Format			C C	Relation	*IPSDT: Irish Public Service Document Type.	
D'.14	Location			Source			
	Mandate			Right			



Figure 3-3: UK and New Zealand government portal metadata

LGCL Top Level GCL Top Level Agriculture, environment and • Business • Community and living natural resources • Council, government and • Arts, recreation and travel democracy Business and industry Education and learning • Crime, law, justice and rights Environment • Economics and finance Health and social care • Education, careers and Housing • employment • Jobs and careers Government, politics and public Legal services • administration Leisure and culture • Policing and public safety • Health, nutrition and care • • Social issues Information and communication Transport and streets International affairs and defence People, communities and living • Science, technology and innovation IPSV Top Level Business and industry • Economics and finance Education and skills Employment, jobs and careers Environment Government, politics and • public administration Health, well-being and care Housing Information and communication International affairs and • defence Leisure and culture • Life in the community People and organisations Public order, justice and rights Science, technology and innovation Transport and infrastructure •

Figure 3-4: Top level of GCL, LGCL and IPSV

3.2.3 Organisation system

Navigation refers to three fundamental questions addressed by Batley (2007) Where am I? where have I been? Where can I go next? Because government websites in general are large in terms of the availability of content, the issue of navigation becomes more significant. There are several recommendations on how navigation system should be designed. For example, in the USA and Australia it has been recommended that global navigation which is usually located at the top of the page should appear on each page, including the homepage (Queensland Government, 2011and Usability.gov). For local navigation, which is usually located on the left of the website as the way to explore the website content, several recommendation have been proposed to be considered in government websites. For example, the use of text instead of using graphics and images, as graphics need more time to be loaded. Also, users should not have to scroll down to view the navigation bar. This can be done by placing secondary and tertiary menus together. Also, the use of clear navigation labels (AGIMO, 2004e and Usability.gov)

On the other hand, organisation schemes refer to how the content of a website is grouped with the aim to improve findability (Morville and Rosenfeld, 2006; Batley, 2007 and Ungar, 2004). It is clear that the majority of government websites use some kind of organisation scheme, particularly a scheme determined by audience, so that the users of the website can identify which group they belong to (figure 3.5). Additionally, organisation by topic, audience and task is largely used, such as those of Australia, the UK, and New Zealand portals, which attempted to increase findability by organising government information and services. For example, a subject tree is applied within the section 'Do it online', which is used with Directgov to direct users of available electronic services. Another example from the Australian government portal is the label 'I am ...', which identifies twenty expected users of their portal and provide links to related information.



Figure 3-5: Glasgow City Council's website

Moreover, an alternative navigation tool is the sitemap, which is a single page showing the structure of the website. Users can get an overview of the site structure by looking at the sitemap page. Donna et al., (2008), in their two-round study on sitemap usability, found that an increasing number of websites recently include a sitemap. Moreover, after the first round in 2001, a great deal of attention was paid to sitemap design in order to improve sitemap usability. Also, they found that, in general, users do not use sitemaps much, but that sitemaps help some users, that sitemaps help search engines to index the website and, that, probably most importantly, sitemaps are inexpensive to design. Also, creation of an A to Z page is a significant aid in showing users the terms used within the website.

3.2.4 Supplemental findability tools

Because government websites and their users are unique, additional tools have to be used to supplement content findability in government websites. Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs) which is a list of common questions on a specific topic and their answers is a very useful component of government websites. Since government agencies generally receive a large number of questions every day, FAQ pages can help users find answers to their questions and thus reduces the amount of effort needed to answer users' questions. For example, in the UK, a FAQ page is one of the ten access key standards recommended by the Cabinet Office to be provided in UK government websites in order to build universal government websites (Cabinet Office, 2007). Rahel (2007) identified nine points that should be considered in order to develop a functional FAQ page. These points include analysing users' needs, writing effective questions and answers, and grouping questions by topic.

3.2.5 Web content accessibility

According to the World Wide Web Consortium W3C, accessibility means that all groups of people, including those with personal limitations such as visual disabilities, and hearing impairment, can use the web. Moreover, the web content should be accessed by all web-browsing devices. The issue of accessibility was a concern in several countries before the use of technology. The UK Disability Discrimination Act (DDA) outlined almost all issues related to the accessibility of disabled people to everyday activities. The DDA indicates that service providers have an obligation to make their services accessible, which in many cases requires only a minor change. Therefore, reducing the impact of personal limitation (disabilities) in using technology has been an ongoing topic for years in developed countries, and much effort has been made to reduce the information gap and to enable everyone to gain the full benefit of the Internet (Nielsen, 2000; Brewer, 2004; Al-Badi and Mayhew, 2009; Hong et al., 2008 and W3C, 1994).

The W3C has developed Web Content Accessibility Guidelines 1.0, which consists of 14 guidelines and 65 checkpoints grouped into three priorities to help web developers design accessible websites (W3C, 1999). A web content accessibility check can be done automatically thorough the use of available tools, such as a web-based accessibility checker or accessibility checker software; also, it can be done manually by accessibility experts or user's experience (Hassanzadeh and Navidi, 2009). The same resource identified both advantages and disadvantages of both methods, and the authors' expressed their belief that it is best to apply two approaches in order to address all accessibility issues, as using one methods will not guarantee a trustworthy accessibility evaluation. Another issue associated with the evaluation of accessibility is whether or not it is enough to merely evaluate the website's homepage when checking for accessibility' (Hackett and Parmanto, 2008)

For ethical and legal reasons, the issue of web content accessibility becomes more significant when we are addressing government websites. Because eGovernment is intended to reach every citizen, the design of government websites should reflect slogans such as 'eGovernment is for everyone'. In fact, eGovernment offers a great opportunity

for people with personal limitations to access the government and to benefit fully from technology. Many studies have been written to investigate government website accessibility and to identify the best practices in this area (Huang, 2002; Yan and Zaphiris, [no date]; Hanapi et al., 2010; Abanumy et al., 2005 and Lee et al., 2007). Also, those responsible for electronic government have developed several web accessibility guides in several countries. Friedman and Bryen (2007) see this as essential, and they state that 'individual countries need to enact their own standard or legislation because these legal regulations carry the force of the law rather than voluntary guidelines' (Friedman and Bryen, 2007, cite in Kuzma, 2009, p.3).

These guides may be classified as the best practice in government website design for accessibility. An example is the Guide for UK Government Websites, which was first published in 1999. Section 2.4 of the guide addresses accessibility issues that should be considered by government agencies when developing their websites in order to achieve equality. In the US, section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act outlines accessibility requirements for government websites.

However, despite efforts to improve government website accessibility, there is still a gap between reality and aspiration. In a comprehensive study on 1,687 government websites in 198 countries, West (2007) found that only 23% of the websites surveyed were entirely accessible. Yet, it was clear that the majority of accessible government websites were in developed countries, for example, UK 70%, Australia 73%, New Zealand 73%, US 54%, Singapore 47%, and the large percentage of inaccessible government websites applied to developing countries, for instance, only 3.4% government websites were accessible in the Arab countries.

3.2.6 Content availability

From several studies, Panopoulou et al. (2008, p.519) reveals that 'the content of a government website concept refers mainly to the completeness of information provided online, to relevancy, accuracy, reliability and usefulness of information, to frequent updating and currency of the provided information and to the consistency of information

and its clear formulation according to the audience'. As addressed in section 2.3, the first stage of the development of government websites is presence. In this stage the government agency creates its own website and posts valuable information for the website users, and in the eGovernment domain, web content has been used to measure the performance of government websites, along with other elements (Table 3.1). Therefore, it has been recommended that it should be planned carefully, considering all related issues. In fact, the topical users of government websites need enough information to make a decision or to start using available government eServices and without these information users may continue to use the traditional method to contact government agencies. For example, in Australia, the Australian Government Information Management Office (AGIMO) conducted a study on 'Australians' Use of and Satisfaction with eGovernment Services'. It was conducted three times, in 2004, 2005 and 2007, to identify the issues related to eGovernment use in Australia, and the issue of content availability was identified as reasons users of government websites dissatisfaction. The major issue regarding the availability and quality of government content is that they can be judged only by users. Hence, getting users' feedback is one method that can be used to ensure that the content has met the users need. For example, in Directgov website each section has a feedback facility asking users on how useful the information is (see figure 3.6).

Generally the literature on this area of content creation and development is rich and several recommendations have been proposed including keeping the text short and using plain language and considering writing content usability issues (e.g., the size and colour). In government websites, additional to the general recommendations on how to create a website content, several issues should be taken into consideration, among them is the need to make sure the content of the website is clear and does not conflict with other content on the website or with other government websites (GSA's Office of Citizen Services and Innovative Technologies 2011). Also, good content is important for SEO, so that the website will be ranked at or near the top of the Internet search result. According to SEOMOZ (2010) 'developing great content may be the most oft-repeated suggestion in the SEO world'. It is significant for website developers to understand how Internet search engines work in order to develop a website that follows SEO recommendations.


Figure 3-6: directgov's feedback facility

The following table is a summary compiled from government website design guidelines from several publications from the UK, US, and Australia. These publications include: the ACT Government Website Guidelines published by the Office of Information Technology and Multimedia; Website Navigation; Information Architecture and Implementing an Effective Website Search by Australian Government Information Management Office in 2005; www.usability.com, which is a guide for developing usable & useful US government websites; Guidelines for UK government websites: Framework for local government (2003); Quality Framework for UK Government Website Design: Usability issues for government websites (2003); and, Guidelines for UK Government websites: Illustrated handbook for Web management teams (2004).

Category		Guideline	UK	SN	ΝV	Notes
	Content	- WCAG A.	✓		<	- By 2014, Australian
Accessibility	accessibility	- Section 508.		✓		government websites have to meet the WCAG AA.
	Use of other languages	- As required (e.g., bilingual website, a single PDF and selected WebPages).	~	~	\checkmark	- In the UK, Welsh and English languages must be treated on a basis of equality.
	Browser compatibility	 Government website must be programmed to work with all browsers. 	~	~	~	

Table 3-3: A summary compiled from government website design guidelines

written style for the web (e.g., plain language and Scannable). should be at last 50° shorter than the equivalent text in print. Privacy Statement - Each website must have a visible privacy statement. Image: Comparison of the text in print. Metadata - Metadata should be used in government websites for multiple purposes, including resource discovery. Image: Comparison of text in power of pages should have metadata, including the homepage and page: containing online services and applications forms. CVs - Develop controlled vocabulary to be used to describe online government resources. Image: CVs Homepage design - Design the homepage to fit within a single screen Image: CVs Include primary navigation options (e.g., search box, sitemap, A to Z and FAQs). Image: CVs Navigation bar design - Text navigation better than graphic navigation. Image: CVs Upge: CVs - Text navigation better than graphic navigation options. Image: CVs Upge: CVs - Text navigation better than graphic navigation options. Image: CVs Upge: CVs - Text navigation options. Image: CVs Upge: CVs - Use a hierarchical rather than flat structure for directories Image: CVs						
written style for the web (e.g., plain language and Scannable). should be at last 50° shorter than the cquivalent text in print. Vertex - Each website must have a visible privacy statement. Image: Constraint of the state of the sta	version				√	
Statement privacy statement. Statement - Metadata should be used in government websites for multiple purposes, including resource discovery. In Australia, nine types of pages shoul have metadata, including the homepage and page: containing online services and applications forms. CVs Develop controlled vocabulary to be used to describe online government resources. Power of the homepage to fit within a single screen Size of the homepage should be minimal. Size of the homepage should be minimal. Size of the homepage should be minimal. Include primary navigation options (e.g., search box, sitemap, A to Z and FAQs). Include primary navigation. Users should not have to scroll down to view navigation options. User clarand understandable labels. Use clara and understandable we have the structure for directories 		for the web (e.g., plain language	 ✓ 	✓	✓	equivalent text in
SO average government websites for multiple purposes, including resource discovery. types of pages shoul have metadata, including the homepage and pages containing online services and applications forms. CVs - Develop controlled vocabulary to be used to describe online government resources. ✓ ✓ Homepage design - Design the homepage to fit within a single screen ✓ - In Australia, the tot size of the homepage should be ✓ - In Australia, the tot size of the homepage should not exceed 70kb. Include primary navigation options (e.g., search box, sitemap, A to Z and FAQs). - Text navigation better than graphic navigation. - Users should not have to scroll down to view navigation options. - Use clear and understandable labels. - Use a hierarchical rather than flat structure for directories 	A Privacy Statement			-	-	
SOURCE government websites for multiple purposes, including resource discovery. types of pages shoul have metadata, including the homepage and pages containing online services and applications forms. CVs - Develop controlled vocabulary to be used to describe online government resources. ✓ ✓ Homepage design - Design the homepage to fit within a single screen ✓ - In Australia, the tot size of the homepage should be ✓ - In Australia, the tot size of the homepage should not exceed 70kb. Include primary navigation options (e.g., search box, sitemap, A to Z and FAQs). - Text navigation better than graphic navigation. - User should not have to scroll down to view navigation options. - Use clear and understandable labels. - Use a hierarchical rather than flat structure for directories 						
Ever s - Develop controlled vocabiliary to be used to describe online government resources. V V V Homepage design - Design the homepage to fit within a single screen - V V V V - Size of the homepage should be minimal. - Size of the homepage should be minimal. V V V - In Australia, the tot: size of the homepage should be minimal. - Homepage design - Size of the homepage should be minimal. V V - In Australia, the tot: size of the homepage should be minimal. - Homepage design - Size of the homepage should be minimal. V V - In Australia, the tot: size of the homepage should not exceed 70kb. - Include primary navigation options (e.g., search box, sitemap, A to Z and FAQs). - In the US sitemap must be available for web that have many pages - Users should not have to scroll down to view navigation options. - User should not have to scroll down to view navigation options. - Use clear and understandable labels. - V - - Use a hierarchical rather than flat structure for directories - Use a hierarchical rather than flat structure for directories - In the use of the homepage should be must be available for the homepage should not have to scroll down to view navigation options. - Use a hierarchical rather than flat structure for directories - V -	Aetadata & CVs	government websites for multiple purposes, including resource discovery.			~	types of pages should have metadata, including the homepage and pages containing online services and
design a single screen Image: single scre	Z CVs	be used to describe online	√	√	~	
design a single screen Image: single scre						
Product minimal. size of the homepage should not exceed 70kb. Include primary navigation options (e.g., search box, sitemap, A to Z and FAQs). Include primary navigation options (e.g., search box, sitemap, A to Z and FAQs). In the US sitemap must be available for web that have many pages Image: Navigation bar design - Text navigation better than graphic navigation. Image: Comparison options. Image: Comparison options. Image: Upper comparison options design - Text navigation better than graphic navigation. Image: Comparison options. Image: Comparison options. Image: Upper comparison options design - Text navigation better than graphic navigation options. Image: Comparison options. Image: Comparison options. Image: Upper comparison options options options options. - Use clear and understandable labels. Image: Comparison options. Image: Comparison options. Image: Upper comparison options options options. - Use a hierarchical rather than flat structure for directories Image: Comparison options. Image: Upper comparison options options options options options options. Image: Comparison options. Image: Comparison options. Image: Upper comparison options options. Image: Comparison options opti		a single screen		~	√	
Include primary navigation options (e.g., search box, sitemap, A to Z and FAQs). must be available for web that have many pages Navigation bar design - Text navigation better than graphic navigation. - Users should not have to scroll down to view navigation options. - Use clear and understandable labels. - Use a hierarchical rather than flat structure for directories	mepage	1 0			~	
design graphic navigation. - Users should not have to scroll down to view navigation options. - Use clear and understandable labels. - Use a hierarchical rather than flat structure for directories	Н	(e.g., search box, sitemap, A to Z	 ✓ 	~	~	- In the US sitemap must be available for a web that have many
design graphic navigation. - Users should not have to scroll down to view navigation options. - Use clear and understandable labels. - Use a hierarchical rather than flat structure for directories	Navigation ba	r - Text navigation better than	1			
structure for directories	dagign	graphic navigation.				
structure for directories	Vavigation	down to view navigation options. - Use clear and understandable labels.		· •	~	
	4					
Search system - Government website should have $\checkmark \checkmark \checkmark \checkmark$ - In Australia, if the s	ي Search system	- Government website should have	✓	√	√	- In Australia, if the site

				pages it should have a search system. In the UK it is recommended for any government website, especially large websites.
	Advanced searching should be available	 ✓ 	~	

3.3 Summary

It is clear that although the history of eGovernment is quite short, more attention has been given to eGovernment initiatives globally, and this can be seen clearly in the available literature. This could be due to the fact that eGovernment is more than using technology. eGovernment is about social, political and economic reform, which makes eGovernment a unique phenomenon. Moreover, it is clear that there is a huge difference between developed and developing countries in terms of the availability of human and financial resources, legislation, and degree of the country's e-readiness. Developing countries are trying to catch up with developed countries in terms of using technology to deliver better government services, but technology is not a magic tool that can solve all government issues, and more work should be done to ensure the success of eGovernment initiatives in both areas.

Saudi Arabia Background

The aim of this chapter is to provide a general background of Saudi Arabia in the areas of geography, population, politics, culture, and economy. An emphasis on the ICT sector status in the country is presented. This in-depth description of ICT is based on government publications, national and international organisation publications, and relevant literature so as to provide a clear picture not only of Saudi Arabia's ICT status but also the electronic initiatives that have been introduced in Saudi Arabia over the last few years.

4.1 Overview of Saudi Arabia

Saudi Arabia occupies an area of 2.250.000 square kilometers, almost 80% of the Arabian Peninsula (MOFA, 2006a). It shares borders with the Republics of Yemen and of Oman to the south, the United Arab Emirates, Qatar and the Arab Gulf to the west, Jordan, Iraq and Kuwait to the north, and the Red Sea to the east. Saudi Arabia, together with United Arab Emirates, Oman, Qatar, the Kingdom of Bahrain, and Kuwait comprise the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC), which was formed in 1981. The vision statement of the GCC is '... to effect coordination, integration and inter-connection between Member States in all fields, strengthening ties between their peoples, formulating similar regulations in various fields such as economy, finance, trade, customs, tourism, legislation, administration, as well as fostering scientific and technical progress in industry, mining, agriculture, water and animal resources, establishing scientific research (CCG, 2005). The following sections describe in more detail the geography, population, demographics, political system, and economy of Saudi Arabia.

4.1.1 Geography and Regions

Saudi Arabia is divided into thirteen regions and each administrative region is divided into several governorates. The governorates are divided into municipalities that are administratively related to the governorates of 'Emarah', with Riyadh as its capital city. However, these are merely the administration divisions, as the government is run at a national level (MOFA, 2006a). Figure 4.1 shows the Saudi Arabia's regions and governorates.



Figure 4-1: Saudi Arabia's regions



4.1.2 Population and Demographics

According to the newest census issued by the Central Department of Statistics and Information in October 2010, Saudi Arabia had a population of 27.136.977 million with a growth rate of 2.1%, a birth rate of 29.1/1000, an infant mortality rate of 12.4/1000, and a life expectancy of 75.9 years. 31% of the population are foreigners, and the population



density per square mile is 33. The following figure shows the Saudi national population, grouped by age class according to the 2008 census (CDOSI, 2008).

Figure 4-2: Population Grouped by Age (2008)

According to the available raw data in the 2008 statistical yearbook published by the Central Department of Statistics and Information 2008, the illiteracy rate among the Saudi population was 13.7% in 2008 in which 73% were female. Moreover, it was clear that the percentage of illiteracy varies from region to region; for example, while in some regions the percentage was as high as 23.5%, Riyadh scored the lowest with a percentage of 9.9%. The issue of illiteracy is not unique to Saudi Arabia alone, but is also shared by all Arab countries as addressed in section 3.1.2. Figure 4.3 and 4.4 show the Saudi national population aged 10 years and over by education level and the illiteracy percentages in the Saudi Arabia's thirteen regions.



Figure 4-3: Saudi National Population 15 years and over, by education level (2008)



Figure 4-4: Percentages of illiteracy in the Saudi's thirteen regions

4.1.3 Political System

The political system of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia is a hereditary monarchy based on Islamic law and it has no political parties. The head of government is now King Abdullah Bin Abdulaziz Al Saud, who is also the prime minister and the commander in chief of the military. The Crown Prince is second in line to the throne and is appointed by the king from the royal family. The government of Saudi Arabia has twenty-three ministries, which all have their own websites with differing degree of maturity. Cabinet ministries and government officials are selected by the king to assist in the management of the government for four-year terms. The king also has the right to appoint the members of the Consultative Council, which is called Majlis Al-Shura. It consists of 150 members. The Consultative Council has an advisory function to create new laws and amend existing ones. In 1993, the administrative regional division of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia was made, dividing the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia into thirteen regions, with a governor (Muhafed) and deputy governor in each. Each region has its own council that advises the governor and deals with the development of the region. In 2005, the first municipal election was introduced, which is a part of the Saudi government's response to the progressive movement calling for political reform. All Saudi males over the age of 21 years were invited to participate and vote for half of the members of their municipal council (MOFA, 2006b).

4.1.4 Economy

General Information:

- Saudi Arabia's currency is the Rial (1 Rial is equivalent to about \$0.266656).
- Saudi Arabia's budget for the year 2009/2010 is around \$146 billion.
- As of 2007, 9.21 million barrels of petroleum are produced daily (Saudi Arabian Monetary Agency, 2010).

Saudi Arabia is one of the world's 25 largest economies, and it is the largest in the Middle East. Furthermore, it ranks fourth in the world for fiscal freedom and seventh for having the freest labour market systems in the world (Saudi Arabia General Investment Authority, 2010). The Saudi economy relies heavily on petroleum and natural gas, as it is the world's largest producer and exporter of oil (9.21 million barrels per day).

However, the Saudi government realises the importance of other sectors for the country's economic development, and the long-term goal of the government is to reduce dependency on the oil industry. This is seen clearly in the five-year development plan that was drafted in the late 1960s at the suggestion of International Monetary Fund (IMF)

advisers. The first plan became effective from 1970 to 1975 (Metz, 1992). The objective of the five-year planning system is to determine the direction of development plans in the country over five years, in accordance with the country's economic needs at that time. Throughout the last seven five-year plans, the government has been working to build the required infrastructure for non-oil industry. For example, the ICT sector has been given a high priority by the government, in particular during the sixth five-year plan (1995-2000) (MOEP, 2000). The diversification of the economy has achieved remarkable success and it has increased contributions to the gross domestic product (GDP). Saudi Arabia has been a member of the World Trade Organization (WTO) since December 2005, which gives Saudi products greater access to global markets (MOCI, 2005).

4.1.5 Culture

Without any doubt culture plays a major role in many aspects of individual's live and this become more significant within cultures that are based on religion, and this is exactly the case of Saudi Arabia where the culture of Saudi Arabia is based on Islamic beliefs and values which greatly impact several aspects of Saudi lifestyle. For example, education and workforce systems are operated on the basis of the separation of males and females. Regarding the use of technology, although Islam does not forbid the use of technology or the pursuit of reaping benefits from modern innovations, there are still some fairly widespread misunderstandings regarding the use of technology. Even twelve years after the Internet was introduced in Saudi Arabia, some people still considered the Internet as a bad thing for the society (ASBAR, 2004). The second characteristic of Saudi culture is that the traditional family still exists as the societal norm in Saudi Arabia, and social relationships and family ties play a significant role in everyday life (Alshehry et al., 2006).

These two things are the foundations of the structure of Saudi society. However, in recent years, especially after 9/11attack on the World Trade Center in America, where the majority of the terrorists involved were from Saudi Arabia, the international media become more interested in learning more about Saudi Arabia, and as a result of this unprecedented talk about Saudi Arabia, several issues have arose and have been

discussed internationally. This has accelerated some changes in several aspects of Saudi culture. For example, before 2004, women were not able to get identification cards for religious reasons, primarily because of the requirement of having a picture on the ID. Also, in 2009 a new university was created, King Abdullah University of Science and Technology, where male and female students study together (KAUST, 2009). However, there is currently a lively discussion about education, workforce systems and the right for women to operate motor vehicles, as women are not currently allowed to drive in Saudi Arabia.

4.2 ICT Sector in Saudi Arabia

Although Saudi Arabia has taken into account ICT since the institution of the five-year development plans in 1970, the real start to reform in this sector was during the seventh five-year plan (1995-2000). In particular, ICT reform began in 1998, when the government set the main goal to bridge the technological gap between Saudi Arabia and the developed world by 2020 (WSIS, 2003). Since then, the Saudi government has pursued the goals of the development plans and strategies and invested in the ICT sector to the greatest extent possible, given the financial and human resources available. The United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (WSIS) Report, National Profile for the Information Society in Saudi Arabia, described Saudi's ICT policies and clear strategies, and the government's understanding of the role that ICT can play in the country's economic development (WSIS, 2003).

'The seventh development plan in Saudi Arabia includes a clear vision of the role of information technology in the economy. The plan envisages, among other things, a national plan for the use of information technology (IT) for scientific and economic development. The IT plan would include programmes aimed at facilitating the availability of and easy access to the most recent information, determining the roles of data producing and data collection entities, information integration, establishing information systems within the national information network, and making information technology and information services accessible to all segments of the society' (p 4).



The following figure shows the timeline of the major ICT developments and telecom sector reform since 1998 until 2005 as the major development was in this period.

Figure 4-5: Timeline of major ICT developments and telecom sector reform

Sources: http://www.yesser.gov.sa/documents/ksa-to-information-society.pdf.

In early 1998, the government transformed the ICT utility and its components, as well as its technical and administrative facilities into a joint stock company. Instead of having a Ministry of Post, Telegraph and Telephone (PTT), these functions were to be operated on a commercial basis. In parallel, the Saudi Telecom Company (STC) was established, which was owned by the government until 2002, and in the early in 2003 the Saudi Cabinet issued a decree to convert it from a purely government company into a public one by divesting a 30% stake in the company to the public (CITC, 2005a).

Between 2001 and 2004, several resolutions were issued that supported the reform of the sector. The first was the new national ICT plan, prepared by the Saudi IT Association in 2001 and this was before the creation of the Ministry of Communication and Information Technology. Also, the new Telecommunication Act of 2001 was approved, as well as the establishment of the Saudi Communication and Information Technology Commission (CITC) as a regulator for communication and technology sectors in the country. Moreover, the commission was put in charge of facilitating the gradual liberalisation of the telecommunication sector that had been enacted earlier in 2001 (ESCWA, 2003). In

2003, the Ministry of Communication and Information Technology (MCIT) was created to replace the PTT and to formulate and develop new ICT policies and projects. Partial liberalization started in 2004 when the ICT market was opened for competition. Also in 2004, the MCIT becomes responsible for the Saudi ICT plan, which was approved in 2007 as the country ICT vision and strategy. Until 2004, the Saudi Telecom Company (STC) had a monopoly on all telecom services provided in the country except for Internet services which was liberated in 1999. In 2004, the liberalisation of other telecommunications services started by opening the market for competition and the second services liberated was mobile phone service. 2008 was the year that the government of Saudi Arabia called for the liberalisation of all ICT services (CITC, 2005a).

4.2.1 2007 NCITP Vision and Strategy

Clear indications show that the government of Saudi Arabia has worked hard to develop the ICT sector in the country since the 1990s. As a result of this ceaseless work, the Saudi national ICT plan was approved by the decision of the Council of Ministers in 2007 to guide the Kingdom's continued transformation into a knowledge-based society and economy.

This plan was prepared firstly by the Saudi IT Association in 2001, and this was before the creation of the Ministry of Communication Information and Technology in 2003, so the ministry had to revise the first draft of the plan, and added to it the aspects related to communications. It aimed to develop a long-term vision (general strategy) for the development of the ICT sector in Saudi Arabia in more than one phases. The first NCITP Five-Year Plan (2005-2009) consisted of seven general objectives and twenty-six specific objectives, sixty-two policies and ninety-eight projects to achieving these objectives. The following table is extracted from the National Communications and Information Technology Plan: the vision towards the information society, which shows the general NCITP Five-Year Plan (2005-2009) objectives and specific objectives (MICT, 2007a).

Table 4-1: General NCITP objectives and specific objectives

First General Objective: Raising the productivity of all sectors, dissemination of governmental, commercial, social and health services electronically for all people, encouraging teleworking through best possible utilization of ICT.

Specific Objectives:

- 1. Securing the financial and human resource support for ICT projects in the governmental sector.
- 2. Apply e-Government in the Government Sector.
- 3. Application of quality concepts and techniques and the development of capabilities to realize the best possible benefits from ICT.
- 4. Dissemination of e-Business applications.
- 5. Employing ICT to Build new patterns of health services and work.

Second General Objective: Regulate the ICT sector in a form that guarantees impartiality, stimulation and attracts investments.

Specific Objectives:

- 1. Issuing licenses for providing ICT services.
- 2. Applying appropriate regulatory controls to guarantee efficient, fair competition in providing ICT services.
- 3. Raising the Security Level of ICT Networks and Protecting Privacy.
- 4. Optimal Use of Numbering resources.
- 5. Optimal Use of the Frequency Spectrum.
- 6. Provide ICT Services in all Regions of the Kingdom.
- 7. Conformity of ICT equipment to standard specifications.
- 8. Provide high quality information services.

Third General Objective: Build a solid ICT industry that is capable of competing locally and internationally and become a major source of income.

Specific Objectives:

1. Development of ICT industries with emphasis on certain strategic domains.

Fourth General Objective: Utilization of ICT in education and training at all levels.

Specific Objectives:

- 1. Employment of ICT in supporting education and training and adoption of e-learning.
- 2. Preparation of all people involved in the education process (teachers, administrators, students) for the use of ICT in education.
- 3. Development of the infrastructure in educational institutes.

Fifth General Objective: Enable all sectors of the society, in all areas of the country to deal with ICT easily and efficiently in order to bridge the digital divide.

Specific Objectives:

- 1. Dissemination of Arabic digital content on the Internet to ease access to information and knowledge.
- 2. Raising awareness of the importance of ICT for all individuals and organizations, small and Medium enterprise.

Sixth General Objective: Utilization of ICT in serving the Arabic language and consolidating the civilizational mission of Islam.

Specific Objectives:

- 1. Coordination and motivation of government and charity efforts to employ ICT in the service of Arabic and Islamic culture.
- 2. Employment of ICT in the service of Islamic studies, religious practices and Da'wa.
- 3. Employment of ICT in the dissemination of Islamic culture and consolidation of the Islamic and Arabic identity.

The Seventh General Objective: Provide qualified and trained, male and female human resources in the various ICT specializations through the preparation of national manpower as well as attracting international expertise.

Specific Objectives:

- 1. Estimating the size of national manpower and international experts needed to transform to the information society and facilitate their recruitment.
- 2. Establishment of Specialized programs to prepare high level ICT manpower.
- 3. Provide support for the qualification of ICT manpower to render them capable of getting high paying jobs.
- 4. Increase the efficiency and quality of the educational and training programs in the area of ICT.

There are several indicators which shows that some of the specific objectives have been achieved. According to the NCITP newsletter issued by the MICT (2010) about 30% of the projects have been implemented, 25% under implementation, 21% under study and 24% still need to be studied. The same source shows that the majority of the implemented projects were related to the second general objective.

Moreover, it is clear that the number of Internet users has increased dramatically in the last few years in the main cities, but not in all regions (section 4.2.4). Also, several projects have been implemented, including eGovernment programme, increasing Arabic content on the Internet and so forth. However, some areas of the plan that can be classified as the most important pillars of the plan, mainly the seventh general objective, no specific projects have been completed yet. According to the annual NCITP report

published by the MICT (2009) no projects related to attracting qualified staff have been implemented, the same source shows that the number of projects that have been implemented was 0%, 20% under implementation, 33% under study and 47% still need to be studied taking into consideration that electronic projects including eGovernment in general requires a large number of skilled staff as discussed in section 2.5. Despite the facts that the plan had not met all its objectives, it is still remains one of the most developed sectors in the country.

4.2.2 The country's e-readiness

E-readiness is defined as the 'ability to use Information and Communication Technologies (ICT) to develop one's economy and to foster one's welfare' (Web Definition, 2010). Since 2000, the Economist Intelligence Unit has carried out an assessment of seventy of the world's largest economies' ability to use ICT for economic and social benefits. Of course, Saudi Arabia has been included in this assessment.

The first criterion used in this assessment is the examination of the connectivity and technology infrastructure, which equals 20% of the total 100% of the assessment percentage. This criteria is concerned with the ability of individuals and businesses to access mobile networks and the Internet, as well as the ability to access digital services. The second criterion is the business environment, including 74 sub-indicators used with this measurement, and this criterion comprises 15% of the assessment. It addresses factors that support economic development, such as political stability and competition policies. The third criterion is the social and cultural environment, which accounts for 15% of the total evaluation. This criterion is based on education, the use of ICT 'Internet literacy' and research and innovation. The legal environment is the forth criterion, and it comprises 10% of the study. This function of the assessment is concerned with noting the availability of effective legislation and laws that support movement into the digital age. Fifth is the government policy and vision, and this criterion accounts for 15% of the assessment and is concerned with the clarity of ICT vision and strategy, including electronic initiatives (e.g. eGovernment strategy). Finally, the last 25% of the assessment addresses consumer and business adoption, and this measurement looks at the actual use

of ICT by businesses' and individuals' online activities, including the use of available public online services and online purchasing (EIU, 2009). The following table shows Saudi Arabia's e-readiness ranking in 2009 compared with other Arabic countries included in the report.

Six category scores								
Connectivity	Business environment	Social and Cultural Out of	Legal Environment	Government policy and vision	Consumer and business adoption			
4.30 (out of 20%)	6.16 (out of 15%)	5.50 (out of 15%)	4.75 (out of 10%)	5.50 (out of 15%)	3.90 (out of 25%)			
Cou	intry	E-Readiness Rank (out of 70)		E-Readiness S	core (out of 10)			
United Arab En	nirates	34		6.12				
Jordan		50		4.92				
Saudi Arabia		51		4.88				
Egypt		57		4.33				
Algeria			67	3.46				

4.2.3 Overview of the Current ICT Situation

The government's desire to make full use of available technology as well as to transform Saudi Arabia into a knowledge-based society began to emerge clearly over the last few years. There are several indicators that can be used to identify the reality of the ICT situation in Saudi Arabia. This section reviews statistical data and existing governmental electronic projects.

Firstly, fixed telephone services started in the 1970s with a total of only 76.600 lines (FICCI, 2003). However, although the Saudi Telecom Company (STC) had a monopoly on the fixed telephone service until 2008, the number of lines has increased in the last ten years to 4.2 million in 2009, as a result of the liberalization of the telecommunications market. Secondly, mobile services were started in 1995 with a total of 16,000 subscriptions (FICCI, 2003), and the number has increased dramatically over the last few years as a result of the liberalization of mobile services and the opening of the market for

competition in 2004. Finally, Internet services became available to the public in 1998 with around 350,000 users (FICCI, 2003). It was managed and controlled by the King Abdulaziz City for Science and Technology (KACST) until 2005, when the Communications and Information Commission (CITC) became responsible for Internet services in the country. According to the OpenNet Initiative (2004), Saudis used sophisticated content filtering systems, mainly focusing on obstructing pornography, drugs, gambling, religious conversion, and politics. The latest statistics show 9.8 million Internet users in 2009 (CITC, 2009). Figure 4.6 shows the fixed telephone, mobile phone and the Internet evolution between 2001 and 2009.

In the area of skilled ICT workers, there are no recent statistics on the percentage of ICT workers or ICT qualifications in Saudi Arabia. However, according to the statistics issued in 2004, around 21.500 Saudis held ICT qualification, representing about 0.59% of the workforce in the country (CDOSI, 2008). Moreover, according to the CITC (2005b), there were 6,630 Saudi ICT workers reported in the ICT market in 2003, compared to 32,370 non-Saudis. Therefore, the ICT national plan hoped that by the end of the first five years in 2005, 5% of college and university students would specialize in ICT, as well as train 200 thousand of government staff on how to deal with technology. (MICT, 2007a). It is also important to consider that until 2000 there were just three universities offering computing courses, compared to the 28 universities and colleges that did so in 2010 (MOHE, 2009). The following table shows the number of universities and colleges of higher education offering computing courses during the past two decades.

Number of Universities offering Computing Courses						
1989-2000 2001-2005 2006-2010						
3	7	18				



Figure 4-6: Fixed telephone, mobile phone and the Internet evolution between 2001 and 2009

Source: http://www.citc.gov.sa/NR/rdonlyres/F976018F-B482-4E08-AB79-9666C1E C40F4/0/ EnglishCITC2009.pdf.

4.2.4 Internet usage in Saudi Arabia

As mentioned earlier, the Internet was introduced in Saudi Arabia in 1998, and as is normal in Saudi Arabia, there was controversy about the Internet as a tool that can destroy the nation's culture. Such a controversy is not only subject to the Internet, but is also subject to almost all new technology introduced. For example, in 1993 there were arguments made by religious people about satellite dishes, and as a result in 1994 a decision to prevent the import, sale and use of satellite dishes in the country was made (The Independent, 1994). Similarly, in 2002 the import and sale of cell phones with built-in cameras was prevented for the same reasons (Shihri, 2004). However, all of these bans no longer stand, as other decisions have been made which focus more on controlling such new technology rather than banning it.

As can be seen, Saudi Arabia's reaction to the Internet was in no way unique to how the country has reacted to other new technology. According to CITC report (2007), culture and social issues are sometimes barriers to using the Internet, as 8% of those surveyed indicated that their family did not allow an Internet connection to be installed in their

home. This issue is similar reflected in ASBAR (2005) their study on Internet usage in Saudi Arabia demonstrated that 23% of the population in the Qaseem region stated that they do not use the Internet for social and religious reasons. Also, it was clear that the percentage of Internet use in general is low among all regions due to several non-cultural reasons, with the lack of skills in using the Internet ranked at 34% and the lack of finances to obtain the Internet ranked at 19% (i.e. the Internet connection affordability) (CITC, 2007). Moreover, according to CITC (2008) the percentages of Internet usage varies significantly from region to region. For example, the highest rate of Internet usage does not exceed 4% of the population, these regions being Baha, Najran, Jizan, Hail, Tabuk, Qaseem and Jouf with lowest percentage being Arar at 1.1%. By looking back at figure 4.4, it is clear that the highest rates of illiteracy were also found in these regions where the Internet is least used. Also, these regions with low Internet usage can be classified as less developed regions in the country in term of the availability of ICT Infrastructure (AL-Saltani, 2008).

Furthermore, gender, age, education levels and income were found to be significant factors that played into the use of the Internet (CITC, 2007; ASBAR, 2004; Alsheha, 2007 and CITC, 2008). Furthermore, regarding the use of the Internet applications, such as eCommerce and eGovernment, the CITC (2007 and 2009) study showed that only 29% of the population knew about the eCommerce concept and that 39% believed that using the Internet for shopping is not safe. These issues are critical, and as it has been addressed by Reffat (2004), eGovernment should be a tool to reduce the gap between the two primary classes of people (have and haves not).

4.3 Legislation pertaining to online transactions and

copyright law

According to ESCWA (2003), legislation pertaining to ICT in Saudi Arabia still fails to meet some basic standards of the Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual

Property Rights (TRIPS Agreement) and the standards set by the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO). The copyright law was issued in 2004, but it is still in the early stages of application. In the area of online transactions, IT criminal law and e-transaction law were promulgated in March 2007 to control the organisation and provision of a legal framework for electronic transactions and signatures as well as to fight crimes consequent to the abuse of IT, computers, and the Internet (MICT, 2007b). Other legislations including privacy act are planned to be created, but until now this act has not been approved. According to International Privacy (2007), only one Arab country has a privacy act, that being Dubai, which is one of the emirates in the UAE.

4.4 Electronic initiatives

According to the Arab Advisors Group (2007), Saudi Arabia is the largest IT market in the Gulf region, with huge investments in ICT projects, such as eLearning, eCommerce, eGovernment, and healthcare services. After the government set its goal as bridging the technological gap between Saudi Arabia and the developed world by 2020, several electronic initiatives have been established. Here is a quick review of the major electronic initiatives with a focus on the eGovernment project and its applications.

4.4.1 eLearning

Utilisation of information communication technology at all levels of education has been one objective of the Saudi national ICT plan. Therefore, several initiatives revolving around the concept of eLearning have been presented by different bodies in the country. However, unlike eCommerce and eGovernment, no regulations related to eLearning have been issued as of yet. The Ministry of Higher Education introduced its eLearning and Distance Education National Centre in 2006, and this ministry aims to promote the propagation of eLearning and distance education concepts and applications, to support eLearning and distance education, to build and disseminate educational software that will serve the eLearning process and to cooperate with international organisations and bodies in the area of eLearning and distance education in higher education. Moreover, several projects have been established by the centre including JUSUR, which is a Learning Management System to manage the eLearning process in higher education. Also, the National Repository for Learning Objects (MAKNAZ) aims to archive, share and reuse learning objects. Another project is the Saudi Digital Library (SDL) which is a collection of about 90 thousand resources (e.g., e-books and articles) from national and international publishers. SDL is available now for the university students and faculty staff (National eLearning Centre, 2010).

Also, since 2001 the Ministry of Education launched a comprehensive eLearning project to enhance the public education environment by promoting curricula, preparing teachers, developing student skills and capabilities to deal with ICT, and establishing computer clubs in each school. Several initiatives have been established, including Prince Abdullah Ibn Abdulaziz Computer Project for Students Watani <u>http://www.watani.org.sa</u>, which was established in 2001 and aims to improve the computer skills of teachers and students. 'The project envisages provision of a computer per ten students, connecting all schools with national network, and providing LAN services in each school' (WSIS, 2003). It is sponsored by the Ministry of Education and UNESCO.

Another project is Ta'heel for Training High School Students in the Area of Informatics <u>http://www.taheel.org.sa/default.htm</u>. It is a joint project between the Saudi Computer Association and other private sector companies established in 2001. It aims to prepare secondary school graduates in the five areas of information technology: desktop techniques; system development; the Internet; computer network; and computer maintenance. Finally, there is the School Libraries Development into Learning Resources Centres (LRC) Project <u>http://www.informatics.gov.sa/lrc/news.php</u>, which aims to redesign school libraries in both government and private educational institutes so that they can become eLearning resource centres and provide the latest technology to support the education process. Unfortunately, to the best of the researcher's knowledge there are no studies on these projects either in physical or digital formats. Moreover, all the websites listed in this section are not available any longer since late 2008.

4.4.2 eCommerce

A royal directive was issued on 14 February 1999 for the establishment of a standing committee on eCommerce to follow up recent developments in the field of eCommerce and so as to be able to take the necessary steps to cope with these developments as well as to take advantage of international experience in this area and to identify necessary needs and requirements for harnessing eCommerce technology and applications so that follow up steps could be taken and a periodical progress report prepared (MOCI, 2001).

In 2001, the general framework of the plan of action for eCommerce was published. This included establishing a Public Key Infrastructure (IKP), developing payment systems, establishing a legal and legislative framework and privacy act, providing eGovernment information and services, establishing a government e-procurement system, developing ICT infrastructure, establishing a marketing website for national companies and factories, promoting the propagation of eCommerce, providing related support services for eCommerce applications, promoting awareness of eCommerce, investing in the training of national human resources, and undertaking studies and research on eCommerce in the country (MOCI, 2001).

The government of Saudi Arabia believes that the private sector is a true partner that will play a great role in the development of ICT in the country, and in particular eCommerce development. Therefore, in the sixth five-year development plan, the government focused heavily on the role of the private sector by encouraging ICT investment and by opening the ICT market to competition. As of 2004, there were around 2000 companies operating in the field of ICT in Saudi Arabia, most of them working on the assembly of computers, system development and programming (CITC, 2005b). Although ESCWA (2003) pointed out that the major e-business applications and infrastructure are either already developed or in their final stage of development, there are currently a small number of companies that exclusively provide online services (e.g. e-banking and e-travel) (MICT, 2007).

4.4.3 ICT Awareness and Digital Arabic Content

To increase the number of Internet users in the country, several projects have been introduced. Among these initiatives is the Saudi Arabia Home Computer Initiative Project (Tawasul). This initiative, introduced in 2005 by the Saudi Communication and Information Technology Commission, aims to increase the number of computer users in Saudi Arabia and to deliver one million PCs to Saudi homes within 4-5 years (CITC, 2005c). On the other hand, Arabic content on the Internet is quite small compared to content in other languages, being between 0.3 and 1% of the overall Internet content. Naturally, it was recommended that Arabic countries should be concerned with the development of Arabic content on the Internet, including government information (ESCWA, 2004 and Deek, 2010). As a result, initiatives aiming at increasing Arabic content on the Internet emerged in several Arabic countries. Among those initiatives is the King Abdullah initiative for Arabic content, which was established in 2009, and other projects, such as the King Abdullah Digital Library and an Arabic Wiki that aims to translate 2000 articles from Wikipedia into the Arabic language (King Abdullah initiative for Arabic content, 2009).

4.4.4 eGovernment

The idea of an eGovernment project appeared in Saudi Arabia's government agenda in 2003 and was implemented as a joint programme between the Ministry of Finance, Ministry of Communication and Information Technology, and the Saudi Communication and Information Technology Commission in 2005. A large part of the vision of the ICT plan adopted by the government was to achieve sustainable development and to improve all aspects of life. The eGovernment initiative began in May 2005, and the mission was named 'Yesser', the Arabic word meaning 'simplify'. A budget of US\$800 million was assigned by the government to launch this project. Its aim was to build the infrastructure needed for eGovernment as well to develop electronic services that had already been introduced in some government sectors. The target was to provide 150 government eServices in 40 government sectors by the end of 2010.

The Yesser vision statement is 'by the end of 2010 everyone in the kingdom will be able to enjoy - from anywhere and at any time - world class government services offered in a seamless, user-friendly and secure way by utilizing a variety of electronic means'.

According to the programme the four objectives of Yesser are to raise the productivity and efficiency of the public sector, to provide better and easier-to-use services for individuals and business customers, to increase the return on investment (ROI) and to provide the required information in a timely and highly accurate fashion.

The action plan of the eGovernment programme is based on a decentralised approach, divided into two tracks. The fast track aims to achieve a number of quick results during the first two years of establishing the programme. This will be achieved by providing the basic programme requirements and by carrying out a number of pilot eGovernment projects selected according to three criteria: high revenue, quick results, and relatively low-cost implementation. The second track starts at the beginning of the five-year programme, and consists of three primary objectives: to formulate the programme plan and set the priorities; to formulate the eGovernment policies, procedures, and regulations; and to implement the eGovernment plan at each of the government agencies (Yesser , 2006).

4.4.4.1 eGovernment Readiness Ranking

As mentioned in section 2.6, the assessment and monitoring of eGovernment is one of the most important indicators that is used to assess the strengths and weaknesses of eGovernment initiatives on local, national and international levels. Established in 2003, the United Nation's global eGovernment survey is one of the most important international instruments for the assessment and monitoring of eGovernment on a global scale. Its primary purpose is to assesses the eGovernment readiness of the UN members based on three criteria: first, web measure, which looks at government websites and methodologically rates them as emerging, enhanced, interactive, transitive, or networked; second, telecommunication infrastructure, which is based on a number of factors, such as

the percentage of Internet users, mobile phones, and fixed phone; and the final criteria of this assessment is human capital, and this factor includes two indicators adult literacy and the ratio of those enrolled in education (UNESA, 2003).

Based on the UN eGovernment Survey in 2003, 2004, 2005, 2008, and 2010, Saudi Arabia has made a significant improvement in about 47 positions since 2003. The following table shows the Saudi Arabia eGovernment Readiness in the UN eGovernment survey since 2003 to 2010.

2003									
E-gov Readiness	Web Measure	Telecom Index	Human Cap Index						
Ranking (of 179)	(of 1)	(of 1)	(of 1)						
105- Score (0.338)	0.183	0.119	0.71						
	2004								
E-gov Readiness	Web Measure	Telecom Index	Human Cap Index						
Ranking (of 191)	(of 1)	(of 1)	(of 1)						
90 Score (0.3858)	0.309	0.139	0.71						
	20)05							
E-gov Readiness	Web Measure	Telecom Index	Human Cap Index						
Ranking (of 179)	(of 1)	(of 1)	(of 1)						
80-Score (0.4105)	0.3769	0.1445	0.7180						
	20	008							
E-gov Readiness	Web Measure	Telecom Index	Human Cap Index						
Ranking (of 192)	(of 1)	(of 1)	(of 1)						
70-Score (0.4935)	0.4649	0.2110	0.8056						
2010									
E-gov Readiness	Online service	Telecommunication	Human capital						
Ranking (of 192)	Component (of 1)	Infrastructure	Component (of 1)						
	Component (of 1)								
56-Score (0.5142)	0.1058	0.3330	0.2754						

Table 4-4:eGovernment Readiness Reports 2003, 2004, 2005, 2008, and 2010.

4.5 Saudi Arabia government websites stages

There is no available statistics as to the exact number of Saudi government websites, but about 120 government websites are listed on the Saudi eGovernment National Portal in the government agencies directory section in 2008. These websites vary in terms of the

degree of maturity, which is measured by looking at the website within the stages of eGovernment shown in figure 2.2. For example, the ministry of Higher Education provides users with full electronic transactions through their websites. According to the Ministry of Higher Education, more than 50,000 scholarship requests have been processed electronically since 2008. Also, as part of this ministry's development, another electronic project to provide education services was established in 2009, that being the Saudi Oversees Students Portal. The aim of this portal is to serve overseas students with all of the tasks they need electronically.

However, the majority of government agency websites, like the ministry of Interior, provide several electronic services that can be classified in the second stage, such as making online appointments, e-forms and electronic requesting. A few studies have examined the maturity of Saudi government websites. For example, in a recent study on Saudi Municipality websites, Alatoi (2009) found that the majority of these websites are either at the first or second stage. Similarly, in her study on Saudi Ministry websites, Alhazani (2008) reveals that only five ministries' websites provide some kind of electronic services that can be classified under the third stage of eGovernment stages model with no e-payment availability and the rest still in the first or second stage.

4.6 Critical issues in eGovernment in Saudi Arabia

There are several pieces of evidences which shows that the eGovernment project in Saudi Arabia is suffering from several issues in all areas (ICT technical infrastructure, nontechnical berries and technical website design issues). This section presents the major issues identified by reviewing the general findings presented in the previous sections and the related literature on these two areas of non-technical berries and technical website design issues.

4.6.1 Culture

As mentioned earlier the Saudi culture is a mixture of customs and traditions that build on religious beliefs, which makes the Saudi culture unique. How might Saudi culture affect

the adoption of eGovernment? In fact, more than one elements that can affect the use of eGovernment. First and foremost is that some people still believe that the Internet can damage the society, hence, they do not use it and do not allow their family members to have it in their home. According to ASBAR (2004) about 10% of Saudis did not used the Internet for religious reason. Similarly, the CITC (2008) report on the Internet use in Saudi Arabia shows that 12% indicate that their family did not allow for Internet connection at home compared to 17% in 2007. The same source shows that about 9% believe that the Internet is a bad thing for children compared to 15% in 2007. Secondly, Saudi society is classified as cash-based society. Until about ten years ago most government agencies paid their employees each month in cash or by cheque, and even today several government agencies are still cash-based (AL-Fagih, 2011). Therefore, the use of eGovernment that requires paying electronically can be used less among some government services.

Finally, social relationship and family position significantly impact individual's lives. This issue cannot be ignored, as it is seen as a part of the culture that has deep roots in the country. For example, the King Abdullah Scholarship Programme is an electronic project that students can apply electronically if they meet the requirements of the programme, however, year after year there are more and more debates reported in Saudi newspapers and Saudi online forums claims that some of the students who receive scholarships did not meet the programme requirements. The question is, how were they accepted if they did not meet the programme requirements? It is unusual that any press report or interview about the programme, unless user comments are included, would address the issue of 'Wasta' as a means of obtaining a scholarship (AL-Halahi, 2011).

However, while these cultural and social issues can be viewed as barriers, they might also be seen as reasons to speed up the implementation of eGovernment. For example, Alshehry et al. (2006) argued that eGovernment is needed in Saudi Arabia precisely because of cultural and social reasons such as the separation of men and women in the systems of education and the workplace. They argue that the adoption of eGovernment would be a way for women, in particular, to access government information and services ------

easily. Also, eGovernment can be seen as a tool to achieve equality among the society members as well as a way to reduce Wasta.

4.6.2 Digital divide

In many cases the growing number of Internet users is one of the main drivers for establishing eGovernment in several countries. In the UK, this factor was one of the main drivers for starting eGovernment, as in 2001 about 40% of households had access to the Internet, which arrived to 82.5% in 2010 (NAO, 2002 and Internet World State, 2010a). In the case of Saudi Arabia the eGovernment initiative was established officially in 2005, where only 13% of the population had access to the Internet compared to 38% in 2010 (CITC, 2009a and Internet World State, 2010b).

Moreover, it was seen in section 4.2.4 that the largest number of Internet users come from the main cities in the country, with Riyadh, the capital city, claiming the largest number of Internet users at 24%, while in some regions (seven out of thirteen) the percentage of the Internet users does not exceed 4%. This refers to the national access digital divide between regions in the country. Social class digital divide is another concern in Saudi Arabia as shown in the same section. The existence of a social class digital divide is significant in Saudi Arabia, especially between male and female, educated and noneducated and high income and low income people. Also, the skills divide is a significant element when addressing eGovernment, as the use of government electronic services requires some level of skills in order to get benefit from it.

In Saudi Arabia the other Internet applications, in particular eCommerce, are still in the first step of development. Currently, the two popular businesses available online are banks and travel industries, which are used by only 1% of the population (CITC, 2009b). The reason behind this could be the fact that these sectors are selling services that can be completed online without needing to be sent to the customers. The postal services in the country are inefficient, so for almost all other businesses that sell products in the country their websites are still at the first stage of the eCommerce stages model. According to Bhatnagar (2004) an eCommerce website can be a site that performs anything from

publishing to completing transactions and deliveries. AL-Solbi and Mayhew (2005) point out that about 94% of private organisations reveal that the absence of an efficient postal system is the main reason affecting eCommerce in Saudi Arabia. Another reason for the delay in the adoption of eCommerce in Saudi Arabia addressed by AL-Solbi and Mayhew (2005) is the lack of regulations related to eCommerce. In several examples the growth of eCommerce website usage was another driver for establishing eGovernment, such as UK and Singapore, which is absolutely not the case of Saudi Arabia; as shown in section 4.2.4 only 29% of the population knows about the concept of eCommerce (NAO, 2002 and Chan et al., 2008). Also, as shown in figure 4.2, the country score only 3.90% out of 25% regarding the actual use of ICT by businesses' and individuals'. Therefore, these two factors may cause citizens and the business sector to be slow to embrace government electronic services.

4.6.3 User trust

Several studies show that trust becomes an issue to Saudi people when connecting with eCommerce and eGovernment in two ways: Internet trust and government trust. In the area of Internet trust the CITC (2007) report shows that 29% believed using the Internet for shopping is not safe. Alharby (2006) in his study on eCommerce in Saudi Arabia found out that privacy and security were among the greatest barriers to eCommerce adoption in the century. Likewise, Alotaibi (2006), in her study on eGovernment trust, found that the majority of Saudi Internet users surveyed were concerned about privacy and security when connecting with government online, also the level of trust varies from government agency to government agency because of personal experience and stories or reported stories from family, friends or the media. Also, Sait et al., (2004) found a positive relationship between Internet users who strongly support the adoption of eCommerce in the country and the privacy and security issues.

However, the attention, which has been given to these issues clearly is still not at the desired level. Alhazani (2008) in her study on Saudi government websites, primarily the Saudi ministries, found out that only four of the twenty-two ministries provide a visible privacy policy statement on their website. This is another issue, as no privacy act has

been developed yet in Saudi Arabia (Mittman, 2007). Thus, under which privacy act will personal information data be treated on these websites? In the area of website security, according to the Zone-h website (2011), the number of Saudi website with 'gov.sa' domain that have been hacked since 2000 is 712 in which 65 websites were hacked in middle of 2011. In fact, the issue of Saudi government website security is a hot topic in the Saudi local press since such a large number of Saudi government websites have reported hacking. According to Alshehri and Drew (2010) about 47% of the respondents participated in their study believed that Saudi government eServices websites are not secure enough to protect their personal information.

4.6.4 Leadership support and management issues

Leadership support at all levels has been identified as one of the main factors in eGovernment implementation success. At the political level it is clear that the eGovernment initiative in Saudi Arabia is supported by the highest authority, with an unlimited budget allocated for the government electronic projects implementation (Al-Solbi and Al-Harbi, 2008). Yet, according to WSIS (2003) the success of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia has been linked with administrative leadership support. The reasons behind this could be inferred from the previous sections where the lack of IT skills and high rate of ICT illiteracy exist. According to AL-Shehri and Drew (2010) the lack of qualified IT staff in the Saudi public sector exists at all levels, including programmers, computer technicians and web designers. Therefore, with the limitation of qualified IT staff, as well as high rate of ICT illiteracy among government employees, a leadership with a mixture of IT, management and personal communication personnel is crucial for promoting and facilitating the implementation of government electronic projects in the Saudi public sector and for overcoming management issues, such as resistance to change. For example, according to AL-Fahhri et al., (2008) about 33% of government employees indicate that they have not had an opportunity to participate in their agency's eGovernment plan.

4.6.5 Skilled IT staff

Skilled and well trained IT staff are considered a fundamental part of any electronic projects. As mentioned before, the rapid development in the field of ICT has created a high demand for IT specialists worldwide, in both the public and private sectors. In the public sector, with the increased number of government electronic projects and competition from the private sector, investment in attracting skilled IT staff as well as training staff in the use of ICT is essential. In Saudi Arabia, as addressed in section 4.2.3, it is clear that there is a lack of IT staff as a result of the fact that until 2000 only few universities offered IT computing courses (CITC, 2009b). The same source reveals that the lack of human resources was the main barriers to the development of the ICT sector in the country, for example, 63% of governmental and private sectors' mangers indicate that the lack of skilled IT staff has a great impact on their organisations.

In the area of eGovernment AL-Makki (2009) found out that the lack of professional staff in the area of eGovernment is one of the main berries facing eGovernment implementation in Saudi Arabia. Also, the high rate of ICT illiteracy among government staff is a real threat in Saudi Arabia, as reflected in a report published by the Saudi government were more than 1,500 staff member in the Saudi public sector with the job title of 'Director General' or 'Director' were reported as illiterate (Aljmai, 2008). These illiterate staff members are high-level officials in their agencies, yet how will they communicate with the Saudi eGovernment programme 'Yesser'? How will they promote eGovernment implementation in their agencies and reduce the risk of failure? In order to overcome the issue of high ICT illiteracy in the government agencies, Yesser established a training programme named 'Capacity Building Initiative' in 2009 aimed to increase the number of government staff who can deal with technology at a basic level. The target of the programme is to train 30,000 government employees annually over three years (Yesser, 2009).

4.6.6 Marketing

The lack of awareness among citizens has been addressed as a challenge for the adoption of eGovernment, particularly in developing countries. In Saudi Arabia, the lack of awareness is not only subject to citizens but also to government employees. AL-Fakhri et al., (2008) reveals that more than 50% of government employees who participated in their study indicated that they did not know about the implementation of electronic projects in their agencies. Regarding citizens, Alsobhi (2010), in his study on the e-office delivery of public services in Saudi Arabia's Madinah city, found that the lack of a marketing campaign was the main challenge facing the online government project, and he suggested that media should be used to increase the awareness of this service among citizens of Madinah city.

4.6.7 Technical web design

Unfortunately, the number of studies in this area is relatively few; however, almost all available studies agree that most Saudi government website are suffering from serious web design issues in almost all areas, such as content accessibility, usability and findability. For example, AL-Fakhri et al. (2008) argued that most of the Saudi government agencies' websites are inefficient. Eidaroos et al. (2009) in their heuristic evaluation of two Saudi government websites, concluded their study by pointing out that the two websites being evaluated were inappropriate in terms of web design and would not encourage users to utilize eGovernment services. Similarly, Buraggy (2010) used a subjective assessment to assess the accessibility and usability of two Saudi government websites compared with results obtained from using electronic web assessment tools. Both results indicated that these two websites suffered severely from accessibility and usability issues and it was recommended that more attention should be given to Saudi government website design.

4.7 Summary

This chapter provided background on Saudi Arabia and described in detail the state of the ICT sector, government initiatives, and projects related to the ICT field in Saudi Arabia. The discussion presented in this chapter showed that ICT in Saudi Arabia has been developed significantly in the last few years and that there are many ongoing initiatives and projects underway that are intended to meet the main goal set by the government, which is to bridge the technological gap between Saudi Arabia and the developed world by 2020. However, it also showed that a number of issues still need to be resolved in order to ensure that eGovernment projects succeed. Introduced among these issues was Internet usage in the country as well as the availability of skilled staff.

Research design and methodology

The aim of this chapter is to detail the research procedures followed throughout the study. It begins with an overview of the research design approaches reported in the research methods literature. This is followed by a discussion of the research design selected, which includes quantitative and qualitative approaches, along with the data collection methodologies developed in this study. Sampling techniques and other related issues are also presented.

5.1 Research design

Research design refers to the types of data being collected (O'Leary, 2004). In the literature on research methods, three types of research design approaches have been reported: quantitative, qualitative and mixed methods. The quantitative approach is defined as 'the techniques associated with the gathering, analysis, interpretation, and presented of numerical information' (Teddlie and Tashakkori, 2009, p.5). The research strategies used with this kind of research design are generally surveys and experiments (Creswell, 2003). Furthermore, this research design is seen by Pickard (2007) as the preferred approach for new researchers. Qualitative design is defined as 'the techniques associated with the gathering, analysis, interpretation, and presented of narrative information' (Teddlie and Tashakkori, 2009, p.5). The research design is defined as 'the techniques associated with the gathering, analysis, interpretation, and presented of narrative information' (Teddlie and Tashakkori, 2009, p.5). The research astrategies used in this research design include: case studies, Delphi Study, action research and ethnographies. Finally, in a mixed-method research design, both quantitative and qualitative data are collected and analysed in a single study (Creswell, 2003). This is traditionally known as a multiple research design approach (Oates, 2006).

5.2 Selection of the research design

According to Creswell (2003), there are three criteria that play a significant role in the selection of research design approaches: research problems, the researcher's personal experience and audience's experience. In this study, the research problem factor had a significant impact in terms of the selection of the research design from two perspectives.

Firstly, several studies have pointed out that the eGovernment domain is new and that the use of research methods in this area has not yet matured. Moreover, descriptive studies are dominant in much of the studies in this field, with a prevalent focus on technical issues (Hovy, 2007; Grönlund, 2007; Löfstedt, 2005 and Heeks and Bailur, 2007). In addition, although the area of eGovernment research is relatively new, it has been studied in several academic fields, such as computer science, business/management, public administration, political science, library and information science, information systems and commercial vendors of ICT. Within library and information science, much of the studies look at information organisation on the government websites (Hovy, 2007 and Eschenflder et al., 1997). Secondly, there have been relatively few studies on eGovernment in Saudi Arabia in general, and relating technical website design in particular.

Therefore, because of this present study's aim and objectives, a mixed method research design comprising quantitative and qualitative methodologies has been adopted as recommended by Heeks and Bailur (2007). According to Greene and Caracelli (1997, cited in Teddlie and Tashakkori, 2009) the strategy associated with mixed method design can be classified under one of the following designs: component, triangulation, complementarity, expansion, integrated, iterative, embedded or nested, holistic and transformative'. In this study, a concurrent triangulation strategy, which is described by Olsen (2004, p.3) as the use of 'mixing of data or methods so that diverse viewpoints or standpoints cast light upon a topic' was adopted. Creswell (2003, p.217) highlights the advantages of using this strategy by stated that 'it is familiar to most researchers and can result in well validated and substantiated finding'.

The research methodology used in this study included the collection of quantitative and qualitative data. An assessment of website methodology was used to identify the major technical website design issues of forty government websites in a two-round study conducted in 2008 and 2010. By using this method, the researcher was able to compare the findings of the first round of Saudi government evaluations with the findings of the second round. Additionally, the progress of Saudi government website development was able to be observed over these two years. Also, to identified the types of information provided, as well as the format used to provide such this information in these websites. The questions on the instrument used in this study sought quantitative data, except questions seven and eleven of the instrument, which sought qualitative data as well.

In addition, a survey was adopted to generate a profile of the expected users of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia and to identify the major concerns related to technical website design issues and non-technical barriers from eGovernment expected users prospective. A questionnaire instrument containing twenty questions was developed in order to create the profile of expected users of eGovernment in the country. All the questions were analysed quantitatively, except part two of question seventeen which was analysed qualitatively for the aim to know how eGovernment users search for online government resources (words and sentences used). Furthermore, a semi-structured interview and documents analysis were conducted with the aim to refine, elaborate and compare the finding of the web evaluation and the questionnaire. The following figure shows the research activities that were conducted.

This space deliberately left blank




5.3 Data collection methodologies

As can be seen in Figure 5.1, this study used multiple data collection methodologies, which is described by Denscombe (2003) as the use of more than one data collection tool in a single study. This enables the production of different kind of data, each looking at the topic under investigation from a different perspective. The next sections describe the data collection techniques adopted in the study in more detail.

5.3.1 Questionnaires

A questionnaire is a data collection instrument described as 'a pre-defined set of questions (sometimes called items), assembled in a pre-determined order' (Oates, 2006, p. 219). This is regarded as one of the most popular data collection instruments in any research dealing with humans as subjects (Pickard, 2007). Questionnaires are usually associated with the survey research strategy, and generally seeking quantitative data, but can also be used to gather qualitative data through open-ended questions. The

questionnaire, like all data collection instruments, has advantages as well as disadvantages. Among its advantages is the fact that it allows a large number of respondents in different places to be reached in an efficient manner in terms of cost and time. In addition, it is a useful tool when asking for straightforward information, which, for example, might be difficult or impossible to ask in a personal interview. This is an important matter in this study, as the research relates to the government, and in Saudi Arabia there are reservations concerning giving information that has to do with government issues; this hesitancy is the result of the general political system in the country and the absence of political parties, as addressed in section 4.1.3. Alotaibi (2006) points out that although the political reform which took place in Saudi Arabia in the last few years has given people more freedom to talk and discuss political issues, there is still concern about sharing personal opinions regarding government performance in general.

The disadvantages of the questionnaire include the fact that if the respondents misunderstand some of the questions, they may skip them. In addition, for the same reason, respondents may answer the questions in a random manner. However, considering questionnaire design issues will help the researcher to reduce their negative impact (Busha and Harter, 1980; Oates, 2006; Burton, 1999; Denscombe, 2003 and Williamson et al., 2002). A number of methods can be used to administer the questionnaire, for example personal delivery and collection, as was carried out in this study. Other options include administering the questionnaire by telephone, email, post or the web (Blaxter et al., 2006 and Oates, 2006).

In this study, a questionnaire template (see Appendix B) was developed to complement other data collection methodologies in order to meet the aim and objectives of the study. Information was gathered on the expected users' attitudes, beliefs and behaviours when using government websites, and determining the level of satisfaction on Saudi Arabia's eGovernment performance was the reason for using the questionnaire. The process of developing a questionnaire suggested by Denscombe (2003) and Blaxter et al., (2006) was taken into account in the design of the questionnaire; this process included avoiding leading questions, using clear language and short questions, avoiding too many openended questions, giving an introduction to each section of the questionnaire and providing a cover letter including information about the researcher, the aims of the questionnaire, information about confidentiality and thanks.

The questionnaire was comprised of different types of questions, such as those requiring yes/no responses, multiple choice responses and Likert scale responses. All questions were closed-ended, except question seventeen. The questionnaire was divided into six sections (figure 5.2). As can be seen from the figure, these sections covered various topics such as personal background, Internet literacy, and eGovernment awareness and use. Moreover, as recommended by Burton (1999), the questionnaire started with relevant general questions and led to more specific questions. The English language was used to draft the questions, which were then translated into Arabic, as this is the official language in Saudi Arabia.



Figure 5-2: Questionnaire Structure

5.3.1.1 Piloting the questionnaire

In order to improve and refine the questionnaire, more than one review was carried out with the researcher's supervisor. In addition, in the research literature it is recommended to conduct a pilot study before the questionnaire is distributed to ensure that it is clear and understandable. According to Oates (2006), piloting the questionnaire helps the researcher determine if respondents have difficulties in answering specific questions, whether there are ambiguous questions, how the different question types are answering and the length of time needed to complete the survey. In this project, the pilot study was conducted after the questionnaire was translated into Arabic to refine unclear wording and to ensure the clarity of instructions concerning skipping questions. The questionnaire was piloted with five people from each group (government officials, university lecturers, secondary school teachers, private sector workers and university students) using the nonprobability sampling technique represented in convenience sampling, which is seen as the most used methods when pre-testing questionnaires. Piloting the questionnaire revealed the questionnaire took between 10 and 15 minutes to complete. Also, according to the participants comments on question seventeen a minor change were done in terms of wording to aid participants' understanding.

5.3.1.2 Questionnaire sampling

A representative sample is the usual goal of using sampling techniques; therefore, the sample technique needs to be planned precisely to increase the validity of the study. In the research methods literature, there are two such techniques: probability and non-probability sampling. For each of these, there are several methods to choose from. The researcher has the right to select the appropriate methods, which will play a significant role in the research investigation. (Pickard, 2007; Blaxter et al., 2006 and Alasaf, 2000). In this study, a probability sampling technique was employed using the stratified sampling method. In stratified sampling, the researcher divides the population into groups or strata within the population (male and female, educated and non-educated) and a random selection within each group has to be made. There are two types of selection: proportional and disproportional. Here, a disproportional stratified method was used,

which is described by Johnson and Christensen (2008) 'when the subsamples are not proportional to their size in the population'. In the research method literature there is disagreement on how big the size of the sample should be. The aim of using this method was to get a clear picture of the Saudi eGovernment initiative from people who would benefit directly.

The process of selecting the sampling went through four stages. Firstly, the sample was narrowed down from the general Saudi Arabian population to only those of Saudi nationality. The reasons for excluding those of non-Saudi nationality were that in some Gulf countries, including Saudi Arabia, the foreign labour system is built based on what is called 'kafala', where the employers keep the passports of their workers for the duration of their contracts. Thus, all contact with government agencies is generally made by the employers themselves or through paid intermediary offices, which are also popular with those of Saudi nationality. In addition, the government programme in Saudi Arabia is still at an early stage of development and most of the services being developed have been designed for those of Saudi nationality (Yesser, 2006).

Next, the Saudi nationality was divided into two groups: male and female. Females were excluded from the sample due to the fact that the sexes are educated and work separately at all levels of the Saudi Arabian education system and in the majority of the workplace environments; therefore, accessing female spaces is not possible and requires female volunteers. In addition, in Saudi Arabia males are traditionally the guardians of females. This system makes women dependent on men in many aspects of their lives, and their benefits from eGovernment will be indirect. For example, without permission from their guardian (e.g., father, brother, husband), women cannot apply for a passport or identification card. Also, for some government eServices women have to meet some requirements in order to use them, for example, in order to apply for a loan from the Real-Stat Development Fund an eligible woman must be over 40 years old and never married, widowed, or divorced for two or more years.

As a result of these facts, only the Saudi national male group was chosen. Within this group, selected subgroups were also chosen so as to provide valuable information for this

study. Here, the researcher's knowledge of the society played a significant role in the choices made, and this was the final stage of the sampling selection for the questionnaire. The following explains why specific groups were selected.

- Government Officials: The research assumes that all government agencies use computers in their daily tasks; therefore, government officials should have the ability to use computer applications, including the Internet.
- University Lecturers: Computers are used in all Saudi universities, and recently many universities have begun to offer some kinds of electronic services. It is also assumed that technology is a part of the university lecturers' preparation.
- Secondary School Teachers: In Saudi Arabia, computers are used in all secondary schools, and recently several projects have been established, i.e., School Libraries' Development into Learning Resources Centres and the International Computer Driving License (ICDL), which has been introduced as a requisite for becoming a teacher.
- Private Sector Workers: The private sector in Saudi Arabia has made significant strides toward using technology; therefore, workers may be assumed to have considerable computer skills.
- University Students: Each university in Saudi Arabia provides some kind of online services through their websites, such as registration and online bulletin boards, so university students are assumed to use the Internet.

After identification of these groups, a non-probability sample was adopted, using a convenience sampling method to choose fifty responds from each group. Twenty-five copies of the questionnaire were delivered to two ministries (Ministry of Education and Ministry of Commerce & Industry), two secondary schools (Imam Aldao'h and AL-Shatby), two private sector organisations (Riyadh Chamber of Commerce & Industry and King Abdullah Research Centre) and two academic departments in Riyadh (Department of Information Studies and Department of Education at Imam Mohammad Ibn Saud Islamic University) for both university lecturers and university students. It was emphasized that the questionnaire was to be answered by Saudis nationality only (non-

Saudis are working in most if not all Saudi government agencies including schools). In addition, these organisations offered excellent support to the researcher in distributing and collecting the questionnaire (see Appendix C). The issue which is usually addresses with convenience sampling is that using this method would exclude some members of the population. This is could be true, but it was not a problem in this study, because the target group participants were identified early and because the employment system in Saudi Arabia does not make differences among employment staffed. For example, each year the Ministry of Education announces teaching job opportunities for Saudis who have undergraduate degrees, and after differentiation between applicants for the job, the target number is selected. No one knows the place (city, town or village) where he will be appointed until his name is published either online through the ministry website or in the press. Because of this, almost all teachers in the country have the same degree except people who developed their skills by taking extra courses by themselves. This is almost the same with other government agencies; for instance, the Ministry of Civil Services from time to time announces job opportunities for Saudis in different government agencies. In addition, as the target was to have fifty respond from each group more than one visit to some of these organisations was required to reach the target number.

5.3.2 Interviews

According to Pickard (2007, p.172), 'interviews are usually used when we are seeking qualitative, descriptive, in depth data that is specific to individuals and when the nature of the data is too complicated to be asked and answered easily'. This exactly describes the main goal of the interviews utilised in this project, as it required certain details that interviews can supply in the area of non-technical barriers and technical website design issues encountered in eGovernment from the point of view of the programme decision makers, as well as the people who are responsible for eGovernment within government agencies. In addition, Morville and Rosenfeld (2006) revealed that the most valuable information about an organisation that can be collected by information architects is mostly in peoples' heads and has not been written down.

In the research methods literature, three types of interviews have been reported: structured, semi-structured and unstructured interviews (Denscombe, 2003; Bryman, 2004; O'Leary, 2004; Williamson et al., 2002 and Arksey and Knight, 1999). The choice of the type of interview depends on the researcher's experience and knowledge of the topic, as well as the information he or she wants to obtain. The structured interview, also called a standardised interview, is somewhat like a face-to-face survey questionnaire, so it is recommended that designing such an interview should follow the recommendations on writing a questionnaire (Denscombe, 2003; Pickard, 2007 and Williamson et al., 2002). Semi-structured interviews are seen by Williamson et al., (2002) as adjacent to unstructured interviews in terms of the in-depth data that can be obtained. The researcher prepares a list of issues and questions to be discussed with the interviewees. This style of interview gives extra freedom to discuss issues that may arise during the process of the interview. Finally, unstructured interviews are like semi-structured interviews without prepared questions; the researcher introduces themes or topics to the interviewees, and the questions are created accordingly during the interview.

There are both advantages and disadvantages to interviewing. Among the advantages is the researcher's ability to collect valuable data from the interviewees. On the other hand, among the disadvantages of interviewing is that the control of the interview can be lost, leading to the discussion of topics that are not salient to the research. This is especially the case in semi-structured and unstructured interviews (Williamson et al., 2002).

Reliability and validity are significant in interviews, and can be achieved through good preparation for the interview. Gorman, et al. (2005, p.130) states that 'the interviewer is the principal determinant of the value of any interview'. Therefore, providing a good explanation regarding why an interview method was chosen in the study, as well as the sampling technique used to choose the interviewees and the reasons behind the selection will increase reliability and validity (Devers and Frankel, 2000).

In this study, a personal semi-structured interview approach was chosen and employed to serve the study aims and objectives. As mentioned previously, the reason behind the selection of the semi-structure method is that it is flexible enough to discuss issues that can arise during the interview. Also, it allows the researcher, when required, to ask for more details that provide in-depth information. Therefore, a list of questions were written out to be discussed with selected individuals, including a member of the Saudi eGovernment programme Yesser and key members of staff from selected government agencies. According to Yesser, an 'eGovernment Committee' must be established in each ministry to support the process of establishing electronic services, as well as working with the programme teams in general. The topics covered in the interviews dealt with non-technical barriers and technical website design issues (see appendix D). All interviewees were asked the same questions. In addition, the interviewees' answers were written down, as they did not want the interviews to be recorded. The recommendations for this method were followed, including trying to write down as much as possible, reviewing the interview with the interviewee soon after it is completed and reviewing the interview again after getting to your workplace (e.g., home, office) (Alasaf, 2000). An invitation letter (See appendix E) was issued from the Department of Information Science in Imam Muhammad Bin Saud University in Riyadh, where the researcher works, to support the researcher's attempt to access the selected people. The interviews took place in Riyadh from 15 September 2009 to 25 October 2009, and the interviews lasted about 60 to 90 minutes.

5.3.2.1 Interview sampling techniques

A non-probability sampling method representative of the purposive sampling technique was used to choose from various government agencies in addition to the Saudi eGovernment programme members (See table 5.1). Within each government agency, the selection of staff was made according to the individuals' job titles and responsibilities. As the selection was not random, a full description of the reasons for selection should be provided in order to enhance the validity of the data. First, the Ministry of Commerce and Industries was chosen due to its responsibilities related to eCommerce facilities in Saudi Arabia and because according to Pons (2004), issues facing eCommerce in the Arab world will continue to influence the development of eGovernment services. In addition, a Standing Committee on eCommerce in Saudi Arabia was established in 1999, as mentioned in section (4.4.2), so the ministry is in a good position to provide valuable

information on both areas of eCommerce and eGovernment. Second, the Ministry of Agriculture was selected because their website is the largest in terms of content availability, yet it is not structured appropriately, so finding information on their website is not easy task. Third, the Ministry of Education was chosen due to the fact that several electronic initiatives related to increasing the awareness of the use of technology within Saudi society have been introduced between 2001 and 2005 were introduced by the ministry or at least they took part of it (section 4.4.1). Also, about 51% of the government staff work in this sector (Central Department of Statistics and Information, 2008).

Table	5-1	:Inter	rview	Partici	ipants	by	Site

Participant Site	Number of Participants
Yesser Programme	2
Ministry of Commerce and Industries	2
Ministry of Agriculture	1
Ministry of Education	2
Total	7

5.3.3 Documents

Documents are a valuable source of data, and they can exist in a written or visual format. Moreover, document content analysis is defined as 'a procedure designed to facilitate the objective analysis of the appearance of words, phrases, concepts, themes, characters, or even sentences and paragraphs contained in printed or audiovisual materials' (Busha and Harter, 1980, p.171). The use of the press is a kind of document research described by Denscombe (2003) as a valuable source for research. Moreover, the use of the press can give an indicator on the peoples' opinions on selected topics (Alasaf, 2000). In this study, for the reason mentioned in section 5.2, the use of the press was a good option, given that some Saudi newspapers provide up-to-data information on eGovernment in the country. In fact, newspaper reporting became a valuable source assisting in the discovery of issues related by users of eGovernment. Such sources also shed light on decision makers' points of view. Alriyadh newspaper <u>http://www.alriyadh.com/</u>, is the first daily newspaper in Riyadh city published since May 1965. Also, it is the highest selling newspaper in Saudi Arabia, as well as the top newspaper accessed online (Alriyadh, [no date] and Alexa,

2007 and 2011). The selection of Alriyadh newspaper was because it provides a full page on information communication technology five days a week. It also includes a general discussion on Saudi eGovernment programmes presented by people who are either responsible for eGovernment services in different government agencies, including Yesser members and IT specialists. This reporting incorporates interviews, reports and scientific articles.

The selection of Riyadh newspaper articles was done by searching their website as they provide an internal search system that allows visitors of the website to freely search the archives of the newspaper data back to 2001 by typing a single word or several words to retrieve all related articles. Articles here refers to all kinds of written format that can be founded including reports, interview, scientific article ... etc. Also, users can limit their research by data, for example searching for eGovernment in a specific year or month. In addition, the system supports using quotation marks to retrieve only articles that contain the two words of 'Electronic Government' in the Arabic language 'الإلكترونية الحكومة' (which translated more literally is, 'government electronic'. Being able to use quotation marks in the search was critical, as these two words separately refer to many different things, as in English. English language searches are easier because a single word, such as 'eGovernment', can be used, as the *e* letter stand for electronic. After narrowing the research to be from May 2005, the year in which eGovernment initiative in Saudi Arabia was introduced, to May 2010, the results of the search showed that there were 276 articles on eGovernment. So a method of selection from these articles had to be implemented so as to select from this large group of articles appropriate articles for this study. The selection was built based on the article's relevance, narrowing the selection to articles that dealt with eGovernment directly (e.g., interviews with people who are well known in the area of eGovernment, such the Saudi GCIO, the minister of ICT and technology IT company mangers), reports on eGovernment events (e.g. conferences and workshops) and articles written by specialists. To do so, the researcher went over these articles one by one through reading the title and the brief description of the article presented in the search result. A total of eighteen articles, including reports, interviews and articles, were eventually selected (See appendix F).

5.3.4 Assessment of official government websites

Website assessment has been used as a means to measure the sophistication of a website according to a number of characteristics. In the area of eGovernment technical website design and evaluation, several studies have been conducted in the last few years focusing on eGovernment website evaluation in general, as well as within particular countries (Smith, 2001; Panopoulou al et., 2008; West, 2007; Sakowicz, 2003; Holzer and Kim, 2007; Eschenflder al et., 1997 and Garcia al et., 2005). Moreover, a focus on selected aspects of website design is what distinguishes such studies in the area of technical website design evaluation. Henriksson et al., (2006) reveal that government websites can be evaluated based on many available examples of guidance, or by developing guidance from general publications in a selected area. The instrument generated for this study was developed from several collections, particularly publications by offices responsible for eGovernment initiatives in advanced countries classified among the top countries in the area of eGovernment, such as the United Kingdom, New Zealand, US and Australia. These publications mainly focus on government website design. For example, Guidelines for UK Government Websites: Illustrated Handbook for Web Management Teams published by Cabinet Office in 2004, which is a comprehensive guide covering almost all technical website design issues. This publication is geared toward helping government agencies to develop an effective site which meets the web standards for UK eGovernment websites, as well as meeting the users' needs and expectations. In addition, there is the Guidelines for UK Government Websites: Framework for Local Government published in 2003 by the OeE. Also, the OeE published the Quality Framework for UK Government Web Design: Usability Issues for Government Websites in 2003, which aims to guide government web managers in usability issues and web design standards.

Furthermore, the Better Practice Checklist published by the AGIMO in 2004, which is a collection of 25 documents, each of which covers a specific area such as website navigation, the use of metadata for web resources and information architecture for websites. These documents have been created to help all organisations and people involved in the Australian eGovernment initiative to understand a range of government

website design issues. Moreover, The Australian Guidelines for State Government Website published by AGIMO, aims to support government agencies in developing, setting up and acting in accordance with Australian web standards.

Several reports and studies that provide good direction on information architecture issues have been used in this study as well. Examples include The Guide to Creating Website Information Architecture and Content published by Princeton University in 2008, which identifies seven steps to creating websites, considering information architecture issues, and The Best Practice Review: Local eGovernment Services by George et al. (2001), which is a report reviewing 225 US government websites in the area of government content availability, accessibility and web organisation. Also, this study uses several texts that examine IA issues, for example, Information Architecture: Blueprints for the Web by Wodtke (2003), Information Architecture: Designing an Information Environment for a Purpose by Gilchrist and Mahon (2004), Information Architecture for the World Wide Web by Morville and Rosenfeld (2004) and Information Architecture for Information Professionals by Batley (2007).

5.3.4.1 A note on methodology

In this study, a checklist of eleven indicators (See table 5.2) was developed, and the selected government websites were reviewed twice. The first round took place in the period 10-30 March 2008, and the second round was in 10-30 March 2010. The study was conducted in two rounds because the eGovernment initiative was established in 2005, and thus government websites were still at an early stage of development in 2008. It was therefore expected that changes would take place in several government websites during this two-year period. The checklist used yes/no answers for most of the indicators, as this was seen to offer a high degree of reliability. As addressed earlier, this method has been used by many researchers to evaluated government websites.

A total of 40 government websites out of 120, representing about 33% of government websites listed in the Saudi National eGovernment Portal in 2008, were chosen randomly by using random sampling methods described by Alasaf (2000) as each individual has an

equal chance of being chosen. Here, as the number of listed government websites in the Saudi eGovernment National Portal is relatively small, the simple approach of random sampling was adopted where each website was given a number (1 to 120) and then these numbers were mixed and 40 numbers were chosen. (See appendix G for all government websites being evaluated).

Indicators	Definition
1- Type of site? (Web categories).	 Presence: This is a basic stage of eGovernment. In this stage, government agencies create their own websites and post information about the agencies, such as contact information, services available, their policies and regulations. Sites provide e-mail, feedback forms and downloadable forms that are seen by some researchers as interaction stages. These are included here, as offering e-mail contact is fundamental to the advancement of eGovernment. Interaction: Agencies' websites provide two-way communication, such as e-forms submitted online; this allows information exchange between the government agencies and the sites' visitors. Transaction: Basically, a two-way interaction that allow the sites' visitors to carry out a full transaction with the agencies, such as paying taxes or applying for a job. Transformation: This represents the complex stage of eGovernment website development. Site visitors can fully interact with the website, which requires the system to contact other website systems.
2- Does the site have a privacy policy statement?	A legal statement that informs the website's users as to how the personal information they provide will be used, disclosed, and managed. If the site has a Privacy Policy Statement, mark Yes
3- Is the site accessible?	Web accessibility refers to the extent to which the site is accessible to all users. General W3C Priority 1: used online accessibility

	checker
	Available: URL
	http://checkwebsite.erigami.com/accessibility.html
	If the site passes the W3C Priority A, mark Yes.
4- Does the site have a	The official language of Saudi Arabia is Arabic;
language other than	however, there are around 7 million residents with
Arabic?	different backgrounds and, thus, different languages.
	If the site has another Language, mark Yes
5- Does the site have an	Search system is a type of software design that enables
internal search	users to search the content of the site.
function?	
	If the site has an internal search system, mark Yes
6- Does the available	Features search can improve the search result, such as
search system allow for advanced search?	narrow the search by data etc.
	If the search system has advanced search, mark Yes
7- Does the site have any kind of metadata?	A basic definition of metadata is 'data about data'.
	If the site has metadata, mark Yes, and then look at the
	quality of it in terms of the effective use of its
	elements.
8- Does the site use any	Organisation of the content by using, for example
kind of information	topic, task, audience etc.
organisation methods?	
	If the site uses any kind of information organisation methods, mark Yes.
9- Does the site have	A list of questions and answers that is supposed to be
FAQs?	the most frequently asked questions in an organisation.
	If the site has FAOs, much Yes
10 Data the 1/1	If the site has FAQs, mark Yes.
10- Does the site have a	A sitemap is a single page that shows the entire
sitemap?	website, like a table of contents.
	If the site has a Sitemap or A-Z Index, Mark (Yes).
11- Are the external links	What others sites should be linked from the site, how
provided reasonable	relevant are these links to the current website, and how
and well described?	are these links described?

5.4 Data analysis strategies

As mentioned above, this study incorporated both quantitative and qualitative data. The qualitative data was analysed manually, and the quantitative data was analysed using the

Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) version 15.0. In addition, the qualitative data about non-technical barriers, which was obtained through the interview and the analysis of Riyadh articles, was then transferred to be quantitatively for comparison purposes. According to Creswell (2003) concurrent strategies data transformation can be done in order to compare the findings of two different data. Data of each methodology was analysed and presented separately in the Data Analysis and Presentation Chapter. This section gives a more detailed description of the procedure used to analyse both data formats.

5.4.1 Quantitative data analysis strategies

In this study, questionnaire surveys and evaluation of the government websites were analysed statistically using SPSS. Because of the nature of the second part of question seventeen on the questionnaire, it was exempted from this analysis, as was the second part of the checklist's indicator number seven and number eleven. The aim of the questionnaire was to create a profile of expected users of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia, as well as to identify the most non-technical and technical website design from expected eGovernment users perspective. Descriptive statistics, which is defined as 'the branch of statistics that includes the many and varied techniques used to summarise data' (Phelps et al., 2007, p.218) was performed and both charts and tables were used to display the findings, such as frequency distribution (e.g., age groups, education levels). Moreover, a weighted mean was used to measure how some factors affect the use of the Internet and the use of government websites as well. Also, further analysis was performed with the questionnaire to determine whether there were any relations between variables by using the cross-tabulation technique. The variables included age, education and income as independent variables and Internet literacy and eGovernment use, the technical website design factors affecting the use of government website and non-technical barriers as dependent variables. The following figure shows an example of the chart used in this study.





Moreover, the aim of the government website evaluation was to create a profile of the current Saudi government websites. As addressed in section 4.3.4.1 the checklist mostly used yes/no answers, so descriptive statistics represented in frequency distribution was used. Tables were used to present the finding. The following table shows an example of the table used in the section of website evaluation.

Indicator		2008			2010	
FAQs		%	No		%	No
	Yes	24%	9	Yes	34%	13
	No	76%	29	No	66%	25

Figure 5-4: example of table used in web evaluation

5.4.2 Qualitative data analysis strategies

In this study, interviews were carried out with selected key official government staff members from particular government agencies. Several recommendations have been made for analysing qualitative data. These generally share the same concepts of qualitative data analysis and are developed around the three essential components of qualitative data analysis activities proposed by Miles and Huberman (1984): data reduction, data display and conclusion drawing/verification (Phelps et al., 2007; Creswell, 2003; Denscombe, 2003; Finch, 1990 and Williamson et al., 2002). Here, Creswell's (2003) qualitative data analysis steps were followed. Firstly, general reading through of the data obtained was carried out; this was done to become familiar with the data. The next step was to categorise the data by coding based upon themes. These themes were developed in advance around the study's aim and objectives, including non-technical barriers and technical website design issues. Categories were identified after

reading through the data obtained. After organising the data under the categories, each category of each case was summarised. In the final stage was to identify the relationships between categories and to report the finding. Quotations from the interviewees speech were used to support the findings. The documents, which were collected from Alriyadh newspaper website were organised according to their types (e.g., reports, interviews and articles) for easy retrieval. Then, they were analysed using the same steps used to analysis the interviews.

5.5 Ethical considerations

Although ethical issues are quite different among fields of knowledge, they need to be considered for all research processes, taking into consideration that the aim of caring research is to avoid harming the people involved in it (Busha and Harter, 1980). Therefore, in order to protect the questionnaire's participant confidentiality, a cover letter was attached to the survey which provided a brief introduction that detailed the researcher's name, position and contact information. This was followed by a brief section that addressed the aims and objectives of the study and the expected outcomes. Finally, a privacy and confidentiality statement was included. In addition, a letter was issued from the researcher's home department, outlining the research aims and objectives; this was presented to all government and private organisations contacted, as well as to the interviewees. Moreover, all interviewees were informed that their anonymity would be protected.

5.6 Summary

This chapter has presented the research design overview, including the description of the research design adopted and of the data collection instruments used. In addition, sampling techniques were discussed, along with the procedures for analysing qualitative and quantitative data.

Data Analysis and Presentation

This chapter aims to present the quantitative and qualitative data findings. The chapter begins by presenting the questionnaire findings, followed by the findings of the evaluation of government websites. It then presents the interview findings, and finally the document findings.

6.1 The questionnaire

This section presents the analysis of the questionnaire survey which was distributed in Riyadh, the capital city of Saudi Arabia, between August and October 2009 (See appendix H). As addressed in section 5.3.1, the questionnaire was administered to expected users in order to determine their attitudes, beliefs and behaviours when using government websites, as well as to determine the level of satisfaction with eGovernment performance in Saudi Arabia among users and to identify the major non-technical eGovernment barriers from the point of view of expected users, as well as the technical website design issues. As mentioned in section 5.3.1.2, the type of sample was chosen based on several elements in order to define those who are most likely to use eGovernment services in Saudi Arabia. This is because that the researcher conducted a pilot study at the end of 2008 to see at which level eGovernment websites are used as there is no much studies on eGovernment usage in Saudi Arabia.

For the pilot study, 80 pilot questionnaires were distributed randomly (to Saudis males) in Riyadh, and the result after excluding four uncompleted questionnaires showed that around 56% of respondents had not used government websites at all. Also, it was also noted that the concept of eGovernment was not sufficiently clear for some participants, as they see eCommerce services in some sectors, especially banking and travelling services (e.g., booking flights and hotels and paying mobile phone bills) as eGovernment services.

Therefore, the sample technique in this study was chosen accordingly in order to meet the study aim and objectives. 250 participants representing five categories were identified as potential participants in this study (see Table 6.1). The questionnaire consists of nineteen questions grouped into five sections (figure 5.2). They are all closed-ended questions except for question seventeen, which includes an open-ended question. Basic quantitative analysis methods were used across all the questions listed in the questionnaire. In addition, cross-tabulation was used between selected questions and independent variables (age group, education levels and monthly income). This section starts with a general profile of the participants, including background information on them, such as their age, education level, monthly income, Internet experience, and the factors affecting their Internet use. This is followed by an analysis of the participants' eGovernment use, as well as an identification of the factors that affect the use of government websites. Finally, non-technical eGovernment barriers were identified.

Categories of participants	Number of respond
University Students	50
Secondary School Teachers	50
University Lecturers	50
Government Staff	50
Private Sector Workers	50
Total	250

Table 6-1:Categories of participants according to responses to Q2

6.1.1 Participants' profiles

More than half of the participants, 57.6%, fell into the 20 to 30 year old age range, while about a quarter of the survey participants 23.6% fell into the 31 to 40 year old age range. Educationally, 59.5% of the participants held a diploma and an undergraduate degree (excluding those who were university students at the time). In Saudi Arabia, the diploma is a qualification that is gained in two years after secondary school. 27% of participants had a higher educational degree, either a Master's Degree or a PhD, and the other 13.5% (27 out of 200) had a primary, middle secondary or secondary school education. Of these, 13 out of 27 were working in the government sector. Furthermore, 31.2% had a monthly

income of more than 8000 SR [about £1,330], and 16.4% earned less than 2000 SR [about £333] a month. This is simply because 20% (50 out of 250 participants) were university students and their monthly income, in general, does not exceed 840 SR [about £137] a month from a government grant. The data in Figure 6.1, Figure 6.2 and Figure 6.3 illustrate the distribution of all participants according to the key variables: age, education, and monthly income.



Figure 6-1: Age groups of participants

This space deliberately left blank



Figure 6-2: Education level of participants



Figure 6-3: Monthly income level of participants

Table 6.2 shows the frequency distribution of all participants according to the two dependent variables of Internet literacy and eGovernment use. It can be seen that the Internet literacy rate among the participants was high, at 96.4%, and the rate slightly declined with regard to eGovernment use, which was 89.6%.

Table 6-2: Frequency distribution of all participants according to dependent variables (Internet literacy and eGovernment awareness and use)

Q5: Internet literacy & Q6 eGovernment users				
	Interne	et literate	eGove	ernment users
Yes	241		216	
%		(96.4%)		(89.6%)
No	9		25	
%		(3.6%)		(10.4%)
Total	250	100%	241	100%

Here, a cross-tabulation between, age groups, education levels and monthly income and Internet literacy was carried out, and no strong apparent positive or negative indicators between Internet literacy and age groups except for people over 50 years old as 9% have not used the Internet. Regarding education levels, after excluding university students, participants with low level of education (below University and Diploma) were found to be less likely to use the Internet as about 15% of them have not use the Internet at all. Finally, after excluding university students for the reason mentioned previously only seven participants had a monthly income of less than 2000 SR where two of them had not used the Internet, which basically means 28% of the people with monthly income less than SR2000 were Internet Illiterate (see appendix H, p.244). Regarding the use of government website, again there was no strong positive or negative relation was found, however, the large number of non-users of eGovernment was found with the (41-50) and (over 50 years) age groups, and within low education levels participants (see appendix H, p.245).

Approximately one half of the eGovernment user participants, 48.6%, spend between one and three hours daily on the Internet. Moreover, among the eGovernment user participants, the top two primary uses for the Internet were found to be using e-mail and

searching for information and knowledge, at 34.3%. This was followed by using e-mail and searching for information and knowledge and entertainment at 31.5%. Furthermore, home was found to be the place from which most participants, about 76.9%, preferred to access the Internet. Accessing the Internet at work came in second place, at 13.4%. Moreover, the majority of the participants 64.4% had been using the Internet for more than five years, and 43.1% of the participants indicated that their Internet knowledge and skills were good with just 0.9% and 2.8% noting that their Internet knowledge and skills were very poor and poor, respectively(see appendix H Q7 to Q 11).

Table 6.3 shows factors affecting Internet use. The mean was used to measure these factors. A high mean score indicates a significant effect. As can be seen from the Table, the weakness of the Internet infrastructure, represented by the slowness of the Internet connection, was found to be at the top of the list of obstacles that affected Internet use in Saudi Arabia, with a weighted mean of 3.93. This refers to the agreement among participants as to this factor being the most significant factor affecting the use of the Internet. Expensive Internet subscription was neutral, as it scored 3.18. However, participants disagreed on the third factor of the lack of computer skills, with of weighted mean of 2.48.

Q12: Factors affecting Internet use							
		Completely Disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Completely Agree	Weighted Mean
Slow Internet connection	Ν	12	10	35	81	77	3.93
Slow Internet connection	%	6%	5%	16%	38%	35%	5.75
Ennemaine Internet on boorintier	Ν	34	22	68	49	40	3.18
Expensive Internet subscription		16%	10%	32%	23%	19%	
Lack of computer skills		62	43	69	25	15	2.49
		29%	20%	32%	12%	7%	2.48

Table 6-3:	Factors	affecting	Internet use
14010 0 01	1 400010	anovans	meet abe

6.1.2 eGovernment use

As shown in Table 6.2, around 89.6% of the participants had used some eGovernment services, and printing out government forms was the eGovernment service most frequently used, at 72.7%. In addition, a cross-tabulation was preformed between occupation and the use of eGovernment services. The result showed that university lecturers were the top users of all listed eServices, except for using interactive government eServices, which was primarily used by the university students (see appendix H, p.246). This was expected, as almost all the universities in the country are considered to be at the top of the government sector that provides electronic services for their staff and students. Moreover, 75.5% of the participants who had searched for eGovernment information and services for which they were looking. Figure 6.4, Figure 6.5, and Figure 6.6 illustrate the frequency of eGovernment services used by participants, methods used to conduct the search, and participants' experience in searching government websites.



Figure 6-4: eGovernment services used by participants



Figure 6-5: Methods used to search eGovernment information and services



Figure 6-6: Participants' experience in searching eGovernment websites

As illustrated in Figure 6.5, searching for eGovernment information and services using a known search engine was found to be the method most frequently used by participants. Additional analysis using cross-tabulation was performed to see if there was any relationship between age, education and search method usage. It was found that the majority of participants, across all age groups, used Internet search engines as the first option. For example, the largest age group of participants was in the 20 to 30 age group; therefore, this group was used as an indicator. Approximately 82% of the participants in the 20 to 30 age group used Internet search engines. Furthermore, 79% of participants with diplomas and university education including university students used Internet search engines to search for government information and services. The results of age and education level combined, with regard to question thirteen, shows that searching through the Saudi National eGovernment portal was the option least used by users compared to the other search methods (see appendix H, p.250). The same procedure was carried out to determine whether any group by age and education (including university students) found it easy to obtain government information and services, and it was discovered that the majority of participants in all age group, as well as in all education levels in general required more attempts to find what they looking for. The following table shows the result of the cross-tabulation.

Q14 and age groups	Easy, and I found	I found the information	Difficult, and I did not
and education levels	what I was looking for	I was looking for after	find what I was looking
		several attempts, in	for
		several places	
	By ag	ge groups	
20-30	36.6%	57.3%	6.1%
31-40	43.3%	54.4%	2.3%
41-50	36.7%	63.3%	0%
Over 50	0%	100%	0%
	By educ	ation levels	
Diploma/ University	34%	61.2%	4.8%
Master/ PhD	40%	60%	0%
Other	47.4	42.1%	10.5%

Table 6-4: How easy to find government information and services

6.1.3 Factors affecting the use of government websites

Table 6-5: Factors affecting eGovernment users when looking for government
information and services

Q15: Factors affecting the use of eGovernment websites								
		Completely Disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Completely Agree	Weighted Mean	
Lack of availability of	N	5	16	24	80	90	4.09	
government content	%	2.3%	7.4%	11.2%	37.2%	41.9%	4.09	
Lack of information organisation	Ν	15	38	63	72	26		
schemas.(e.g. browsing by	%	7%	17.8%	29.4%	33.6%	12.1%	3.26	
subjects, audiences, tasks)	-							
Absence of an effective search	N	22	33	64	63	34	3.25	
facility	%	10.2%	15.3%	29.6%	29.2%	15.7%	% 3.23	
Poor presentation of the search	N	26	40	71	49	29	3.07	
result	%	12.1%	18.6%	33%	22.8%	13.5%	5.07	
Difficulty in identifying which	Ν	57	36	71	37	15		
government agencies provide the	%	26.4%	16.7%	32.9%	17.1%	6.9%	2.62	
information or service I require								
Difficulty in formulating the	Ν	71	47	50	35	13	2.41	
search query	%	32.9%	21.8%	23.1%	16.2%	6%	2.41	

As can be seen from Table 6.5, the lack of availability of government content was found to be the main factor affecting participants when using government websites with a weighted mean of 4.09. The second most important factor influencing participants' ability to use government websites was the lack of website organisation schemas used within the websites (e.g. browsing by subject, audience, and tasks), which scored 3.26. The absence of an effective search facility was found to be the third most important factor affecting participants when using government websites, with a weighted mean of 3.25. The following section presents further analysis of the relationship between these top three

factors, participants' age groups (the over 50 age group was excluded, as there were only nine participants in this group) and education levels.



Figure 6-7: Top two factors affecting using government websites against age groups



Figure 6-8: Top two factors affecting using government websites against education levels

Figure 6.7 and Figure 6.8 show the average scores for the top three factors affecting a participant's ability to use government websites. Generally, there was a positive relation between the three factors and age groups, as well as education level, as shown in Figure 6.7 and Figure 6.8. The key findings of the result can be summarised as follows:

- In general, these three factors (lack of availability of government content, lack of information organisation schemas (e.g. browsing by subjects, audiences, tasks) and absence of an effective search facility) had affected the participants in all age groups and of all education levels.
- A positive relation was found between the lack of availability of government content and age groups and education levels.
- Participants with lower education were found to be more affected by the absence of effective search facility, whereas people with high education found to be more affected by the lack of the use of organisation schemes.
- Participants over 40 years of age were more affected by both the absence of effective search facility as well as the lack of the use of organisation schemes.

These three factors could be linked to the satisfaction levels of the eGovernment services users in Saudi Arabia, as shown from question sixteen, as almost half of them, 46.3%, indicated that they were unsatisfied with the level of eGovernment services provided, compared to 6.9% and 2.3% of participants who indicated that they were satisfied and very satisfied, respectively. Moreover, even though eGovernment websites put government information and services on the Internet, users may or may not know about these providers. Here, it was found that, in many cases, a large number of users did not know about the providers of some government information and services. For example, 25% of the participants did not know which government agencies provided information about the countries that Saudi citizens are not allowed to travel to. Also, it was clear that the majority used the same title of the government recourse when searching for government resources. Regarding the methods used to contact government, around 70% of the participants contacted public sector agencies in person, as compared to about 15% who did so using the Internet (see appendix H Q16 toQ18).

6.1.4 Non-technical eGovernment barriers

Q19: eGovernment non-technical barriers								
		Completely Disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Completely Agree	Weighted Mean	
Lack of marketing	N %	2 0.8%	16 6.4%	21 8.4%	80 32%	131 52.4%	4.29	
Lack of proper laws and legislation	N %	5 2%	20 8.1%	44 17.6%	89 36.2%	88 35.8%	3.96	
Lack of studies which identifying the users' needs of	N	5	18	59	80	88	3.91	
eGovernment	%	2%	7.2%	23.6%	32%	35.2%	5.91	
Users' lack of IT knowledge 'digital divide'	N	9	24	43	96	78	3.84	
Trust and Confidence	% N	3.6% 9	9.6% 32	17.2% 39	38.4% 80	31.2% 88	2.02	
	%	3.6%	12.9%	15.7%	32.3%	35.5%	3.83	
Lack of user participation in the system development	N %	6 2.4%	27 10.9%	62 25%	93 37.5%	60 24.2%	3.70	
Lack of IT skilled staff and	Ν	80	40	56	74	70	3.64	
leadership support	%	3.2%	16.1%	22.6%	29.8%	28.2%	5.01	
Social and cultural issues	N %	12 4.8%	37 14.8%	61 24.4%	102 40.8%	38 15.2%	3.47	

Table 6-6:Non-technical eGovernment barriers

As shown in Table 6.6, lack of marketing was at the top of the list of non-technical eGovernment barriers, with a weighted mean score of 4.29. This signifies that the participants were in complete agreement on this statement. This was followed by the lack of proper laws and legislation, with a weighted mean score of 3.96, and then came the lack of studies identifying society's eGovernment service needs, with a score of 3.91. Users' lack of IT knowledge was ranked fourth on the list of the major non-technical eGovernment barriers with a weighted mean of 3.84. Finally, users trust and confidence came in fifth place, with 3.83. Generally, all these factors showed a high score, as the lowest weighted mean was 3.47, meaning that participants agreed about all the barriers listed in question nineteen. The top five factors were then analysed with relation to

participants' age groups (the over 50 age group was excluded, as there were only eleven participants in this group), and education levels.



Figure 6-9: Top five eGovernment non-technical barriers against age groups



Figure 6-10: Top five eGovernment non-technical barriers against education level

As illustrated in Figure 6.9, there was generally a positive relationship between these barriers and age group, particularly for the two factors of lack of proper laws and legislation and trust and confidence. A similar situation can be seen from Figure 6.10, with participants with high education levels being generally more concerned about non-technical eGovernment barriers, except barriers three and four. The key findings of this additional analysis can be summarised as follows:

- Generally, these barriers were seen as critical for the development and diffusion of eGovernment services in Saudi Arabia among all participants.
- Participants in the age group of 41 to 50 and those in the higher education level group were more concerned about these five barriers than were other participants, apart from the dearth of studies identifying the users' of eGovernment in figure 6.9 and the dearth of studies identifying the users' of eGovernment, as well as users' lack of IT knowledge in figure 6.10.

6.2 Government website evaluation

As addressed in section 5.3.4, the evaluation of government websites can be made to examine various areas of interest of the researchers, and this was precisely the aim of this section, which evaluated the design of Saudi government websites and compiled a profile of current eGovernment technical website design issues. A total of 40 government websites, representing about 33% of Saudi Arabian government agencies' websites listed in the Saudi National eGovernment Portal were checked twice, between 10 and 30 March 2008 and again between 10 and 30 March 2010 (see appendix H). Two websites were excluded from this study (the Directorate General of Civil Status and the Public Security Directorate) as they were no longer available in 2010. It was expected that changes would have taken place in many of the government websites, as many of them in 2008 were still at an early stage of development due the fact that the most of Saudi eGovernment websites had only been developed in 2006.

6.2.1 Examples of the changes to Saudi government websites

This section presents several examples that can be used to provide a clear picture of Saudi government websites. The Riyadh Region Traffic website and the Ministry of Labor website are two such examples. The Riyadh Region Traffic website was simple, and contained little content and offered no electronic services at all. It fell in the 'presence' web category in 2008; however, by 2010, much more content had been added and some types of electronic service had been provided. Consequently, with the development of this website, its status had improved and it was now considered to be an 'interactive' website. The same change occurred in the Ministry of Labor website, and in other government websites.

Moreover, some government agencies, such as the Ministry of Higher Education and the Passport Department, further developed their websites. Since 2008, these websites had changed from websites that provide basic information into transaction websites that allowed the public to obtain a full range of electronic services. This reflects the firms' concept of eGovernment applications. However, there are several government agencies, such as the Real Estate Development Fund and the Ministry of Justice, which had not been active in an active developing the availability of content or the availability of electronic services. The following screenshots, taken from the Ministry of Labor and the Ministry of Higher Education websites, show the website development that had taken place on these websites.

This space deliberately left blank



Figure 6-11: In 2008, the Ministry of Labor's homepage was simple; in 2010, it was more organised with richer content and more available of eService

0			Trades plant tous wanty total to start	<mark>0</mark> 13	
			-	كترونية لوزيرةالتعليم العالي المتوجد بمعادة ب الالمتوجب بين ب	
ی الإصلاح و القطیات البطار لارار العامی البطار السی استان لارار البلار البلار البلار البلار البلار البلار البلار البلار البلار البلار البلار البلار البلار		ارت اوروع (تقليم الأيل الياسي) همانا الرئيسة من الولزية سلاح الولزية الرابر النيز الياسي		Canada Angana ang Kanada Sang Januara Salakan Angana Angana Angana Canada Angana Angana Sang Sang Sang Sang Sang Sang Sang Sang	 The design beam any set of the second second
 أكر من -5 علماً المالات من محكف الماسوات والكريات وتعملكه 	نفست وتترينة جب تبخت	بربر عبر ۲۰۰۰ طلم نوون مارض تفتیر	البيلة، التعديقي البوسي (اللغ) كلمة معالي بزير التعليم العالي	د الحقري مباع اليوم مالية تعلي: مع براو سليولي، لدهم الحاليات الطبيبة	ی معمور وزیر انتخب العان بوقع مثان ا نفاین اطنیا مع وقع معلی وزیر الطبع الطب الطبی مقان المانی م معلی وزیر البرینا فی الروطنی المانی آل و الطبینا وبالموضوع بی المحمد و تحریبیدی
 الموقة السورية المورة السورية التقليم المورع دامعة الارتخابة التقليم المثلث في المملكة الإربية المعالية عاملة المراجعة المحاطية المحاطية عاملة المحاطية المحاطية من الأمورة في المحولة 	 منه المرتبة العلام في المرتبة العلام المرتبة المرتبينا المرتبة المرتبة المرتبة المرتبة المرتبة المرتبة المرتبة	حین عشرها راهاید میا فترین بلیلما ضعید البادر عطیت طبقه فرارا برای بیسه	خريمي المغمة الإين المدينات الإنكريونية الإرتمات الانكروني	مر تعلی (مربع مر المع من علی مر تعلی (مربع مر المع من علی	ر الطرح : مراق المالة بن الإسلام و الإسلامي بالإرطاع الذي معالى وزير الطلم العالى الطلور غالة بن ما علمي وقائلي في مرادز عاملة المربين الترييل الإرطاني - وقال في مطلول عملية خال الزيار ا
 المدل الواحد تعالم المرا- المستحدة بكران العالمي المستحدة بكران العالمي 		القرام اليرينية جمع عربة القريفي : معر طريم عربية وي تستد و عليك	La una mulati cataar	يمر. عبدة ليام وكان قي استقبال معالية	معلی افزیر بیش ای بیشی لیس ومثل معلی دریم خاطب دهای شاهی غذه بین ادبی فرمیدی ایم سال بیوشی ایرین خوانی سلی د ادبی وسوله فی مقد بیوشی ایرین خوانی سلی د
البرية:			III Ne automotiopaus fair start of casts	Autor and a second seco	Chapterdy Schemel Kings Willy Assessed regional Kings Willy Chapterd regions Kings Willy
ه دسته د	ی مرکز کیسک • الماد اللبان الالی • مرابع اللبان الحاصی • الواعات الماد • الواعات الماد • المواعی المادی		وردامه الملخ المراسمة الملطية الموادم العامي الأول الماد والالب الماد العامي الماد والالب الماد المادي الماد المادي	مست همة موطني	Sanah Yinggi Ying Sanah Sanah Sanah Salah Salah Sanah Salah Salah Salah Salah
2008	ا بن مرغو اورز ۲۱ تیکا تیکا ۲ بریکا اورو ۲ (ogint ۲ بریکا اورو ۲ من قول موجال در کارز ۱۱ تیک تیک در مقکله او بالایور ۲۰۰۲		attende stand plat stand attende at 1431	لطور بطرها درزيا تنظر خرتي دخيتها خريا خبريها (١٩٩٠ ـ	2010

Figure 6-12: In 2008, the Ministry of Higher Education's homepage was basic with little content available; in 2010, it was rich in content and offered more eServices

6.2.2 Website evaluation checklist

As stated earlier in section 5.4.4, this checklist was developed from a collection of studies, reports and government publications.

Indicators	Definition
1. Type of site? (Web categories).	- Presence : This is a basic stage of e-government. In this stage, government agencies create their own websites and post information about the agencies, such as contact information, services available, their policies and regulations. Sites provide e-mail, feedback forms and downloadable forms that are seen by some researchers as interaction stages. These are included here, as offering e-mail contact is fundamental to the advancement of e-government.
	- Interaction : Agencies' websites provide two-way communication, such as e-forms submitted online; this allows information exchange between the government agencies and the sites' visitors.
	- Transaction : Basically, a two-way interaction that allow the sites' visitors to carry out a full transaction with the agencies, such as paying taxes or applying for a job.
	- Transformation : This represents the complex stage of eGovernment website development. Site visitors can fully interact with the website, which requires the system to contact other website systems.
	After browsing, select the type of website, identifying the types of information provided, identifying the format used to provide information.
2. Does the site have a privacy policy statement?	A legal statement that informs the website's users as to how the personal information they provide will be used, disclosed, and managed.
	If the site has a Privacy Policy Statement, mark Yes
3. Is the site accessible?	Web accessibility refers to the extent to which the site is accessible to all users. General W3C Priority 1: used online accessibility checker Available: URL <u>http://checkwebsite.erigami.com/accessibility.html</u>

		If the site passes the W3C Priority A, mark Yes.
4.	Does the site have a language other than Arabic?	The official language of Saudi Arabia is Arabic; however, there are around 7 million residents with different backgrounds and, thus, different languages.
		If the site has another Language, mark Yes
5.	Does the site have an internal search function?	Search system is a type of software design that enables users to search the content of the site.
		If the site has an internal search system, mark Yes
6.	Does the available search system allow for advanced	Features search can improve the search result, such as narrow the search by data etc.
	search?	If the search system has advanced search, mark Yes
7.	Does the site have any kind of metadata?	A basic definition of metadata is 'data about data'. If the site has metadata, mark Yes, and then look at the quality of it in terms of the effective use of its elements.
8.	Does the site use any kind of information	Organisation of the content by using, for example topic, task, audience etc.
	organisation methods?	If the site uses any kind of information organisation methods, mark Yes.
9.	Does the site have FAQs?	A list of questions and answers that is supposed to be the most frequently asked questions in an organisation.
		If the site has FAQs, mark Yes.
10.	Does the site have a sitemap?	A sitemap is a single page that shows the entire website, like a table of contents.
		If the site has a Sitemap or A-Z Index, Mark (Yes).
11.	Are the external links provided reasonable and well described?	What others sites should be linked from the site, how relevant are these links to the current website, and how are these links described?

130

6.2.2.1 Web categories

Indicators	200	8		2010			
Web		No	%		No	%	
categories	Presence	28	73%	Presence	19	50 %	
	Interaction	9	24%	Interaction	13	34%	
	Transaction	1	3%	Interaction	6	16%	
	Transformation	0	0%	Transformation	0	0%	

Table 6-8:Web categories

As discussed in section 2.3 and shown in Table 6.7, there is more than one stage of government website. Organisations or experts have developed the models of these stages to measure the maturity of the government services provided to the beneficiary, starting with a presence as the basic stages and ending with a transformation as an advanced stage. Here, each website was checked twice once in 2008 and again in 2010 to determine its maturity. As can be seen from Table 6.8, by 2010 there had been a slight improvement in the Saudi government websites that were checked in 2008.

Regarding the types of information offered at these government websites, there is no significant difference among these websites. Law and regulations are commonly provided on almost all websites, as well as official publications including annual reports, periodic bulletins, and statistics. Public information including services offered and their requirements and procedures. Downloadable forms are offered on many website checked. Moreover, PDF, MS Word, MS Excel were used mostly in these websites to present their law and regulations and their publications. The following figure shows the kinds of information in these websites in 2008 and 2010.



Figure 6-13: Kinds of information in these websites in 2008 and 2010

6.2.2.2 Privacy policy statement

Table 6-9: Privacy policy statement

Indicator	2	2008		2010			
Privacy Policy		No	%		No	%	
Statement	Yes	4	11%	Yes	7	18%	
	No	34	89%	No	31	82%	

As shown in table, there was no significant improvement in providing visible privacy statements within the Saudi Arabian government websites. Although many of the websites that were checked for this study require some kind of personal information in order to obtain a service or to register with the site, in 2010 only 18% government websites included a privacy statements compared to 11% in 2008. Privacy issues, as addressed previously in section 3.1.3, can significantly limit the use of online government services.

6.2.2.3 Accessibility

An accessibility analysis was conducted using an online accessibility checker <u>http://checkwebsite.erigami.com/accessibility.html</u> to examine the homepage of each website selected in this study in order to evaluate the site's accessibility. As shown in table 6.10, in 2008 one website's home page conformed to all of the criteria of Priority A. Moreover, the issue of Saudi government websites' accessibility had remained the same

over two years. The following table summarises the accessibility results and includes information on the total number of failure issues and the top two Level A checkpoints. (Full details of the accessibility results are provided in appendix I).

WCAG1: level A results (2008)								
Total of Failure Issues131- Out of 38, one site with no failure issues								
Top Two Level A Checkpoints Result								
Total Average								
- Priority 1: Alt is m	issing	479	12					
- Priority 1: Clickab	le image wit	419	10.5					
	WCAG1:	level A re	sults (2010)					
Total of Failure Issues	141	- Out of	38, no sites wit	h no failure issues				
Top Two Level A Checkpoints Result								
			Total	Average				
- Priority 1: Clickab	le image wit	534	14.02					
- Priority 1: Alt is m	issing		492	12.94				

Table 6-10:WCAG1 level A results

In the second stage, which was only conducted in the second round, the homepages of all 38 websites were tested manually, with different Internet browsers (in addition to Internet Explorer 7.0), including Firefox 3.6.2, Google Chrome 4.1, and Netscape 9.0.0.6. According to a CITC (2008) report on individuals' usage of the Internet in Saudi Arabia, the majority (84%) of users use the Internet Explorer browser, 9% use Netscape, 2% use Firefox and the rest use other Internet browsers. Here, the website is marked 'yes' if it works with all the Internet browsers without any errors (e.g. error in web presentation). The results of the test were acceptable. 34 pages worked with Firefox 3.6.2, 31 pages with Google Chrome 4.1, and 27 with Netscape 9.0.0.6. (full details are given in appendix J).

6.2.2.4 Multiple languages

Indicator	2008			2010			
Multiple Languages		No	%		No	%	
	Yes	24	63%	Yes	27	71%	
	No	14	37%	No	11	29%	

Arabic is the official language in Saudi Arabia; however, as stated in section 4.1.2, 31% of the resident population comes from different countries and backgrounds, generally to work, so providing government information in another language is essential in order to ensure that the information is accessible, particularly for government agencies that non-Saudis may need to contact regularly. Here, as can be seen from the table, Saudi government websites have generally shown an interest in using another language, especially English, which, apart from Arabic, is the most widely-used language in the country. However, none of the websites in the two rounds of the study had a full version in other languages or used any formats to present valuable information on a single page. Other languages are only used with selected pages. This gives an indication that there is no clear strategy for the use of other languages in Saudi government websites; for example, some government websites, such as the Riyadh Traffic Department, should have other languages but do not.

6.2.2.5 Internal search system

Indicator	2008			2010		
		No	%		No	%
Indicator Search system availability Working Not working Advanced search Features (e.g., spelling checker)	Yes	30	79%	Yes	32	84%
	No	8	21%	No	6	16%
Working	Yes	19	63%	Yes	22	69%
Not working	No	11	37%	No	10	31%
A duanced secret	Yes	4	21%	Yes	9	41%
Auvanced search	No	15	79%	No	13	59%
Factures (a.g. spalling checker)	Yes	1	5%	Yes	1	4%
reatures (e.g., spennig checker)	No	18	95%	No	21	96%

Table 6-12:Search system

As shown no significant change was found between 2008 and 2010, with regard to providing an internal search system or with regard to the quality and effectiveness of the search systems provided. These websites were checked more than once during the period of the two-round evaluation in order to monitor the presence and functionality of internal search engines.

6.2.2.6 Use of metadata

Table 6-13:Metadata

Indicator		2008		2010		
Metadata		No	%		No	%
	Yes	6	16%	Yes	9	24%
	No	32	84%	No	29	76%

A meta tag checker website was used at first; however, it was noticed that these websites read the title of the website from the HTML <title> code and not from the metadata title element; therefore, manual checking was required. Although the Yesser eGovernment Framework For Interoperability (2005) indicated that simple Dublin Core should be a part of each documentation which is made available publicly or exchanged between government agencies, there is no great interest in metadata use in Saudi government websites, as can be seen from the table (see appendix K). In round two, the analysis was expanded to determine what kind of metadata was used, what elements were used, and how the elements were completed. Generally, none of the websites checked used DC as a standard to describe their information and services. Moreover, none of the websites had a completed metadata element. In addition, the same description and keywords used were repeated on each site without considering the content of the page. The following section discusses the most important issues that were discovered.

- Use inappropriate value within the metadata element

Each element of a metadata is designed for a specific purpose. For example, the title element should present the title of the resource, subject to presenting the content of the resource in words. In several of the websites checked for this study, there was an error in using the metadata element properly. This is illustrated in Figure 6.14 and Figure 6.15, below:

<"كلمة صاحب السمو الملكي النائب الثاني وزير الداخلية"=META NAME="title" CONTENT= <"كلمة صاحب السمو الملكي النائب الثاني وزير الداخلية"=META NAME="subject" CONTENT-

Figure 6-14: Ministry of Interior Metadata Homepage 2010

As can be seen from the metadata of the Ministry of the Interior's homepage, the value used in the title and subjects elements did not meet their purpose. The title element should present the title of the site, which is the Ministry of Interior Portal. Here, the value used to describe the site title is 'The second deputy premier and the Minister of the Interior's speech'. Similarly, the value was repeated in the subject element, which is used to describe the site in a few words.

إزارة الخارجية - المملكة العربيةالسعودية - بوابة المعلومات "=meta name="description" content=
<"الإلكترونية
زارة الخارجية , المملكة العربية السعودية, سفارة خادم الحرمين "=meta name="keywords" content=
الشريفين
لتأشيرات الالكترونية ، اخبار القيادة،بيانات مجلس الوزراء،الحكومة السعودية ، طلب المساعدة _، بوابة المعلومات
<"الالكترونية

Figure 6-15: Ministry of Foreign Affairs Homepage 2010

Again, in the Ministry of Foreign Affairs' homepage, instead of using a summary about the ministry within the metadata's description element, keywords are used. 'Kingdom of Saudi Arabia- Ministry of Foreign Affairs- Ministry of Foreign Affairs Portal'. In addition, within the keywords metadata element, irrelevant words are been used, such as 'seeking help, council minister of Saudi governments' statements, and government leadership news'.

- Incomplete metadata element value

A second major issue that was noticed was that several government websites left the metadata's element blank. Elements such as keywords and description are needed for effective retrieval to support the ability to find information through the internal search facility if it is designed to search website's metadata. Figure 6.16 and Figure 6.17 show how some government websites leave the metadata elements blank.

<title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title></title>

<meta name="keywords" content="enter your keywords here"> <meta name="description" content="Enter your site description here"> <meta name="author" content="yourname">

Figure 6-16: Ministry of Health Homepage 2010

<meta http-equiv="content-language" content="ar" />
<meta name="robots" content="index,follow" />
<meta name="keywords" content="" />
<meta name="description" content="" />
<meta name="rating" content="general" />
<meta name="author" content=" />
<meta name="author" content=" Copyright © 2001-2010" />

Figure 6-17: Ministry of Social Affairs' Homepage 2010

- Metadata element values repeated on each page

The use of metadata is not reserved exclusively for the homepage; it is also used for subpages that contain important information or services, and this is usually subject to what types of resources metadata should be created for. In this study, none of the government websites that used some kind of metadata considered this matter and the metadata element values are repeated on each page, regardless of what the page contains.

<META NAME="keywords" CONTENT="Zakat, Tax Saudi Arabia, Ministry of Finance Saud Arabia, Islamic Tax, DZIT, ZAKAT, Department of ZAKAT and Income Tax, ZAKAT Duty Persons Subject to ZAKAT, Income Tax, TaxComputing, Income Tax Regime"> <META NAME="description" CONTENT="The mission of DZIT is briefly to administer and collect zakat on commercial goods from Saudi individuals and companies and from individuals and companies of GCC states subject to the same treatment like Saudis, and to administer and collect tax from non-Saudi individuals, foreign companies and foreign partners in join companies doing business inside the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia or inside and outside the Kingdom at the same time.">

Figure 6-18: Department of Zakat and Income Tax Homepage 2010

<META NAME="keywords" CONTENT="Zakat, Tax Saudi Arabia, Ministry of Finance Saudi Arabia, Islamic Tax, DZIT, ZAKAT, Department of ZAKAT and Income Tax, ZAKAT Duty, Persons Subject to ZAKAT, Income Tax, Tax Computing, Income Tax Regime"> <META NAME="description" CONTENT="The mission of DZIT is briefly, to administer and collect zakat on commercial goods from Saudi individuals and companies and from individuals and companies of GCC states subject to the same treatment as Saudis, and to administer and collect tax from non-Saudi individuals, foreign companies and foreign partners in joint companies doing business inside the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia or inside and outside the Kingdom at the same time.">

Figure 6-19: Department of Zakat and Income Tax New Registration 2010

6.2.2.7 Website organisation methods

Table 6-14:Websites organisation methods

Indicator	2008			2010		
Information Organisation		No	%		No	%
Methods	Yes	10	26%	Yes	12	32%
	No	28	74 %	No	26	68%

Several techniques and approaches have been used to increase information findability on the website. Helping users obtain the right information easily has become an important matter, especially with the vast and ever-increasing amounts of information available on the Internet. Moreover, the use of these methods is significant, in particular on a website where the search system is not efficient. These methods include organising the websites by topic, audience and task to support findability. Here, as can be seen in Figure 6.20, several government websites have been using some of such these organisational schemes; for example, the Saudi General Organisation, which has organised its website by audience. Similarly, the Ministry of Higher Education has organised its website by audience, while the Passport Department has organised its website by task.



Figure 6-20: In 2008, the Saudi General Organisation for Social Insurance's homepage was simple; in 2010 it was organised by audience, topic, and task.

6.2.2.8 FAQs

Table 6-15:FAQs

Indicator	2008			2010			
FAQs		%	No		%	No	
	Yes	24%	9	Yes	34%	13	
	No	76%	29	No	66%	25	

Table 6.15, shows that only 13 government websites had a FAQ page, and six out of the 13 websites used some kind of organisational method within their FAQ page, such as by topic or audience to increase findability. In fact, providing FAQs on government websites could be more important than on any other website, for the reason mentioned earlier in Chapter Three. In this study, although several government websites provided such a page, the

nature of the questions provided in several government websites did not give precise answers or gave incomplete answers, while some provided only a small number of questions. For example, the Saudi Credit & Saving Bank listed only three questions in their FAQs page. The Ministry of Labor, on the other hand, had 42 questions listed in five FAQs pages, which made finding questions and their answers quite difficult. This could be improved by grouping related questions by topic for example. Again, considering FAQ page usability is needed to ensure that the page serves the purpose for which it has been created.

6.2.2.9 Sitemap

Indicator	2008			2010		
Sitemap		No	%		No	%
	Yes	20	53%	Yes	25	66%
	No	18	48%	No	13	34%

Table 6-16:Sitemap

As can be seen from the table, there had been a slight increase in the number of Saudi government websites providing a website sitemap as an alternative navigation method, as well as to help the website's users to understand the structure of the website and the available content. However, several usability issues were identified while conducting this evaluation. For example, in round two, only three websites were found to provide a full sitemap showing all the websites' content, compared to two websites in the first round. Moreover, the majority only provided one level; for example, such as the Riyadh Traffic Department's website, or two levels, such as in the Public Pension Agency's sitemap page. Another issue is that the sitemap should be designed to minimise as far as possible the scrolling needed for easy use. This can be done by categorising the websites' sections, and the use of an appropriate design to meet the aim of the creation of the sitemap.

6.2.2.10 The use of external links

Thirty-six out of the 38 government websites evaluated provided some kind of external links under the titles of "Important Links" or "Related Links" on their homepage. The idea behind providing external links is to serve users' needs by pointing them to other websites

that provide additional information on the topic. In this study it was found that, although several government websites used linking well, the majority did not use linking effectively from either aspect, linking unrelated websites, as well as linking to other government websites' homepages instead of linking to the pages that contained the related information. None of the websites evaluated had a link to other websites sub-pages. Figure 6.21 presents screenshots highlighting some of the issues discovered. The Ministry of Commerce and Industry provides 92 national and international website links under the title of 'related websites'. However, by looking at these, so-called 'related' websites, it can be seen that many are in fact unrelated. For example, Sections 1 and 2 are linked to 40 government website (the Saudi Chamber of Commerce and Industry website). Section 4 provides links to all the universities in the country, which are basically unrelated links. Section 5 provides regionally and internationally-related useful links.

	المواقع ذات الصلة
	وزارة الثقافة والإعاثم
	وزارة الاقتصاد والتغطيط
	وزارة الصحة
1	وزارة التربية والتعليم
	وزارة المالية
	وزارة الشلون اليلدية والقروية
	وزارة الحان
	الهيئة السعودية للمحاسبين القالوليين
	مهربه استودیه شمهمیین معمودین محید الادارهٔ العامیة
	معهد الإدارة العلمة الهيئة العامة تلطيران المدنى
	المديرية العامة للجوازات
	الإدارة العامة للمرور
2	إمارة متطقة الرياض
	إمارة ملطقة المدينة المتورة
	أبنائة مدينة الرياض
	أمالة العاصمة المقنسة
	الرغاسة العاسة فلأرصناه وحماية البينة
	الهيئة الوطلية تحماية الحياة الغطرية
	جريدة أم القران
	الهرشة الحليا للسياحة
	الصلدوق السعودي للتلمية
	المؤسسة العامة للتحليم القلى والتدريب المهلى
	شركة الاتصالات السعودية
	الشركة السعودية للكهرياء
	الغرفة التجارية المناعية بالمنينة المتورة
0	الغرفة التجارية الصناعية بالقصيم
3	الغرفة التجارية الصناعية بالطالف
	الغرفة التجارية بمحافظة حنيزة
	جامعة ام القرى بالسعودية
	جامعة الملك سعود بالسعودية
	جامعة الملك عبدالعزيز
	جامعة الملك فهد للبترول
	جامعة الملك كالد
1	جامعة الأمير سلطان
-+	جامعة طرية
	جامعة الطالف
	جامعة جازان
	جامعة المعرفة العالمية
	جاسعة تجران
	غرفة التجارة الدونية موتمر الأمم المتحدة للتجارة والتلمية
F	موتمر الأمم المتحدة تلتجارة والتلمية تجلة الأمم المتحدة تلقالون الثجاري الدولي
S	نجته الامم المنطلة تتقانون النجاري اللونى ملظمة الخليج للاستشارات الصلاعية
	منطمة الأمم المتحدة للتلمية الصناعية
	- and a second sec
	1 2 3 4 5

Figure 6-21: The Ministry of Commerce and Industry's related links page

The same scenario was repeated in other government websites, such as Majlis Alshura, which listed 178 links on their related links page and the Ministry of Agriculture website, which included local and regional newspapers in their selected links. On the other hand, some links which should be included in some government websites did not exist. For example, the Ministry of Justice website provided only one link (to Quran Radio), while links to the most relevant and important websites were not included, such as a web link to the Saudi Supreme Court and a web link to the Bureau of Investigation and Prosecution. It seems that web developers of these websites wished only to include as many links as possible, without any consideration of linking issues, such as how useful the links are, when to use external links, how links should be described and how many links should be included. Generally, only two websites met the recommendations for providing external links, those of the Saudi Arabian Monetary Agency and the Ministry of Labor.

6.3 Analysis of interviews

As addressed in section 5.3.2, a personal semi-structured interview approach was chosen and employed to serve the study aims and objectives, and seven key official staff in four selected government agencies participated in this study. The following section presents the findings gathered through the interviews.

6.3.1 Lack of skilled IT staff

There was almost agreement among all interviewees that skilled IT staff are needed to ensure the successful development of electronic projects. Furthermore, most interviewees believed that the current lack of skilled IT staff in the public sector will continue as the system does not make a great effort to attract skilled IT people to work in the public sector, as skilled IT employees can earn double the salary in the private sector that they can in the public sector. An official from the Ministry of Agriculture stated that:

'The problem within our department— Information Technology department— is that most of our qualified IT staff moved to the private sector as soon as they got a job. The reason behind this is basically due to the fact that the public sector does ------

not attract qualified IT staff', and the private sector in general pays them more than what they could get in the public sector'.

Furthermore, the lack of skilled IT staff was seen by all officials as one of the top nontechnical barriers faced by their agencies. They revealed that this issue had a great impact on the movement into electronic-based systems. The lack of skilled IT staff was also highlighted by a member of the Saudi eGovernment programme (Yesser). He pointed out that:

'We do believe that almost all the public sector suffers from the lack of skilled IT staff; therefore, we have established a plan to train public sector staff on how to use technology. Up to now we have trained about 3,000 in several government agencies.'

According to the interviewees, the issue of the lack of skilled IT staff has affected the public sector in two ways: first, the lack of skilled IT staff delays the implementation of electronic projects, and second, basic jobs, which could easily be done by someone who has basic IT skills, such as updating the department pages content, is generally done by the Department of Information Technology, when they receive a request from a department. This delays the website updating process. According to one member of the Minister of Education website development team:

'Updating the ministry website is done by our IT specialist team as there is a lack of skilled staff in the other departments. This causes a waste of our time, as well as a delay of updating process. If you browse our website you will find some pages have not been updated since 2004'.

Moreover, the issue of website updating was highlighted by an IT advisor in the Ministry of Commerce and Industry. Therefore, all the officials from the public sector interviewed for this study agreed that attracting skilled IT staff should be given a high priority, and that the issue of skilled IT staff should be considered by the Saudi eGovernment programme team seriously.

6.3.2 Lack of communication between Yesser and government agencies

In the case of Saudi Arabia, the Saudi eGovernment programme (Yesser) is the only government office in the country responsible for the implementation and managing of eGovernment project. However, it has only 35 members of staff. Moreover, the office's role is to supervise the electronic projects implemented in the public sector. In order to do so, an eGovernment committee has been created in each ministry. A member of the Saudi eGovernment programme (Yesser) made mention of the role of this committee, saying:

'Our aim of establishing eGovernment committee in each ministry is to be a link between the programme team and other government ministries in order to overcome the difficulties that may face the implementation of electronic projects'.

However, the issue of lack of communication with Yesser was revealed by the manager of the Information and Technology Department at the Ministry of Agriculture, who stated:

'The problem with Yesser is that they developed their plans and policies without considering the real situation of the public sector situation in terms of human resources, finances and technology. For example, when they ask us to develop such an electronic project, with our limitations of staff and finances, this is quite difficult'.

An information technology advisor at the Ministry of Education pointed out that:

'The communication channels with the Saudi government programme (Yesser) are weak'.

A member of the Saudi eGovernment programme said:

'It could be thought that there was a lack of communication between our office and other government agencies because we have only 35 members of staff, but this is not the case as we do our best to actively communicate with others, and the

main reason for this weakness comes from the high level authorities in the government agencies'.

Moreover, the role of the Saudi eGovernment programme is not clear to those responsible for electronic projects in government agencies. An official from the Ministry of Commerce and Industry stated that:

'When we try to implement some electronic projects at the ministry, we sometimes have to leave our project for another time –maybe more than a year- as we have difficulties with some high authorities in the ministry who refuse the changes we tried to make because they afraid of losing their power. Here, the role of the Saudi eGovernment programme should exist.'

6.3.3 High rate of ICT illiteracy in the government agencies

Several initiatives have been introduced in several public sectors to reduce the high rate of ICT illiteracy. An advisor at the Ministry of Commerce and Industry stated that:

'Our team tried to increase the awareness of eGovernment within our ministry, but with our limited IT staff, as well as limited finances, it is quite difficult to do so. We made contact with a private organisation to train our staff in-house on how to use computer applications and the Internet, and in order to encourage staff to take part in the training programmes we gave a laptop to people who passed the programme'.

The issue of high rate of ICT illiteracy was classified as being among the main barriers faced by the public sector. The information technology advisor at the Ministry of Education shared the same point-of-view, pointed out that:

'With the high rate of ICT illiteracy among our staff in the ministry, the success of electronic projects is a real challenge for the development team'.

One of the participants noted that the problem became more complex as some staff in some government agencies were not aware of the movement into electronic services.

6.3.4 Resistance to change

A reform of the public sector process is fundamentally needed, and this is a real challenge for Saudi eGovernment programme as there are several management issues that must be solved, including reprocessing of government services and resistance to change. The information technology advisor at the Ministry of Commerce and Industry pointed out that:

'The problem we face when we trying to change the traditional process of government services into electronic based is the resistance to change from some departments in the ministry, the problem become significant as we do not have enough power to go beyond it'. He added, 'we should have the power to do our job effectively as some departments in the ministry did not respond to our requirements for processing change'.

A member of the Saudi eGovernment programme (Yesser) highlighted this issue by saying:

'Our professional team understand the need for government processes reengineering, and we have worked hard with all public sector organisations in order to provide them with the best practice. Two documents have been published by our professional team: the business process redesign methodology and the change management strategy to be used as guide by the government agencies, but the resistance to change in the public sector is the problem'.

An official from the Ministry of Education provided a good example of this issue. He stated:

'Some processes in our ministry, particularly in the Legal Department, take between two and three months to be completed, but our professional team has reduces the time needed for completion to only few days to be done'.

6.3.5 Cultural and social issues

'Personal relations, as well as social matters in Saudi Arabia are still among the reasons that people prefer to interact with the government face-to-face'.

This is the opinion of the IT department manager at the Ministry of Agriculture. He added:

'Although we have developed about 60% of the second-class electronic services including electronic forms, and about 5% of full transaction services, the use of these services is less than what we expected'.

The same opinion was shared by a member of the Saudi government programme, who stated that:

'The culture of the society affects the use of government electronic services. Many services are available online, but people still like to access them personally'.

The issue here is that, although there is a strong opinion on this issue, nothing has been done to explore why people prefer to use traditional methods. Is it for cultural and social issues or not? As addressed in Chapter Five, more than one factor can lead to limiting government electronic services, including technical website design issues and non-technical barriers. For example, a member of the Ministry of Education development team revealed that:

'There is a lack of government content available on the government websites; therefore in many cases people have to come to get more information about how to get the service'.

6.3.6 Technical website design issues

Web design issues are crucial and should be a top priority for every government agency. Much more has been written globally about best practices with regard to technical government website design. Here, all officials interviewed confirmed that the current government websites do not reflect the reality and the efforts given to eGovernment in ------

Saudi Arabia. It had been identified that the absence of a clear website developing plan in the government agencies was the main reason for the weaknesses in the government websites, as well as a misunderstanding of how important a website is for users. In addition, all the interviewees indicated that their agencies have not conducted any studies to identify the users' needs of their website.

Furthermore, a few publications have been published by the Saudi eGovernment programme team in the area of technical web design issues, including accessibility, usability and information architecture. This makes government websites design very inefficient, as seen in the previous section. The IT department manager at the Ministry of Agriculture reveals that:

'We do not have a website design plan, and all you have seen in our website is a personal effort'. He added, 'Our website cost us about 130.000 SR (\pm 21.500)'.

A member of the website development team at the Ministry of Education revealed that:

'The publications issued by the Saudi eGovernment programme team on web design are not sufficient and the available standard is not mandatory'.

Regarding the use of metadata and controlled vocabularies, no government agency in this study was familiar with them at all. This was also the case for other significant issues regarding government technical website design such as how accessible the website is, how effective the search system used is. The lack of skilled website designers in these agencies, as well as unawareness of web design issues have been identified as the main reasons for poor design of government websites by member of the Minister of Education website development team. A member of the Saudi eGovernment programme sees this as a major problem, as many website developers in the public sector ignore fundamental issues, such as accessibility and the use of metadata to describe government website pages and documents. He stated that:

'We are dissatisfied with many Saudi government websites. Our professional team made several recommendations as to how to design an effective websites'.

	Concepts	Frequency
1	Lack of skilled IT staff	7
2	Lack of communication with Yesser	5
3	High rate of ICT illiteracy in the governmen agencies	4
4	Resistance to change	3
5	Culture and social issues	2

Table 6-17: Frequency of eGovernment non-technical barriers

6.4 Document analysis

Alriyadh newspaper was used to overcome the problem on the dearth of studies on eGovernment in Saudi Arabia, as addressed earlier in section 5.4.3. This section will address how eGovernment issues have been reported by people who are either responsible for the entire eGovernment programme in the country or who are responsible for eGovernment implementation in the public sector. This section also addresses how eGovernment issues in Saudi Arabia have been viewed by specialists who are interested in the area of eGovernment. Through the analysis of the content in this section, several issues have been addressed. It is clear that non-technical barriers were among the eGovernment issues that have been most widely reported. The next section presents the issues that were reported.

6.4.1 Lack of skilled IT staff

The issue of lack of IT staff remains the main barrier to the development of eGovernment and eCommerce in Saudi Arabia. Lack of skilled IT staff has been identified as a major barrier for the development of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia by several high authorities. For example, the Saudi eGovernment GCIO spoke of this issue twice, in September 2006 he said:

'The lack of IT staff in government agency to manage eGovernment projects is one of the main barriers eGovernment implementation' ------

Also, in May 2007 he point out that:

'The eGovernment programme in the country is suffering from the dearth of IT staff'.

Similarly the point was raised by the Assistant Information Technology manager at Jeddah City Municipality, who saw it as the main reason for the delay of several government electronic projects in the public sector. Salary discrepancies between the private and public sectors and the lack of motivation have been addressed as principal reasons for the lack of skilled staff in the public sector. It has been argued that skilled IT staff are paid double what IT staff earn in the public sector. Moreover, besides the lack of skilled staff, most government agencies suffer from the high rate of ICT illiteracy among their staff. This has been identified as one of the barriers for the adoption of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia.

6.4.2 Lack of appropriate laws and legislation

Almost as much attention was given to the issue of the lack of proper laws and legislation as was given to the lack of skilled IT staff. Therefore, this issue ranks the second among eGovernment non-technical barriers in the county. Furthermore, the lack of e-transaction laws and legislation is seen a reason for the delay of eCommerce in Saudi Arabia as well. In 2007 two related laws were introduced, the e-transaction law and the IT criminal law, but they appear to be insufficient and more laws and legislation are needed in order to expand the use of electronic services in the areas of both eGovernment and eCommerce. In addition, the activation of appropriate laws and legislation, including intellectual property laws, e-transaction laws and IT criminal laws, are required. The manger of the Saudi InterActive Communication Company stated that:

'The availability of an appropriate law and legislation is essential in order to increase eCommerce and eGovernment activities in the country'.

6.4.3 Resistance to change

Firstly, regarding resistance to change, this issue has been linked to the high rate of ICT illiteracy, and is seen by the Saudi GCIO as one of the non-technical barriers to the eGovernment in the country. Therefore, a Capacity Building Initiative was introduced by the Saudi eGovernment programme in 2009. The vision of this initiative is to enable a government agency's staff to acquire adequate computer skills, which will help them to make better use of technology. However, it was argued that the resistance to change is not confined only to those people who do not have adequate computing skills; it can also come from top level managers who fear losing their power. The minister of the CITC reveals that:

Changing people in the government agencies may be required in order to deal with this new movement effectively'.

6.4.4 Ineffective postal services

The postal service was seen as a primary reason for the absence of eCommerce in Saudi Arabia, and of course this will continue to affect eGovernment services in Saudi Arabia negatively. To this date, there is no effective postal system in the country that can support the movement into eGovernment. This was the opinion of a number of IT specialists and key official staff in several government agencies.

6.4.5 Bureaucracy

Bureaucracy is another issue that was addressed several times. For example, the assistant for Information Technology at Jeddah City Municipality. She revealed that

'Bureaucracy could be one reason for the delay of eGovernment projects in some government agencies'.

Similarly, the Saudi GCIO highlighted this barriers by saying that:

'Bureaucracy in some government agancies slow the implementation of eGovernment'.

6.4.6 Lack of marketing and lack of studies in the area of eGovernment

A dearth of research and the absence of marketing have been identified as barriers to the adoption of electronic services in Saudi Arabia. More studies on eGovernment, as well as increase the eGovernment concept awareness in the society are the key success factors for eGovernment in Saudi Arabia. This was the opinion of three specialist in the area of eGovernment. Table 6.17 illustrates the frequency with which these issues were reported in Alriyadh newspaper between 2005 and March 2010.

Table 6-18: Frequency of eGovernment Barriers

	Concepts	Frequency
1	Lack of skilled IT staff	9
2	Lack of appropriate laws and legislation	7
3	Resistance to change	5
4	Postal services	4
5	Bureaucracy	3
6	Absence of marketing and dearth of studies in the	1
	area of eGovernment	

6.5 Summary

This chapter presented the findings of this study, and several issues were identified in the areas of both non-technical barriers and technical website design. Regarding non- technical barriers, it has been indicated that the eGovernment initiative in Saudi Arabia suffers from serious problems, among which is the lack of skilled IT staff in various areas, including website developers, as well as the absence of proper laws and legislation, from the point of view of eGovernment key staff. From the point of view of the users of eGovernment, the absence of marketing was the greatest barrier, together with the absence of appropriate laws and legislation. In the area of technical website design, it is clear that the Saudi government websites have not met the minimum standard of website design in general and

in particular those of government websites. Fundamental website design issues such as accessibility, usability and information architecture were in short supply on these websites.

Chapter 7

Discussion

This chapter's aim is to discuss the findings of the study presented in Chapter Six alongside the fundamentals of eGovernment (Chapter Two) and literature review (Chapter Three) and the Saudi Arabia' (Chapter Four), to identify the characteristic of the eGovernment user, critical non-technical eGovernment barriers and technical website design issues. This chapter is divided into three sections; it starts with the characteristic of eGovernment users, followed by a discussion of Saudi eGovernment non-technical barriers and closes with a discussion of Saudi government technical website design issues.

7.1 Characteristic of eGovernment users

This section aims to identify the characteristic of the expected eGovernment users in Saudi Arabia, which is one of the study's outcomes. Hence, as clarified in Chapter Five the questionnaire in this study was distributed to people who are most likely to directly benefit from eGovernment. Fifty participants from each group (university students, secondary school teachers, government staff, private sector workers and university lecturers) participated in the study and answered the questionnaire.

The result of the analysis of the questionnaire showed that the majority, about 86%, of the surveys' participants were already eGovernment users. Although no strong relationship between age groups, education levels or occupations was found, it can be noticed that the finding revealed that people aged between 20 and 40 with higher education are more likely to be eGovernment users. In addition, the largest number of non-eGovernment users was found in the age groups of 41-50 and over 50 years, as well as within participants with low education levels. However, apart from university students, people with a monthly income of more than 2000 SR are most likely to be Internet literate and, as a result, eGovernment users. Furthermore, accessing the Internet from home with five

years of experience and good skills in using the Internet are the main characteristics of those users. In addition, they in general spend between three and five hours daily on email and searching for information. Regarding factors that affect the Internet use, the analysis of the questionnaire showed that the weakness of the Internet connection was the top factor affecting the use of the Internet services by people who are most likely to be eGovernment users.

Also, the result showed that, printing government electronic forms was the top eGovernment service used by eGovernment users, and using an Internet search engine is the most common method used by those users when searching for government information and services. In addition, it was communicated that locating government information and services usually required more than one attempt. In relation to the factors that affect the use of government websites, clearly the finding showed that the lack of availability of government content was the top factor affecting users when looking for government information and services on the Saudi government websites. Also, the lack of organisation schemas and the absence of an effective search facility were identified among the top factors affecting the use of government users.



7.2 eGovernment in Saudi Arabia: Non-technical critical

barriers

This section aims to discuss the study findings regarding the key non-technical barriers that impede the adoption and diffusion of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia. In this study, a mixed research design approach with a triangulation data collection method including questionnaires interviews and documents analysis was adopted to identify these barriers. Question nineteen of the questionnaire was developed after investigating the eGovernment literature in the area of non-technical barriers, and a list of eight key nontechnical barriers were listed. The surveys' participants were asked to rank these nontechnical barriers by using a Likert Scale to show their relevance to the adoption of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia. Moreover, the qualitative data obtained through the interviews, as well as the documents analysis regarding non-technical barriers was then transferred to be quantitatively for comparison and integrated purpose. This was one of the main benefits of adopting the concurrent triangulation strategy in this study, which gives the researcher the ability not only to present the finding, but also to explain the nature and relation of the findings that begin to be discovered. As addressed in Chapter One each country has its own characteristics in terms of cultural, social and political issues as well as the availability of human and financial resources, and therefore by using this strategy, barriers that were not included in the questionnaire that face eGovernment adoption in Saudi Arabia will appear in one of the other data collection tools used. This was done to build a profile of the key non-technical barriers facing eGovernment in Saudi Arabia and to achieve the second outcome of the research, which was the actual identification of these major non-technical barriers. Moreover, the relation of these barriers to some aspects of government websites design were linked and discussed. This is the significance of the portion of the study which tried to show how non-technical barriers and technical websites design is interrelated. For better understanding of these barriers they will be discussed under the three themes of political, social and organisational as the barriers identified in this study can be broadly classified under one of them. The following figure shows the non-technical barriers identified in this study organised from higher ranking to lower ranking barriers.

Γ	Non-Technical Barriers	
Questionnaire	Interviews	Alriyadh Newspaper
Lack of marketing	Lack of skilled IT staff	Lack of skilled IT staff
Lack of proper laws and legislation	Lack of communication with Yesser	Lack of proper laws and legislation
the users' needs of eGovernment	High rate of ICT illiteracy	Resistance to change
esers hack of IT knowledge		Ineffective postal services
Trust and Confidence	Culture and social	Bureaucracy
Lack of user participation in the system development		Lack of marketing and lack of studies in the area of
Lack of IT skilled staff and leadership support		eGovernment
Social and cultural issues		

Figure 7-2: Non-Technical Barriers

7.2.1 Political theme

Political support is an essential element for any government electronic projects, therefore, in general the decision of moving into eGovernment is made or supported by the high authority (2.5). However, this is just one aspect of the political support roles as there are several other related areas that need to be considered, and this is because eGovernment is a national, social, economic project and an integrated system; moreover, without the availability of the resources needed for building it, including the availability of related proper laws and legislation, the ability of the government to invest in technology and the availability of other government supported services, the risk of not achieving the overall aim of the project will be high.

In developing countries, including the Arab countries as addressed in Chapter One, the political issues in particular have been identified as more influential to the success of eGovernment project in those countries, because these countries in general have fewer and less rigorous government laws and legislation, as well as minimal transparent government policies and rules compared to developed countries.

In Saudi Arabia, it is clear that the eGovernment initiative is supported by the high authority in the country. In 2003, the King of Saudi Arabia issued a royal decree to move into eGovernment including a directive to the Ministry of Communications and Information Technology to formulate a plan for providing government services and transactions electronically (Yesser , 2006). However, two factors have been revealed from the finding of the study that can be classified under the political theme. Both of them are a fundamental and need to be considered in order to make sure that the eGovernment initiative in Saudi Arabia will be more likely to succeed. These two factors are: the lack of proper laws and legislation, and the absence of government fundamental services for eGovernment, mainly the post system services. In line with the literature reviewed on this study (4.6.2 and 4.6.3), these two factors have been already seen as one of the main reasons for the delay of eCommerce implementation and diffusion in the country, and as addressed in by Pons (2004) barriers facing eCommerce in the Arab world will continue to influence the development of eGovernment.

Firstly, the lack of proper laws and legislation was ranked in the second place by the survey participants among the other non-technical barriers listed in question nineteen, as well as reported in the documents analysis. In Saudi Arabia as addressed in section (4.3) although several laws and pieces of legislation have been introduced in 2007 regarding government electronic services, it seems to be that more legislation is needed, as well as the activation of such available laws and legislation in order to guide both the government agencies and users when carrying out electronic transactions. Users of government websites should be able to be confident that the personal information that they provide online will be fully protected by the law. As discussed in section (3.1.3) privacy issues have been seen by many researchers as one of the key non-technical

barriers that can limit the use of government websites; therefore, related privacy legislation has been developed as soon as government websites appeared on the Internet. However, the finding of the study shows that although trust and confidence was found to be a concern for the survey participants, no privacy legislation has been developed as yet in Saudi Arabia, and this could be why only 18% of Saudi government websites evaluated in this study provide a visible privacy statement in 2010 compared to 11% in 2008.

In relation to government website design, several examples in different countries around the world show that several piece of legislations have been developed after the eGovernment projects were introduced, and some have been expanded to cover issues related to eGovernment websites. For example, legislation related to the accessibility of government website, which should be seen by the government agencies as a fundamental aspect of their website, and as discussed in section (3.2.5) the best way to ensure the accessibility of government websites is to develop an accessibility standard or legislation. This is to ensure the equality of access among users, and the absence of such legislation can result in inaccessible government websites which will affect the use of government websites by some groups of users, as can be seen clearly in the results of the accessibility test in this study (6.2.2.3). All Saudi government websites tested in this study suffer from a large number of accessibility errors, and without an appropriate legislation government agencies in the country may or may not consider the accessibility of their website taking into consideration that until now there is no such a mandatory legislation that protect disabled people and prevent disability discrimination in real life.

Moreover, forcing government agencies to publish their information regularly by introducing a freedom of information act or by developing a mandatory guidelines on what government agencies have to publish is needed as seen in some examples in section (3.2.6) where the lack of government content was identified as a reason for government websites' user dissatisfaction. In line with this issue, the findings of the survey showed that the lack of availability of government content was identified by the expected eGovernment users in Saudi Arabia as the top factor that affects them when using Saudi

government websites. In addition, evidence from some government websites evaluated in this study showed that there is a lack of information provided, even information related to the available government eServices, such as requirements, fees and procedures, that they provide on their website.

Secondly, the absence of an effective postal service system in Saudi Arabia, which was identified during the analysis of the documents, is an obvious barrier to eGovernment in Saudi Arabia. In fact, it is an almost agreed upon fact that there is no justification for the absence of an effective postal service system in the country. Participants who highlighted this issue, raised the question as to how users can use government eServices that require sending and receiving documents without an effective postal service system. The findings of the study support what has been reported in the literature (4.2.6). Several studies which address eCommerce in Saudi Arabia confirmed that the absence of an effective postal system is one of the main reasons for the delay of eCommerce in the country. Recently, in order to overcome this issue the Saudi Post has introduced a service called 'Saudi Post-Government eServices' in cooperation with several government agancies, such as the traffic department and some universities in the some cities in Saudi Arabia. For example, the scenario for using electronic driver's license renewal services is that the beneficiary brings all the required documents for license renewal to the nearest post office in any of these cities; after the driver's licence is renewed, the beneficiary will receive an SMS message on his mobile phone and the driver's licence is delivered to his address. The cost of this services is SR 20 (about £6). In this case, users of the services have to travel, as well as paying an extra fee for a services that can be done personally free of charge. This is contrary to one of the most benefits of eGovernment project reported in the literature mainly saving people time and money section (2.4).

These two factors of the lack of proper laws and legislations and the absence of effective postal service must be given a proper attention by eGovernment developer teams in order to ensure that eGovernment will not be in the same situation as eCommerce although some indicators found in this study support that . For example, without an efficient postal service system government agencies cannot develop government services that requires

sending and receiving documents and users will continue using the basic government eServices, such as printing government forms, which was the most used government eServices in this study. Also, government agancies cannot offer services that require sending documents (6.1.2). Also, if there is no clear legislation on privacy and how government websites should be designed, government agencies may or may not consider this issue, which will result in continued use of the traditional method (in person or by phone call) for contacting government agancies.

7.2.2 Social theme

eGovernment is about users, so social factors that can limit the use of available government services should be considered in order to reduce the affect of such factors. eGovernment is not only about technology and cannot work perfectly except if it is also considered as a social system that aims to transform the society into an information society in which ICT is a part of each individual's daily life. As seen in Chapter There are more than one factors that can affect the use of eGovernment have been identified by many researchers including factors, such as culture, the digital divide, trust in government, and Internet trust. Not addressing and managing these issues effectively will result in the risks associated with available government online services not being used, or being used by fewer people than expected due to these factors.

Here, the results of the study indicated that there are several non-technical barriers that can be classified under the social theme. The digital divide with all its related concepts (e.g., region digital divide, social class digital divide and skills divide) is considered to be a big challenge that exists in Saudi Arabia, therefore, this issue must be given high attention by eGovernment developers. The finding of the survey ranked the digital divide in the fourth place among the eight non-technical barriers, and this could be due to the fact that the sample technique adopted in this study was designed to gather information from Saudi males who are more likely to be Internet users. In light of this, however, there is still evidence from the study results that support what has been reported in the literature regarding the digital divide in Saudi Arabia section (4.6.2). For example, the result showed that social class digital divide exists, and this can be seen in section 7.1 where

participants with higher education, as well as participants with higher income are more likely to be Internet users.

In addition, as addressed in the literature, skills in using eGovernment are gained over time by using other Internet applications as revealed by many researchers; section (3.1.2). This is an important factor as in Saudi Arabia according to CITC report issued in 2009 only 1% of the population had use some kind of eCommerce applications mainly ebanking and e-travelling. Therefore, these issues should be considered when designing government websites in order to make it easier for users to find and use government information and eServices. Unfortunately it was clear that the Saudi government websites evaluated in this study have not met the basic requirements of website design in general, which make using government websites quite difficult as shown in table 6.5 and 6.2.2.7. For example, only a small number of the government websites evaluated in this study have an effective internal search system as well as appropriate information organisation schemas to help users locate the government information and services they are looking for. A large number of the survey participants reported that they have had great difficulty finding what they were looking for on government websites, which is necessarily linked to the fact that very few government websites are providing effective search system and an appropriate information organisation schemas. The importance of government website design in relation to the skills divide is significant and needs to be treated by specifically considering the best practices of government website design that will not only encourage current Internet users to use government websites but also people who are not presently connected to the Internet.

Moreover, Saudi Arabia has a unique culture and specific social issues, which are sometimes seen as reasons to speed up the implementation of eGovernment section (4.6.1). In this study, although this factor was seen as a less influential barrier among the non-technical barriers listed in the questionnaire by the survey participants, this could be due to the fact that the concept of culture and social issues in general is broad and leads to it being broadly defined. Yet, some participants interviewed in this study had strong opinions about the effect of Saudi culture and social issues on the use of available eGovernment services. They believed that Saudis prefer to interact with government agencies in person, however, avoidance of using government websites can be caused by other factors as seen throughout the study including inappropriate website design, lack of the availability of government content and users trust. Unfortunately, according to all the participants interviewed in this study, no studies have been carried out by their agency to find out the real reasons, or to find out if the culture of the society or something else is the primary cause for lack of use. Getting the users' feedback in terms of how the website is easy to use and the availability of eServices, as well as the availability of the content in broad view (completeness, relevancy, accuracy, reliability, usefulness and updating) is the best way to know more about the users' needs and expectations. However, the study finding revealed the lack of studies which identifying the users' needs of eGovernment had been ranked in the third place by the survey participants.

In addition, the findings of the study revealed that paying for government eService was the less government electronic services used by the survey participants. This somewhat supports what has been addressed in the literature (4.6.1) that the Saudi society is a cashbased society. This could be due to the fact that eGovernment would be the first real Internet application many Internet users in the country would use for electronic payment. Therefore, finding a way to encourage people to use online payment options is required. In fact, some sectors in the country, especially Internet provider companies, have realized the issue of ePayment and have started to sell what is called 'Prepaid Cards', where people can buy such cards from shops and use them online in order to encourage people to use their eServices. The government could use such methods, at least to get people online and to increase online payment trust.

Furthermore, Saudis are more concerned about trust and confidentiality when using the Internet for transaction purposes that require personal information and bank detail. According to Essers and Ettedgui (2003, p.7) 'citizens prefer eGovernment services that do not require them to reveal a great deal of personal information'. Therefore, personal information should be minimized in order to encourage people to use government eServices. However, it was clear that some government agencies evaluated in this study

did not consider this issue. For example, on the Saudi Technical and Vocational Training Corporation website merely in order to get information about opening hours, users have to provide their name, email address, mobile phone number and their national ID number. Finally, the findings of the survey showed that the lack of marketing of available government eServices was the top non-technical barriers ranked by participants. Also, this issue was identified during the analysis of the documents. Certainly, eGovernment is for users, therefore, it is important to make them aware of government eServices that are available online, as well as to help them realise the benefits of using these services. As can be seen in several examples in section (3.1.6) several methods have been used to increase the awareness of government eServices in the society including the use of mass media (e.g., TV, Press and Radio). In the case of Saudi Arabia, the use of the mass media is unlikely to be a big issue as the official four Saudi TV channels are owned by the government. Moreover, popular websites, in particular social network and social media websites (e.g., YouTube, Facebook and Twitter), can been used for the same aim of increasing awareness of government eServices. For instance, in the UK, the Directgov website channel on YouTube has about 116 short videos outlining some of UK government eServices that can be done online with an explanation of how to use them. This is a good idea that can be used to encourage Saudi people to use available government eServices. Also, the Directgov page on Facebook has been used to inform people about new services and to let people discuss and share their opinion regarding government electronic services.

7.2.3 Organisational theme

Several organisational barriers that affect the adoption of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia have been revealed in this study. According to the results obtained from the interviews and the documents analysis the lack of skilled staff was the major factor that has affected the implementation of eGovernment projects in the government agancies. Also, there was a strong opinion among officials interviewed in this study that the lack of skilled staff will continue because the system of employment fails to attract skilled IT staff to work in the public sector. In addition, the results of the lack of skilled IT staff in relation to eGovernment implementation have been addressed by some participants interviewed.
According to them, the lack of skilled IT staff has resulted in the delay or cancellation of some government electronic projects that had been planned to be implemented. This has been confirmed by a member of Yesser who pointed out that although the Yesser plan was to develop 150 government eServices by the end of 2010, only 35 government electronic services have been developed. As addressed in section (3.1.5) qualified IT staff is one of the main pillars for establishing eGovernment, and in the case of Saudi Arabia, it seems to be that the most needed action seen by almost all official staff who participated in this study, as well as on what has been reported in the documents, is to invest more to attract qualified IT staff in order to ensure that the government can meet their commitment regarding the development of eGovernment.

Moreover, the majority of the participants interviewed in this study confirmed that the coordination and cooperation between the Saudi eGovernment programme Yesser and their agencies is lacking. In their opinion, Yesser is setting up policies, strategies and standards without considering the government agencies e-readiness, such as the availability of skilled staff, the awareness of eGovernment concepts among the employees and other workplace issues. In relation to this point, it has been revealed that the lack of staff within the Saudi eGovernment programme office itself could be the main reason for the lack of communication between the office and government agencies as the office has only 35 members of staff responsible for communicating with a large number of government agencies in the country. Also, apart from the Yesser responsibility is to increase the awareness of general issues related to eGovernment, such as government websites design. However, it was discovered in this study that there is a lack of publications published by the office. An example can be seen clearly in the area of government websites design as there is only one fourteen-page document titled 'Guidelines for Government Websites Design', which was published in 2006. In other countries, as can be seen in section (5.3.4) more publications on best practice in government websites design have been published in different countries by the eGovernment offices who is responsible for eGovernment implementation covering different areas, such as usability, accessibility and findability of a website to help government agencies designing their websites in an effective and professional manner.

Moreover, it was revealed in this study that the high rate of ICT illiteracy within the Saudi government itself was considered to be one of the key organisational factors that inhibits the adoption of eGovernment in the government agancies. In addition, this factor is seen by some participants interviewed as a reason for the resistance to change, which had been identified in this study as an organisational obstacle for the adoption of eGovernment. People are more likely to accept the change when they participate in the development of the system, as well as when they aware of what is going on in their department. Furthermore, in this study, it was discovered that resistance to change not only comes from the officials' staff who do not have adequate computer skills, but also from high authorities in the government agancies. This is could be why changing people in the government agencies was mentioned by the minister of ICT as a way to overcome this barrier. Finally, there were some workplace issues identified during the analysis of the documents including bureaucracy which is seen as a reason for the slowdown of the implantation of electronic government projects in some agencies. In line with the literature, this factor is seen as a reason to speed up eGovernment implementation in particular in developing countries.

7.3 Technical websites design

Although most of the government websites evaluated in this study are still considered to be in the first or second stage of government website stages, which is basically provide the users with limited government information, downloadable forms and more advanced sites allowed the users to make an appointment and to fill out e-forms as shown in section (6.2.2.1). In spite of this, users experience in using these websites was difficult due to a number of website design issues. In this section the web design issues are discussed so as to build a profile of technical websites design issues of current Saudi government websites and to achieve the study outcome regarding identification of the major Saudi Arabia government websites design issues.

7.3.1 Availability of government content

As addressed earlier the availability of government content has been linked to the eGovernment users' satisfaction. Also, it is believed that content of the website is the most repeated suggestion in search engines optimization in order to rank a website at or near the top of the Internet search result (3.2.6). However, from the study findings, it was clear that the lack of government content was the top factors that affect eGovernment users when using government websites. Moreover, although the lack of government content significantly affects all age groups and education levels, there was a positive relation between the lack of government content and education levels as well as age groups except users over 50 years old. On the other hand, as addressed in section 3.2.6 the government website content is not limited to only the availability of content, but also the completeness, relevancy, accuracy, reliability, usefulness and updating of the content, so these elements represent the broad concept of government content, hence, they should be considered when addressing government website content. In addition, the study showed that the majority of eGovernment users use known web-based search engine to locate government information and services. Therefore, the creation and development of content should seek to achieve two aims: Firstly, to satisfy eGovernment users as the content is generally the main reason why users visit a website. Secondly, for information retrieval objective through Internet search engines as the majority of eGovernment users in this study use these websites to start searching for government information and services. As discussed before in section (7.2.1) the issue of the availability of content can be solved or at least reduced by enacting legislation that forces government agencies to publish their information regularly or to develop a mandatory guidelines which government agencies have to follow when creating their websites.

7.3.2 Web content accessibility

Because eGovernment has a social objective to achieve, the accessibility of government websites become a unique issue, and thus, there is much that has been written on the government websites accessibility best practice section (3.2.5). This is to ensure that people with disabilities are able to get the full benefit of government websites. Also,

another aspect of website accessibility is to ensure that government websites work with different website browsers. However, as shown in the result of the accessibility test in this study out of the thirty-eight Saudi government websites' homepages only one homepage received a score of 0, which basically means this homepage had met the WCAG level A in 2008. In 2010 no homepage had met the WCAG level A. In addition, the number of accessibility errors that appeared on each homepage was large in general. For example, in 2008 as mentioned only one homepage received no accessibility errors and the Ministry of Commerce and Industry's homepage received the highest accessibility errors with 75 accessibility errors. The average accessibility errors in 2008 was 31 errors per homepage. Moreover, only six homepages had less than ten accessibility errors. In 2010, the situation remained the same in general as the average accessibility errors was 36 per homepage with no homepage entirely free of accessibility errors. Also, only three homepages received less than ten accessibility errors and the Municipality of Riyadh Region homepage received the highest accessibility errors with 137 errors. Although different types of accessibility errors were compiled, failure to provide text equivalents for non-text elements presented in the two categories of 'Alt is missing' and 'Clickable image without alt' were the most serious errors identified in this study in both 2008 and 2010. The results indicate that mandatory accessibility legislation must be put in place, so that government website designers will be forced to consider accessibility issues during the creation or re-development of their websites. Also, as recommended by Paciello (2000), cited in Kuzma (2009) who believed that poor design, including accessibility errors, is caused by lack of awareness of website design issues among web developers, so organising conferences and workshops should be provided as a way to increase awareness about issues related to web design for web developers and designers. Regarding designing the website to be viewable by different web browsers, which was tested in the second round of the website evaluation in 2010, the results were disappointing as only twenty-five websites were viewable without any presentation errors.

The cause of these massive accessibility errors could be linked to three factors identified in this study. First and foremost is the fact that no accessibility legislation for government

websites has been developed as yet as addressed in section 7.2.1. Secondly, there is a lack of awareness of the importance of website design in general among people interviewed in this study. Finally, up to now no government websites accessibility guideline has been published by Yesser to guide government agencies on the best practice in this area. For example, for the Ministry of Agriculture website, which was created and managed by only one person without a website development plan, the average accessibility errors in the two rounds of study was 66.5. It is significant to point out that Saudi Arabia is not like developed countries, where disabled people have access to government in other formats (e.g., Video, Audio and Braille). Therefore, government websites should be viewed from a social perspective taking into consideration that the availability of web accessibility international standards make the job more easily. According to Fogli (2009) most of the government accessibility legislations are based on the World Contend Accessibility (WCAG), as well as the availability accessibility electronic checkers the job can be done and completely easily.

7.3.3 Information findability

In this study, information findability refers to several techniques that can be used by website developers to increase findability not only within a government website, but also through Internet search engines (3.2.1). These techniques have been evaluated in this study, and the results show that most of the government websites evaluated have not meet the basic requirements of these techniques, which could be linked to the participants experience in using Saudi government websites as the study finding showed that the majority revealed that locating the government information and services they were looking for was difficult as shown in section (6.1.2).

Regarding the findability techniques used within a website, the finding of the study clarified that there was inappropriate use of these techniques. The search facility provided in these websites was ineffective as some of them did not working at all. Also, an advanced search feature was only provided on a few websites with only one website providing a search feature, such as spelling checker in both years of 2008 and 2010. In relation to the use of metadata and controlled vocabulary within these websites to

describe government information and making searching more effective, none of them had adopted any kind of metadata standards, although the Dublin Core standard has been recommended by Yesser to be used to describe government information and services provided on the Saudi government websites.

On the other hand, a small number of the websites evaluated in this study have used some sort of information organisation schemas (e.g., browsing by subjects, audiences and tasks) to increase findability. In line with the survey result, these two factors of the lack of information organisation schemas and the absence of an effective search facility, had been identified among the top factors that affect the use of government websites by participants. Also, the poor presentation of the search results had been ranked by the survey participants in the fourth place. This could be linked to the absence of the use of metadata and controlled vocabulary as seen in section (3.2.2); discovery metadata is essential to improving search results, as well as bringing related resources together without needing to know who is the providers of such these resources. For example, it was revealed in the findings of the study that a large number of participants did not know the providers of some government information. For example, 25% did not know where to find information about countries that Saudi nationals are not allowed to travel to. Finally, the use of other techniques that can aid to increase findability, such as sitemap, the FAQs and external linking were inefficient. Regarding increased findability through the Internet search engines as addressed in section (3.2.1), website content and the accessibility of a websites are considered to be significant when discussing increasing findability thorough the use of the web-based search engines, but as can be seen clearly in the previous two sections these two elements have not been given much attention which will negatively affect supporting findability through search engine websites. In relation to the use of other techniques including the use of effective sitemaps and well linking between government agencies as addressed previously inefficient and would not help much to increase findability through web based search engines.

7.4 Summary

This chapter has discussed the findings of the study alongside the fundamentals of eGovernment (Chapter Two), literature review (Chapter Three) and Saudi Arabia's background (Chapter Four), in order to identify the characteristic of eGovernment users in Saudi Arabia, as well as to identify the key non-technical barriers that can influence the adoption and diffusion of eGovernment in the country and to see how these barriers can influence some aspect of government websites design. It is clear that eGovernment in Saudi Arabia faces a number of non-technical barriers that need to be managed effectively in order to ensure that eGovernment is most likely succeed.

Moreover, while some of these barriers, as discussed, have a great impact on Saudi government websites, such as the lack of related websites legislations, unawareness of technical website design issues, and the lack of qualified IT staff, others, such as the digital divide and Internet trust need to be considered when designing government websites. Finally, it was clear from the study results that government websites in Saudi Arabia can be classified broadly as being at an early stage of development. Also, in their current position Saudi government websites have not met the basic standards of government websites design and will not participate in encouraging Saudis to utilize e-Government services.

Elements to be considered when designing Saudi government websites

This chapter aims to identify the core functions of government websites that must be considered when developing or re-developing Saudi government websites. Herein is listed a set of recommendations that have been built based on the findings of the study and what has been written in the area of government website design best practices to help Saudi government agencies to understand how a good government website can be developed and what factors need to be considered in relation to Internet users in Saudi Arabia. Screenshots are used to help clarify specific issues.

8.1 Introduction

In developed countries eGovernment is motivated by the increase in Internet users, as well as the increase in Internet application usage, so eGovernment applications have been seen as a natural element in the development of Internet applications. Therefore, the issues surrounding government website design has been considered to the greatest extent in developed countries as a result of their previous experience with other Internet applications. This can be seen clearly by the large number of publications that have come out of these countries, either as academic studies or as publications produced by government offices that are in charge of the development of eGovernment. These studies and publications have addressed issues such as website accessibility, usability and information architecture. As seen in the previous chapter, however, in Saudi Arabia most government websites are suffering from serious website technical issues, and the majority have not met the basic requirements of good website design. In fact, this study has observed eighty-three government websites for two years, some of which were built as far back as 2005. It is clear, however, that there is widespread misunderstanding on the importance of website design, its effect on users, and the role that a good website can play in the effort to encourage more people to use eGovernment. The following sections

.....

outline the core elements that must be considered by government website developers in Saudi Arabia.

8.2 Users' perspective

Considering the users' needs and abilities and the factors that can affect them when using government websites are fundamental aspects of any website development plan in order to ensure that their website is well design and would play its rule perfectly. One outcomes of the present study was to identify the characteristics of expected eGovernment users in Saudi Arabia, as well as to determine what government services are used most, how users search for government information and services and what difficulties they face when using government websites. Defining these elements will assist government agencies in recognizing the users' needs and abilities, so that they can develop websites accordingly.

8.2.1 Web download speed

Although the 2008-2009 CITC report on the use of computer and the Internet in Saudi shows that the majority of the Internet users in the country in 2009 use Broadband connection, the Web download speed is still a very important matter among users in this study, as shown the weakness of the Internet connections have been ranked at the top factor that affect Internet users. This is especially profound as the participants in this study were from Riyadh, the capital city, where the Internet infrastructure is supposed to be better than in other parts of the country. One way to reduce the impact of website download speed is to follow the general recommendation in this area when designing government website. For example, reducing the total size of the page to be around 100K, will loaded the homepage in 20 second which is an acceptable average for a 56bps connection. This can be done by reduce the number of images, as well as their size and format. Moreover, the use of text navigation menus instead of graphics and images.

8.2.2 Users' skills

The concept of the digital divide is not limited to the availability of Internet access, but also the skills of using the Internet and particular Internet applications (e.g., eCommerce

and eGovernment). In the case of Saudi Arabia, as addressed before, only a small percentage of the population currently has experience using any Internet applications, therefore, eGovernment applications will likely be the first real Internet application that many Internet users in Saudi Arabia will utilize for transaction purposes and for searching for particular information and services. Thus, developers of government websites should take into account that users have not had the advantage of using other Internet applications to build their skills in searching for resources and for using eServices. For government resource findability, the findings of this study indicated that there was key differences between users; those with lower levels of education were affected more by the absence of an effective search system, while users with higher levels of education were affected more by the lack of information organisation schemas. Therefore, it is significant for Saudi government agencies to use both approaches on their websites so as to help all users find government information and services more easily. Also, the use of other findability techniques including FAQs and sitemaps would increase the level of user satisfaction regarding findability. For example, The General Organisation for Social Insurance website has made a good use of both approaches of searching and browsing as they tend to serve different kinds of people in Saudi Arabia, including highly educated Saudis, Saudis with lower education backgrounds, and non-Saudi workers.



Figure 8-1: General Organisation for Social Insurance website

The topic of eServices, which refers to the ease with which users can use eServices, is very important for eGovernment users in Saudi Arabia for the reasons mentioned earlier. The way in which traditional government services are transferred into electronic services must be designed carefully. If for any reasons the users find it difficult to use eServices, they will continue to use the traditional methods. For example, in 2011, the Ministry of Civil Services introduced an Internet portal for job seekers in the public sector. However, in examining this portal, it is evident that some of the required fields that must be completed are difficult to use (see figure 8.2). More specifically, the fifth (certificate type) and sixth (certificate's grade) fields can only be completed by individuals obtaining their degree from education institutions that utilize scales consistent with those on the government website. This makes it difficult for individuals who received their degrees from education is to utilize users in the process of developing government electronic services. Also, user participation in the development process also leads to higher user satisfaction.



Figure 8-2: Ministry of Civil Service's Job Portal

8.2.3 Users' trust on the Internet

User trust on the Internet has been linked directly to the increased use of eCommerce websites, which is off course not the case in Saudi Arabia as most of the eCommerce websites in the country can be generally classified under the publishing stage of eCommerce websites stages. For example, in the UK, Dutton and Shepherd (2003), believed that there is a strong relationship in the UK between Internet trust and the use of eCommerce websites. Therefore, this issue must be managed effectively as government website will play the role played by the business sector in other countries to build Internet trust among Internet users. To do so, government agencies should follow the best practice in this area. For example, providing a visible privacy statement and reducing the amount of user's personal information needed when contacting the government through their website are effective ways to encourage more people to adopt eGovernment. Also, government agencies should provide the users of their eServices with a notification of their transaction for example, by email, SMS or printable receipt and keep them updated of their transaction status or allow users to track their transaction. In addition, more options for communication regarding online transaction inquires should be available, such as by email and phone call. The following screenshot was taken from the Saudi Technical and Vocational Corporation; it shows that in order to get general information, the users of the website have to disclose much personal information.

Partnerships Polytechnics					
Polytechnics	Contact Us				
뿣 سجودي	To contact by phone (TVTC Central): 01-2896666				
	TVTC Headquarters: Al-Muraba Quarter, Al-Washam Street Intersection with King Fahd Road				
	PO.Box 7823 Riyadh 11472				
	Feedback Type	nployee			
Hafiz	Name				
National Program for Assisting Job-Seekers	Email				
	National ID				
	Mobile Number				
	Category Choose				
	Description				
		Send Reset			



8.3 Web content perspective

Users of government websites expect to find accessible, complete, relevant, accurate, current and up-to-date information. A successful government website has to provide these elements of content, and ignoring these elements will affect the entire user experience in respect to that government website.

8.3.1 Content availability

Basically, the content of a website is the most foremost reason why users visit government websites. Providing users with incomplete information about government services (e.g., requirements, procedures and services fees) or out-of-date information will affect the entire user experience as revealed in this study. Moreover, the quality of the content will enhance users' ability to locate government information through Internet-based search engines, which was the method most used by participants in this study for finding government information on the Internet. Therefore, more attention should be given to the content creation and development of Saudi government websites. Moreover, pages without content or pages under construction, which characterizes most of the government websites evaluated in this study, must be avoided. For example, the ministry of education website has under one subject heading, titled 'Ministry', nine subheadings with a total of 67 pages for all in which 19 pages are under construction and 8 are without content.

-0	Friday	الملكة العربية السعودية وزارة التربية والتعليم الجمعة 12 صفر 1433 هـ Friday 6 January 2012				
P	عليم 🖕 الخدمات الإلكترونية	الوزارة ج الإدارات العامة بم إدارات التربية والتعليم بم الخدمات الإلكترونية				
	All seven pages have content		وكالة الوزارة للشؤون المدرسية			
	All the seven pahas have no content		وكالة التعليم - بنين			
	Out of seven pages three without content		وكالة التعليم - بنات			
جــائــزة التربيـة والتعليم للتميز Education Excellence Award	Out of eight pages one without content		وكالة التخطيط والتطوير			
	Two out of nine pages without content		وكالة المباني			
وزارة التربية والتعليم	All the seven pages under construction		الإدارة العامة للشؤون المالية والإدارية			
تحقيق الفائرين والفائرات بجائرة التربية والتعليم للتميز وتتمنى لام دوام التوفيق	All the seven pages have content		الإدارة العامة لتقتية المعلومات			
	Two pages out of seven without content	-	الأمانة العامة لإدارات التربية والتعليم			
	six pages out of eight under construction	W	الإدارة العامة للإعلام التربوي			
أسماء الفاتون والفاتوات	المدرسة	ميل	صناع المستق			

Figure 8-4: Riyadh Traffic Department website

8.3.2 Content accessibility

The value of government websites for users should not be minimized by accessibility errors In addition, with the availability of international standards and the availability of an electronic checker, eradicating accessibility errors can be completed easily. As addressed earlier, eGovernment has a social objective, and therefore everyone should have equal access to government electronic resources. It should be understandable that minor changes can make the web more accessible for people with disabilities. The problem with government website accessibility in Saudi Arabia is linked mostly to the absence of accessibility legislation. Therefore, the only way to ensure that government websites are accessible, and as a way to spread the awareness of the significance government website accessibility, is to develop an accessibility act which government agencies must adhere to when developing their websites. In the case of Saudi Arabia the WCAG1: level A should be mandatory for government websites.

Provide equivalent alternatives to auditory and visual content:

- Provide a text equivalent for every non-text element (e.g., via "alt", "longdesc", or in element content). *This includes*: images, graphical representations of text (including symbols), image map regions, animations (e.g., animated GIFs), applets and programmatic objects, ascii art, frames, scripts, images used as list bullets, spacers, graphical buttons, sounds (played with or without user interaction), stand-alone audio files, audio tracks of video, and video.
- Provide redundant text links for each active region of a server-side image map.
- Until user agents can automatically read aloud the text equivalent of a visual track, provide an auditory description of the important information of the visual track of a multimedia presentation.
- or any time-based multimedia presentation (e.g., a movie or animation), synchronize equivalent alternatives (e.g., captions or auditory descriptions of the visual track) with the presentation.

• Don't rely on colour alone:

- Ensure that all information conveyed with colour is also available without colour, for example from context or markup.
- Clarify natural language usage:
 - Clearly identify changes in the natural language of a document's text and any text equivalents (e.g., captions)

• Create tables that transform gracefully:

- For data tables, identify row and column headers.
- For data tables that have two or more logical levels of row or column headers, use markup to associate data cells and header cells.

• Ensure that pages featuring new technologies transform gracefully:

- Organise documents so they may be read without style sheets. For example, when an HTML document is rendered without associated style sheets, it must still be possible to read the document.
- Ensure that equivalents for dynamic content are updated when the dynamic content changes.
- Ensure that pages are usable when scripts, applets, or other programmatic objects are turned off or not supported. If this is not possible, provide equivalent information on an alternative accessible page.

• Ensure user control of time-sensitive content changes:

O Until user agents allow users to control flickering, avoid causing the screen to flicker.

• Ensure direct accessibility of embedded user interfaces:

 Make programmatic elements such as scripts and applets directly accessible or compatible with assistive technologies.

• Design for device-independence:

- Provide client-side image maps instead of server-side image maps except where the regions cannot be defined with an available geometric shape.
- Use W3C technologies and guidelines:
 - After best efforts, you cannot create an accessible page, provide a link to an alternative page that uses W3C technologies, is accessible, has equivalent information (or functionality), and is updated as often as the inaccessible (original) page.

• Provide context and orientation information:

• Title each frame to facilitate frame identification and navigation.

• Ensure that documents are clear and simple:

• Use the clearest and simplest language appropriate for a site's content.

Figure 8-5: WCAG1: level A

Also, apart from issues related to content accessibility, is the use of other languages. Generally, there are two levels of providing a website in two or more languages. Firstly, a government agency could provide a full version of the website in other languages, and this is typically used in a country where there is more than one official language, such as in Wales, where English and Welsh are both recognized and used. This is also the case in Canada, where English and French are the official languages. Secondly, a government agency could provide a single page that provides valuable information in other languages in different formats, such as PDF or MS Word, for specific groups of users. This has been used on many websites, particularly websites that expect users from other countries. The choice of these methods is based on several elements, among which are the aim of the website and the expected users. For example, visitors on holiday in London may need specific information on travelling around the city; thus, the Transport of London website provides valuable information for users in fifteen languages, each on a single page. The Arabic page includes information on the London underground, the Oyster ticket, taxi fares and services, driving in London, the congestion zone charge, Barclay's Cycle Hire and the times of river transport services. All this information is given in PDF format on a single webpage. With the current position of the Saudi government websites this method could be the most appropriate method for Saudi government websites, in particular for government websites that expect users of languages other than Arabic, such as the passport department, Riyadh traffic department and the Ministry of Foreign Affair.

8.4 Findability

Section 8.2.2 outlined the significance of using both searching and browsing within government websites in Saudi Arabia to increase findability. However, as discussed in Chapter Three a structural metadata and a controlled vocabulary are required to make searching and browsing effective and consistent. This section addresses the development of metadata and controlled vocabulary to describe government resources to support both approached of searching and browsing.

8.4.1 Metadata

Introducing a nationwide standard for metadata to describe online government resources requires first defining the objective of using metadata. Here, the objective of the metadata

is to describe Saudi online government resources for discovery purpose. Moreover, to determine the most appropriate metadata standards to be used within Saudi government websites. Also, which government website's pages should have a metadata, as well as the conditions of the metadata's elements. The analysis of the findings of this study regarding eGovernment users and government agencies requirements will be reviewed in order to addressed this issues.

Firstly, from the perspective of users, as addressed earlier there is an indicator on that users of Saudi government websites may have limited skills in using Internet applications, including eGovernment (e.g., searching and using government information and services). In addition, it was clear in this study that users in many cases used a title of the government resources when searching government websites. Secondly, from the perspective of government agencies, there are some elements that need to be taken into consideration when planning to develop a nationwide standard for metadata: the lack of IT staff in the public sector including website designer, as well as the high rate of ITC illiteracy among government staff. In addition, all government agencies contacted in this study were unfamiliar with the use of metadata and controlled vocabulary in their websites. Furthermore, this study have identified several issues regarding the use of metadata in Saudi government websites, including metadata elements with no value and the use of inappropriate values. Finally, the information offered by Saudi government websites in general is sparse. Most of the websites reviewed are focusing on providing eServices, downloadable forms, and specific information on their eServices. By considering these factors, and the fact that Saudi government websites focus more on providing government eServices and information related to these services, a simple DC, which is the most metadata standard used widely in the area of eGovernment across the world could be the most appropriate standard for discovery objective. The DC metadata standard provides the key description elements that have been used for years in the library sector to describe the content of a resource including title, subject, description, type and date. In addition, based on the study results a metadata should be created for the four following pages:

- Website's homepage.
- Pages that contains downloadable forms (most used service) and e-forms.
- Pages that contains online services, as well as the requirements and procedures for the services.
- Pages containing the agency's publications.

Finally, the metadata elements' condition must be determined (e.g., mandatory, conditional, recommended, or optional). For resource discovery purposes, it is believed that the three elements of title, subject, and description should be mandatory. These three elements are significant for resource description. Theoretically, in library and information sciences, title and subject are among the main description elements (Qasim, 1995). By applying this theory to online government resources, each government resource should have a formal title. As such, the title is an important element to include. Subject is used to bring similar resources together when searching, as well as to aid browsing. Finally, the description element in the context of eGovernment serves two functions. First, it provides a brief description that helps a user to decide if the resource meets their needs. Second, in cases in which the title of the resource does not reflect the content, the description element gives the user the ability to overcome this issue, so these four elements should be mandatory.

The following figure provides an example of the usage of metadata to describe a page from the Department of Passport. It contains a passport application form, passport requirements and the procedure to use the service through using an online DC metadata generator tool available (<u>http://www.ukoln.ac.uk/cgi-bin/dcdot.pl</u>).



8.4.2 Controlled vocabulary

In order to improve resources discovery search terms should be standardized by applying a control vocabulary in the metadata's subject element, and as discussed in Chapter Three there is more than one type of controlled vocabulary that can be developed to be used to describe online government resources. The choice of these controlled vocabularies is usually made based on several factors, including the aim of using controlled vocabularies (e.g. searching, browsing), the size of the website and the size of information resources that going to describe and the end users' needs and the availability of skilled staff who will do the job as was seen in the example from the UK.

In Saudi Arabia, however, although there are two government agencies responsible for the documentation of government documents, there is not a controlled vocabulary that has been developed to be used to describe this kind of government information. The Administrative Documentation Center in the Institute of Public Administration (IPA) uses Arabic Subject Headings, which is a controlled vocabulary that was developed by the Institute's library in 1995 to be used to describe their library collection (See appendix L an example of completed document description). Also, the Saudi National Center for Documents and Archive, which was created in 1998, uses their own classification and coding schema, and according to this schema, government documents are divide into three types: constitutive and political documents, documents of particular importance and government agency documents. Each is divided into types and each type is divided into main subjects and each subject is divided into sub-subjects, and so forth as required. It sometimes seems too general and sometimes too specific, and this is something to be expected as it has been developed to be used in the centre for a specific objective.

Moreover, according to Algrabi (2007) in his study on electronic archiving in Saudi Arabia, the main obstacles to applying electronic archiving in Saudi Arabia is the lack of legislation and laws regarding how to archive government documents, which includes the absence of a single controlled vocabulary for description purposes. Also, the high rate of ICT illiteracy among government staff had been identified as one of the top obstacles. He reveals that the concept of electronic archiving has not yet matured, as only 58% of government agencies have archive centres that have adopted some kind of electronic archiving, and of these agencies that do have archiving centres, about a quarter of these centres were created between 2002 and 2007. Therefore, based on previous facts, the kind of control vocabulary to be used should be easy to use by the people who will do the job of government resource tagging. By considering these issues, a traditional taxonomy could be the most appropriate kind of controlled vocabulary that addresses the needs of Saudi government websites at this time.

8.5 Summary

This chapter has outlined the major areas that need to be understood by government website developers when developing any Saudi government website plan. These issues are crucial and must be considered to encourage more people to use government websites. Making online government resources easy to find and use is the only way to encourage more Saudis to utilize government websites, as well as to ensure that the most important pillar of eGovernment projects are heading in the right direction.

Conclusion and Recommendations

This is the concluding chapter of this study. It presents the main findings and conclusions derived from the analysis of the literature and the findings of the study. This conclusion begins with an overview of the study, is followed by a section that addresses the findings of the study, and is completed by recommendations for further research.

9.1 An Overview of the Study

In Saudi Arabia, eGovernment has recently become a part of the country's ICT national plan. Several reasons for establishing eGovernment in Saudi Arabia have been revealed by the eGovernment Programme Office, including providing better and easier to use government services (Yesser, 2006). However, eGovernment in Saudi Arabia is not like it is in developed countries where eGovernment has been a natural outgrowth of the increased use of ICT in most everyday activities, including public sector activities. Since the 1980s, technology has been utilized in developed countries to improve the government's internal operations by automating the work process. Also, since the Internet was introduced in the 1990s, several online activities have been developed, in particular eCommerce applications. Therefore, by the late 1990s, the period in which many eGovernment initiatives were established in developed countries, the use of ICT, the number of the Internet users, and the usage of other Internet applications, were at a reasonable level. These were the real motivations for the development of eGovernment in those countries.

In Saudi Arabia, however, government agencies have just recently started using Internet technology. Furthermore, the number of Internet users in the country is low in general, and online activities, including eCommerce, have not yet matured in the country. In fact, the two popular online business activities e-banking and e-travelling that provide users with electronic transaction services are currently used by only 1% of the Saudi

population. Other business websites in Saudi Arabia can be classified broadly under the first and second stages of the eCommerce website model namely, providing basic information and providing basic two-way communication. This is also found to be the cases of eGovernment, the vast majority of government websites evaluated in this study were similarly limited and immature. This shows that there is a significant relationship between the development of eCommerce and eGovernment, which is in turn supported by what has been reported in the literature that the issues facing eCommerce in the Arab world will continue to influence the development of eGovernment services. Also, it has been revealed that getting people online, helping them build their Internet skills, and increasing their Internet trust, are all direct links to the increased use of eCommerce websites. However, because of the eCommerce lag in Saudi Arabia, eGovernment will play the role played by business sector in other countries, such as getting people online, helping them develop skills in using Internet applications, and in building Internet trust among users. In Saudi Arabia, eGovernment will be the first real Internet application many people will use for electronic transactional purposes. This would not help much and it is something questionable as in many examples eCommerce attract more users than eGovernment as seen in the UK. Internet users who use government websites were found to be less than the Internet users who use eCommerce websites (Dutton at el., 2009).

It is obvious that in Saudi Arabia the motivation for eGovernment is not clear, and the problem with the project developers is that they want to achieve quick results without considering related issues or they are basically 'Over-optimistic' about the success of the project. This could be because the concept of and motivations for eGovernment are not clearly understood. For example, the eGovernment programme vision is to develop 'world-class government services offered in a seamless, user-friendly and secure way by utilizing a variety of electronic means by the end of 2010'. Also, the proposed eGovernment stage models have not been particularly helpful because they focus heavily on the technology perspectives and do not provide clear requirements for each stage of eGovernment, is not the sole and only pillar in the eGovernment construct. The literature of eGovernment indicates that the success of eGovernment cannot be achieved without

considering each stage related factors that can seriously affect the adoption and diffusion of eGovernment. A few examples may be helpful, and user privacy is a good issue to examine. On a basic government website where users do not have to disclose their personal information, the eGovernment privacy practice needs to cover issues, such as tracking the user's activities within the website. However, in more advanced stages, where disclosing personal information is required, the privacy practice needs to clarify the purpose of collecting this information and how it will be treated. On a different note, as eGovernment moves into more advanced stages, the sending and receiving of hardcopy documents will be necessary, and this cannot be achieved unless the postal service is developed so that it is efficient. Generally, all of these factors have been discussed in the eGovernment literature under two categories: non-technical barriers and technical website design issues, and are seen by many researchers as the main reasons for the failure of eGovernment in developing countries.

9.2 Research findings

This section presents the main findings that need to be considered in order to have the ability to develop an advanced and integrated two-way communication eGovernment system, which is the ultimate goal of the eGovernment project in Saudi Arabia. Unless these findings are heeded, the majority of eGovernment services in the country will continue to stagnate at the two basic stages of the eGovernment stage model.

Firstly, regarding eGovernment non-technical barriers, a range of issues which can be generally classified under the three themes of political, social and organizational have been identified. In the area of the political theme, the most significant hindrance to the adoption of eGovernment is the lack of proper laws and legislation. Also, the absence of effective postal services is a severe setback; without an effective postal service, Saudi government agencies cannot develop electronic services that require sending and receiving hardcopy documents. As a result, the findings of the study show that most government electronic services currently provided by Saudi government websites can be classified broadly under basic two-way communication, such as making appointments and printing out government forms. Interestingly, these two factors are also seen as the

main reasons for the delay in the adoption of eCommerce in Saudi Arabia. Therefore, these two factors need to be solved in order to enable government agencies to develop more advanced government electronic services. Additionally, addressing these issues will also help to speed up the adoption and diffusion of eCommerce, which should in turn help in reducing several of the barriers to the adoption and diffusion eGovernment, since eGovernment is typically a natural development of eCommerce.

Secondly, in regards to the social theme, the most significant factor is that the number of Internet users is low, and that only a small percentage of Internet users in the country have used some kind of Internet application for transactional purposes. Therefore, getting people online is the first thing that needs to be done. Based on the evidence from other countries, building eCommerce in the country could be the best way to encourage more people to use the Internet. Also, this would help to increase the level of Internet trust, as well as popularize the required skills for using the Internet for transactional objectives. Also, website design issues have been identified in many countries as reasons why users neglect using eGovernment. Unfortunately, most of the government websites evaluated in this study have not met the basic website design requirements needed in order to bring people online, to give them the incentive to develop Internet skills, and to increase users' Internet trust.

Finally, regarding the organisational theme, the most important point is that in relation to developed countries, Saudi Arabia is in a very different position. In developed countries eGovernment has grown out of the government agencies themselves, which can be called eGovernment at the agency level. In such cases, government agencies have been well positioned, in terms of the availability of IT staff and of necessary infrastructure and equipment. These developed countries have also been in a good position in respect to the population's use of technology in general, or what is called the e-readiness of the public sector. As revealed in this study, all of this is not the case in Saudi Arabia. For example, all the government officials who participated in this study confirmed that their agencies were suffering from the lack of skilled IT staff, as well as low rates of ICT literacy among their staff. Taking into consideration that the officials who participated in this

study were from ministries where the e-readiness was supposed to be better than in other government agencies.

In the area of website design, there is no doubt that the key point today for any government agency is that having a website is not enough. How effective the website is, in terms of the availability of content, usability, accessibility, and findability, can be just as or even more important than merely having a presence on the web. The role of government websites, in relation to the eGovernment project which should be considered by eGovernment developers in Saudi Arabia, is that they should be designed in ways that encourage people to utilize government websites, whether they are veteran Internet users or they are people who are new to the Internet. Unfortunately, most of the websites evaluated in this study would not help much to encourage many people to use them. Addressing users' needs, users' abilities, and factors that can limit the usage of government websites, are essential to any electronic project that is attempting to satisfy users. For example, in the case of Saudi Arabia, the familiarity with online activities is low as a result of the absence of other Internet applications. Therefore, increased attention ought to be given to website design. The findings of this study revealed that participants with lower education were found to be more affected by the absence of effective search facilities, whereas people with higher education were found to be more affected by the lack of the use of organisation schemes. So, the educational background of expected users ought to be taken into consideration during the design of each government website.

9.3 Research outcome

As addressed in Chapter One, this study aimed to achieve four outputs in order to address the critical issues regarding eGovernment implementation, adoption and diffusion in Saudi Arabia.

• Identified the characteristic of eGovernment users in Saudi Arabia to help government websites developers understand their needs, expectations and the difficulty they face when using government websites. The profile of expected users of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia created in this study will absolutely help the government development team to recognize eGovernment users' characteristic and needs in the county. (section 7.1).

- Identified the major eGovernment non-technical barriers in Saudi Arabia and their impact on eGovernment website design. The classification of eGovernment non-technical barriers under three themes with links to their impact on all aspects of the implementation and diffusion of eGovernment will assist eGovernment development teams to realize these barriers and their impact more easily (section 7.2).
- Identified the major issues regarding Saudi government websites in order to assist government website developers to understand the government website core functions. Government websites included in this study were observed over two years (March 2008 to March 2010) (section 7.3).
- Identified the core elements that need to be considered when future government websites are developed or re-developed. Also, a nationwide metadata for discovery purposes was proposed along with a suggestion for the most appropriate kind of controlled vocabulary to be used within Saudi government websites (Chapter Eight).

9.4 Suggestion for future research

The area of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia still requires further study from different perspectives as it has not been explored extensively with regard to particular issues related to government website design or from the end users perspectives. With the geographical and cultural limitations of this study, addressed in section 1.4, reporting on the female as a user of eGovernment services, as well as reporting from government agencies that are managed by females, may be needed in order to get a clear picture of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia. Including non-Saudis could be another way in which further study could be carried out, as addressed in section 4.1.2, about 31% of the

population is classified as foreign. Additionally, there are about 12 million visitors coming to Saudi Arabia each year for religious purposes (performing Hajj or Omrah). Finally, the area of the use of metadata and controlled vocabularies in government websites for description purposes is still fertile ground for academic study. On the other hand, it might be useful to retest factors identified in both areas of non-technical barriers and technical website design issues in different developing countries to see how such these factors can affecting the usage of eGovernment services.

9.5 Researcher experience

Since 2006, the researcher has been a student in the Department of Computer Science at Strathclyde University, first as a Master's student and then as a PhD student. Interest in the area of eGovernment was born out of a class entitled 'Management and Marketing of Information and Library Studies'. For one of the class assignments, the researcher chose to join the group that took the topic of 'Libraries and eGovernment'. Since that time, the area of eGovernment has been in the researcher's mind as a topic in need of further study.

Over the last four years in the department as a PhD student, the researcher has learnt many things by working with other students and staff and his supervisor in particular. Knowing how to perform effective academic searches could be the most important thing that a researcher learns, including how to review the current relevant literature, select the research design, select data tools, and use analysis software. In fact, the researcher believes that research knowledge originates from practice. A part of the researcher's experience was to use all available electronic services, and therefore, almost all contact with the UK government was accomplished online except for transactions requiring a personal visit. The following is a list of some online government service activities that the researcher has performed so far:

- Applying for a driving license.
- City council payments (more than 10 times for my daughter's nursery fees).
- Booking an appointment to renew a visa (3 times).
- Paying road tax (4 times).

- _____
 - Paying parking charge notices (2 times).
 - Requesting bulk uplift (2 times).

The researcher has not visited any government agencies regarding obtaining information on specific matters, such as visas, car registration, and so on. All the information the researcher wants is available online.

9.6 Final Note

Subsequent to the second round of government website evaluations, which was conducted in March 2010, seven government websites have changed their design: the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Saudi Communication and Information Technology Commission, Ministry of Justice, Ministry of Transport, Ministry of Civil Service, Municipality of Riyadh Region and General Department of Statistics and Information.

9.7 Summary

This chapter started with an overview of the study, describing in brief the major areas that the study examined. The research questions were reviewed to show what the research aimed to answer. The third section reviewed the outcomes of the research. Suggestions for future research was then covered in the forth section, as several issues arose during the conduct of this study and demonstrated the need for further study.

References

Abanumy, A. at el. (2005) 'E-government website accessibility: in- depth evaluation of Saudi Arabia and Oman', *Electronic Journal of E-government*, 3 (3), pp.99-106, [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.ejeg.com/issue/download.html?idArticle=48</u> [accessed: 20 March 2010].

Adeshara, P. el at. (2004) 'A survey of acceptance of e-government services in the UK', *Journal of Computing and Information Technology*,12 (2), pp. 143-150.

Adrian, P.(2005) Principles of services marketing. 4th ed. London: McGraw-Hill.

AGIMO. [no date] *Web guide* [online]. Available at: <u>http://webguide.gov.au/#pageBody</u> [accessed 12 April 2010].

AGIMO.(2003) *E-government benefit study* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.agimo.gov.au/data/assets/file/0012/16032/benefits.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 March 2009].

AGIMO. (2004a) *Marketing e-government* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.finance.gov.au/eGovernment/better-practice-and-collaboration/better-practice-checklists/docs/BPC20.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 September 2010].

AGIMO. (2004b) *Information architecture for websites* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.finance.gov.au/e-government/better-practice-and-collaboration/better-practice-checklists/docs/BPC15.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 September 2010].

AGIMO. (2004c) *Use of metadata for web resources* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.agimo.gov.au/__data/assets/file/33916/BPC6.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

AGIMO. (2004d) *Implementing an effective website search facility* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.finance.gov.au/eGovernment/better-practice-and-collaboration/better-practice-checklists/docs/BPC16.pdf</u> [accessed: 10 October 2010].

AGIMO. (2004e) *Website navigation* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.finance.gov.au/e-government/better-practice-and-collaboration/better-practice-checklists/docs/BPC2.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

AGIMO. (2005) *Australians' use of and satisfaction with e-government Services*[online]. Available at: http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/apcity/unpan023002.pdf

http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/apcity/unpan023002.pdf [accessed: 12 October 2010].

AGIMO. (2007a) *Australians' use of and satisfaction with e-government services* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.finance.gov.au/Publications/use-of-eGovernment-services-2007/</u> [accessed: 9 March 2010].

AGIMO. (2007) *Interacting with government* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.finance.gov.au/publications/interacting-with-government/docs/interacting-with-government-report.pdf</u> [accessed: 9 March 2010].

Ahmad, A. (2010) The history of metadata. *Informatics*, 32, [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.informatics.gov.sa/details.php?id=343</u> [accessed: 11 February 2011].

Aladwani, A. (2003) 'Key Internet characteristics and e-commence issues in Arab countries', *Information Technology & People*, 16 (1) pp. 9-20.

Alarabi, A. (2009) 'Metadata and its rule in digital collection', *King Fahad National Library Journal*, 16 (1), pp. 131-162.

Alarishi, M. (2008) *The possibility of applying electronic management in directorate general for education in Macca*. Unpublished MA Dissertation. Um alqura University.

Alasaf, S. (2000) Introduction to social sciences research. Riyadh: Alobekan Library.

Alatoi, A. (2009) 'Evaluating electronic services on provincial municipalities websites in Saudi Arabia', *Umm Al-Qura Univ. J. Eng. & Arch*, 1(1), pp.15-30.

Alawadhi, S and Morris, A. (2009) 'Factors influencing the adoption of e-government services', *Journal of Software*, 4 (6), pp. 584-590.

Al-Badi, A. Mayhew, M. (2009) Factors affecting the design of usable localized business websites. *Proceeding 13th IMIMA Conference on Knowledge Management and Innovation in Advancing Economies: Analysis and Solutions*. Marrakech, 9-10 November, 2009, pp. 1166-1183.

AL-Busaidy, M. Weerakkody, V. (2009) 'E-government diffusion in Oman: a public sector employees' perspective', *Transforming Government People: Process and Policy*, 3 (4), pp. 375-393.

ALECSO. (2006) *Human resources in the Arabic countries* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.alecso.org.tn/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=506&Itemid=5</u> <u>01&lang=ar</u> [accessed: 14 May 2007]. Alexa. (2007) *Top sites in Saudi Arabia* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.alexa.com/topsites/countries/SA</u> [accessed 12 March 2011].

Alexa. (2011) *Top sites in Saudi Arabia* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.alexa.com/topsites/countries/SA</u> [accessed 12 March 2011]. -----

AL-Fagih, M. (2011) *The issue of payment of salaries of the Two Holy Mosques* [online]. Available at: http://qdipalroatb.blogspot.com/ [accessed 29 March 2011].

AL - Fakhri, M. et al. (2008) 'E-government in Saudi Arabia: Between Promise and Reality', *International Journal of Electronic Government Research*, 4 (2), pp. 59-82.

Alghathbar, K. (2010) *Hacked websites: diagnosis and solutions*. [online]. Available at: <u>http://coeia.edu.sa/index.php/asuurance-awarness/articles/50-Internet-and-web-services-</u> <u>security/1192-hacking-websites-in-crisis-diagnosis-and-solutions.html?lang=ar</u> [accessed 12 December 2010].

Algrabi, A. (2007) *Electronic archiving in Saudi Arabia*. Unpublished Master dissertation. Imam Muhammad Bin Saud Islamic University.

Alhaidan, F. (2009) 'Short experience of local IT companies is the major barriers', *aljazirah Newspaper, issue* 23533, [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.aljazirah.com.sa/2009jaz/apr/20/gi2.htm</u> [accessed 12 October 2010].

AL-Halahi, A. (2011) *King Abdullah Scholarship Programme: not hacked*, *no Wasta*. AL-Madinah 31 March, [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.al-madina.com/node/256817</u> [accessed 29 March 2011].

Alharby, M. (2006) *Barriers of e-commerce and e-government in Saudi Arabia*. Unpublished Master dissertation. Bradford University.

Alhazani, N. (2008) *E-government services in government agencies*. Riyadh: King Fahd National Library.

Aljmai, M. (2008) '64.5% of the unemployed females hold university degree: an official statistic 1667 illiterate occupy the position of «manager» in Saudi Arabia in public sector', *Alhayat Newspaper*, issue 194694, [online]. Available at: <u>http://international.daralhayat.com/archivearticle/194694</u> [accessed: 12 March 2009].

Al-Khalifa, H. Davis, H. (2005) *AraCore: an Arabic learning object metadata for indexing learning resources* [online]. Available at: <u>http://eprints.ecs.soton.ac.uk/13220/1/AraCore.pdf</u> [accessed: 14 March 2009].

AL-Makki, R. (2009) Communication of practice and knowledge sharing in egovernment initiatives. Unpublished PhD thesis. The University of Manchester.

Almarabeh, T. Abuali, A. (2010) 'A general framework for e-government: definition maturity challenges, opportunities and success', *European Journal of Scientific Research*, 39 (4),pp. 29-42.

Alomari, H. (2006) 'E-government architecture in Jordan: a comparative analysis', *Journal of Computer*, 2 (11), pp. 846-852.

Alotaibi, J. (2006) *The e-government in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia: the perceptions, trust levels and concerns among the Internet users.* Unpublished Master dissertation. University of Salford.

Alpha.gov. (2011) *What was the evidence? users' information needs and analytics* [online]. Available at: <u>http://blog.alpha.gov.uk/blog/what-was-the-evidence-users-information-needs-and-analytics</u> [accessed 10 April 2011].

Alqasim, M. Alhmdan, A. (2008) *Foundation of information security*. Riyadh: King Fahad National Library.

Alreck, P. Settle, R. (2004) *The survey research handbook: guidelines and strategies for conducting a survey.* 3ed ed. Chicago: Irwin.

Alriyadh. [no date] *About Riyadh* [online]. Available at <u>http://www.alriyadh.com/info[accessed 12 March 2011]</u>.

Al-Safi, S. Weerakhody, V. (2009) Understanding citizens' behavioural intention on the adoption of e-government services in the State of Qatar, [online]. Available at: is2.lse.ac.uk/asp/aspecis/20090134.pdf [accessed: 12 December 2010].

AL-Saltani, S. (2008) *Internet and fixed service will be available in all regions within seven years*, Riyadh Newspaper 6 March, [online available at: <u>http://www.alriyadh.com/2008/03/06/article323492.html [accessed 12 Jun 2010]</u>.

Alsheha, B. (2007) *The e-government programme in Saudi Arabia: Advantages and challenges* [online]. Available at: <u>http://balsheha.com/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2007/08/the_egovernment_program_of_saudi_arabia_advantages_and_challenges.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

Alshehri, M. Drew, S. (2010) 'Challenges of e-government services adoption in Saudi Arabia from an e-ready citizen perspective', *World Academy of Science, Engineering and Technology*, 66, pp 1053-1059, [online]. Available at: www.waset.org/journals/waset/v66/v66-168.pdf [accessed: 11 February 2011].

Alshehry, A. et al. (2006) 'The motivation for change towards e-government adoption: case studies from Saudi Arabia', *e-government workshop* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.iseing.org/egov/eGOV06/Accepted%20Papers/604/CRC/eGOV06-604%20CRC.pdf</u> [accessed: 11 March 2009].

Alshowaish, A. (2005) Marc and metadata: a complementary or parallel relations. *Informatics*, 9, [online] Available at: <u>http://www.informatics.gov.sa/details.php?id=94</u> [accessed: 11 February 2011].

Alsobhi, F. (2010) 'An exploratory study on the role of intermediaries in delivering public services in Madinah city', *Transforming Government: People, Process and Policy*,4(1), pp. 14-36.

Al-Sobhi, F. Weerakkody V. (2009) *The role of information in faciliting e-government diffusion in Saudi Arabia* [online] available at: <u>http://www.iseing.org/emcis/EMCIS2010/Proceedings/Accepted%20Refereed%20Papers</u> /<u>C97.pdf</u> [accessed 12 April 2010].

Al-Solbi, A. Al-Harbi, S. (2008) An exploratory study of factors determining egovernment success in Saudi Arabia. *Communications of the IBIMA*,4, pp.188-192.

Al-Solbi, A. Mayhew, P. (2005) *Measuring e-readiness assessment in Saudi* organisations preliminary results from a survey study [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.m4life.org/proceedings/2005/PDF/48_131AA.pdf</u> [accessed 18 March 2009].

Altawil, K.([no date]) *Strategic planning for electronic government* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.itgov.org.sa/jalasat/khalid-1.ppt</u> [accessed: 6 October 2010].

AMEinfo. (2002) *Gitex Saudi targets largest IT market in the Gulf* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.ameinfo.com/4387.html</u> [accessed: 12 June 2009].

Andam, Z. (2003) *E-commerce and e-business* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.apdip.net/publications/iespprimers/eprimer-ecom.pdf</u> [accessed: 22 October 2010].

Arab Advisors Group. (2007) *Saudi Arabia information technology: report Q3* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.arabadvisors.com/</u> [accessed 12 May 2007].

Arksey, H. Knight, P. (1999) Interviewing for social scientists: an introductory resource with examples. London: Sage Publications.

ASBAR . (2004) *Internet usage in Saudi Arabia* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.asbar.com/studies/study16.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

ASBAR. (2005) *Internet usage in Saudi Arabia* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.asbar.com/studies/SaudiSociety-Internet.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

Atallab, S. (2001) *E-government: considerations for Arab States* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.surf-as.org/FocusAreas/DG/Resources/Papers/Egovenglish.PDF</u> [accessed: 10 November 2008].

Bailie, R. (2010) *How to create useful FAQ pages?* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.contentmarketinginstitute.com/2010/09/faq-pages/#</u> [accessed: 12 December 2010].

Banisar, D. (2010) *Data protection around the world* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.privacyinternational.org/survey/dpmap.jpg</u> [accessed: 12 June 2010].

Barham, S. (2002) *New Zealand government implementation of a DC-based standard – lessons learned, future issues*', Proc. Int. Conf on Dublin Core and Metadata for e-Communities, pp. 171-176 ,[online]. Available at: http://www.bncf.net/dc2002/program/ft/paper20.pdf [accessed: 11 October 2010].

Barker, I. (2005) *What is information architecture?* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.steptwo.com.au/papers/kmc_whatisinfoarch/pdf/KMC_WhatIsInfoArch.pdf</u> [accessed: 7 August 2007].

Batley, S. (2007) *Information architecture for information professional*. Oxford: Chandos.

Baumgarten, J. Chui, M. (2009) *E-government 2.0* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.mckinsey.com/clientservice/publicsector/pdf/TG_MoG_Issue4_egov.pdf</u> [accessed: 11 May 2010].

BBC. (2002) *Britons' do not want e-government* [online]. Available at: <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/sci/tech/1935848.stm</u> [accessed: 18 July 2007].

Belanger, F. Hiller J. (2006) 'A framework for e-government: privacy implications', *Business Process Management*, 12 (1), pp. 48-60.

Bélanger, F. Carter, L. (2009) 'The impact of the digital divide on e-government use', *Communications of the ACM*, 52 (4), pp. 132-135.

Bevan, N. (1998) *Usability issues in web site design* [online]. Available at: <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.31.3930&rep=rep1&type=pdf</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

Bhatnagar, S. (2003) *Transparency and corruption: Does eGovernment help* [online]. Available at:

http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/unpan/unpan035963.pdf [accessed: 2 November 2010].

Bhatnagar, S. (2004) *E-government from vision to implementation: a practical guide with case studies.* London: Sage Publications.

Bhatnagar, S.(2000) *Impact assessment monitoring & evaluation for e-government projects* [online]. Available at: <u>http://siteresources.worldbank.org/INTE-</u>

<u>GOVERNMENT/Resources/702478-1183582431095/BhatnagarKZimpactassess.ppt</u> [accessed: 10 May 2010].

Bjorn, F. Fathul, W .(2008) E-government challenges and the role of political leadership in Indonesia: the case of Sragen. *Proceeding of the 14th Hawaii International Conference on system Science*. Waikoloa: IEEE Computer Society, pp. 1-10.

Blaxter et al .(2006) *How to research*. 3rd ed. Buckingham ; Philadelphia: Open University Press.

Booth, K. (2002) *Mediating for metadata standard: competing demands of e-government, archivists and librarians for resource description in New Zealand* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.vala.org.au/vala2002/2002pdf/05Booth.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Bovey, W. Hede, A. (2001) 'Resistance to organizational change: the role of cognitive and effective processes', *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, pp. 372-382.

Brewer, P. (2004) *How people with disabilities use the web* [online]. Available at: http://www.w3.org/WAI/EO/Drafts/PWD-Use-Web/#diff [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Brown, K. et al. (2000) 'New modes of services delivery in the public sector: commercialising government services', *The International Journal of Public Sector Management*, 13 (3), pp. 206-221.

Bryman. A, Cramer, D. (1997) *Quantitative data analysis with SPSS for windows: a guide for social scientists*. London, New York: Routledge.

Bryman. A. (2004) Social research methods. 2nd ed. Oxford: University Press.

Burn, J. Robins, G. (2003) 'Moving towards e-government: a case study of organizational change processes', *Logistics Information Management*, 16 (1), pp. 25-35.

Burton, P. (1990). Asking questions: questionnaire design and question phrasing. In: Margaret, S. *Research methods in library and information studies*. London: library Association Publishing Ltd, pp. 78-120.

Busha, C. Harter, S. (1980) *Research methods in librarianship: techniques and interpretation*. London: Academic Press.

Cabinet Office. (2000) *E-government: a strategic framework for public services in the information age* [online]. Available at: <u>http://archive.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/e-envoy/ukonline-estrategy/\$file/summary.htm</u> [accessed: 21 March 2007].

Cabinet Office. (2001) *UK e-government metadata framework* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.govtalk.gov.uk/documents/UK%20Metadata%20Framework%20v1%202001</u> <u>-05.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 March 2008].
Cabinet Office. (2002) *Government category list –GCL: version 1.0* [online]. Available at: <u>http://xml.coverpages.org/GCL-200204.pdf</u> [accessed: 10 November 2010].

Cabinet Office. (2004) *Guidelines for UK government websites* [online]. Available at: <u>http://archive.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/e-government/Resources/handbook/pdf/pdfindex.asp</u> [accessed: 1 March 2010].

Cabinet Office. (2006) *Integrated public sector vocabulary (IPSV)* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/govtalk/faqs/ipsv.aspx</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Cabinet Office. (2004) Guidelines for UK Government websites: *Illustrated handbook for web management teams* [online]. Available at: <u>http://archive.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/eGovernment/Resources/handbook/pdf/pdfindex.asp</u> [accessed: 10 October 2010].

Cabinet Office. (2007) *Guidelines for UK government websites* [online]. Available at: <u>http://archive.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/eGovernment/resources/handbook/pdf/pdfindex.asp</u> [accessed: 10 October 2010].

Cabinet Office. (2009) *Guide to meta-tagging with the IPSV* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.esd.org.uk/documents/ipsvhowtometatag.pdf</u> [accessed: 10 November 2010].

Camacho, K. (2006) *Digital divide* [online]. Available at: <u>http://vecam.org/article549.html</u> [accessed: 9 December 2010].

Cambridge Advanced Learner's Dictionary. (2010) *Culture* [online]. Available at: <u>http://dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/british/culture_1</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Carter, L. Belanger, B. (2004a) 'The influence of perceived characteristics of innovating on e-government adoption', *Electronic Journal of E-government*, 11(1), pp. 11-20, [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.ejeg.com/volume-2/volume2-issue-1/v2-i1-art2-carter.pdf</u> [accessed: 22 June 2009].

Carter, L. Belanger, F. (2004) Citizen adoption of electronic government initiatives. *Proceeding of the 37th International Conference on System Sciences*. Hawaii, 5-8 January, 2004, IEEE, pp. 10.

Carter, L. McBride, A. (2009) 'Information privacy concerns and e-government: a research agenda', *Transforming Government: People, Process and Policy*, 4 (1), pp. 10-13.

Carter, L. McBride, A. (2010) 'Viewpoint information privacy concerns and egovernment: a research agenda', *Transforming Government People, Process and Policy*, 4 (1), pp. 10-13.

Carter, L. Weerakkody, V. (2008) 'E-government adoption: a cultural comparison', *Inf Syst Front. Business Media*, *LLC*, pp. 473-482.

CCG. (2005) *The Cooperation Council for the Arabic States of the Gulf: the charter* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.gcc-sg.org/eng/index.php?action=Sec-Show&ID=1</u> [accessed: 22 May 2010].

CEC. (2004) *Procurement action plan* [online]. Available at: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/publicprocurement/docs/eprocurement/actionplan/actionplan_en.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 June 2009].

Cellary, W. Strykowski, S. (2009) E-government based on cloud computing and serviceoriented architecture. *Proceedings of the 3rd international conference on Theory and practice of electronic governance*. Bogota, 10-13 November, 2009. ICEGOV '09, pp. 5-10.

CEN. (2003) *Guidance on the use of metadata in e-government* [online]. Available at: <u>ftp://ftp.cenorm.be/PUBLIC/CWAs/e-Europe/MMI-DC/cwa14859-00-2003-Nov.pdf</u> [accessed: 10 October 2010].

Central Department of Statistics and Information. (2008) *Statistical yearbook* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.cdsi.gov.sa/2010-08-08-05-41-26</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Central Department of Statistics & Information. (2010) *General census of Saudi population* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.cdsi.gov.sa/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=88</u> [accessed: 22 November 2010].

Chaffey, D. (2008) *What are e-business and e-commerce?* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.davechaffey.com/E-business/C1-Introduction/E-business-E-commerce-defined</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

Chan, C. at el. (2008) 'E-government implementation: a macro analysis of Singapore's e-government initiatives', *Government Information Quarterly*, 25, pp. 239-225.

Chau, M. et al. (2007) 'What are people searching on government websites?', *Communication of the ACM*, 50 (4), pp. 87-92.

Chen, Y.et al. (2006) 'E-government strategies in developed and developing countries: an implementation framework and case study', *Journal of Global Information Management*, 14(1), pp. 23-46.

CIM. (2009) *Marketing and the 7Ps: a brief summary on marketing and how it works* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.cim.co.uk/filestore/resources/10minguides/7ps.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

CITC. (2005a) *Saudi Arabia-towards the information society* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.yesser.gov.sa/documents/ksa-to-information-society.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 May 2010].

CITC. (2005b) *Liberalization strategy for Saudi Arabia ICT market* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.citc.gov.sa/NR/rdonlyres/2D88BF4D-0FB4-4C63-9DAE-4266D72CF417/0/LiberalizationStrategyforSaudiArabiaICTMarketE.pdf</u> [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

CITC. (2005c) *Saudi home computer Initiative* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.tawasul.com.sa/SaHCI/General/Home.htm</u> [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

CITC. (2007) *Internet usage study in KSA - all sectors* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.citc.gov.sa/NR/rdonlyres/2DB93B05-EAFA-4D8F-A680-</u> <u>3AC5CAD2F45A/0/Internet_Usage_Study_in_KSAAll_sectorsEN.pdf</u> [accessed: 15 November 2010].

CITC. (2008) *Internet usage study in KSA – individual* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.citc.gov.sa/NR/rdonlyres/C48F78FB-126D-4319-A2C0-</u> <u>16ED8C20296B/0/CITCIndividualReport2008English.pdf</u> [accessed: 15 November 2010].

CITC. (2009a) *CITC annual report 2009* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.citc.gov.sa/NR/rdonlyres/37A65D75-BB3B-4263-B566-</u> <u>2B9726C60DF4/0/CITC_Annual_Report_2009_En.pdf</u> [accessed: 3 Jun 2010].

CITC. (2009b) *IT report* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.citc.gov.sa/arabic/Reportsandstudies/Reports/Documents/IT%20005%20A%</u> <u>20-%20IT%20Report%202009.pdf</u> [accessed 29 March 2011].

Clarke, S. (2004) A devolved architecture for public sector interoperability. In: Gilchrist, A. Mahon, B. *Information architecture: designing information environments for purpose*. London, Facet Publishing, pp. 145-160.

CMOD. (2002) *Irish public services metadata standard* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.gov.ie/webstandards/metastandards/index.html</u> [accessed: 8 October 2010].

COI. (2007) *Directgov hits one hundred million mark* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.coi.gov.uk/press.php?release=199</u> [accessed: 12 June 2009].

Coles, C. (2003) *Metadata search and presentation* [online]. Available at: <u>http://archive.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/govtalk/documents/cc%20presentation%2002_03.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Computing. (2008) *Video Q&A: John Suffolk, UK government chief information officer* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.computing.co.uk/computing/video/2257018/video-q-john-suffolk-uk</u> [accessed: 11 March 2010].

Cowan, T. Standing, C. (2004) 'The value of user participation in e-commerce system development', *Information Science Journal*, 7, pp. 31-44, [online]. Available at: <u>http://inform.nu/Articles/Vol7/v7p031-045-216.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Creswell, J. (2008) *Research design: qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods approaches.* 3rd ed. Thousand Oaks: Sage Publications.

Creswell, J. (2003) *Research design: qualitative, quantitative and mixed method approaches.* 2nd ed. London: SAGE.

Cross, M. (2004) *Direct to your destination. Guardian News & Media Limited* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.guardian.co.uk/technology/2004/mar/04/Internet.e-government</u> [accessed: 12 June 2009].

Cullen, R. (2009) 'Culture, identity and information privacy in the age of digital government', *Online Information Review*, 33 (3), pp. 405-421.

Cullen, R. Hernon, P. (2004) *Government on the Internet: the citizen's perspective* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.e.govt.nz/resources/networks/vuw-presentation-200406/vuw.ppt</u> [accessed: 11 April 2010].

Dada, D. (2006) 'The failure of e-government in developing countries: a literature review', *The Electronic Journal on Information Systems in Developing Countries*, 26 (7), pp.1-10.

Dam, N. et al. (2005) 'Culture user experience issues in e-government: designing for a multi-culture society', *LNCS*. *3081*, pp. 310-24.

Davison, R. et al. (2000) 'Technology leapfrogging in developing countries - An inevitable luxury?', *EJISDC*, 1 (5), pp. 1-10, [online]. Available at: <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.33.7786&rep=rep1&type=pdf</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

Dawson, A. Hamilton, V. (2006) 'Optimising metadata to make high-value content more accessible to Google users', *Journal of Documentation*, 62 (3), pp. 307 – 327.

Deakins, E. Dillon, S. (2002) 'E-government in New Zealand: the local authority perspective', *The International Journal of Public Sector Management*, 15 (5), pp. 375-398.

Deek, G. (2010) *Development of digital Arabic content: incubation requirements and training needs* [online]. Available at:

http://www.escwa.un.org/information/publications/edit/upload/ICTD-10-TP3.pdf [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

Deloitte Research. (2000) *At the government: the citizens as a customer* [online]. Available at: URL <u>http://www.egov.vic.gov.au/pdfs/e-government.pdf</u> [accessed: 15 June 2009].

Denscombe, M. (2003) *The good research guide: for small-scale social research projects*. Maidenhead, Berkshire: Open University Press.

Devers, K. Frankel, R. (2000) 'Study design in qualitative research-2: sampling and data collection strategies', *Education for Health*, 13(2), pp. 263-271.

Donna, T. et al. (2008) *Sitemap usability* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.nngroup.com/reports/sitemaps/SiteMapUsability-2nd-edition.pdf</u> [accessed: 10 October 2010].

Dublin Core. Available at: http://dublincore.org/ [accessed: 10 June 2010].

Dutta, S. et al. (2005) *Challenges for Information and Communication Technology Development in the Arab World* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.yemenembassy.org/economic/Reports/WEF/Page_186_208_Challenges_for_</u> <u>ICT_Development.pdf</u> [access 10 November 2008].

Dutton, W. at el. (2009) *Oxford Internet survey (2009)* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.oii.ox.ac.uk/downloads/index.cfm?File=research/oxis/OxIS2009_Report.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

Dutton, W. Helsper, E. (2007) *The Internet in Britain* (2007) [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.oii.ox.ac.uk/downloads/index.cfm?File=research/oxis/OxIS2007_Report.pdf</u> [accessed: 7 October 2010].

Ebrahim, Z. Irani, Z. (2005) 'E-government adoption: architecture and barriers', *Business Process Management*, 11 (5), pp. 589-611.

EC. (2004) Action plan for the implementation of the legal framework for electronic *public* procurement [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.epractice.eu/files/media/media_222.pdf</u> [accessed: 11 January 2009].

EC. (2007a) Breaking barriers to e-government: overcoming obstacles to improving *European public services* [online]. Available at: http://www.egovbarriers.org/?view=project_outputs [accessed: 11 January 2009].

EC. (2007b) *Putting citizens first* [online]. Available at: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/information_society/tl/soccul/egov/index_en.htm</u> [accessed: 22 April 2010].

EC. (2009) *ICT for government and public services* [online]. Available at:. <u>http://ec.europa.eu/information_society/activities/egovernment/index_en.htm</u> [accessed: 26 June 2009].

EC. ([no date]) *ICT for government and public services* [online]. Available at: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/information_society/activities/e-government/index_en.htm</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

eGU. (2010) *E-government unite responsibilities* [online]. Available at: <u>http://archive.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/eGovernment/responsibilities/</u> [accessed: 12 July 2010].

Eidaroos, A. al et. (2009) Heuristic Evaluation for e-Government Websites in Saudi Arabia [online]. Available at: <u>https://dspace.lboro.ac.uk/dspacejspui/bitstream/2134/5779/1/Heuristic%20Evaluation%20for%20e-</u> <u>Government%20Websites%20in%20Saudi%20Arabia_final.pdf</u> [accessed: 17 Nov 2011].

EIU. (2009) *E-readiness rankings 2009: the usage imperative* [online]. Available at: http://graphics.eiu.com/pdf/E-readiness%20rankings.pdf [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

Elsheikh, Y. Cullen, A. (2008) 'E-government in Jordan: challenges and opportunities', *Transforming Government People, Process and Policy*, 2 (2), pp. 83-103.

El-Sherbini, M. Klim, G. (2004) 'Metadata and cataloguing practice', *The Electronic Library*, 22 (3), pp. 238-248.

Eschenflder, K. al et. (1997) 'Assessing U.S. federal government websites', *Government Information Quarterly*, 14 (2), pp. 173-189.

ESCWA. (2003) *National profile for the information society in Saudi Arabia* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.escwa.un.org/wsis/reports/docs/SaudiArabia_2005-E.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 May 2010].

ESCWA. (2003) *Profile of the information society in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.escwa.un.org/wsis/reports/docs/KSA-07-E.pdf</u> [accessed: 22 May 2010].

ESCWA .(2004) *Damascus call towards partnership for building the Arab information society* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.itu.int/wsis/docs2/regional/damascus-call.pdf</u> [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

Essers, I. Ettedgui, E. (2003). *Benchmarking e-government in Europe and the US* [online]. Available at: http://gitagaary.ist.psy.edu/wigudag/download2doi=10.1.1.100.2418 %rap=rap1 %type

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.100.3418&rep=rep1&type=pdf [accessed 12 April 2011].

Evangelidis, A. et al. (2002) 'Risk assessment & success factors for e-government in a UK establishment', *EGOV, LNCS*, pp. 395-402.

Evans, G. (2003) *Implementing e-government: an executive report for civil servants and their advisors.* London: Gower Publishing Company.

Evens, D. Yen, D. (2005) 'E-government: an analysis for implementation: framework for understanding culture and social impact', *Government Information Quarterly*, 22, pp. 354-373.

Fahmi, F. (1983) DDC 'Arabic version'. Riyadh: Dar Almarrik.

Fang, Z. (2002) 'E-government in digital era: concept, practice, and development', *International Journal of the Computer, the Internet and Management* 10 (2), pp. 1-22.

FICCI. (2003) *Business potential for Indian ICT sector in Saudi Arabia* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.ficci.com/BusinessPotential.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 May 2007].

Finch, H. (1990) Analysis qualitative material. In: Margaret, S. *Research methods in library and information studies*. London: library Association Publishing Ltd.

Fisher, M. (2004) Developing an information model for information –and knowledge based organisations. In: Gilchrist, A. Mahon, B. *Information architecture: designing information environments for purpose*. London: Facet Publishing, pp. 5-26.

Friedman, B. al et. (2000) 'Trust online', *Communications of the ACM*, 43 (12), pp. 34-40 [online]. Available at: <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.96.1187&rep=rep1&type=pdf</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Fogli, D. (2009) 'End-User Development for e-Government website content creation', LNCS (5435), pp. 126-145.

GAO. (2001) *Electronic government: challenges must be addressed with effective leadership and management* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d01959t.pdf</u> [accessed: 2 October 2010].

Garcia, A. al et. (2005) 'A quality inspection method to evaluate e-government sites', *EHOV.LNCS (3591)*, pp. 198-209.

Garshol, L. (2004) *Metadata? thesauri? taxonomies? Topic Maps?* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.ontopia.net/topicmaps/materials/tm-vs-thesauri.html[accessed: 11 February 2011].</u>

Gauld, R. et al. (2010) 'Do they want it? Do they use it? The 'Demand-Side' of egovernment in Australia and New Zealand', *Government Information Quarterly* 27, pp. 177-186.

George, G. (2001) The best practice review: local eGovernment services [online]. Available at: <u>http://legis.wisconsin.gov/lab/reports/01-0_E-GovFull.pdf</u> [accessed 12 April 2010].

Gharibi, W. Anan, M. (2008) Obstacles of implementing and developing e-government', *Journal of Social Science*, 5 (36).

Gilchrist, A. (2003) 'Thesauri, taxonomies and ontolgies- an etymological note', *Journal of Documentation*, 59 (1), pp.7-18.

Gilchrist, A. Mahon, B. (2004) *Information architecture: designing information environments for purpose*. London, Facet Publishing.

Gilchrist, A. (2004) The taxonomy. In: Gilchrist, A. Mahon, B. *Information architecture: designing information environments for purpose*. London: Facet Publishing, pp. 192-198.

Gilchrist, A. Mahon, B. (2004) *Information architecture: designing information environments for purpose*. London: Facet Publishing.

GIPL. (2003) *Privacy and e-government: privacy impact assessments and privacy commissioners- two mechanisms for protecting privacy to promote citizen truest Online* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.internetpolicy.net/practices/030501pia.pdf</u> [accessed: 13 June 2010].

Google. (2010) *How Google works* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.google.com/howgoogleworks</u>/ [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Google. (2010) *Webmaster guidelines* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?answer=35769</u> [accessed 12 December 2010].

Gordon, T. (2002) *E-government- introduction*. ERCIM News 48. [online]available at: <u>http://www.ercim.org/publication/Ercim_News/enw48/intro.html</u> [accessed: 22 June 2009].

Gorman, G. et al. (2005) *Qualitative research for the information professional: a practical handbook.* 2nd ed. London: Facet.

Gremler, D. (2005) *Introduction to services* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.gremler.net/MKT405_F05/ppoint/405-ch01.ppt</u> [accessed: 15 October 2010].

Grönlund, A. (2007) Lost in competition: the study of the art in e-government research. In: Chen, H. et al. *Digital government: e-government research, case studies, and implementation*, Springer, pp. 61-83.

GSA's Office of Citizen Services and Innovative Technologies. (2011) *Writing content* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.usa.gov/webcontent/managing_content/writing_and_editing.shtml</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

Gumming, M. (2001) *Metadata in the UK. Proc. Int'l on Dublin Core and metadata Application* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.nii.ac.jp/dc2001/proceedings/product/paper-40.pdf</u> [accessed: 11 October 2010].

Hackett, S. Parmanto, B. (2008) 'Homepage is not enough when evaluating web site accessibility', *Internet Research*, 19 (1), pp. 78-87.

Hagans, A. (2005) *High accessibility is effective search engine optimization* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.alistapart.com/articles/accessibilityseo/[accessed 12 April 2010]</u>.

Hai, N. Thanh, T. (2008) 'Strengthening ICT leadership in developing countries', *EJISDC*, 34 (4), pp. 1-13, [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.ejisdc.org/ojs2/index.php/ejisdc/article/download/472/247</u> [accessed 12 October 2010].

Halland, A. Sæth, K. (2004) *An evaluation of the search experience of 25 Norwegian Websites* [online]. Available at:

http://www.freewebs.com/faysalhasan2001/Infocom/Web/SearchExperience.pdf [accessed: 5 December 2010].

Hanapi, M. et al. (2010) 'Accessibility evaluation on Malaysian e-government websites', *Journal of E-government Studies and Best Practice*, pp. 1-11, [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.ibimapublishing.com/journals/JEGSBP/2010/935272/935272.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Hassanzadeh, M. Navidi, F. (2009) 'Web site accessibility evaluation methods in action: a comparative approach for ministerial web sites in Iran', *The Electronic Library*, 28 (6), pp. 789-803.

Hawkins, R. (2009) *Government to spend £1m on website TV ad* [online]. Available: at <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/uk_politics/8436390.stm</u>. [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Haynes, D. (2004) Metadata for information management and retrieval. London: Facet.

Heeks, R. Bailur, S. (2007) 'Analysing e-government research: perspective, philosophies, theories, methods, and practice', *Government Information Quarterly*, 24, pp. 243-265.

Heeks, R. (2001) *Understanding e-Governance for development* [online]. Available at: <u>http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/nispacee/unpan015484.pdf</u> [accessed: 15 June 2009].

Heeks, R. (2003) *Most e-government–for-developing projects fail. How can risks be reduced?* [online]. Available at: <u>http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/cafrad/unpan011226.pdf</u> [accessed: 15 June 2009].

Heeks, R. (2006) Understanding and measuring e-government: international benchmarking studies. UNDESA Workshop, E-participation and E-government: Understanding the Present and Creating the Future [online]. Available at: <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.112.1483&rep=rep1&type=pdf</u> [accessed: 11 May 2010].

Henari, F. Mahboob, R. (2008) 'E-commerce in Bahrain: the non-technical limitation', *Education, Business and Society: Contemporary Middle Eastern Issues*, 1 (3), pp. 213-220.

Henriksson, A. et al. (2006) 'Evaluation instrument for e-government websites', *Electronic Government: an International Journal* [online]. Available at: <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.86.8874&rep=rep1&type=pdf</u> [accessed: 20 May 2010].

Holzer, M. Kim, S. (2007) *Digital governance in municipalities worldwide: a longitudinal assessment of municipal websites throughout the world* [online]. Available at:

http://andromeda.rutgers.edu/~egovinst/Website/PDFs/100%20City%20Survey%202007 %20(Full%20Report).pdf [accessed: 18 March 2010].

Hong, S. et al. (2008) 'Evaluation government website accessibility: software tool Vs human experts', *Management Research News*, 31 (1), pp. 27-40.

Hovy, E. (2007) An outline for the foundations of digital government research. In: Chen, H. et al. *Digital government: e-government research, case studies, and implementation*. Springer, pp. 43-59.

HowTo. *Who we are* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.usa.gov/webcontent/about/council.shtml</u> [accessed 12 April 2011].

Huang, C. (2003). Usability of e-government web-Sites for people with disabilities. *Proceeding on the 36th Conference on System Sciences (HICSS'03)*. Hawaii, 6-9January, 2003. IEEE Computer Society, pp.147.3.

Hung. L. (2006) *The implementation of e-government in Hong Kong. Hong Kong.* Unpublished Master research. The University of Hong Kong.

Hussein, A. (2006) 'E-government architecture in Jordan: A Comparative Analysis', *Journal of Computer Science*, 2 (11), pp. 846-852.

Hwei, K. Smeltzer, L. (2000) 'Finding the needle: controlled vocabularies, resource discovery, and Dublin Core', *Library Collections, Acquisitions & Technical Services*, 24, pp. 205-215.

ICO. (2007) The *Data Protection Act 1998: when and how to complain* [online]. Available at:

http://www.ico.gov.uk/upload/documents/library/data_protection/introductory/data_protection - when and how to complain.pdf [accessed: 12 July 2010].

IDA. (2004) *Multi-channel delivery of eGovernment services* [online]. Available at: www.cisco.com/web/DE/pdfs/publicsector/ida_07_04.pdf [accessed: 11 February 2011].

IDABC. (2005) *The impact of e-government on competitiveness, growth and jobs* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.epma.cz/Docs/The%20impact%20of%20e-government%20on%20competitiveness,%20growth%20and%20jobs.pdf</u> [accessed: 22 June 2009].

IDPM. (2002) *Success and failure in e-government projects*. Institute for Development Policy and Management [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.egov4dev.org/success/index.shtml</u> [accessed: 12 June 2009].

Ifinedo, P. (2007) *Moving towards e-government in a developing society: glimpses of the problems, progress, and prospects in Nigeria* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.ifinedo.com/egobk.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

InfoDev. (2002) *The e-government handbook for developing countries* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.infodev.org/en/Publication.16.html</u> [accessed: 19 Jun 2010].

Internet World State. (2010a) *Alphabetical list of countries: United Kingdom* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.internetworldstats.com/list2.htm</u> [accessed 29 March 2011].

Internet World State. (2010b) *Alphabetical list of countries: Saudi Arabia* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.internetworldstats.com/list2.htm</u> [accessed 29 March 2011].

Internet World Stats. (2010) *Internet world stats: usage and population statistics* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.internetworldstats.com</u> [accessed: 8 October 2010].

Jellinek, D. et al. (2005) *Transformation and culture change. European Review of Political Technologies* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.politech-</u> <u>institute.org/review/articles/HEADSTAR_Transformation_and_Culture_Change_volume</u> <u>2.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 July 2010].

Johnson, B. Christensen, L. (2008) *Educational research quantitative, qualitative, and mixed approaches*. 2nd ed. Los Angeles: Sage Publications.

Kassim, E. Hussin, H. (2009). Government-to-business: from strategy to implementation. *Proceeding 13th IMIMA Conference on Knowledge Management and Innovation in Advancing Economies: Analysis and Solutions*. Marrakech, 9-10 November, 2009, pp. 1213-1225.

KAUST. (2009) *About us* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.kaust.edu.sa</u> [accessed 29 March 2011].

Kelly, J. (2000) *What the web is doing for schools* [online]. Available at: <u>http://specials.ft.com/lifeonthenet/FT3NXTH03DC.html</u> [accessed: 11 February 2011].

Kennedy, P. (2007) *The many faces of information architecture* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.steptwo.com.au/files/kmc_iafaces.pdf</u> [accessed: 10 October 2010].

Kerby, R. (2005) *E-government: provide value to citizens*. European Review of Political Technologies, [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.politech-</u> institute.org/review/articles/KERBY_Richard_volume_1.pdf [accessed: 12 July 2010].

King Abdullah initiative for Arabic content. (2009) *About the initiative* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.econtent.org.sa/AboutInitiative/Pages/AboutInitiative.aspx</u> [accessed: 14 November 2010].

Klumpp, D. (2002) 'From websites to e-government in Germany', *EGOV*, *LNCS*. 2456, pp. 18-25.

Kostopoulos, G. (2004) 'E-government in the Arabian Gulf: a Vision toward Reality', *Electronic Government, an International Journal*,1(3), pp .293 – 299, [online]. Available at:

http://www.digitalgovernment.org/dgrc/dgo2003/cdrom/PAPERS/citsprivacy/kostopoulo s.pdf [accessed: 15 May 2007].

Kripanont, N. (2007) *Examining a technology acceptance model of Internet usage by academics within Thai Business Schools .PhD thesis. Victoria University*, [online]. Available at <u>http://eprints.vu.edu.au/1512/1/Kripanont.pdf</u> [accessed 12 March 2011].

Kuzma, J. (2009) 'Regulatory compliance and web accessibility of UK parliament sites', *Journal of Information, Law & Technology*, pp. 1-15, [online]. Available at: <u>http://www2.warwick.ac.uk/fac/soc/law/elj/jilt/2009_2/kuzma/kuzma.pdf</u> [accessed: 13 October 2010].

Lash, J. (2002) *Information architecture is not usability* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.digital-web.com/articles/information_architecture_is_not_usability/</u> [accessed: 9 June 2007].

Lassnig, M. Markus, M. (2003) 'Usage of e-government services in European Regions', *EGOV, LNCS 2739*, pp. 143-146.

Lau, E. (2003) *Challenges for e-government development*. 5th Global Forum on Reinventing Government, [online]. Available at: <u>http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/UN/UNPAN012241.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 July 2010].

LAWs. (2004) *Local government list-guidance notes* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.esd.org.uk/LGCLGuidanceNotes.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

Layne, K. Lee, J. (2001) 'Developing fully functional e-government: a four stage model', *Government Information Quarterly*, 18, pp. 122-136.

Lebech, A. (2003) *Privacy and e-government: enterprise challenges for Danish government* [online]. Available at: http://www.zurich.ibm.com/pdf/privacysummit/Lebech.pdf [accessed: 12 August 2010].

Lee, S. et al. (2007) 'Accessibility evaluation of Korean e-government', *LNCS*, pp. 73-78.

Leitner, C. Kreuzeder, M. (2005) 'Organisational changes, skills and the role of leadership required by e-government', *EGOV, LNCS*, pp. 210-217.

Li, F. (2003) 'Implementing e-government strategy in Scotland: current situation and emerging issues', *IDEA Group Publishing*, pp. 44-65.

Lisa, M. (2004) *Developing a successful e-government strategy* [online]. Available at: <u>http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/apcity/unpan000343.pdf</u> [accessed: 22 May 2010].

Liu, P. (2001) 'Metadata standard for web-based resources', IEEE, pp. 70-76.

Liu, W. (2004) Metadata applications in developing countries: the example of Chain. In: Gorman, G. Dorner, D. *Metadata applications and management*. London, Facet Publishing, pp. 322-336.

Löfstedt, U. (2005) 'E-government –assessment of current research and some proposals for future direction', *International Journal of Public System*,1, pp. 39-52.

Lowery, L. ([no date]) *Developing a successful e-government strategy* [online]. Available at:

http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/apcity/unpan000343.pdf [accessed: 12 November 2010].

Mahmood, Z. (2009). E-government: stages models for successful development. Proceeding 13th IMIMA Conference on Knowledge Management and Innovation in Advancing Economies: Analysis and Solutions. Marrakech, 9-10 November, 2009, pp. 77-83.

Margetts, H. (2006) 'E-government in Britain-a decade on', *Parliamentary Journal*,59 (2), pp. 250-265.

Mathes, A. (2004) Folksonomies-Cooperative classification and communication through shared metadata [online]. Available at: http://www.adammathes.com/academic/computer-mediatedcommunication/folksonomies.html [accessed: 15 November 2010].

Maurer, D. (2006) *What is usability* [online].Available at: <u>http://www.steptwo.com.au/papers/kmc_whatisusability/pdf/KMC_WhatIsUsability.pdf</u> [accessed: 10 June 2007].

Melitski, J. (2006) The evolution of information technology in the public sector. In Rabin, J. Hildreth, B. Miller G. Handbook of Public Administration 3ed. FL: CRC Press, pp.796-780.

McLaughlin, R. Greenwood, A. (2004) Building a business taxonomy. In: Gilchrist, A. Mahon, B. *Information architecture: designing information environments for purpose*. London: Facet Publishing, pp. 215-224.

McMenemy, D. et al. (2007) A handbook of ethical practice: a practical guide to dealing with ethical issues in information and library work. Oxford: Chandos Publishing.

MICT. (2007a) *National communication and information technology plan* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.mcit.gov.sa/NR/rdonlyres/E8C255A7-E423-4F36-B9B3-</u> <u>C5CAAB6AE87A/0/2NICTPEng.pdf</u> [accessed: 22 May 2010]. MICT. (2007b) *IT criminal laws* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.mcit.gov.sa/english/Regulations/CriminalLaws/</u> [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

MICT. (2009) *NCITP annual report* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.mcit.gov.sa/downloads/report2829.pdf</u> [accessed: 11 February 2011].

MICT. (2010) *NCITP newsletter* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.mcit.gov.sa/NR/rdonlyres/02C61E3C-9FAC-4770-8310-</u> <u>0F67259E67E3/0/1431_6_29.pdf</u> [accessed: 11 February 2011].

MOCI. (2001) *eCommerce* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.commerce.gov.sa/ecomm/book.asp</u> [accessed: 15 Jun 2009].

MOCI. (2005) *Saudi Arabia in WTO* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.commerce.gov.sa/english/moci.aspx?PageObjectId=714</u> [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

MOEP. (2000-2004) *Seventh development plan* [online]. Available at:<u>http://www.mep.gov.sa/index.jsp;jsessionid=42DB13ADC8CA0DED16CF1051663B2</u> E35.beta?event=ArticleView&Article.ObjectID=41 [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

MOFA. (2006a) *The Kingdom: site and geographical position* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.mofa.gov.sa/Detail.asp?InSectionID=251&InNewsItemID=46466</u> [accessed: 29 May 2010].

MOFA. (2006b) *The municipal landmark elections: a historical background* [online]. Available at:

http://www.mofa.gov.sa/Detail.asp?InSectionID=4081&InNewsItemID=50545 [accessed: 12 May 2007].

MOHE. (2009) *Government universities* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.mohe.gov.sa/en/studyinside/Government-</u>

<u>Universities/Pages/default.aspx?typoText=Government+Universities&typoPath=%2Fen</u>%2Fstudyinside%2FGovernment%2DUniversities%2FPages%2Fdefault%2Easpx&typoImage=%2Fen%2Fflash%2Fimages%2Fsection01%2Fthumb%5F01%2Epng [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

Misra, D. (2006) *Defining e-government: a citizen-centric criteria based approach* [online]. Available at:

http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/UNPAN/UNPAN025373.pdf [accessed: 15 May 2007].

Mittman, J. (2007). *Dubai becomes first Arab nation to enact data protection law* [online]. Available at.

http://privacylaw.proskauer.com/2007/04/articles/international/dubai-becomes-first-arabnation-to-enact-data-protection-law/ [accessed: 11 February 2011].

Mohamed, K. (2006) 'The impact of metadata in web resources discovery'. *Online Information Review*, 30 (2), pp. 155-167.

Morison, J. (2002) *E-government: OFMDFM review of public administration research briefing paper* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.rpani.gov.uk/e_government.pdf</u> [accessed: 24 June 2009].

Morville, P. (2005) Ambient findability. CA: O'Reilly Media.

Morville. P, Rosenfeld. L. (2006) *Information architecture for world wide web*. USA: O'Reilly.

NAA. (2006) Australian government implementation manual: AGLS metadata version 2.0 [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.naa.gov.au/Images/AGLS_Manual_v2_tcm2-914.pdf</u> [accessed: 10 October 2010].

Nair, S. Jeevan, V. (2004) 'A brief overview of metadata formats', *DESIDOC Bulletin of Inf Technol*, 24 (4), pp. 3-11.

NAO. (2002) *Government on the web II* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.nao.org.uk/idoc.ashx?docId=0bee7854-d0b7-4804-a69b-154cab848321&version=-1</u> [accessed: 11 February 2011].

National e-Learning Center. (2010) *E-learning and distance education national centre* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.elc.edu.sa/portal/</u> [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

Ndou, V. (2004) 'E-government for developing countries: opportunities and challenges', *The Electronic Journal on Information Systems in Developing Countries*, 18 (1), pp. 1-24, [online]. Available at: http://gitagaary.iot.psy.edu/viewdog/download2doi=10.1.1.127.0483 %rep=rep1 %type=pdf

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.127.9483&rep=rep1&type=pdf [accessed: 22 May 2010].

New Zealand Government Portal. (2011) *Using this site* [online]. Available at: <u>http://newzealand.govt.nz/about/usingthissite#browsing</u> [accessed: 10 October 2010].

Ngoen, W. (2010) *The impact of e-commerce on traditional shopping* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.slideshare.net/sunamigirl/the-impact-of-ecommerce-on-traditional-shopping</u> [accessed: 9 December 2010].

Nielsen, J. ([no date]) *Usability 101: introduction to usability* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.useit.com/alertbox/20030825.html</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Nielsen, J. (2000) Designing web usability. Indianapolis: David Dwyer.

Nyaboga, A. Mwaura, M. (2006) 'E-government: the implementation of effective digital technologies to improve the delivery of government services to their consumers (Citizens)', *The Review of Business Information System*, 10 (1), pp. 93-96.

NZSSC. (2000) *E-government and information management for 'Govt.nz' - A view from the inside: components of an e-government programme* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.e.govt.nz/services/portal/arma/chapter7.html</u> [accessed: 12 May 2010].

NZSSC. (2006) *Enabling transformation a strategy for e-government 2006* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.e.govt.nz/about-egovt/strategy/strategy-nov-06.pdf</u> [accessed: 20 April 2010].

NZSSC. (2005). *NZGLS metadata element set* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.e.govt.nz/standards/nzgls/standard</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

O'Leary, Z. (2004) The essential guide to doing research. London: SAGE.

Oates, B. (2006) Researching information systems and computing. London: SAGE.

OECD. (2001) *The hidden threat to e-government: avoiding large government IT failures* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/19/12/1901677.pdf</u> [accessed: 11 April 2010].

OECD. (2003) *The e-government imperative: main findings* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/60/60/2502539.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

OECD. (2006) Good governance for development (GfD) in Arab countries initiative [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/36/28/36926405.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

OECD. (2003) *ICT and economic growth: evidence from OECD countries, industry and firms* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.labs-associados.org/docs/OCDE_TIC.PDF</u> [accessed: 22 June 2009].

Office for National Statistics. (2007) *e-Government:* 6 in 10 web users visit government sites [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.statistics.gov.uk/CCI/nugget.asp?ID=1716&Pos=7&ColRank=2&Rank=240</u> [accessed 26 January 2011].

Office of Management and Budget. (2002) *E-Government strategy* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.usa.gov/Topics/Includes/Reference/egov_strategy.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Office of the e-Enovy. (2003) *Guidelines for UK government websites: framework for local government* [online]. Available at: <u>http://archive.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/e-government/docs/localgov/pdf/localgov.pdf</u> [accessed: 10 November 2008].

Office of the e-Enovy. (2006) *E-government metadata standard: version 3.1*[online]. Available at: <u>http://www.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/media/273711/egmsv3-1.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Office of the e-Envoy. (2001) *E-government metadata framework* [online]. Available at: <u>http://archive.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/e-envoy/framework-egmf/\$file/ukmetadata-framework-v1-2001-05.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 June 2010].

Olsen, W.(2004) *Triangulation in social research: qualitative and quantitative methods can really be mixed* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.ccsr.ac.uk/staff/Triangulation.pdf</u> [accessed: 16 April 2009].

OMB. (2002) *E-government strategy: simplified delivery of services to citizens* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/inforeg/egovstrategy.pdf</u> [accessed: 16 April 2007].

OnTheIssues. (2000) Al Gore on technology: 2000 democratic nominee for president; former vice president [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.ontheissues.org/Celeb/Al_Gore_Technology.htm</u> [accessed: 12 May 2010].

OpenNet Initiative. (2004) *Internet filtering in Saudi Arabia in 2004* [online]. Available at: <u>http://opennet.net/studies/saudi</u> [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

Owei, V. et al. (2006) Unbundling e-government services delivery in developing countries: development framework and marketing strategies [online]. Available at: http://www.iseing.org/emcis/EMCIS2006/Proceedings/Contributions/C93/CRC/E-Gov%20Services%20in%20Developing%20Countries%20-%20revision%201.pdf [accessed: 12 June 2010].

Pagano, C. Cook, M. (2004) *The New York State-local Internet gateway prototype project*. [online]. Available at:

http://www.ctg.albany.edu/publications/reports/current_practice/current_practice.pdf [accessed: 26 June 2009].

Panopoulou, E. (2008). 'A framework for evaluating web sites of public authorities', *Aslib Proceeding: New Information Perspective*, 60 (5), pp. 546- 517.

Parks, T. (2005) *A few misconceptions about e-government* [online]. Available at: <u>http://asiafoundation.org/pdf/ICT_eGov.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 June 2010].

Pascual, P. (2003) *E-government* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.apdip.net/publications/iespprimers/eprimer-</u> egov.pdf#search=%22financing%20e-government%22 [accessed: 16 April 2007].

Phelps, R. et al. (2007) Organising and managing your research: a practical guide for postgraduates. London ; Los Angeles: SAGE.

Pickard, A. (2007) Research methods in information. London: Facet.

Pons, A. (2004) 'E-government for Arab countries', *Journal of Global Information Technology Management*, 7 (1), pp. 30- 46.

Powell, A. (2000) *A UK e-government metadata framework* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.ukoln.ac.uk/metadata/publications/e-gov-metadata/</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Prates, C. (2001) *E-government –realising the benefits of information technology and improving public services delivering* [online]. Available at: <u>http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/UN/UNPAN001040.pdf</u> [accessed: 22 April 2010].

Preece, J. (1993) *A guide to usability: human factors in computing*. England: Harlow: [Milton Keynes] : Addison-Wesley ; Open University.

Princeton University.(2008) *Guide to creating website information architecture and content* [online]. Available at:

http://www.princeton.edu/communications/services/docs/IAguide2.pdf [accessed 12 May 2009].

Privacy International. (2007) *Map of surveillance societies around the world* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.privacyinternational.org</u>/ [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

Qasim, H. (1995) Introduction to library and information. Dar Qrib.

Quam. E. (2004) Metadata and taxonomy integration in government Portals. In Gorman. G, Dorner. D. *Metadata applications and management*. London: Facet, pp 95-108.

Queensland Government. (2011). *Checkpoint 15 - Site navigation [online]*. *Available at:* <u>http://www.qld.gov.au/web/cue/module2/checkpoints/checkpoint15</u>/ [accessed 17 October 2010].

Rahel, B. (2007) *How to develop a great FAQ page for an online course* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.elearnmag.org/subpage.cfm?section=best_practices&article=39-1</u> [accessed: 17 March 2010].

Rebecca, H. et al. (2004) *Beyond access: bridging the digital divide* [online]. Available at: <u>http://is2.lse.ac.uk/asp/aspecis/20040064.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 September 2010].

Reffat, R. (2004) *Developing a successful e-government* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.araburban.org/AUDI/English/Articles_en/310804Article2.htm</u> [accessed: 23 May 2007].

Regan, P. (2008). Privacy on an electronic government context. In Chen, H at el. *Digital Government: E-government research, case studies, and implementation*. Springer Science, Businesses Media, LLC. pp. 127-140.

Riley, T. (2004) *E-government: the digital divide and information sharing: examining the issues* [online]. Available at:

http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/APCITY/UNPAN027263.pdf [accessed: 6 October 2010].

Robertson, J. (2008) *Metadata fundamentals of Intranets and websites* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.steptwo.com.au/files/kmc_metadata.pdf</u> [accessed: 11 November 2010].

Rothenberg, J. et al. (2005) *Designing a national standard for discovery metadata: improving access to digital information in the Dutch government* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.rand.org/pubs/technical_reports/2005/RAND_TR185.pdf</u> [accessed: 10 October 2010].

Rotthier, S. (2004) 'E-government policies, strategies and implementation: e-government in Federal Country Belgium', *EGOV, LNCS. 3183*, pp. 549-551.

Saeed, H. Chaudhry, A. (2002) 'Using Dewy decimal classification scheme (DDC) for building taxonomies for knowledge organisation', *Journal of Documentation*, 58 (5), pp.575-583.

Saidi, N. Yared, H. (2002) *E-government: technology for good governance, development and democracy in the MENA countries* [online]. Available at: http://www.passia.org/goodgov/resources/e-government.pdf [accessed:11 May 2010].

Sait, S. et al. (2004) 'E-commerce in Saudi Arabia: adoption and perspectives', *AJIS*, 12 (1), pp. 54-74.

Sakowicz, M. (2003) *How to evaluate e-government? different methodologies and methods* [online]. Available at: <u>http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/nispacee/unpan009486.pdf</u> [accessed: 20 March 2010].

Salem. F. (2006) *Exploring e-government barriers in the Arab States*. Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs [online]. Available at: <u>http://belfercenter.ksg.harvard.edu/files/DSGeGOVBRIEF_egov_fadi.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 June 2009].

Salford City Council. (2011) *User satisfaction survey* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.salford.gov.uk/usersurvey.htm</u> [accessed 26 January 2011].

Saudi Arabia General Investment Authority. (2010) *Why Saudi Arabia: the hard facts* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.sagia.gov.sa/en/Why-Saudi-Arabia/The-hard-facts/</u> [accessed: 2 Jun 2010].

Saudi Arabian Monetary Agency. (2010) Available at. http://www.sama.gov.sa/sites/SAMAEN/Pages/Home.aspx [accessed: 18 May 2010].

Saudi Post. (2010) Government services: driving license renewal [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.sp.com.sa/English/SaudiPost/ProductsServices/Pages/GovernmentalServices.</u> <u>aspx</u> [accessed 12 April 2010].

Schweighofer, E. (2003) 'E-government in the European Commission', *ECOV.LNCS*. 2739, pp. 187-190.

Schwester, R. (2009) 'Examining the barriers to e-government adoption', Electronic *Journal of e-government*, 7 (1), pp. 113-122, [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.ejeg.com/issue/download.html?idArticle=184</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

Section 508. *About us* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.section508.gov/index.cfm?fuseAction=AboutUs</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Seidel, J. (1998) *Qualitative data analysis* [online]. Available at: <u>ftp://ftp.qualisresearch.com/pub/qda.pdf</u> [accessed: 22 June 2010].

Seifert, J. (2003) A primer on e-government: sectors, stages, opportunities and challenges of online government [online]. Available at: http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/RL31057.pdf [accessed: 12 April 2010].

SEOMOZ. (2010) *The beginners guide to SEO* [online]. Available at: <u>http://guides.seomoz.org/beginners-guide-to-search-engine-optimization</u> [accessed: 11 February 2011].

Sethi, N. Sethi, V. ([no date]) *E-government implementation: a case study of Dubai e-government* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.csi-sigegov.org/egovernance_pdf/22_185-195.pdf</u> [accessed: 11 February 2011].

Shalhoub, Z. (2006) 'Trust, privacy and security in electronic business: the case of the GCC countries', *Information Management & Computer Security*, 14 (5), pp. 270-283.

Shetty, A. (2003) *Why most e-government projects fail* [online]. Available: URL <u>http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/2003/11/15/stories/2003111500050800.htm</u> [accessed: 10 June 2009].

Shih, T .at el. (2002) 'An integrated framework for recommendation system in ecommerce', *Industrial Management & Data System*, 102 (8), pp. 417-431.

Shihri, A. (2004). *Saudi edict bans mobile phone cameras* [online]. Available at: http://www.usatoday.com/tech/world/2004-09-30-saudi-phone-ban_x.htm [accessed: 12 November 2010].

Siau, K. Long, L. (2005) 'Synthesizing e-government stage models – a meta-synthesis based on meta-ethnography approach', *Industrial Management & Data Systems*, 105 (4), pp. 443-458.

Signore, O. et al. (2005) *E-government challenges and opportunities* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.w3c.it/papers/cmg2005Italy.pdf</u> [accessed: 15 May 2007].

Silcock. R. (2001) 'What is e-government?', *Hansard Society for Parliamentary Government, Parliamentary Affairs*, 1 (54), pp. 88-101.

Silva, M. (2006) *E-government in Brazil: the current situation, analysis, evaluation and challenges* [online]. Available: <u>http://www.waseda.jp/assoc-cioacademy/pdf/dasilva.pdf</u> [accessed: 10 Jun 2007].

Slater, M. (1999) *Research methods in library and information studies*. London: Library Association.

Smith, A. (2001) 'Applying evaluation criteria to New Zealand government', *International Journal of Information Management*, 21, pp. 137-149.

Stibbe, M. (2005) 'E-government security', Infosecurity Today, 2 (3), pp. 8-10.

Strutt, S. (1997) 'Cataloguing and the Internet: considerations at the British library', *Library Review*, 46 (7), pp. 490-499.

Sugimoto, S. Rollitt, K. (2005) *Questionnaire on DCMES : standard - translations – use* [online]. Available at:

http://dublincore.org/groups/languages/Survey_of_DC_Implementations_2004_FINAL.D OC[accessed: 7 June 2009].

Sukkar, N. (2004) 'The digital divide and development', IEEE, pp. 27-28.

Sutanta, H. et al. (2010) 'Impediments in e-planning in local government - Indonesian case study', *FIG Congress*, pp. 1-10, [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.fig.net/pub/fig2010/papers/ts02b%5Cts02b_sutanta_rajabifard_et_al_4142.pd</u> <u>f</u> [accessed: 12 November 2010].

Tambouris, E. et al. (2007) 'Metadata for digital collections of e-government resources', *The Electronic Library*, 25 (2), pp. 176-192.

Tambouris, E. Tarabanis, K. (2004) 'An overview of DC-based e-government metadata standard and initiative', *LNCS 3183*, pp. 40-47.

Tan, M. Teo, T. (1998) 'Factors influencing the adoption of the Internet', *International Journal of Electronic Commerce*, 1(3), pp. 4-18, [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.bschool.nus.edu.sg/staff/bizteosh/TanTeoIJEC1998AdoptInternet.pdf</u> [accessed: 10 April 2010].

Taylor Nelson Sofres. (2003) *Government online: an international perspective. Annual Global Report* [online]. Available at: <u>www.epractice.eu/files/media/media_872.pdf</u> [accessed: 29 March 2010].

Teddlie, C. Tashakkori, A. (2009) Foundations of mixed methods research: integrating quantitative and qualitative approaches in the social and behavioral sciences. USA: Sage Publication.

Thanh, N. (2008) 'Strengthening ICT leadership in developing countries', *EJISDC*, 34 (4), pp. 1-13, [online]. Available at:

http://www.ejisdc.org/ojs2/index.php/ejisdc/article/viewFile/472/247 [accessed: 11 June 2010].

The e-summit. (2003) *Speech by Tony Blair to e-Summit* [online]. Available at: <u>http://webhome.idirect.com/~stelex/tony_blair.htm</u> [accessed: 11 April 2010].

The Independent. (1994) 'Saudi Arabia bans all satellite dishes', *The Independent*. 29 June 1994, p. 12.

Titah, R. Barki, H. (2005) E-government adoption and acceptance: a literature review [online]. Available at: <u>http://neumann.hec.ca/igti/cahiers%20de%20recherche/chaireIGTIcahier0503.pdf</u> [accessed 12 December 2010].

Torres, L. et al. (2005) 'E-government development on delivering public services among EU cities', *Government Information*, 22, pp. 217-283.

UNDESA. (2002) *Plan of action: e-government for development* [online]. Available at: <u>http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/un/unpan006022.pdf</u> [accessed: 29 April 2010].

UNESA. (2003) *Global e-government survey* [online]. Available at: <u>http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/un/unpan016066.pdf</u> [accessed: 11 May 2010].

UNESA. (2004) *Global e-government development report*. [online]Available at: <u>http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/un/unpan019207.pdf</u> [accessed: 17 May 2010].

UNESA. (2005) *Global e-government readiness report: from e-government to e-inclusion* [online]. Available at:

http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/un/unpan021888.pdf [accessed: 22 April 2010].

UNESA. (2008) *Global e-government readiness report 2008: From e-government to e-inclusion* [online]. Available at:

http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/un/unpan028607.pdf [accessed: 16 April 2007].

UNESA. (2010) *E*-government survey: leveraging e-government at a time of financial and economic crisis [online]. Available at:

http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/un-dpadm/unpan038851.pdf [accessed: 11 May 2010].

UNDP. (2006) Kingdom of Bahrain: supporting political reform in partnership with Bahrain Institute for Political Development (BIPD) [online]. Available at: http://www.undp.org.bh/Files/BIPD/51910.pdf [accessed: 12 May 2010].

UNDP. (2009) Arab Knowledge Report 2009: towards productive intercommunication for knowledge [online]. Available at: http://www.mbrfoundation.ae/English/Documents/AKR-2009-En/AKR-English.pdf [accessed: 10 October 2010].

Ungar, J. (2004) *A taxonomy for metadata and information architecture* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.dtic.mil/mlw/2004/presentations/Ungar.ppt</u> [accessed: 10 October 2010].

Ungar, J. (2004) *A taxonomy for metadata and information architecture* [online]. Available at www.dtic.mil/mlw/2004/presentations/Ungar.ppt [accessed: 11 February 2011].

Usability.gov. *Navigation* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.usability.gov/pdfs/chapter7.pdf</u> [accessed 17 October 2010].

Vassilalkis, C. et al. (2005) 'Barriers to electronic services development', *E-Services Journal*, 4 (1), pp. 41-63.

Venkatesh, V. at el. (2003) 'Users acceptance of information technology: toward a unified view', *MIS Quarterly*, 27 (3), pp. 425-478.

W3C. (1999) *Web content accessibility guidelines 1.0* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.w3.org/TR/WCAG10/#d-link</u> [accessed: 20 March 2010].

W3C. (1994) *Introduction to web accessibility* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.w3.org/WAI/intro/accessibility</u> [accessed: 10 October 2010].

Wang, Z. at el. (2007) 'Using classification schemes and thesauri to build an organizational taxonomy for organizing content and aiding navigation', *Journal of Documentation*, 64 (6), pp.842-876.

Wangpipatwong, S. et al. (2008) Understanding citizen's continuance Intention to use egovernment website: a composite view of technology acceptance model and computer self-efficacy, *The Electronic Journal of e-Government*, 6 (1), pp1-64,[online]. Available

at

http://www.ejeg.com/search/index.html?name=keywords&value=%20technology%20acc eptance%20model [accessed 11 April 2010].

Warner, A. (2004) Information architecture and vocabularies for browse and search. In: Gilchrist, A. Mahon, B. *Information architecture: designing information environments for purpose*. London: Facet Publishing, pp. 177-191.

Web Definition. (2010) *E-readiness definition* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.google.co.uk/search?hl=en&rlz=1T4GGLL_en-</u> <u>GBGB365GB365&defl=en&q=define:E-</u> <u>readiness&sa=X&ei=XkYMTJ6VGJ720wSn9Mhb&ved=0CBQQkAE</u> [accessed: 22 May 2010].

Website of the UK government. *Directgov* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.direct.gov.uk/en/index.htm</u> [accessed: 11 June 2010].

West, D. (2003) *Global e-government: 2003* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.insidepolitics.org/egovt03int.html</u> [accessed: 12 June 2010].

West, D. (2007) *Global e-government: 2007* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.insidepolitics.org/egovt07int.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 June 2010].

West, D. (2008) *Improving technology utilization in electronic government around the world, 2008*. The Brookings Institution [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.brookings.edu/reports/2008/0817_e-government_west.aspx</u> [accessed: 15 June 2009].

White. M. (2004) 'Viewpoint information architecture', *The Electronic Library*, 22 (3), pp. 218-219.

White, M. (2005) The Content management handbook. Abingdon : Facet Publishing.

Williams, I. (2007) *Directgov launches site for young citizens* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.v3.co.uk/vnunet/news/2186457/uk-government-launches-site</u> [accessed: 12 June 2009].

Williamson, K. at al. (2002) *Research methods for students, academics and professionals: information management and systems.* 2nd ed. Australia: CIS.

Wilson, A. (2002) *Australian government locator service* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.egov.vic.gov.au/Documents/agls.ppt</u> [accessed: 10 October 2010].

Wodtke, C. (2002) *Information architecture: blueprint for the web*. USA: New Riders Publishing.

Woods, E. (2004) *Building a corporate taxonomy: benefits and challenges* [online]. Available at:

http://www.metier.dk/attachments/110_Whitepaper_20041019_Ovum01.pdf [accessed: 11 February 2011].

Woolley, R. (2007) *Utah government taxonomy: categorizing and tagging Utah e-government services* [online]. Available at:

http://dts.utah.gov/egovernment/documents/utGovTaxonomy070223.pdf [accessed: 11 February 2011].

WSIS. (2003) *Saudi Arabia: information and telecommunication technology* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.itu.int/wsis/docs2/pc3/off11rev1.doc</u> [accessed: 12 May 2010].

WUIER. (2009) *The 2009 Waseda university international e-government ranking released* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.giti.waseda.ac.jp/GITS/news/download/eGovernment_Ranking2009_en.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 June 2010].

Wyld, D. (2004) 'The 3 Ps: the essential elements of a definition of e-government', *Journal of E-government*, 1 (1), pp. 17-22.

Yan, H. Zaphiris, P. ([no date]) *The usability and content accessibility of the e-government in the UK* [online]. Available at: <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.140.5076&rep=rep1&type=pdf</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Yasin, M. Yavas, U. (2007) 'An analysis of e-business practices in the Arab culture: current inhibitors and future strategies', *Cross Cultural Management: An International Journal*, 14 (1), pp. 68-73

Yesser. (2005) *YEFI-Yesser framework for interoperability* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.yesser.gov.sa/en/BuildingBlocks/Documents/YEFI.pdf</u> [accessed: 12 October 2010].

Yesser. (2006) *Strategy & action plan* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.yesser.gov.sa/ar/MechanismsAndRegulations/transformation_measurement_mechanism/Documents/150_Services_Report.pdf</u> [accessed: 3 Jun 2010].

Yesser. (2009). *Qudratak initiative* [online]. Available at: <u>http://qudratak.yesser.gov.sa/default.aspx</u> [accessed 13 January 2010]

Zain, A. (2005) 'The use of metadata in Arabic libraries website: Egypt and Saudi Arabia', *Cybrarians Journal. 3*, [online] Available at <u>http://www.journal.cybrarians.info/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=15</u> <u>4:--metadata------&catid=69:2010-07-11-10-54-31&Itemid=66[accessed: 11</u> February 2011].

Zone-h. (2010) *Unrestricted information* [online]. Available at: <u>http://www.zone-h.org/archive/filter=1/domain=gov.uk/fulltext=1/page=28</u> [accessed: 19 August 2010].

Zone-h. (2011) *Unrestricted information* [online]. Available at <u>http://www.zone-h.org/archive [accessed: 11 February 2011]</u>.

Appendix A: Directgov FOI Email



Appendix B: The questionnaire

Dear Sir,

I would like first to think you in advance for your co-operation and assistance in answering the following questionnaire titled 'eGovernment in Saudi Arabia: an investigation from information architecture perspective'. I am a PhD students at the department of Computer Sciences at Strathclyde University- UK, Glasgow, and I am working on the topic in order to fulfillment of the degree of the PhD in the field of information and library studies.

The questionnaire is designed to work with other data collection tools, which are developed for the same purpose of the study. The questionnaire is divided into five sections: Section one background Information including age, education level and monthly income, Section two about your Internet experience (e.g., place of using the Internet, factors effecting using the Internet). Section three is about eGovernment awareness and use, such as how government information and services is searched. Section four is about how easy for users to identify the government information and services public providers. Finally, eGovernment non-technical barriers that could stand for the development of the project in the country.

It is important to note that all information and data provided here will be treated confidentially, and it will be used for the purpose of the study only. There is no right or wrong answer, and your opinions just reflect your conception of the subject only. As an expression of my gratitude for your cooperation in completing this study, I am pleased to send you a copy of the study's results if you like just fill your details in the section on this at the end of the questionnaire. Finally, through your cooperation, the results of this study will contribute to improve the methods and strategies of the development of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia.

Abdulrahman Nasser ALASEM

Alasem3@gmail.com

Riyadh +966505853836 Glasgow +447872906365

Background Information

1. Age:	\bigcirc 20 - 30 \bigcirc 41 - 50	31-40Above	-	
2. Occupation:	□ Student □ □ Government wo	Teachers rker		rsity Lecturer sector worker
3. Education:	 Diploma/ Unive Other, please spectrum 	•	□ Master/)	PhD
4. Monthly incom	ne: \Box Less than 2 \Box 6000 – 8000		000 – 4000 ove 8000	□ 4000 – 6000
	Inte	rnet experie	ence	

5. Have you ever used the Internet?

 \Box Yes

□ No (If no, please go to question 17)

eGovernment Use

6. Have you ever (*If no, please go to question 17*)

	Yes	No					
- Sent an e-mail to a government agency							
- Printed out an e-form and then post it, fax it or hand it in							
- Completed government online forms							
- Used interactive government electronic services							
- Pay government services							

7. How often do you use the Internet daily?

 \Box Less than 1 hour \Box Between 1 and 3 hours \Box More than 3 hours

9.	Where do you usually	y access the Intern	net?	
	Home	□ Work	□ University	Internet café
	Public Library	□ Other, pleas	e specify ()

 9. How long have you been using the Internet? □ Less than a year □ 1-2 years □ 2 - 4 years □ Five years or more
 10. What do you mainly use the Internet for? (<i>Choose more than one option if applicable</i>) E-mail Entertainment Information & Knowledge Search Other
11. In general how would you rate yourself in using the Internet?

12. To what extent do the factors listed below affect you when you use the Internet?

	Completely Disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Completely Agree
- Slow Internet connection					
- Expensive Internet subscription					
- Lack of computer skills					

13. In general which of the methods do you use most often to search the Saudi electronic government information and services? (Choose more than one option if applicable)

□ Searching using known search engine, e.g., Google.

 \Box Directly to the agency website link.

□ Searching the Saudi National eGovernment Portal.

 \Box Other, please specify (.....)

14. How did you find your experience in searching for government information?

□ Easy, and I found what I was looking for.

□ I found the information I was looking for after several attempts, in several places.

□ Difficult, and I did not find what I was looking for.

15. To what extent do the factors listed below affect you when searching for government information and services?

	Completely Disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Completely Agree
- Difficulty in identifying which government agencies provide the information or services I require					
- Lack of availability of government content					
- Absence of effective search facility					
- Lack of information organisation schemas.(e.g., browsing by subjects, audiences, tasks)					
- Difficulty in formulating the search query					
- Poor search results					

16. Are you satisfied with the level of performance of Saudi Arabia eGovernment? □ Dissatisfied □ Somewhat satisfied □ I don't know □ Satisfied Very satisfied

.....

 \square

Public Services Providers

17. Imagine you are in the Saudi National eGovernment Portal looking for the following information:

- Saudi Arabia official holidays. What government agency/ies may provide this information? () Which words or phrases would you use to search for it?
- Employing students in the summer holidays. What government agency/ies may
provide this information? ()
Which words or phrases would you use to search for it?
- Information on Saudi embassies. What government agency/ies may provide this
information? ()

Which words or phrases would you use to search for it?
- Countries not authorised to travel to. What government agency/ies may provide this information? ()
Which words or phrases would you use to search for it?
- Replacing a damaged passport. What government agency/ies may provide this information? ()
Which words or phrases would you use to search for it?
- A passport for a child born abroad. What government agency/ies may provide this information? ()
Which words or phrases would you use to search for it?

18. In general which channel do you use most often for transactions with government agencies?

 \Box Personal Visit \Box Phone \Box Agencies \Box Internet \Box Others

.....

eGovernment non-technical Barriers

19. Electronic government initiatives all over the world generally face some challenges. The following table identifies some of them. In your view, to what extent can these challenges lead to the failure of the Saudi eGovernment initiative?

	Completely Disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Completely Agree
- Users' lack of IT knowledge					
- Social and culture issues					
- Lack of user participation in project development					
- Lack of studies which identifying the users' needs of eGovernment					
eooveniment					

- Lack of proper laws and legislation			
- Trust and Confidence			
- Lack of marketing			
- Lack of skilled IT staff and leadership support			

20. Are there any points not presented in this questionnaire that you would like to add?

••••	•••	•••	••	•••	••	••	••	•••	•••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	•••	••	•••	•••	•••	•••	••	••	••	•••	•••	•••	••	••	••		••	•••	•••	••	••	••	•••	••	•••		••	•••	•••
••••																																														• • •	•••
••••																																														•••	•••
••••																																														•••	•••
••••																																														•••	•••
••••																																														•••	•••
••••																																														•••	•••
••••																																														•••	•••
••••	•••	•••	••	•••	••	••	••	•••	•••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	• •	•••	•••	•••	••	••	••	•••	•••	•••	••	••	••	•••	••	•••	•••	••	••	••	•••	••	••	•••	••	•••	•••
••••	•••	•••	••	•••	••	••	••	•••	•••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	• •	•••	•••	•••	••	••	••	•••	•••	•••	••	••	••	•••	••	•••	•••	••	••	••	•••	••	••	•••	••	•••	•••
••••	•••	••	••	•••	••	••	••	•••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	•••	•••	••	••	••	••	•••	•••	•••	••	••	••	•••	••	•••	•••	••	••	••	•••	••	•••	•••	••	•••	•••
••••	•••	•••	••	•••	••	••	••	•••	•••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	••	•••	•••	•••	•••	••	••	•••	•••	•••	••	••	••	•••	••	•••	•••	••	••	•••							

Thank you

If you want to receive a copy of the study result: Name (optional) Email:

Appendix C: A formal supported letter from the Ministry of Commerce and Industry.



Appendix D: Interview questions

Interviewee's name	
Position	
Date	
Time	
Place	

All interviews start with a brief introduction about the study, including its aim and objectives, as well as a brief background of the researcher.

Interview questions

Q1: What do you think are the greatest non-technical barriers facing the development of eGovernment in Saudi Arabia?

Q2: What is the main barriers for eGovernment adoption in your agency?

- Q3: How do you see your agency website in terms of how easy it is to use?
- Q4: Have you carried out any studies to obtain information about the users of your website?
- Q5: Do you have statistics of the number of visitors to your website, and have you analysed your website to know how users search for information and services, what the information that is most sought-after is, and so forth?
- Q6: Did you take into consideration the website design guide published by the 'Yesser' programme during designing or developing your website?
- Q7: Do you know about the metadata standard suggested by the YESSER programme, which will be used within the Saudi Arabian government websites?
Appendix E: A formal supported letter from the Department of Information Studies at AMISIU.

إِنَّ الْحَدْ الرَّحْدُ عة العَبَرَ سَنَهُ السُعود يَهُ KINGDOM OF SAUDI ARABIA Ministry of Higher Education وزارة التعسليم العسالى Al-Imam Muhammad Ibn Saud **Islamic University** كلية علوم الحاسب والمعلومات College of Computer and Information Sciences Dept. Of Information Studies قسم دراسات المعلومات المشفوعات : 310 التاريخ : الرقــم : إلى من يهمه الأمر السلام عليكم ورحمة الله وبركاته، وبعد: نفيدكم بأن الدارس عبدالرحمن بن ناصر العاصم أحد المبتعثين من قسم دراسات المعلومات بجامعة الإمام محمد بن سعود للحصول على درجة الدكتوراه من المملكة المتحدة. وهو حالياً في رحلة علمية للمملكة من أجل جمع البيانات اللازمة لبحثه الموسوم بـ "الحكومة الالكتر ونية في المملكة العربية السعودية". لذا نأمل منكم التكرم بمساعدته في إتمام بحثه، وتزويده بالمعلومات التي يحتاجها في إطار حدود در استه. وتقبلوا خالص الشكر و التقدير ... صب. ٥٠٠ الرياض ١١٤٣٢ هاتف ٢٥٨٥٩٢٥ - ٢٥٨٥٩٢٤ فاكس ٢٥٨٥٩٢٤ البريد الالكتروني: isimamu@yahoo.com

P.O.Box 5701 Riyadh 11432 Tel.2585925-2585924 Fax:2585924

Appendix F: Riyadh Newspaper Documents

No	Site	Date	Type and Topic
1	Riyadh Newspaper	15 Sep 2006	Interview
		No: 14053	E-government in Saudi Arabia
			Interviewee: Ali Alsamie (Saudi eGovernment GCIO).
			Interviewer: Mohammed Albahlal
			Available at:
			http://www.alriyadh.com/2006/12/15/article209238.html
2	Riyadh Newspaper	10 Dec 2008	Article
		No: 14779	E-governemnt in Saudi Arabia Writer: Saad Alroues
			Writer: Saad Alroues Available at:
			http://www.alriyadh.com/2008/12/10/article393727.html
3	Riyadh Newspaper	11 Mar 2007 No:	Interview
	, ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	14139	E-government in Saudi Arabia
			Interviewee: Ali Alsamie (Saudi eGovernment GCIO).
			Interviewer: Mohammed Aluwayd
			Available at:
			http://www.alriyadh.com/2007/03/11/article231819.html
4	Riyadh Newspaper	31 May 2007 No:14220	Report 3 rd conference on e-government in GCC countries
		10:14220	Writer: Ali ALqahis
			Available at:
			http://www.alriyadh.com/2007/05/31/article253492.html
5	Riyadh Newspaper	11 Jan 2008	Article
		No: 14597	Success factors for government websites Writer: Mohammed Albahlal (IT specialist)
			Available at:
L			http://www.alriyadh.com/2008/06/11/article349792.html
6	Riyadh Newspaper	26 Jun 2009	Interview
		No: 15000	<u>E-government in Saudi Arabia</u> Interviewee: Arwa Alama (Assistant for Information
			Technology at Jeddah Municipality)
			Interviewer: Ahmed Bin Hamdan
			Available at:
_	D' II M	07.0 / 2007	http://www.alriyadh.com/2009/07/19/article445782.html
7	Riyadh Newspaper	27 Oct 2007 No: 14369	Article Post Services and F government
		110: 14309	Post Services and E-government Writer: Fahad Aloboud (IT specialist and a member of the
			Saudi parliament)
			Available at:
			http://www.alriyadh.com/2007/10/27/article289510.html

8	Riyadh Newspaper	14 Jun 2007	Interview
0	Kiyaun Newspaper	No: 14083	E-gommerce in Saudi Arabia
		110. 14065	Interviewees:
			- Muhammad Ahmad (Minister of ICT)
			- Interviewer: Fahd Albhalal
			Available at:
			http://www.alriyadh.com/2007/01/14/article216162.html
9	Discuth Names and an	29 Oct 2009	Interview
9	Riyadh Newspaper	No: 15102	
		NO: 15102	E-government in Saudi Arabia
			Interviewees:
			- Abdulaziz Almaqbal (IT expert)
			- Hassan Abdulsakor (IT expert)
			- Interviewer: Hassen Alqahtani
			Available at:
10	D' II M	141 2010	http://www.alriyadh.com/2009/10/29/article470219.html
10	Riyadh Newspaper	14 Jun 2010	Report
		No: 15330	E-government in Saudi Arabia Conference
			Speakers: Abdurrahman Algafri (the Governor of CITC)
			Writer: Rushed Alskran
			Available at:
			http://www.alriyadh.com/2010/06/14/article534758.html
11	Riyadh Newspaper	27 May 2010	Report
		No:15312	<u>16th GCC countries E-government forum.</u>
			Writer: Ali Alqahis
			Available at:
			http://www.alriyadh.com/2010/05/27/article529586.html
12	Riyadh Newspaper	9 Jan 2009	Interview
		No: 14809	<u>E-government in Saudi Arabia</u>
			Interviewee:
			- Ahmad Alrabaa (professor at the Public Administration
			Institute)
			- Nasser Alqahtani (professor at the Public Administration
			Institute)
			- Samier Almaqran (the manager of the Public
			Administration Institute)
			Interviewer: Mohammad Alsofian
			Available at:
			http://www.alriyadh.com/2009/01/09/article400951.html
13	Riyadh Newspaper	9 May 2006	Interview
	_	No: 13833	E- government in Saudi Arabia
			Interviewees:
			- Mohammad Alqasim (IT consultant at the Ministry of
			Communication and Information Technology)
			- Kalied Alqanim (manager of Elm for Information
			Security)
	1		- Ebrahim Alrasad (manager computer centre at the
			Technical and Vocational Training Corporation)
			Technical and Vocational Training Corporation)Mohammad Alroiaq (manager of computer department
			Technical and Vocational Training Corporation)Mohammad Alroiaq (manager of computer department at the Riyadh Principality)
			 Technical and Vocational Training Corporation) Mohammad Alroiaq (manager of computer department at the Riyadh Principality) Selah Alzoied (manager of the Internet department at the
			 Technical and Vocational Training Corporation) Mohammad Alroiaq (manager of computer department at the Riyadh Principality) Selah Alzoied (manager of the Internet department at the Ministry of Health)
			 Technical and Vocational Training Corporation) Mohammad Alroiaq (manager of computer department at the Riyadh Principality) Selah Alzoied (manager of the Internet department at the Ministry of Health) Interviewers: Hamad Alfhalah &
			 Technical and Vocational Training Corporation) Mohammad Alroiaq (manager of computer department at the Riyadh Principality) Selah Alzoied (manager of the Internet department at the Ministry of Health) Interviewers: Hamad Alfhalah & Fahad Albahlal
			 Technical and Vocational Training Corporation) Mohammad Alroiaq (manager of computer department at the Riyadh Principality) Selah Alzoied (manager of the Internet department at the Ministry of Health) Interviewers: Hamad Alfhalah & Fahad Albahlal Available at:
14	Rivadh Newspaper	21 Nov 2007	 Technical and Vocational Training Corporation) Mohammad Alroiaq (manager of computer department at the Riyadh Principality) Selah Alzoied (manager of the Internet department at the Ministry of Health) Interviewers: Hamad Alfhalah & Fahad Albahlal Available at: http://www.alriyadh.com/2006/05/09/article152831.html
14	Riyadh Newspaper	21 Nov 2007 No:14394	Technical and Vocational Training Corporation) - Mohammad Alroiaq (manager of computer department at the Riyadh Principality) - Selah Alzoied (manager of the Internet department at the Ministry of Health) Interviewers: Hamad Alfhalah & Fahad Albahlal Available at: http://www.alriyadh.com/2006/05/09/article152831.html Report
14	Riyadh Newspaper	21 Nov 2007 No:14394	Technical and Vocational Training Corporation) - Mohammad Alroiaq (manager of computer department at the Riyadh Principality) - Selah Alzoied (manager of the Internet department at the Ministry of Health) Interviewers: Hamad Alfhalah & Fahad Albahlal Available at: http://www.alriyadh.com/2006/05/09/article152831.html Report Online Questionnaire on E-government Users'
14	Riyadh Newspaper		Technical and Vocational Training Corporation) - Mohammad Alroiaq (manager of computer department at the Riyadh Principality) - Selah Alzoied (manager of the Internet department at the Ministry of Health) Interviewers: Hamad Alfhalah & Fahad Albahlal Available at: http://www.alriyadh.com/2006/05/09/article152831.html Report

			http://www.alriyadh.com/2007/11/21/article295715.html
15	Riyadh Newspaper	27 Sep 2007 No:14339	Report Information technology in Saudi Arabia Witter: Fahad Alaskar Available at: http://www.alrivadh.com/2007/09/27/article282813.html
16	Riyadh Newspaper	25 Oct 2007 No:14371	Article eCommerce in Saudi Arabia Writer: Sulieman Alturky Available at: http://www.alriyadh.com/2007/10/29/article289945.html
17	Riyadh Newspaper	27 Aug 2007 No:139943	Article eCommerce challenges in Saudi Arabia Writer: Hani Alqafily Available at: http://www.alriyadh.com/1943/04/29/section.home.html
18	Riyadh Newspaper	1 Feb 2007 No:14101	Article eGovernment and the availability of skilled staff Writer: Abdullah Alageree Available at: http://www.alriyadh.com/2007/02/01/article221312.html

Appendix G: Web Site Reviewed

	Agency's Name	URLs		
1	Saudi Arabian Monetary Agency	http://www.sama.gov.sa		
2	Real – Stat Development Found	www.redf.gov.sa		
3	Majlis Alshura www.shura.gov.sa			
4	Department of Zakat and Income Tax	www.dzit.gov.sa		
5	Capital Market Authority	www.cma.org.sa		
6	Saudi Food and Drug Authority	www.sfda.gov.sa		
7	Ministry of Social Affairs	http://mosa.gov.sa		
8	Ministry of Higher Education	www.mohe.gov.sa		
9	Ministry of Foreign Affairs	www.mofa.gov.sa		
10	Saudi Communication and Information Technology	www.citc.gov.sa		
_	Commission			
11	Ministry of Agriculture	www.moa.gov.sa		
12	Passport Department	www.gdp.gov.sa		
13	Riyadh Traffic Department	www.rt.gov.sa		
14	Riyadh Principality	www.riyadh.gov.sa		
15	Saudi Credit Saving Bank	www.scb.gov.sa		
16	Ministry of Labor	https://mol.gov.sa		
17	Ministry of Education	www.moe.gov.sa		
18	Ministry of Commerce and Industry	www.commerce.gov.sa		
19	Ministry of Islamic Affairs, Endowments, Da'wah and	www.al-islam.com		
	Guidance			
20	Ministry of Justice	www.moj.gov.sa		
21	Ministry of Transport	http://www.mot.gov.sa		
22	Ministry of Health	www.moh.gov.sa		
23	Ministry of Hajj	www.hajinformation.com		
24	Saudi Technical and Vocational Training Corporation	http://tvtc.gov.sa/		
25	Ministry of Civil Service	www.mcs.gov.sa		
26	Ministry of Communications and Information Technology	www.mcit.gov.sa		
27	Directorate General of Civil Status	Not available		
28	Saudi Industrial Development Fund	www.sidf.gov.sa		
29	Saudi Commission for Tourism and Antiquities	www.scta.gov.sa		
30	General Organization for Social Insurance	www.gosionline.gov.sa		
31	Ministry of Interior	www.moi.gov.sa		
32	National Commission for Wildlife Conservation and	www.ncwcd.gov.sa		
	Development			
33	Public Security Directorate	Not available		
34	Municipality of Riyadh Region	www.alriyadh.gov.sa		
35	National Centre for Assessment in High Education	www.qiyas.org		
36	Public Pension Agency	www.pension.gov.sa		
37	General Department of Statistics and Information	www.cdsi.gov.sa		
38	Ministry of Economy and Planning	www.mep.gov.sa		
39	Bureau of Investigation and Prosecution	www.bip.gov.sa		
40	King Abdulaziz and his Companions Foundation for	www.mawhiba.org.sa		
	Giftedness and Creativity			

Appendix H: Raw data

Q1: Age Distribution.

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	20-30	144	57.6	57.6	57.6
	31-40	59	23.6	23.6	81.2
	41-50	36	14.4	14.4	95.6
	Above 50	11	4.4	4.4	100.0
	Total	250	100.0	100.0	

Q2: Occupation Distribution.

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Student	50	20.0	20.0	20.0
	Teachers	50	20.0	20.0	40.0
	University Lecturer	50	20.0	20.0	60.0
	Government worker	50	20.0	20.0	80.0
	Private sector worker	50	20.0	20.0	100.0
	Total	250	100.0	100.0	

Q3: Education Distribution without University Students.

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Diploma/ University	119	59.5	59.5	59.5
	Master/ PhD	54	27.0	27.0	86.5
	Other, please specify	27	13.5	13.5	100.0
	Total	200	100.0	100.0	

Q4: Income Distribution.

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Less than 2000	41	16.4	16.4	16.4
	2000 - 4000	53	21.2	21.2	37.6
	4000 - 6000	38	15.2	15.2	52.8
	6000 - 8000	40	16.0	16.0	68.8
	Above 8000	78	31.2	31.2	100.0
	Total	250	100.0	100.0	

		_	Valid	Cumulative
	Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid Less than 2000	7	3.5	3.5	3.5
2000 - 4000	39	19.5	19.5	23.0
4000 - 6000	37	18.5	18.5	41.5
6000 - 8000	39	19.5	19.5	61.0
Above 8000	78	39.0	39.0	100.0
Total	200	100.0	100.0	

Q5: Have you ever used the Internet?

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Yes	241	96.4	96.4	96.4
	No	9	3.6	3.6	100.0
	Total	250	100.0	100.0	

	Cross-tabulation: Internet use and age groups, education levels and monthly income.
_	

		Ag	e		Total
Q5 and Age groups	20-30	31-40	41-50	Over 50	Total
Q 5 Yes	140	56	35	10	241
No	4	3	1	1	9
Total	144	59	36	11	250
Internet Illiterate	3%	5%	3%	9%	

		Education		
Q5 and education levels (without Uni students)	Diploma/	Master/		Total
	University	PhD	Other	
Q 5 Yes	116	52	23	191
No	3	2	4	9
Total	119	54	27	200
	2%	4%	15%	

			Income			
Q5 and monthly income (without Uni students)	Less than 2000	2000 - 4000	4000 – 6000	6000 – 8000	Above 8000	Total
Q 5 Yes	5	38	35	36	77	191
No	2	1	2	3	1	9
Total	7	39	37	39	78	200
Internet Illiterate	28%	3%	5%	8%	1%	

Q6: eGovernment users.

			-	Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Yes	216	86.4	89.6	89.6
	No	25	10.0	10.4	100.0
	Total	241	96.4	100.0	
Missing	System	9	3.6		
Total		250	100.0		

Cross-tabulation: Q6 eGovernment use and age groups, education levels.

		А	ge		
Q6 and age groups (without Uni students)	20-30	31-40	41-50	Over 50	Total
Q 6 Yes	86	51	30	9	176
No	5	4	5	1	15
Total	91	55	35	10	191
	6%	7%	14%	10%	

	E	ducation		
Q6 and education levels (without Uni students)	Diploma/ University	Master/ PhD	Other	Total
Q 6 Yes	104	47	19	170
No	12	5	4	21
Total	116	52	23	191
	10%	10%	17%	

Q6/1: Sent an e-mail to a government agency.

			-	Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Yes	118	54.6	54.6	54.6
	No	98	45.4	45.4	100.0
	Total	216	100.0	100.0	

Q6/2: Printed out an e-form and then post it, fax it or hand it in.

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Yes	157	72.7	72.7	72.7
	No	59	27.3	27.3	100.0
	Total	216	100.0	100.0	

Q6/3: Completed government online form.

		-	Valid	Cumulative
	Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid Yes	109	50.5	50.5	50.5
No	107	49.5	49.5	100.0
Total	216	100.0		

Q6/4: Used interactive government electronic services.

	Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid Yes	128	59.3	59.3	59.2
No	88	40.7	40.7	100.0
Total	216	100.0		

Q6/5: Pay government services.

			Valid	Cumulative
	Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid Yes	81	37.5	37.5	37.5
No	135	62.5	62.5	100.0
Total	216	100.0		

Q 12.1		Sent an e-m	ail to a governr	nent agency			
	Students	Teachers	Uni lecturers	Gov officers	Private workers	Total	
Yes	23	21	32	22	20	118	
0 12 2	Printe	d out an e-form		it, fax it or han		T-4-1	
Q 12.2	Students	Teachers	Uni lecturers	Gov officers	Private workers	Total	
Yes	30	33	37	31	26	157	
Q 12.3	Completed government online form						
	Students	Teachers	Uni lecturers	Gov officers	Private workers	Total	
Yes	16	26	27	14	26	109	
Q 12.4	U	sed interactive	government el	ectronic service	s		
	Students	Teachers	Uni lecturers	Gov officers	Private workers	Total	
Yes	40	15	32	15	26	128	
Q 12.5 Pay government services							
	Students	Teachers	Uni lecturer	Gov officers	Private workers	Total	
Yes	9	17	23	16	16	81	

......

Q7: How often do you use the Internet daily?

		Freque		Valid	Cumulative
		ncy	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Less than 1 hour	45	20.8	20.8	20.8
	Between 1 and 3 hours	105	48.6	48.6	69.4
	More than 3 hours	66	30.6	30.6	100.0
	Total	216	100.0	100.0	

Q8: Where do you usually access the Internet?

		Freque		Valid	Cumulative
		ncy	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Home	166	76.9	76.9	76.9
	Work	29	13.4	13.4	90.3
	University	9	4.2	4.2	94.4
	Internet café	11	5.1	5.1	99.5
	Public Library	1	.5	.5	100.0
	Total	216	100.0	100.0	

Q9: How long have you been using the Internet?

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Less than a year	8	3.7	3.7	3.7
	1-2 years	16	7.4	7.4	11.1
	2-4 years	53	24.5	24.5	35.6
	Five years or more	139	64.4	64.4	100.0
	Total	216	100.0	100.0	

Q10: What do you mainly use the Internet for? (Choose more than one option if applicable)

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Email	14	6.5	6.5	6.5
	Entertainment	4	1.9	1.9	8.3
	Information and Knowledge	42	19.4	19.4	27.8
	1&2	11	5.1	5.1	32.9
	1&3	74	34.3	34.3	67.1
	2&3	2	.9	.9	68.1
	1&2&3	68	31.5	31.5	99.5
	Email	1	.5	.5	100.0
,	Total	216	100.0	100.0	

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Very Poor	2	.9	.9	.9
	Poor	6	2.8	2.8	3.7
	Average	58	26.9	26.9	30.6
	Good	93	43.1	43.1	73.6
	Very good	57	26.4	26.4	100.0
	Total	216	100.0	100.0	

Q11: In general how would you rate yourself in using the Internet

Q 12/1: Slow Internet Connection

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	12	5.6	5.6	5.6
	Disagree	10	4.6	4.7	10.2
	Neutral	35	16.2	16.3	26.5
	Agree	81	37.5	37.7	64.2
	Completely Agree	77	35.6	35.8	100.0
	Total	215	99.5	100.0	
Missing	System	1	.5		
Total		216	100.0		

Q 12/2: Expensive Internet subscription

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	34	15.7	16.0	16.0
	Disagree	22	10.2	10.3	26.3
	Neutral	68	31.5	31.9	58.2
	Agree	49	22.7	23.0	81.2
	Completely Agree	40	18.5	18.8	100.0
	Total	213	98.6	100.0	
Missing	System	3	1.4		
Total		216	100.0		

Q 12/2: Lack of computer skills

			-	Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	62	28.7	29.0	29.0
	Disagree	43	19.9	20.1	49.1
	Neutral	69	31.9	32.2	81.3
	Agree	25	16.6	11.7	93.0
	Completely Agree	15	6.9	7.0	100.0
	Total	214	99.1	100.0	
Missing	System	2	.9		
Total		216	100.0		

Q12: Descriptive Statistics.

	Ν	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation
Slow Internet Connection	215	1	5	3.93	1.100
Expensive Internet subscription	213	1	5	3.18	1.303
Lack of computer skills	214	1	5	2.48	1.221
Valid N (listwise)	213				

Q13: In general which of the methods do you use most often to search the Saudi electronic government information and services? (Choose more than one option if applicable).

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Searching using known search engine, e.g., Google	163	75.5	75.5	75.5
	Directly to the agency website link	5	2.3	2.3	77.8
	Searching the Saudi National eGovernment Portal	2	.9	.9	78.7
	1&2	33	15.2	15.3	94.0
	1&3	9	4.1	4.2	98.1
	1&2&3	4	1.8	1.9	100.0
Total		216	100.0		

and e	and education levels.							
				Total				
Q13 an	d age groups	20-30	31-40	41-50	Over 50	Total		
Q 13	Searching using known search engine, e.g., Google	108	35	17	3	163		
	Directly to the agency website link	4	0	0	1	5		
	Searching the Saudi National eGovernment Portal	1	0	0	1	2		
	1&2	17	3	10	3	33		
	1&3	0	6	2	1	9		
	1&2&3	1	2	1	0	4		
Total		131	46	30	9	216		

Cross-tabulation: Q13 searching for government information, services and age group and education levels.

		Ed			
012		Diploma/	Master/	01	Total
	d education levels	University	PhD	Other	
Q 13	Searching using known search engine, e.g., Google	117	30	16	163
	Directly to the agency website link	5	0	0	5
	Searching the Saudi National eGovernment Portal	0	1	1	2
	1&2	20	11	2	33
	1&3	4	5	0	9
	1&2&3	1	3	0	4
Total		147	50	19	216

Q14: How did you find your experience in searching for government information?

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Easy, and I found what I was looking for	79	36.6	36.6	36.6
	I found the information I was looking for after several attempts, in several places	128	59.3	59.3	95.8
	Difficult, and I did not find what I was looking for	9	4.2	4.2	100.0
Total		216	100.0		

				A	Age		Total
Q14 an	nd age groups	20)-30	31-40	41-50	Over 50	2
Q 14	Easy, and I found what I was looking for	48		20	11	0	79
	I found the information I was looking for after several attempts, in several places	75		25	19	9	128
	Difficult, and I did not find what I was looking for	8		1	0	0	9
Fotal		13	1	46	30	9	216
				Ec	ducation		Total
Q14 an	nd education levels			ploma/ iversity	Master/ PhD	Other	1
Q 14	Easy, and I found what I was looking for		50		20	9	79
	I found the information I was looking for after severa attempts, in several places	ıl	90		30	8	128
	Difficult, and I did not find what I was looking for		7		0	2	9

Cross-tabulation: Q14 how easy to find government information, services and age group and education levels.

Q15/1: Difficulty in identifying which government agencies provide the information or services I require.

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	57	26.4	26.4	26.4
	Disagree	36	16.7	16.7	43.1
	Natural	71	32.9	32.9	75.9
	Agree	37	17.1	17.1	93.1
	Completely Agree	15	6.9	6.9	100.0
Total		216	100.0		

Q15/2: Lack of availability of government content.

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	5	2.3	2.3	2.3
	Disagree	16	7.4	7.4	9.8
	Natural	24	11.1	11.2	20.9
	Agree	80	37.0	37.2	58.1
	Completely Agree	90	41.5	41.9	100.0
	Total	215	99.1	100.0	
Missing	System	1	.5		
Total		216	100.0		

Q15/3: Absence of effective search facility.

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	22	10.2	10.2	10.2
	Disagree	33	15.3	15.3	25.5
	Natural	64	29.6	29.6	55.1
	Agree	63	29.2	29.2	84.3
	Completely Agree	34	15.7	15.7	100.0
Total		216	100.0		

Q15/4: Lack of information organisation schemas.(e.g., browsing by subjects, audiences, tasks).

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	15	6.9	7.0	7.0
	Disagree	38	17.6	17.8	24.8
	Natural	63	29.2	29.4	54.2
	Agree	72	33.3	33.6	87.9
	Completely Agree	26	12.0	12.1	100.0
	Total	214	98.6	100.0	
Missing	System	2	0.9		
Total		216	100.0		

Q15/5: Difficulty in formulating the search query.

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	71	32.9	32.9	32.9
	Disagree	47	21.8	21.8	54.6
	Natural	50	23.1	23.1	77.8
	Agree	35	16.2	16.2	94.0
	Completely Agree	13	6.0	6.0	100.0
Total		216	100.0		

Q15/6: Poor and unorganized search results.

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	26	12.0	12.1	12.1
	Disagree	40	18.5	18.6	30.7
	Natural	71	32.9	33.0	63.7
	Agree	49	22.7	22.8	86.5
	Completely Agree	29	13.4	13.5	100.0
	Total	215	99.5	100.0	
Missing	System	1	.5		
Total		216	100.0		

Q15: Descriptive Statistics.

	N	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation
Difficulty in identifying which government agencies provide the information or services	216	1	5	2.62	1.237
I require Lack of availability of government content	215	1	5	4.09	1.017
Absence of effective search facility	216	1	5	3.25	1.194
Lack of information organisation schemas.(e.g., browsing by subjects, audiences, tasks)	214	1	5	3.26	1.103
Difficulty in formulating the search query	216	1	5	2.41	1.262
Poor and unorganized search results	215	1	5	3.07	1.200

Q16: Are you satisfied with the level of performance of Saudi Arabia e-government?

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Dissatisfied	100	46.3	46.3	46.3
	Somewhat satisfied	77	35.6	35.6	81.9
	I do not know	19	8.8	8.8	90.7
	Satisfied	15	6.9	6.9	97.7
	Very satisfied	5	2.3	2.3	100.0
	Total	216	100.0	100.0	
Total		216	100.0		

Q17: Government information and services providers

Q17/1: Saudi Arabia official holidays. What government agency/ies may provide this information?

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Correct	132	52.8	54.1	54.1
	wrong	112	44.8	45.9	100.0
	Total	244	97.6	100.0	
Missing	System	6	2.4		
Total		250	100.0		

Q17/2: Employing students in the summer holidays. What government agency/ies may provide this information?

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Correct	186	74.8	76.0	76.0
	wrong	59	23.6	24.0	100.0
	Total	246	98.4	100.0	
Missing	System	4	1.6		
Total		250	100.0		

Q17/3: Information on Saudi embassies. What government agency/ies may provide this information?

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Correct	227	90.8	91.2	91.2
	wrong	22	8.8	8.8	100.0
	Total	249	99.6	100.0	
Missing	System	1	.4		
Total		250	100.0		

Q17/4: Countries not authorized to travel to. What government agency/ies may provide this information?

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Correct	184	73.6	74.8	91.8
	wrong	62	24.8	25.2	100.0
	Total	246	98.4	100.0	
Missing	System	4	1.6		
Total		250	100.0		

Q17/5: Replacing a damaged passport. What government agency/ies may provide this	
information?	

			ſ	Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Correct	240	96.0	96.4	96.4
	wrong	9	3.6	3.6	100.0
	Total	249	99.6	100.0	
Missing	System	1	.4		
Total		250	100.0		

Q17/6: A passport for a child born abroad. What government agency/ies may provide this information?

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Correct	97	38.8	47.5	47.5
	wrong	107	42.8	52.5	100.0
	Total	204	81.6	100.0	
Missing	System	46	18.4		
Total		250	100.0		

Q18: In general which channel do you use most often for transactions with government agencies?

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Personal Visit	178	71.2	72.1	72.1
	Phone	27	10.8	10.9	83.0
	Agencies	2	.8	.8	83.8
	Internet	38	15.2	15.4	99.2
	Others	2	.8	.8	100.0
	Total	247	98.8	100.0	
Missing	System	3	1.2		
Total		250	100.0		

Q19: eGovernment non-technical Barriers

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	9	3.6	3.6	3.6
	Disagree	24	9.6	9.6	13.2
	Natural	43	17.2	17.2	30.4
	Agree	96	38.4	38.4	68.8
	Completely Agree	78	31.2	31.2	100.0
	Total	250	100.0	100.0	

Q19\1: Users' lack of IT knowledge, awareness and motivation

Q19\2: Social and culture issues.

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	12	4.8	4.8	4.8
	Disagree	37	14.8	14.8	19.6
	Natural	61	24.4	24.4	44.0
	Agree	102	40.8	40.8	84.8
	Completely Agree	38	15.2	15.2	100.0
	Total	250	100.0	100.0	

Q19\3: Lack of user participation in project development.

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	6	2.4	2.4	2.4
	Disagree	27	10.8	10.9	13.3
	Natural	62	24.8	25.0	38.3
	Agree	93	37.2	37.5	75.8
	Completely Agree	60	24.0	24.2	100.0
	Total	248	99.2	100.0	
Missing	System	2	.8		
Total		250	100.0		

Q19\4: Lack of studies which identify the users' needs of eGovernment.

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	5	2.0	2.0	2.0
	Disagree	18	7.2	7.2	9.2
	Natural	59	23.6	23.6	32.8
	Agree	80	32.0	32.0	64.8
	Completely Agree	88	35.2	35.2	100.0
	Total	250	100.0	100.0	

Q19\5: Lack of proper laws and legislation.

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	5	2.0	2.0	2.0
	Disagree	20	8.0	8.1	10.2
	Natural	44	17.6	17.9	28.0
	Agree	89	35.6	36.2	64.2
	Completely Agree	88	35.2	35.8	100.0
	Total	246	98.4	100.0	
Missing	System	4	1.6		
Total		250	100.0		

Q19\6: Trust and confidence

		_	_	Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	9	3.6	3.6	3.6
	Disagree	32	12.8	12.9	16.5
	Natural	39	15.6	15.7	32.3
	Agree	80	32.0	32.3	64.5
	Completely Agree	88	35.2	35.5	100.0
	Total	248	99.2	100.0	
Missing	System	2	.8		
Total		250	100.0		

Q19\7: Lack of marketing campaigns

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	2	.8	.8	.8
	Disagree	16	6.4	6.4	7.2
	Natural	21	8.4	8.4	15.6
	Agree	80	32.0	32.0	47.6
	Completely Agree	131	52.4	52.4	100.0
	Total	250	100.0	100.0	

Q19/8: Lack of skilled IT staff and leadership support

				Valid	Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Percent	Percent
Valid	Completely Disagree	8	3.2	3.2	3.2
	Disagree	40	16.0	16.1	19.4
	Natural	56	22.4	22.6	41.9
	Agree	74	29.6	29.8	71.8
	Completely Agree	70	28.0	28.2	100.0
	Total	248	99.2	100.0	
Missing	System	2	.8		
Total		250	100.0		

Q19: Descriptive Statistics

	N	Mini mum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation
Users' lack of IT knowledge, awareness and motivation	250	1	5	3.84	1.082
Social and culture issues	250	1	5	3.47	1.068
Lack of user participation in project development	248	1	5	3.70	1.030
Lack of studies which identify the users' needs of eGovernment	250	1	5	3.91	1.026
Lack of proper laws and legislation	246	1	5	3.96	1.023
Trust and confidence	248	1	5	3.83	1.154
Lack of marketing campaigns	250	1	5	4.29	.925
Lack of skilled IT staff and leadership support	248	1	5	3.64	1.148

Appendix I: Accessibility

		Year	Issues	Alt is missing	Object without alternative inner text	Clickable image without alt	Data table without headers is found	Script based link is found	Blink text is found	Frame has no title	Total
1	Saudi Arabian Monetary	2008	3	3	1	2	0	0	0	0	6
1	Agency	2010	6	9	2	2	2	1	1	0	17
2	Real – Stat Development	2008	4	3	5	10	0	0	0	1	19
2	Found	2010	5	3	3	14	0	0	1	1	36
2	Majlis Alshura	2008	2	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	2
3		2010	5	28	3	25	0	1	1	0	58
4	Department of Zakat and	2008	4	13	0	2	0	47	3	0	65
4	Income Tax	2010	4	13	0	1	0	47	2	0	63
5	Capital Market	2008	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
3	5 Authority	2010	4	5	2	9	0	6	0	0	22
6	Saudi Food and Drug	2008	3	3	4	10	0	0	0	0	17
0	Authority	2010	4	3	4	9	0	2	0	0	18
7	Ministry of Social	2008	3	11	0	1	0	0	1	0	13
-	Affairs	2010	3	11	0	1	0	0	1	0	13
8	Ministry of Higher Education	2008	3	15	0	6	0	1	0	0	22
		2010	3	0	1	17	0	1	0	0	19
9	Ministry of Foreign Affairs	2008 2010	5	30 21	0	40	1 0	0 0	1	22	74 39
	Saudi Communication	2010	4	21	0	15	0	0	1	2	39
10	and Information		3	1	0	11	0	5	0	0	17
	Technology Commission	2010	3	1	0	20	0	5	0	0	26
11	Ministry of Agriculture	2008	6	5	2	9	0	44	2	4	66
11		2010	6	6	3	7	0	45	2	4	67
12	Passport Department	2008	5	3	0	5	3	5	2	0	18
12		2010	5	9	0	30	1	0	2	1	43
13	Riyadh Traffic	2008	4	6	0	2	0	1	2	0	11
	Department	2010	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	1
14	Riyadh Principality	2008	5	35	0	8	1	0	2	1	47
	Saudi Credit Saving	2010 2008	3	36	0	22 9	0	0 4	2	0	60 19
15	Bank	2008	3	6 6	0	15	0	4	0	0	25
	Ministry of Labor	2010	2	9	0	0	0	0	1	0	10
16		2010	4	0	1	16	0	36	1	0	54

	Ministry of Education	2008	2	14	0	15	0	0	0	0	29
17		2010	3	17	0	15	1	0	0	0	33
	Ministry of Commerce	2008	4	31	0	41	0	0	2	1	75
18	and Industry	2010	4	29	0	47	0	0	2	1	79
19	Ministry of Islamic Affairs, Endowments,	2008	4	13	1	11	0	0	0	1	26
19	Da'wah and Guidance	2010	4	13	1	12	0	0	0	1	27
20	Ministry of Justice	2008	5	5	1	25	0	20	1	0	52
		2010	5	7	1	28	0	20	1	0	57
21	Ministry of Transport	2008 2010	3	5 9	0	11 10	0	4	0	0	20 22
	Ministry of Health	2010	2	57	0	10	0	0	0	0	71
22	Williberg of Health	2010	4	25	1	12	0	0	0	1	39
	Ministry of Hajj	2008	1	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
23		2010	2	0	1	0	0	31	0	0	32
	Saudi Technical and	2008	4	10	0	8	1	8	0	0	27
24	Vocational Training	2010									
24	Corporation		4	4	0	17	1	36	0	0	58
25	Ministry of Civil Service	2008	2	8	0	42	0	0	0	0	50
25		2010	4	9	0	44	0	0	1	1	55
	Ministry of	2008	6	11	6	0	0	1	2	1	20
26	Communications and		6	11	6	8	0	1	2	1	29
20	Information Technology	2010	6	15	6	6	0	1	2	1	31
	Directorate General of										
27	Civil Status										
20	Saudi Industrial	2008	4	18	3	13	0	0	1	0	35
28	Development Fund	2010	4	18	3	13	0	0	1	0	35
29	Saudi Commission for	2008	6	6	2	15	0	1	1	1	26
29	Tourism Antiquities	2010	5	4	2	16	0	2	1	0	25
30	General Organization for	2008	4	17	0	21	0	11	1	0	50
50	Social Insurance	2010	1	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
31	Ministry of Interior	2008	2	45	0	6	0	0	0	0	51
	National commission	2010 2008	2	27	0	12	0	0	0	0	39
32	wildlife Conservation		2	1	0	4	0	0	0	0	5
	and Development	2010	3	1	1	4	0	0	0	0	6
33	Public Security Directorate										0
	Municipality of Riyadh Region	2008	4	44	0	17	0	1	0	1	63
34	Kegion	2010	4	103	0	32	0	1	0	1	137
	National Centre for	2008	3	3	0	7	0	1	0	0	11
35	Assessment in High Education	2010	2	10	0	16	0	0	0	0	26
	Public Pension Agency	2008	3	3	0	4	0	0	0	6	13
36		2010	3	5	0	8	0	1	0	0	14
	General Department of	2008	5	3	4	17	0	4	1	0	29
37	Statistics and	2010	5	1	4	17	0	5	1	0	28
38	Information Ministry of Economy	2010	4	8	4	8	0	23	0	7	46
50	initiation of Leonomy	2000	т	0	0	0	0	25	0	1	10

	and Planning	2010	3	13	0	3	0	0	1	0	17
39	Bureau of Investigation 39 and Prosecution		4	30	0	14	1	1	0	0	46
		2010	4	30	0	14	1	1	0	0	46
40	King Abdulaziz and his Companions Foundation for Giftedness and	2008	2	3	0	3	0	0	0	0	6
	Creativity	2010	3	1	1	4	0	0	0	0	6
	Total	2008	131	479	32	419	7	282	23	26	
		2010	141	492	40	534	6	249	25	14	

Appendix J: Internet browses

Agency's Name	Internet Explorer 7.0	Firefox 3.6.2	Google Chrome 8.0	Netscape 9.0.0.6
Saudi Arabian Monetary Agency	7.0 ✓	\checkmark	0.0 ✓	\checkmark
Real – Stat Development Found	\checkmark	X	X	X
Majlis Alshura	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	$\frac{\Lambda}{\checkmark}$
Department of Zakat and Income Tax	\checkmark	✓ ✓	\checkmark	X
Capital Market Authority				$\frac{\Lambda}{\checkmark}$
Saudi Food and Drug Authority	\checkmark	✓ ✓	\checkmark	✓
Ministry of Social Affairs	\checkmark	✓ ✓	\checkmark	✓
Ministry of Higher Education	\checkmark	✓ ✓	\checkmark	✓
Ministry of Foreign Affairs	\checkmark	✓ ✓	X	X
Saudi Communication and Information Technology	· · ·	· ·	$\overline{\Lambda}$	$\frac{\Lambda}{\checkmark}$
Commission			·	·
Ministry of Agriculture	\checkmark	Х	Х	Х
Passport Department	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Riyadh Traffic Department	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Riyadh Principality	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	Х
Saudi Credit Saving Bank	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Ministry of Labor	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Ministry of Education	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Ministry of Commerce and Industry	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Ministry of Islamic Affairs, Endowments, Da'wah and	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Guidance	\checkmark	\checkmark	N/	
Ministry of Justice	✓ ✓	✓ ✓	X	X
Ministry of Transport			✓ ✓	
Ministry of Health	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓ ✓	✓ ✓
Ministry of Hajj	✓ ✓	✓ ✓	v √	✓ ✓
Saudi Technical and Vocational Training Corporation	✓ ✓			
Ministry of Civil Service	✓ ✓	X	X	X
Ministry of Communications and Information Technology	v	X	Х	Х
Directorate General of Civil Status	\checkmark	\checkmark	V	37
Saudi Industrial Development Fund	✓ ✓	✓ ✓	X	$\frac{X}{\checkmark}$
Saudi Commission for Tourism Antiquities	✓ ✓	✓ ✓	v √	✓ ✓
General Organization for Social Insurance	v √	✓ ✓	▼ ✓	<u> </u>
Ministry of Interior	✓ ✓	✓ ✓	✓ ✓	✓ ✓
National commission wildlife Conservation and	v	v	v	v
Development				
Public Security Directorate	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
Municipality of Riyadh Region	✓ ✓	✓ ✓	v √	✓ ✓
National Centre for Assessment in High Education	v √	✓ ✓	v √	
Public Pension Agency General Department of Statistics and Information	✓ ✓	✓ ✓	▼ ✓	<u> </u>
	✓ ✓	✓ ✓	▼ ✓	X
Ministry of Economy and Planning	✓ ✓	✓ ✓	v √	$\frac{\lambda}{\checkmark}$
Bureau of Investigation and Prosecution	✓ ✓	✓ ✓	✓ ✓	✓ ✓
King Abdulaziz and his Companions Foundation for Giftedness and Creativity	v	, v	, v	v
•	38	34	32	27

Appendix K: Metadata

No	Government agency's name	2008	2010
1	Saudi Arabian Monetary Agency	\checkmark	Х
2	Real – Stat Development Found	X	X
3	Majlis Alshura	Х	Х
4	Department of Zakat and Income Tax	\checkmark	\checkmark
5	Capital Market Authority	Х	Х
6	Saudi Food and Drug Authority	Х	Х
7	Ministry of Social Affairs	Х	\checkmark
8	Ministry of Higher Education	Х	Х
9	Ministry of Foreign Affairs	\checkmark	\checkmark
10	Saudi Communication and Information Technology Commission	\checkmark	\checkmark
11	Ministry of Agriculture	X	Х
12	Passport Department	Х	\checkmark
13	Riyadh Traffic Department	Х	Х
14	Riyadh Principality	\checkmark	X
15	Saudi Credit Saving Bank	X	Х
16	Ministry of Labor	X	\checkmark
17	Ministry of Education	X	Х
18	Ministry of Commerce and Industry	X	Х
19	Ministry of Islamic Affairs, Endowments, Da'wah and Guidance	X	Х
20	Ministry of Justice	X	Х
21	Ministry of Transport	X	X
22	Ministry of Health	X	\checkmark
23	Ministry of Hajj	X	\checkmark
24	Saudi Technical and Vocational Training Corporation	X	Х
25	Ministry of Civil Service	X	X
26	Ministry of Communications and Information Technology	X	X
27	Directorate General of Civil Status	X	X
28	Saudi Industrial Development Fund	X	X
29	Saudi Commission for Tourism Antiquities	X	X
30	General Organization for Social Insurance	X	X
31	Ministry of Interior	X	X
32	National commission wildlife Conservation and Development	X	X
33	Public Security Directorate	X	X
34	Municipality of Riyadh Region	X	X
35	National Centre for Assessment in High Education	X	X
36	Public Pension Agency	X	X
37	General Department of Statistics and Information	X	X
38	Ministry of Economy and Planning	X	X
39	Bureau of Investigation and Prosecution	X	X
40	King Abdulaziz and his Companions Foundation for Giftedness and	$\overline{\checkmark}$	$\overline{\Lambda}$
-10	Creativity		
	Total	6	9

Appendix L: A sample of document description used in the Institute of Public Administration

التوثيق الإداري

نموذج البيانات الكاملة للوثيقة

1380/10/24	تاريخ التوثيق	93	رقم الوثيقة
13137	الرقم العامر للوثيقة	مرسوم ملكي	النوع
	الديوان الملكي		المصدر
ہ - معاہد	الإدارة العامة	الأنظمة (قوانين)	الموضوعات
	نظام معهد الإدارة العامة		العنوات
عامة	بة على نظام معهد الإدارة ال	الموافق	المستخلص
	الملاحظات		

source: http://www.ipa.edu.sa/documentation/form.asp. Last access 28 December 2020

In English:

Documents Number	93	Data of Document	24/10/1380				
Туре	Document	General Number	13137				
Source	Royal Diwa	Royal Diwan					
Subjects	Public Adm	inistration (Institute)	Regulations (rules)				
Title	Institute of I	Institute of Public Administration system					
Abstract	Approval of the Institute of Public Administration						
Comments	Foliation: 12 pages.						